BEFORE THE PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF OHIO

Granite Telecommunications, LLC,	
Complainant,))
v.	Case No. 17-1713-TP-CSS
Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio,)))
Defendant.	,)

AT&T OHIO'S MOTION TO DISMISS AMENDED COMPLAINT OF GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC

The Ohio Bell Telephone Company ("AT&T Ohio") hereby moves to dismiss the Amended Complaint of Granite Telecommunications, LLC's ("Granite") for failure to state a claim. The Amended Complaint should be dismissed because:

- 1. Granite's claims are foreclosed by federal law. The full extent of AT&T Ohio's duties to provide Granite with wholesale products and services is defined by the 1996 Act and the FCC's rules implementing the 1996 Act, and Granite already has an ICA with AT&T Ohio that gives it access to everything the 1996 Act requires for interconnection and resale. Federal Courts of Appeals have made plain that any attempt to impose additional obligations, including rate regulation of non-required network elements or combinations, is preempted.
- 2. Ohio law likewise explicitly prevents the Commission from imposing resale or network-sharing obligations beyond those required by federal law. O.R.C. § 4927.16. Granite's

¹ The Ohio Bell Telephone Company is a public utility in Ohio and provides certain Commission-regulated services and other non-regulated services. The Complainant used the name "AT&T" in its complaint. The Ohio Bell Telephone Company uses the name AT&T Ohio, which is used in this Answer.

ICA already gives it everything it is entitled to under federal law for the resale of AT&T Ohio's retail telecommunications services, so there is nothing more for the Commission to do.

- 3. None of the Ohio laws that Granite relies on applies to AT&T Ohio.
- 4. Granite's claims as to future rates are not ripe.
- 5. Granite's claims as to current rates are barred by failure to abide by contractual requirements, established principles of contract law, and the *Mobile-Sierra* doctrine.
- 6. Additional grounds for dismissing the Complaint are set forth in the attached Memorandum In Support of Motion to Dismiss.

For all of the reasons set forth in this Motion and in the attached Memorandum In Support of Motion to Dismiss, AT&T Ohio respectfully requests that Granite's Amended Complaint be dismissed, with prejudice.

Respectfully submitted,

AT&T OHIO

By: /s/ Mark R. Ortlieb
Mark R. Ortlieb
AT&T Services, Inc.
225 West Randolph, Floor 25D
Chicago, IL 60606
312-727-6705
mo2753@att.com

J. Tyson Covey Mayer Brown LLP 71 South Wacker Drive Chicago, IL 60606 312-701-8600 jcovey@mayerbrown.com

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the foregoing has been served this 6th day of October 2017

by U.S. Mail and/or electronic mail on the parties shown below.

/s/ Mark R. Ortlieb
Mark R. Ortlieb

L. Douglas Jennings
Public Utilities Commission of Ohio
180 East Broad Street
Columbus, OH 43231
doug.jennings@puc.state.oh.us

Michael D. Dortch
Richard R. Parsons
Justin M. Dortch
KRAVITZ, BROWN & DORTCH, LLC
65 East State Street, Suite 200
Columbus, OH 43215
mdortch@kravitzllc.com
rparson@kravitzllc.com
jdortch@kravitzllc.com

BEFORE THE

PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION OF OHIO

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC,)	
Complainant,))	Case No. 17-1713-TP-CSS
v.)	
OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY d/b/a AT&T OHIO,))	
Defendant.)	

AT&T OHIO'S MEMORANDUM IN SUPPORT OF MOTION TO DISMISS AMENDED COMPLAINT

*** PUBLIC VERSION ***

Mark Ortlieb AT&T Services, Inc. 225 West Randolph Street Chicago, IL 60606 Tel: (312) 727-6705 mo2753@att.com

J. Tyson Covey Mayer Brown LLP 71 South Wacker Drive Chicago, IL 60606 Tel: (312) 782-0600 Fax: (312) 706-9175 jcovey@mayerbrown.com

Attorneys for AT&T Ohio

TABLE OF CONTENTS

				<u>Page</u>
INTR	ODUCT	ΓΙΟΝ		1
BACE	KGROU	ND		4
	A.	Legal	Background	4
		1.	The 1996 Act	4
		2.	Growth and Death of the UNE Platform	6
		3.	Preemption of State Attempts to Reimpose the UNE Platform or to Regulate Rates for Non-Required Network Elements or Combinations of Network Elements	8
		4.	UNE Platform Replacement Products and the FCC's Refusal to Require or Regulate Them	9
	B.	The L	WC Agreement	10
	C.	The IC	CA	11
STAN	NDARD	FOR A	MOTION TO DISMISS	12
ARGU	UMENT			12
			CLAIMS AND REQUESTED RELIEF CONFLICT WITH AW AND ARE THEREFORE PREEMPTED	12
	A.		al Law Precludes Any Price Regulation of LWC and Requires UNE cement Products Like LWC to Be Provided at Market-Based Rates	13
	B.		ing Resale-Type Rate Regulation on LWC Would Conflict With the Provisions in the 1996 Act	14
	C.		e's Claims and Requested Relief Directly Conflict With Federal and Competition Policy	16
II.	ADDITIONAL REASONS TO DISMISS ALL OF GRANITE'S CLAIMS			
	A.	The St	atutes on Which Granite Relies Do Not Apply to AT&T Ohio	17
	B.	to Exh	e's Claims Regarding Its Current LWC Rates Are Barred for Failure aust Contractual Remedies, By Principles of Contract Law, and By bbile-Sierra Doctrine	20
	C.		e's Claims Regarding AT&T Ohio's Opening Proposal for Future Rates Are Not Ripe	23
	D.		e Has Admitted Facts Showing That the Current and Proposed LWC Are Reasonable and Nondiscriminatory	24
CONO	CLUSIC)N		25

The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio ("AT&T Ohio") respectfully submits this memorandum in support of its motion to dismiss the Amended Complaint ("Complaint") filed by Granite Telecommunications, LLC ("Granite").

INTRODUCTION

Granite's Complaint should be dismissed because it directly conflicts with federal law, relies on statutes that do not apply to AT&T Ohio, and concerns rates that Granite either voluntarily agreed to (twice!) or that are subject to ongoing negotiation. Granite seeks to impose regulation and rate requirements on a product called Local Wholesale Complete, while ignoring that the FCC itself concluded – just six months ago – that incumbent carriers are *not* required to provide such products at all and that such products are *not* subject to rate regulation. For these and other reasons, Granite's Complaint does not and cannot state any viable claim.

For years after passage of the federal Telecommunications Act of 1996 ("1996 Act"), many competing local exchange carriers ("CLECs") purchased from incumbent LECs ("ILECs") a combination of unbundled network elements ("UNEs") known as the "UNE Platform." In 2004, however, the FCC held that incumbent local exchange carriers ("ILECs"), like AT&T Ohio, are not required to provide the UNE Platform because it includes network elements that are no longer required to be unbundled pursuant to Section 251(c)(3) of the 1996 Act. That also means that ILECs are not required, and cannot be required, to provide any other UNE Platform-equivalent products. To meet CLEC requests, however, AT&T ILECs have for several years provided CLECs with a UNE Platform replacement product called Local Wholesale Complete

¹ Order on Remand, *Unbundled Access to Network Elements*, 20 FCC Rcd. 2533, at ¶¶ 204, 219-20 (2005) ("*Triennial Review Remand Order*"), aff'd, *Covad Comms. v. FCC*, 450 F.3d 528 (D.C. Cir. 2006).

("LWC").² But, because LWC is not a required product under the 1996 Act, AT&T has provided it only under privately negotiated commercial contracts at market rates.³ Granite's Complaint asks the Commission to depart from that longstanding practice by imposing rate regulation on LWC and requiring AT&T California to provide LWC at rates equal to or below business retail service rates.4

That request flies in the face of federal law. As the Commission knows, in the 1996 Act the FCC took the regulation of local competition away from the states.⁵ In light of the 1996 Act, a state commission's role regarding ILEC-CLEC relationships is confined to the limited (but important) position of a deputized federal regulator, charged with arbitrating, approving or rejecting, and enforcing interconnection agreements ("ICAs") that implement Sections 251-252 of the 1996 Act and the FCC's associated orders and rules.⁶ Thus, the first question whenever a CLEC asks a state commission to impose a network-sharing obligation or rate requirement on an ILEC is this: Is it required by the 1996 Act (or, more precisely, by the parties' ICA)? With

² Petition of USTelecom for Forbearance Pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 160(c), 31 FCC Rcd. 6157, ¶ 29 (rel. Dec. 28, 2015) ("USTelecom Forbearance Order").

 $^{^{3}}$ *Id.*, ¶ 30.

⁴ Complaint, ¶¶ 27-47. AT&T Ohio vehemently denies that LWC rates and the rates AT&T Ohio charges to business retail customers are similar or comparable, and Granite itself admits (Am. Complaint, n.1) that business retail rates are highly variable depending on the customer. As this Motion demonstrates, however, Granite could not state a claim even if LWC rates and business retail rates somehow could legitimately be compared to one another (though they cannot).

⁵ AT&T Corp. v. Iowa Utils. Bd., 525 U.S. 366, 378-79 n.6 (1999).

⁶ Pacific Bell v. Pac-West Telecomm., Inc., 325 F.3d 1114, 1126-27 (9th Cir. 2003) ("the [1996] Act limited state commissions' authority to regulate local telecommunications competition," which is "confined to the role described in § 252 – that of arbitrating, approving and enforcing interconnection agreements"); MCI Telecomms. Corp. v. Illinois Bell Tel. Co., 222 F.3d 323, 343 (7th Cir. 2000) ("Congress, exercising its authority to regulate commerce [in the 1996 Act] has precluded all other regulation except on its terms."); GTE North, Inc. v. Strand, 209 F.3d 909, 923 (6th Cir. 2000) (as regards local competition and access to ILEC networks and services, state commissions "must operate strictly within the confines of [the 1996 Act]").

regard to LWC the answer is no. The FCC long ago placed a "nationwide ban" on requirements to provide the UNE Platform, and LWC is just a replacement for the UNE Platform.⁷ Granite does not even allege that LWC is required by federal law or its ICA, and the LWC Agreement itself (first WHEREAS clause) states that LWC is not subject to Sections 251-252 of the 1996 Act. Moreover, in April of 2017 the FCC expressly rejected Granite's requests to require ILECs to provide UNE Platform replacement products or to regulate their rates.⁸

The next question, then, is whether the requested requirement could be imposed without being inconsistent with, conflicting with, interfering with, undermining, or impeding achievement of the goals of federal law. And again the answer is no. *First*, it is well established that when the FCC decides that a network element (or combination) is not required under the 1996 Act, states are preempted from re-imposing that requirement under state law. States therefore are precluded from requiring ILECs to provide a UNE Platform replacement product like LWC. And because states cannot require LWC *at all*, they necessarily also cannot regulate the rates for LWC. *Second*, if there were any doubt that such preemption includes any rate regulation of non-required network elements or combinations, the federal courts and FCC

_

⁷ Triennial Review Remand Order, ¶ 204.

 $^{^8}$ Business Data Services in an Internet Protocol Environment, 2017 WL 1632988, \P 287-88 (FCC, rel. Apr. 28, 2017) ("Business Data Services").

⁹ Pacific Bell, 325 F.3d at 1128; Verizon North, Inc. v. Strand, 309 F.3d 935, 940 (6th Cir. 2002) ("Congress has clearly stated its intent to supersede state laws that are inconsistent with the provisions of the [1996 Act]," and any state-imposed requirement "is preempted if it interferes with the methods by which the federal statute was designed to reach [its] goal."").

¹⁰ Qwest Corp. v. Minnesota Public Utils. Comm'n, 684 F.3d 721, 729 (8th Cir. 2012); BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. v. Kentucky Pub. Serv. Comm'n, 669 F.3d 704, 708-09 (6th Cir. 2012); BellSouth Telecomms., Inc. v. Ga. Pub. Serv. Comm'n, 555 F.3d 1287, 1288 (11th Cir. 2009) (per curiam); Illinois Bell Tel. Co., Inc. v. Box, 548 F.3d 607, 611 (7th Cir. 2008); Southwestern Bell Tel., L.P. v. Missouri Pub. Serv. Comm'n, 530 F.3d 676, 682-83 (5th Cir. 2008); Verizon New England, Inc. v. Maine Pub. Utils. Comm'n, 509 F.3d 1, 7, 9 (1st Cir. 2007).

have made clear that such non-required network elements and combinations are to be provided at market-based rates and are not subject to any state rate regulation, including state-law "just and reasonable" rate requirements. 11 *Third*, the *only* time the 1996 Act's local-competition provisions mention an ILEC's retail service rates is in the *resale* provisions, which apply only to an ILEC's retail services, not to a *wholesale* product like LWC. 12 *Fourth*, the FCC has recognized that requiring or regulating UNE Platform-type products undermines network investment and innovation, and therefore is contrary to federal competition policy. 13 In short, by seeking to impose rate regulation on LWC by requiring LWC rates to be equal to or below retail rates, Granite seeks exactly what the FCC and courts have said cannot be required.

For these and several other reasons discussed below, Granite's Complaint should be dismissed.¹⁴

BACKGROUND

A. Legal Background

1. The 1996 Act

As a general rule of law, companies have no duty to take affirmative steps to assist their competitors. *Pacific Bell Tel. Co. v. Linkline Comms.*, *Inc.*, 555 U.S. 438, 448 (2009). Congress created an exception to that rule in the 1996 Act, which "fundamentally restructure[d] local telephone markets" and "subject[ed] [ILECs] to a host of duties intended to facilitate market

¹¹ *Qwest Corp.*, 684 F.3d at 731-32; *BellSouth Telecomms.*, 669 F.3d at 709; *Illinois Bell*, 548 F.3d at 612; *NuVox Comms.*, *Inc.* v. *BellSouth Comms.*, *Inc.*, 530 F.3d 1330, 1335 (11th Cir. 2008) (per curiam).

¹² See 47 U.S.C. §§ 251(c)(4) & 252(d)(3).

 $^{^{13}}$ Business Data Services, $\P\P$ 287-88; Triennial Review Remand Order, \P 204.

¹⁴ Because Granite's claims are plainly precluded by law, AT&T Ohio is also filing a motion for a protective order to hold discovery in abeyance pending a ruling on this Motion to Dismiss, in order to avoid waste of the resources of the Commission, Staff, and parties on discovery regarding non-viable claims.

entry" and local competition by requiring ILECs to share their networks. *AT&T Corp.*, 525 U.S. at 371; 47 U.S.C. §§ 251-252. In doing so, Congress "t[ook] the regulation of local telecommunications competition away from the States" and required states to "hew" to the "lines" drawn by Congress and the FCC. *AT&T Corp.*, 525 U.S. at 378-79 n.6. Accordingly, the extent to which ILECs like AT&T Ohio must share their network or services with CLECs like Granite is determined by the 1996 Act and FCC rules implementing the 1996 Act.

The 1996 Act "contemplates three paths of entry into the local market." *Local Competition Order*, ¶ 12.¹⁵ Specifically, a CLEC can "purchase local telephone services at wholesale rates for resale to end users; it can lease elements of the incumbent's network 'on an unbundled basis'; and it can interconnect its own facilities with the incumbent's network." *AT&T Corp.*, 525 U.S. at 371, citing 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(2)-(4). The 1996 Act requires ILECs to provide interconnection, UNEs, and resale on nondiscriminatory rates, terms, and conditions. 47 U.S.C. §§ 251(c)(2)(C)-(D), (c)(3), and (c)(4)(B).

With regard to pricing in particular, the 1996 Act and the FCC ensure that CLECs are always treated as well as (or better than) the ILEC's "retail operation." They do so by requiring ILECs to (i) provide interconnection and UNEs at TELRIC-based rates, ¹⁶ which are based on hypothetical forward-looking costs, and (ii) provide CLECs with the ILEC's finished retail services at a significant resale discount from retail rates. 47 U.S.C. § 252(d)(3); *Local Competition Order*, ¶ 863-78. By requiring ILECs to provide interconnection, UNEs, and resale services at such low prices, the FCC ensures that a reasonably efficient competitor will be

¹⁵ First Report and Order, *Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions in the Telecommunications Act of 1996*, 11 FCC Rcd. 15499 (1996) ("*Local Competition Order*") (subsequent history omitted).

 $^{^{16}}$ 47 U.S.C. § 252(d)(1); Local Competition Order, $\P\P$ 618-25; 47 C.F.R. §§ 51.319, 51.501-51.617. TELRIC stands for "Total Element Long-Run Incremental Cost."

able to compete with the ILEC in providing local exchange service. *Local Competition Order*, ¶¶ 12-14.

ILECs' obligations under Sections 251-252 are implemented exclusively through ICAs. *Verizon North, Inc. v. Strand*, 367 F.3d 577, 584-86 (6th Cir. 2004). ILECs and CLECs first seek to negotiate an ICA, and if they cannot reach a complete agreement they can ask a state commission to arbitrate the remaining disputes and set any necessary rates. 47 U.S.C. § 252.

The history of FCC rules regarding UNEs is especially important as background here, because LWC consists of a combination of AT&T Ohio network elements. Under the 1996 Act the FCC determines which network elements an ILEC must unbundle (*i.e.*, lease to CLECs at TELRIC-based rates on an a la carte basis or in pre-existing combinations). 47 U.S.C. § 251(d)(2). The FCC does this by applying the "impairment" test, which, generally speaking, asks which ILEC network elements a reasonably efficient CLEC truly needs to be able to lease from ILECs at TELRIC-based rates (rather than supplying the elements themselves or buying from a third party) in order to avoid being "impaired" in their ability to compete with ILECs. *Triennial Review Remand Order*, ¶¶ 5, 20-66. If impairment exists with regard to a network element, the FCC will require ILECs to provide it on an unbundled basis; if not, then the ILECs are not (and cannot be) required to unbundle it. In a series of orders and appeals spanning several years, the FCC determined the specific UNEs that ILECs must provide, reflected today in 47 C.F.R. § 51.319.

2. Growth and Death of the UNE Platform

For several years after the FCC issued its initial set of unbundling rules in the 1996 *Local Competition Order*, many CLECs used a combination of UNEs known as the UNE Platform, which consisted of an unbundled local loop, unbundled shared interoffice transport, and unbundled local switching. *Triennial Review Remand Order*, ¶¶ 199-200 & n.526. In its 1999

UNE Remand Order¹⁷ and 2005 Triennial Review Remand Order, however, the FCC held that CLECs' ability to compete is not "impaired" by a lack of access to an ILEC's unbundled local switching (and unbundled shared transport) for either business or residential customers. *Id.*, ¶¶ 199-200, 204; *UNE Remand Order*, ¶ 253. Because unbundled local switching and shared transport are essential to the UNE Platform (and were used by CLECs for that purpose only), this decision meant that ILECs were no longer required to provide the UNE Platform. *Id.*, ¶¶ 199-200, 204 & n.526.

The FCC's decision that ILECs no longer had to provide the UNE Platform rested on two main conclusions. First, the FCC found that CLECs had ample access to local switching from other sources and had successfully deployed and used their own switches throughout the nation, and therefore no longer needed mandated access to ILEC's switches at regulated rates. *Triennial Review Remand Order*, ¶¶ 204, 219. Second, the FCC found that the availability of the UNE Platform serves as a "disincentive[] to investment" in CLECs' own networks and use of non-ILEC switches, which would undermine the development of sustainable, long-term, facilities-based competition, and therefore would conflict with the goals of the 1996 Act. *Id.*, ¶ 204, 220-21. The FCC found that these concerns justified a "nationwide ban" on requiring unbundled local switching or the UNE Platform. *Id.*, ¶ 204. The D.C. Circuit affirmed the FCC's decision, agreeing that the "UNE-P is a 'completely synthetic' form of competition." *Covad Comms. Co. v. FCC*, 450 F.3d 528, 548 (D.C. Cir. 2006) (citations omitted).

_

¹⁷ Third Report and Order and Fourth Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, *Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions of the Telecommunications Act of 1996*, 15 FCC Rcd. 3696 (1999) ("*UNE Remand Order*"), remanded on other grounds, *United States Telecom Ass'n v. FCC*, 290 F.3d 415 (D.C. Cir. 2002).

3. Preemption of State Attempts to Reimpose the UNE Platform or to Regulate Rates for Non-Required Network Elements or Combinations of Network Elements

ILECs accordingly stopped providing the UNE Platform. Certain states, however, tried to reimpose a UNE Platform requirement under state law or 47 U.S.C. § 271(c).¹⁸ The federal courts "roundly rejected" all such attempts to undermine federal law and policy, uniformly holding that the FCC's decision banning unbundling of local switching, and thus the UNE Platform, preempted states from requiring unbundled local switching or the UNE Platform.

Qwest Corp., 684 F.3d at 729; BellSouth Telecomms., 669 F.3d at 708-09; BellSouth Telecomms., 555 F.3d at 1288; Illinois Bell, 548 F.3d at 611; Southwestern Bell, 530 F.3d at 682-83; Verizon New England, 509 F.3d at 7, 9.

The courts likewise held that the FCC's decision preempted states from regulating the *rates* of non-required network elements, such as local switching and the UNE Platform. This preemption prohibits any attempt to regulate those rates. Rather, the rates for such products, to the extent an ILEC elects to provide them, are to be market-based. *Qwest Corp.*, 684 F.3d at 731-32; *BellSouth Telecomms.*, 669 F.3d at 709 (when an ILEC provides non-UNE network elements, "any price regulation by a state commission creates a conflict" with federal law); *Illinois Bell*, 548 F.3d at 612 ("the market rate *has* to be higher" than the "just and reasonable" rate imposed by a state commission under state law, so imposing such a rate creates a "real conflict between the federal and state regulatory schemes"); *NuVox Comms.*, 530 F.3d at 1335 ("Incumbent LECs are permitted to charge market rates for [non-required] elements"). This was consistent with the FCC's prior determination that network elements not required by Section

¹

¹⁸ Section 271 previously required ILECs to provide certain network elements to CLECs at market rates, including local switching, even if the elements were not required to be unbundled by Section 251(c)(3), as a condition of providing long-distance service. The FCC chose to forbear from enforcing those requirements in 2015. *USTelecom Forbearance Order*, ¶¶ 16-18, 24-36.

251(c)(3) are to be provided at market-based rates, not regulated rates. *UNE Remand Order*, ¶ 473.

4. UNE Platform Replacement Products and the FCC's Refusal to Require or Regulate Them

Although ILECs were no longer required to provide the UNE Platform after the 2004 *Triennial Review Remand Order*, some CLECs still wanted it. The AT&T ILECs therefore began offering a UNE Platform replacement product called Local Wholesale Complete. LWC is effectively identical to the UNE Platform except for price (and the fact that its switching and shared transport components are not required as UNEs under Section 251(c)(3)). *USTelecom Forbearance Order*, ¶ 29. The AT&T ILECs provide LWC under either a template LWC agreement with standard pricing that a CLEC can adopt, or through privately negotiated commercial agreements. *See id.*, ¶ 30 (discussing Granite's negotiation of LWC Agreement with AT&T). The FCC has "recognize[d] the benefits of [such] agreements reached through market negotiations." *Business Data Services*, ¶ 287.

A decade went by and AT&T ILECs continued to provide LWC under privately negotiated commercial contracts without regulatory compulsion or dictates. In its 2015 *Technology Transition Order*, however, the FCC established an interim requirement that if an ILEC switched to an Internet Protocol ("IP") network, that ILEC would have to continue to provide access to its UNE Platform replacement product at DS1 speed and above on "reasonably comparable" rates, terms, and conditions to what it offered before the transition to an IP network. *In the Matter of Technology Transitions*, 30 FCC Rcd. 9372, ¶ 148 (rel. Aug. 7, 2015).

When that interim requirement was about to expire, Granite vociferously argued that the FCC should extend it. The FCC flatly rejected that request in 2017. Noting that its "statutory duty is to protect efficient competition, not competitors," the FCC explained that its

"longstanding policy" has been to "encourag[e] the innovation and investment that come from facilities-based competition." *Business Data Services*, ¶ 288. Referring back to its 2004 finding that the UNE Platform created a "disincentive to competitive LECs' infrastructure investment," the FCC in 2017 found that requiring ILECs to provide a UNE Platform replacement product, like LWC, "would have a similar negative impact on incumbent LEC deployment of, and transition to, next-generation network infrastructure and innovative IP services that benefit all Americans, businesses and consumers alike. We will no longer deter investment in next-generation facilities and distort the market by extending the interim rule." *Id.*; *see also id.*, ¶ 290 ("We decline to expend public resources to further distort the market, raise costs associated with the transition to IP, deter facilities investment, and introduce regulatory uncertainty."). The FCC also rejected Granite's request to impose rate regulation on UNE Platform replacement products. *Id.* The FCC therefore left the provision of UNE Platform replacement products to market negotiations and "commercially negotiated terms." *Id.*, ¶ 292.

B. The LWC Agreement

AT&T and Granite first entered into a mutually negotiated LWC Agreement in 2005. They entered their current mutually negotiated multi-state LWC Agreement in 2009, and mutually renewed that Agreement (with some amendments, but the same prices) for another three years in 2014. AT&T and Granite negotiated the LWC contracts voluntarily and at arm's length as two sophisticated telecommunications carriers. LWC Agreement, General Terms and Condition, § 3.6.1 ("This Agreement is the joint work product of the Parties and has been

_

¹⁹ Because Granite's claims are based on the LWC Agreement, it is deemed incorporated into the Complaint and can be considered on a motion to dismiss. *Richardson v. Clinical Computing P.L.C.*, 2016 Ohio 8065, 69 N.E.3d 754, 762-63 (Ohio App. 2016). The full LWC Agreement entered in 2009 is attached hereto as **Attachment 1**, and the 2014 Amendment that extended the contract to December 31, 2017 is attached as **Attachment 2**.

negotiated by the Parties and their respective counsel "). The current LWC Agreement will expire on December 31, 2017. LWC Agreement, 2014 Amendment, § 8.2.1.

C. The ICA

AT&T Ohio and Granite also are parties to a Commission-approved ICA that they entered pursuant to 47 U.S.C. §§ 251-252.²⁰ The ICA includes the usual appendix for resale services. ICA, Att. 16-Resale, § 3.1. The ICA also contains a 20.29% discount for resale of AT&T Ohio's retail telecommunications services, which the Commission approved as complying with the 1996 Act and the FCC's resale pricing standard. Granite chose not to include UNEs in its ICA, but could seek to add UNEs to its ICA, including the Commission-approved prices for UNEs, via an amendment.

Evid. R. 201(B); State ex rel. Neff v. Corrigan, 75 Ohio St. 3d 12, 16 (1996).

²⁰ That ICA is on public file with the Commission. The parties first entered an ICA in 2004, and the most recent version was approved and executed in 2010 in Case No. 10-2673-TP-UNC. Because the ICA is a publicly filed document, the Commission can take administrative notice of it on this motion to dismiss.

STANDARD FOR A MOTION TO DISMISS

The standard for a motion to dismiss is the same as Ohio courts apply in civil cases. Lucas County Commissioner v. Pub. Utils. Comm'n of Ohio, 80 Ohio St. 3d 344, 347 (1997). The question is whether, even if one assumed that the factual allegations in the complaint were true (but not the legal assertions, opinions, or conclusory statements), the complaint nevertheless fails to state a claim on which relief may be granted. State ex rel. Seikbert v. Wilkinson, 69 Ohio St. 3d 489, 490 (1994).

ARGUMENT

I. GRANITE'S CLAIMS AND REQUESTED RELIEF CONFLICT WITH FEDERAL LAW AND ARE THEREFORE PREEMPTED

As noted above, each of Granite's claims relies on the same theory, namely, that LWC must be provided at a rate equal to or below the rate AT&T Ohio charges for business retail service. Am. Complaint, ¶¶ 27, 29-30, 33, 35-40, 42. That theory undermines and conflicts with established federal law and policy, and each of Granite's claims is therefore preempted under the Supremacy Clause (U.S. Const., Art. VI, cl. 2). And because they are inconsistent with federal law, Granite's claims also are barred by O.R.C. § 4927.16, which states as follows (emphasis added):

- (A) The public utilities commission *shall not establish any requirements* for the unbundling of network elements, for the resale of telecommunications service, or for network interconnection *that exceed or are inconsistent with or prohibited by federal law*, including federal regulations.
- (B) The commission *shall not establish pricing* for such unbundled elements, resale, or interconnection *that is inconsistent with or prohibited by federal law*, including federal regulations, and shall comply with federal law, including federal regulations, in establishing such pricing.

A. Federal Law Precludes Any Price Regulation of LWC and Requires UNE Replacement Products Like LWC to Be Provided at Market-Based Rates

As explained the Background section, the FCC in 2004 established a "nationwide ban" on requiring ILECs to provide the UNE Platform. *See supra*, p. 7. Later, when states tried to reimpose the same or similar requirements under state law, the federal courts "roundly rejected" those orders and found that states are preempted from requiring what the FCC had chosen not to require. *See supra*, p. 8. Because LWC is a UNE Platform replacement product, states likewise have no authority to require ILECs to provide LWC. *Id.* And because states have no power to require ILECs to provide LWC at all, they necessarily also have no power to impose rate regulation on LWC – including requiring LWC rates to be lower than business retail rates.

If that logic were not compelling enough, the FCC and federal courts have been even more clear. When the FCC first held that local switching (and hence the UNE Platform) did not have to be provided to "enterprise" customers, it added that if an ILEC nevertheless provides non-required local switching (or a UNE Platform replacement), the ILEC was free to do so at *market-based* rates:

In circumstances where a checklist network element is no longer unbundled, we have determined that a competitor is not impaired in its ability to offer services without access to that element. Such a finding in the case of switching for large volume customers is predicated in large part upon the fact that competitors can acquire switching in the marketplace at a price set by the marketplace. Under these circumstances, it would be counterproductive to mandate that the incumbent offers the element at forward-looking prices. Rather, the market price should prevail, as opposed to a regulated rate which, at best, is designed to reflect the pricing of a competitive market.

UNE Remand Order, ¶ 473 (emphasis added; footnotes omitted).

Consistent with the FCC, the federal courts have held that the rates for non-required network elements or combinations of such elements, such as LWC, are not subject to state rate

regulation, including "just and reasonable" rate regulation, because imposing such regulation would conflict with federal law. *Qwest Corp.*, 684 F.3d at 731-32; *BellSouth Telecomms.*, 669 F.3d at 709 (when an ILEC provides non-UNE network elements, "any price regulation by a state commission creates a conflict" with federal law); *Illinois Bell*, 548 F.3d at 612 ("the market rate *has* to be higher" than the "just and reasonable" rate imposed by a state commission under state law, so imposing a "just and reasonable" rate creates a "real conflict between the federal and state regulatory schemes"); *NuVox Comms.*, 530 F.3d at 1335 ("Incumbent LECs are permitted to charge market rates for [non-required] network elements"). That necessarily also means that rates for a combination of such elements, such as LWC, are to be market-based. *See Business Data Services*, ¶¶ 287-88 (noting that rates for UNE Platform replacement products are set in privately negotiated contracts and expressly refusing to impose any kind of rate regulation on such products).

Accordingly, Granite's request to have this Commission impose rate regulation on LWC by constraining rates based on retail rates is preempted by federal law, and thus also barred by Ohio law, O.R.C. § 4927.16 (quoted above).

B. Imposing Resale-Type Rate Regulation on LWC Would Conflict With the Resale Provisions in the 1996 Act

As noted in the Background section, the 1996 Act establishes the comprehensive framework and requirements by which CLECs obtain nondiscriminatory access to an ILEC's network and services in order to compete with the ILEC in providing retail local exchange service. *AT&T Corp.*, 525 U.S. at 371. The 1996 Act established three paths of competitive entry for CLECs – interconnection to the ILEC network and use of the CLEC's own facilities; use of the ILEC's unbundled network elements in conjunction with CLEC facilities; and resale of the ILEC's retail services. *Id.* at 371; 47 U.S.C. §§ 251(c)(2)-(4); *Local Competition Order*, ¶

12. Interconnection and UNEs are provided at TELRIC-based rates, whereas resale services are provided at a fixed discount off of the ILEC's retail price for that retail service. *See supra*, p. 5.

In arguing that AT&T Ohio should be forced to provide LWC at rates equal to or below the rates AT&T Ohio charges to business retail customers, Granite seeks to impose a resale-type pricing requirement that Congress never imposed and that, in fact, would conflict with the 1996 Act. Am. Complaint, ¶¶ 37-38. *Nothing* in the 1996 Act or any FCC rule requires the price for an ILEC's UNEs or UNE Platform (much less the price for a non-required UNE Platform replacement product) to bear any particular relationship to, or be gauged by, retail service rates. Rather, the *only* parts of the 1996 Act's local competition provisions that mention an ILEC's *retail* rates are the provisions on resale (Sections 251(c)(4) and 252(d)(3)). Specifically, Section 251(c)(4) requires ILECs to allow resale *only* of services that the ILEC "provides *at retail* to subscribers who are *not* telecommunications carriers." (Emphasis added). This requirement is Congress's chosen method for ensuring that efficient CLECs can obtain an ILEC's retail services at a discounted rate that enables them to compete with the ILEC.

LWC, however, is a *wholesale* product that is *not* offered "at retail" and is *not* offered to "subscribers who are not telecommunications carriers." As a matter of law, then, LWC is not subject to resale, and rates for LWC do not have to bear any particular relationship to retail rates. Imposing a resale-type pricing requirement on a wholesale product like LWC therefore would directly conflict with and exceed the obligations imposed on ILECs under federal law. Any such requirement would be preempted. *AT&T Corp.*, 525 U.S. at 378-79 n.6 (in the 1996 Act, Congress "has taken the regulation of local telecommunications competition away from the States" and state commissions must hew to the lines drawn by the Act and the FCC); *Verizon*

²¹ The Complaint repeatedly acknowledges that LWC is a "wholesale" product provided at "wholesale rates." E.g., Am. Complaint, p. 1, ¶¶ 5, 8, 9, 11, 12.

North, 309 F.3d at 940 (when addressing the obligation of ILECs to CLECs, state commissions "must operate strictly within the confines of [the 1996 Act]."; "Congress has clearly stated its intent to supersede state laws that are inconsistent with the provisions of the [1996 Act]," and any state-imposed requirement "is preempted 'if it interferes with the methods by which the federal statute was designed to reach [its] goal.""); *MCI Telecomms*, 222 F.3d at 343; O.R.C. § 4927.16.²²

C. Granite's Claims and Requested Relief Directly Conflict With Federal and State Competition Policy

The rate regulation that Granite wants to impose involves a product (LWC, provided as a UNE Platform replacement) that the FCC has not only refused to require, but refused to require precisely because doing so would *harm* competition and consumers, in that such a requirement would "distort the market, raise costs associated with the transition to IP, deter facilities investment, and introduce regulatory uncertainty." *Business Data Services*, ¶ 290; *see also Triennial Review Remand Order*, ¶¶ 204, 219-21 (placing a "nationwide ban" on UNE Platform

_

²² Granite rests its discrimination theory that a carrier's "retail operation" is treated as a "customer" for discrimination purposes on *Westside Cellular, Inc. v. New Par Companies*, Case No. 93-1758-RC-CSS (PUCO, Jan. 18, 2001). Complaint, ¶ 38 & n.6. That case is irrelevant here. That case involved cellular carriers, not the relationship between ILECs and CLECs that is comprehensively governed by federal law and policy under the 1996 Act. The *Westside Cellular* case also involved a competitor's resale of a retail service, whereas the instant case involves a purely *wholesale* product that, under the 1996 Act, is not subject to resale.

Given the FCC's conclusions regarding the UNE Platform and UNE Platform replacement products, Granite's First Claim, that AT&T Ohio should have to provide LWC at the low rate Granite prefers in order to avoid a "threat to competition," is demonstrably baseless. Similarly, Granite's allegation that AT&T has unlawfully "refused to deal" with Granite on LWC (Am. Complaint, ¶ 27) is barred by *Verizon Comms., Inc. v. Law Office of Curtis V. Trinko, LLP*, 540 U.S. 398, 410-11 (2004), which held that carriers cannot use law outside the 1996 Act to state a claim that an ILEC has "refused to deal" with them. And Granite's claim that AT&T is engaging in an unlawful "price squeeze" (Am. Complaint, ¶ 27) is barred by *Linkline*, 555 U.S. at 449-51, which held that such a claim is "not cognizable" because ILECs' obligations to CLECs are governed by the 1996 Act alone. *Accord, MetroNet Services Corp. v. Qwest Corp.*, 383 F.3d 1124, 1129-30 (9th Cir. 2004) (ILEC increase to resale rates that prevented CLEC from profitably reselling service was not actionable because CLEC could obtain access to ILEC products and services under its ICA and the 1996 Act); *Covad Comms. Co. v. BellSouth Corp.*, 374 F.3d 1044, 1050 (11th Cir. 2004).

requirements for the same reasons). Requiring AT&T Ohio to offer LWC at a rate artificially constrained by retail rates would only increase demand for and use of LWC, thereby exacerbating the market distortion and disincentives to investment that the FCC sought to avoid when it chose *not* to require ILECs to provide LWC. Such a course would undermine federal policy, particularly the FCC's decision not to subject UNE Platform replacement products to rate regulation. *Business Data Service*, ¶ 278; *see also id.*, ¶ 263 (FCC rejecting requests to mandate that wholesale rates for business data services be lower than retail rates for like services, concluding that "any such mandate could have the unintended effect of preventing providers from reducing retail rates to competitive levels, as the provider would then have to reduce its wholesale rates below those levels.").

The policy of both federal law and the State of Ohio is to "[r]ely primarily on market forces, where they exist, to maintain reasonable service levels for telecommunication services at reasonable rates." O.R.C. § 4927.02(A)(3). Market forces have led AT&T and Granite to agree on mutually acceptable rates, terms, and conditions in privately negotiated LWC contracts ever since 2005. If Granite wants to use LWC it can negotiate a successor commercial agreement, but it has no legal right to insist on anything other than a market-based rate.

II. ADDITIONAL REASONS TO DISMISS ALL OF GRANITE'S CLAIMS

A. The Statutes on Which Granite Relies Do Not Apply to AT&T Ohio

Granite's First Claim is based on O.R.C. §§ 4905.02, 4905.04, 4905.26, 4905.31, and 4905.32; its Second and Third Claims are based on § 4905.22; its Fourth Claim is based on §§ 4905.33 and 4905.35; and its Fifth Claim is based on § 4927.21. Complaint, ¶ 26, 30, 33, 36, and 42. Section 4905.02 does not create any cause of action, however, because it is merely a list of definitions. As for the rest of the cited provisions (other than § 4927.21, which is discussed below), O.R.C. § 4927.03(C) provides that they "do not apply to a telephone company," such as

AT&T Ohio, "except to the extent necessary for the commission to carry out sections 4927.01 to 4927.21 of the Revised Code." Granite does not allege that applying any of the statutes it cites for its first four claims are "necessary for the commission to carry out sections 4927.01 to 4927.21." As a matter of law, then, Granite's first four claims do not state a cognizable cause of action against AT&T Ohio.

Granite tries to evade this barrier to in two ways. It first contends that the "[f]or purposes of" language at the beginning of Section 4927.03(C) means that the language in the rest of Section 4927.03(C), which exempts telephone companies from many provisions in Chapters 4903 and 4905, essentially means nothing, because Granite can simply bring a claim under those sections without mentioning Chapter 4927. That argument misunderstands the purpose and structure of Section 4927.03(C).

Chapter 4927 is the part of the public utilities law that governs "Telecommunications" and the obligations of telephone companies in Ohio. The purpose of Section 4927.03(C) is to make clear that, in light of Chapter 4927's establishment of alternative regulation for telecommunications, many provisions in Chapters 4903 and 4905 that used to apply to telephone companies as public utilities no longer apply unless specifically necessary to implement some aspect of Chapter 4927. In other words, Section 4927.03 creates a blanket exemption for telephone companies from the listed statutes but then creates a narrow exception to that exemption with the "except to the extent necessary" language.²⁴

²⁴ Under Granite's reading, by contrast, Section 4927.03 would mean that a telephone company is *always* subject to the statutes listed in Section 4927.03 unless those sections are invoked "for purposes of" enforcing Sections 4927.01 to 4927.21, in which case the listed provisions would not apply except to the extent necessary to enforce Sections 4927.01 to 4927.21, which would be the only reason the listed statutes had been invoked in the first place. Granite essentially reads Section 4927.03 in a way that would mean telephone companies would never be exempt from the statutes listed there, rendering Section 4927.03 a nullity. That is not a proper mode of statutory interpretation. *Wise v. Ohio Motor Vehicle Dealers Bd.*, 106 Ohio App. 3d 562, 566 (1995).

This reading is not only logical, but also fully consistent with the legislative history. The Ohio Committee Report states that the Act in which Section 4927.03 was passed "establishes a regulatory regime that gives the PUCO power to regulate telecommunications by expressly limiting the PUCO's authority and then providing exceptions to those limitations,"25 which is precisely what Section 4927.03 does. Indeed, the structure and subsections of Section 4927.03 show that its purpose is to limit the scope of the Commission's authority while recognizing specific exceptions to some of those limits.²⁶ And with regard to Section 4927.03(C) in particular, the legislative history states that this provision "[s]pecifies that a number of statutes, many unchanged by the act, do not apply to telephone companies, including statutes pertaining to PUCO jurisdiction, service discrimination, accounting requirements, charging tariffed rates, the issuance of stocks, bonds, and notes, uniform pricing, and other statutes, unless necessary, in some cases, for the PUCO to enforce the provisions of the act."27 Granite's Complaint never alleges or explains how any of the Chapter 4905 provisions it cites could be deemed "necessary" to carry out some aspect of Chapter 4927, which means those Chapter 4905 provisions cannot be used to state a viable claim here.

Granite also adds a new Fifth Claim based on Section 4927.21 that purports to incorporate all its prior claims. What Granite overlooks, however, is that Section 4927.21 allows

²⁵ Ohio Committee Report, 2009 Ohio S.B. 162, 128th General Assembly (June 13, 2010) (emphasis added).

²⁶ For example, Section 4927.03(A) says the Commission has no authority over interconnected VoIP service but then lists exceptions, and Section 4927.03(B) states that the Commission has no authority over wireless service but then lists exceptions.

²⁷ Ohio Committee Report, 2009 Ohio S.B. 162, 128th General Assembly (June 13, 2010); 88 Ohio Jur. 3d, Telecommunications, § 6 (Sept. 2017 update) ("Certain specified provisions of the public utilities law do not apply to telephone companies, or, as applicable, to officers, employees, or agents of such companies or providers, except to the extent necessary for the Public Utilities Commission to carry out provisions of the public utilities laws specifically applicable to telecommunications providers.").

complaints for a "dispute between telephone companies" *only* where the dispute is "within the commission's jurisdiction under sections 4927.01 to 4927.20[.]" Granite's Complaint does not allege any violation of Sections 4927.01 to 4927.20 and therefore fails to state the kind of claim that can be brought under Section 4927.21 for a dispute between two telephone companies.

B. Granite's Claims Regarding Its Current LWC Rates Are Barred for Failure to Exhaust Contractual Remedies, By Principles of Contract Law, and By the *Mobile-Sierra* Doctrine

In addition to everything above, there are yet three more reasons to dismiss Granite's claims regarding the rates in its current LWC Agreement.

First, the dispute resolution provisions of the LWC Agreement require that, with regard to any "disputes arising out of" the LWC Agreement, a party must complete the contract's informal dispute resolution process before filing any complaint. LWC Agreement, General Terms & Conditions §§ 13.2.1, 13.6.1 ("If the Parties are unable to resolve the dispute through the informal procedure described in Section 13.5 above, then either Party may invoke the formal Dispute Resolution procedures described in this Section 13.6.") (emphasis added). Granite's Complaint does not allege that it followed or completed the required dispute resolution procedures under the LWC Agreement before bringing its claims to the Commission (nor did it do so). Accordingly, its claims are filed in breach of the ICA and are barred by the Agreement itself for failure to exhaust contractual remedies.²⁸ The parties agreed to a dispute resolution procedure, and Granite should be required to abide by and complete that procedure before

-

²⁸ Granite has urged the Commission to ignore the dispute resolution provisions (Granite Mem. Contra to AT&T Motion to Dismiss Original Complaint, at 21-24), but gives no legitimate reason to do so. Granite's only reason for ignoring the dispute resolution provisions is that the LWC Agreement allegedly was made between parties of unequal bargaining power, but Granite does not allege that the dispute resolution provisions that it voluntarily agreed to were entered under any sort of threat or duress. Indeed, the dispute resolution provisions mirror the standard provisions used in ICAs, which the Commission has approved many times. The dispute resolution provisions of the LWC Agreement establish an agreed prerequisite process that must be completed before either party resorts to seeking relief from an outside source. LWC Agreement, General Terms & Conditions §§ 13.2.1, 13.6.

turning to the Commission. The Commission should not entertain premature claims filed in disregard of a binding agreement. Doing so would discourage parties in the future from even bothering to pursue informal dispute resolution before coming to the Commission.

Second, Granite's claim regarding current rates is very similar to the claim dismissed in McLeodUSA v. AT&T Ohio. In that case, McLeod (a CLEC) filed a complaint alleging that the collocation rates that AT&T Ohio changed under its ICA with McLeod were unjust, unreasonable, and discriminatory. Case No. 11-3407-TP-CSS, 2011 WL 5023559, at *1. The Commission dismissed that complaint, recognizing that when a party does not like a contract it agreed to, its remedy is to seek to terminate the agreement and negotiate a successor contract – not ask the Commission to undo the parties' bargain. As the Commission explained:

- (35) . . . That a party should subsequently discover an unfavorable [contract] term should not be cause for revocation of the term or its substitution by a term more favorable to the protesting party. Allowing such an option would undermine the certainty of contractual obligations. A course for [McLeod] to take in such an event is termination of the current interconnection agreement pursuant to the terms of the agreement followed by the negotiation of a successor agreement.
- (36) . . . Moreover, granting [McLeod's] request to change a term in its interconnection agreement in such a manner would establish a precedent and a policy at odds with basic principles of contract law. We do not believe that it would be prudent to allow a party to highlight for litigation an agreed provision in a contract, particularly where there is no allegation of breach and where it is done solely on the basis of alleged unfairness.

Id. at $\P\P$ 35-36 (emphasis added).

Although that case involved an ICA rather than an LWC agreement, the same principles apply here, and with even more force. Just as in *McLeod*, allowing Granite's claims to proceed would be "at odds with basic principles of contract law" and with basic limitations on the Commission's authority, since nothing in Ohio law (or federal law) grants it authority to

intervene in and dictate ongoing negotiation for a private commercial agreement. *Columbia S. Power Co. v. Pub. Util. Comm'n*, 67 Ohio St. 3d 535, 537 (1993) (Commission may exercise only the authority conferred by statute).

Third, even if rates for LWC could lawfully be subject to rate regulation, and even if carriers could challenge the reasonableness of rates they negotiated for and voluntarily agreed to, Granite's claim would have to be dismissed because regulators can modify private carrier-to-carrier contracts only in extraordinary circumstances, which Granite has not alleged here. Under the *Mobile-Sierra* doctrine (sometimes called the *Sierra-Mobile* doctrine), when two carriers voluntarily enter a contract for a wholesale service, the rates in that contract are presumed to be just and reasonable. *Morgan Stanley Capital Group Inc. v. Pub. Util. Dist. No 1 of Snohomish County*, 554 U.S. 527, 530, 534 (2008). That presumption "may be overcome only if . . . the contract seriously harms the public interest," *id.*, and "only in circumstances of unequivocal public necessity." *In re Permian Basin Area Rate Cases*, 390 U.S. 747, 822 (1968). Courts have described the presumption as "practically insurmountable." *Maine Pub. Serv. Co. v. FERC*, 964 F.2d 5, 8 (D.C. Cir. 1992); *Kansas Cities v. FERC*, 723 F.2d 82, 87-88 (D.C. Cir. 1983).

Granite's Complaint does not allege facts that would give it any chance of overcoming the presumption of reasonableness. At most, Granite contends that AT&T Ohio has offered low retail rates to certain customers as part of competing with Granite (Complaint, ¶ 16), to Granite's detriment. But the speculative harms that Granite alleges relate only to Granite (*see* Complaint, ¶ 17-18), which means they would at most be *private* harm, not the severe *public* harm required to overcome the *Mobile-Sierra* presumption. *IDB Mobile Comms.*, *Inc. v. COMSAT Corp.*, 16 FCC Rcd. 11474, ¶ 17 (2001) ("private 'harm' does not equate to public interest harm" that could overcome the *Mobile-Sierra* presumption of reasonableness).

C. Granite's Claims Regarding AT&T Ohio's Opening Proposal for Future LWC Rates Are Not Ripe

Under Ohio law, "a claim is not ripe if it depends on 'future events that may not occur as anticipated, or may not occur at all." *Stewart v. Stewart*, 134 Ohio App. 3d 556, 558 (1999), quoting *Texas v. U.S.*, 523 U.S. 296, 300 (1998). The ripeness doctrine exists to save decisionmakers from "premature adjudication" by allowing them to avoid "entangling themselves in abstract disagreements." *State ex rel. Elyria Foundry Co. v. Indus. Comm'n*, 82 Ohio St. 3d 88, 89 (1998) (internal quotation marks omitted). Unripe claims should be dismissed because "judicial machinery should be conserved for problems which are real or present and imminent, not squandered on problems which are abstract or hypothetical or remote." *Id.* (internal quotation marks omitted).

That is precisely the situation here. Granite's First, Third, Fourth, and Fifth Claims contend that AT&T Ohio's opening rate proposal for negotiations was unreasonable and would have an anticompetitive impact. Complaint, ¶¶ 26, 32, 36-37, and 41-43. At this time, however, Granite has never been billed for or paid those proposed rates. In fact, Granite can never be forced to pay those rates against its will, and may well never pay them at all, depending on how further negotiations proceed. Granite's claims therefore are abstract and hypothetical. The Commission has dismissed similar claims as unripe in the past²⁹ and should dismiss Granite's claims here.³⁰

²⁹ E.g., Cincinnati Gas & Elec. Co. v. City of Forest Park, Case No. 05-0075-EL-PWC, 2006 WL 769568, part IV.B (PUCO, Mar. 7, 2006) (dismissing challenge to municipal fees when no fees had yet been assessed against the utility).

³⁰ Granite has suggested that ripeness does not apply to agency proceedings. Granite Mem. Contra to AT&T Motion to Dismiss Original Complaint, at 17-20. While agencies certainly sometimes deal with generalized matters in industry-wide proceedings or rulemakings to set forward-looking rules or policy, this is a carrier-to-carrier complaint case. In such a complaint case the dispute should be ripe and fully formed before coming to the Commission, since the Commission is not in the business of advising parties

D. Granite Has Admitted Facts Showing That the Current and Proposed LWC Rates Are Reasonable and Nondiscriminatory

Granite contends that the current and originally proposed new LWC rates are so high as to be
unlawfully unreasonable or discriminatory, or even a threat to competition. Am. Complaint, ¶¶
26-33. Those claims cannot stand, because Granite has now admitted that [Begin
Confidential************************************

on how to conduct their private commercial negotiations. Nothing prevents the Commission from insisting that the dispute be ripe for a meaningful resolution before it will proceed to hear a complaint, both to avoid waste of agency resources and to avoid rendering unnecessary advisory opinions. Yet that is exactly what Granite seeks here, asking the Commission to insert itself in an ongoing negotiation and referee what prices AT&T Ohio can even *propose*.

³¹ Significantly, Granite's Complaint never once alleges that AT&T has discriminated against Granite in favor of another customer, even though a discrimination claim requires proof that a carrier unreasonably discriminated between two customers. *American Message Centers v. FCC*, 50 F.3d 35, 50 (2d Cir. 1995) (discrimination claim under 47 U.S.C. § 202(a) requires allegation of differing treatment among "customers" of carrier's service; no claim under Section 202(a) existed where "[plaintiff] failed to identify any specific instance in which [defendant carrier] treated *another customer* in like circumstances differently than it treated [plaintiff]") (emphasis added); *AT&T Corp. v. Jefferson Tel. Co.*, 16 FCC Rcd. 16130, ¶ 15 (2001) (no discrimination claim could be stated under Section 202(a) where petitioner "fails to allege that [carrier] treated one customer differently from another"). *See also* 47 U.S.C. § 252(e)(2)(A)(i) (in deciding whether to approve an ICA, state commission examines only whether the

CONCLUSION

For all of the reasons stated, Granite's claims are barred as a matter of law, and its

Complaint should be dismissed.

Respectfully submitted,

AT&T OHIO

By: /s/ Mark R. Ortlieb Mark R. Ortlieb (94118) AT&T Services, Inc. 225 West Randolph, Floor 25D Chicago, IL 60606 312-727-6705 mo2753@att.com

J. Tyson Covey Mayer Brown LLP 71 South Wacker Drive Chicago, IL 60606 312-701-8600 jcovey@mayerbrown.com

ICA "discriminates against *another telecommunications carrier* not a party to the agreement.") (emphasis added).

³² The Commission can take administrative notice of Granite's Appendix in considering AT&T Ohio's motion to dismiss. *State ex rel. Scott v. Cleveland*, 112 Ohio St. 3d 324, 328 (2006) (judicial notice can be taken of appropriate matters on a motion to dismiss for failure to state a claim); *Greenberg v. Life Ins. Co. of Virginia*, 177 F.3d 507, 514 (6th Cir. 1999). After all, Granite was willing to have the Commission consider the Appendix in considering AT&T Ohio's motion to dismiss the original complaint, so it can hardly object to the Commission considering the Appendix when evaluating AT&T Ohio's motion to dismiss the amended complaint.

CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I hereby certify that a copy of the foregoing has been served this 6th day of October 2017

by U.S. Mail and/or electronic mail on the parties shown below.

/s/ Mark R. Ortlieb
Mark R. Ortlieb

L. Douglas Jennings
Public Utilities Commission of Ohio
180 East Broad Street
Columbus, OH 43231
doug.jennings@puc.state.oh.us

Michael D. Dortch
Richard R. Parsons
Justin M. Dortch
KRAVITZ, BROWN & DORTCH, LLC
65 East State Street, Suite 200
Columbus, OH 43215
mdortch@kravitzllc.com
rparson@kravitzllc.com
jdortch@kravitzllc.com

Docket No. 17-1713-TP-CSS

AT&T Ohio Motion to Dismiss Attachment 1

AT&T Ohio Motion to Dismiss Attachment 1

AT&T Wholesale Agreement

Contract Number: 8400

Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Section

TABLE OF CONTENTS Section Number

Introduction	1.0
Definitions	
Interpretation and Construction	
Notice of Changes – Section 251(C)(5)	4.0
Responsibilities of the Parties	
Insurance	
Assignment	
Effective Date, Term and Termination	
End User Fraud	
Assurance of Payment	10.0
Billing	
Non-Payment and Procedures for Disconnection	
Dispute Resolution	
Audits	
Disclaimer of Representations and Warranties	15.0
Limitation of Liability	
Indemnity	
Intellectual Property/License	
Notices	
Publicity and Use of Trademarks or Service Marks	
Confidentiality	
Severability	
Governing Law	
Filing of Agreement: Governmental Requirement	
Changes in End User Local Exchange Service Provider Selection	
Compliance and Certification	
Law Enforcement	
Relationship of the Parties/Independent Contractor	28.0
No Third Party Beneficiaries; Disclaimer of Agency	
Subcontracting	
Taxes	32.0
Non Waiver	
Network Maintenance and Management	34.0
End User Inquiries	35.0
Expenses	36.0
Conflict of Interest	37.0
Survival	38.0
Scope of Agreement	39.0
Amendments and Modifications	
Authority	
Counterparts	
Entire Agreement	

Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

COMMERCIAL AGREEMENT GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This Agreement by and between one or more of the AT&T Inc. owned ILECs hereinafter referred to as Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Illinois, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Michigan, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, The Southern New England Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Connecticut, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma, AT&T Texas, and Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin, (only to the extent that the agent for each such AT&T-owned ILEC executes this Agreement for such AT&T Inc. owned ILEC and only to the extent that such AT&T Inc. owned ILEC provides Telephone Exchange Services as an ILEC in each of the state(s) listed below) and Granite Telecommunications, LLC ("CARRIER"), a Delaware limited liability company, (referred to herein collectively as, the "Parties"; each, a "Party"), and shall apply to the state(s) of Arkansas, California, Connecticut, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas, and Wisconsin. This Agreement sets forth the rates, terms and conditions under which AT&T-13STATE agrees to provide CARRIER.

WHEREAS, the Parties acknowledge and agree that the provisions set forth in this Agreement are not subject to and/or required by the Communications Act of 1934, as amended ("Act") including, without limitation, Sections 251/252 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (but excluding applicable language in Sections 201, 202 and 211 of the Act) and any regulation or rule of the FCC or any state commission, and are not subject to negotiation and/or arbitration under Section 252 of the Act unless both Partiers otherwise agree in a writing signed by both Parties.

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, CARRIER represents that it has acquired, or intends to acquire, the authority to offer Telephone Exchange Service to End Users and operate where one or more of the AT&T Inc. entities, hereinafter referred to, as applicable for the state to which this agreement by its terms applies: Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, The Southern New England Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Connecticut, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Kansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma, AT&T Texas, and Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin, the Incumbent Local Exchange Carrier(s);

NOW, THEREFORE, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 This Agreement is composed of the foregoing recitals, the General Terms and Conditions (GT&C), set forth below and certain Attachments, Schedules, Exhibits and Addenda immediately following this GT&C, all of which are hereby incorporated in this Agreement by this reference and constitute a part of this Agreement.
- Definitions included within this Agreement in Section 2.0 below are provided solely as a means to inform and define common terms applicable to telecommunications products and services that may or may not be relevant to this Agreement and do not constitute or imply an obligation of AT&T-13STATE to provide access to such services as defined, unless expressly outlined elsewhere within the Agreement

2.0 <u>Definitions</u>

- 2.1 "Act" means the Communications Act of 1934 [47 U.S.C. 153], as amended by the Telecommunications Act of 1996, Public Law 104-104, 110 Stat. 56 (1996) codified throughout 47 U.S.C.
- 2.2 "Accessible Letter(s)" means the correspondence used to communicate pertinent information regarding <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to the CARRIER community.
- 2.3 "Affiliate" is As Defined in the Act.

- 2.4 "Agreement" means the Commercial Agreement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER to which the Attachment Local Wholesale CompleteTM is attached and incorporated.
- 2.5 "Alternate Billing Service (ABS)" or "Alternately Billed Traffic (ABT)", as described in the Alternately Billed Traffic "ABT" Attachment, means the service that allows End Users to bill calls to accounts that may not be associated with the originating line. There are three types of ABS/ABT calls: calling card, collect and third number billed calls.
- 2.6 "Applicable Law" means all laws, statutes, common law, regulations, ordinances, codes, rules, guidelines, orders, permits, tariffs and approvals, including those relating to the environment or health and safety, of any Governmental Authority that apply to the Parties or the subject matter of this Agreement.
- 2.7 "As Defined in the Act" means as specifically defined by the Act.
- 2.8 "As Described in the Act" means as described in or required by the Act.
- 2.9 "AT&T, Inc (AT&T)" means the holding company which directly or indirectly owns the following ILECs: Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Illinois, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Michigan, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, The Southern New England Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Connecticut; Southwestern Bell Telephone, L.P. d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Kansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma and/or AT&T Texas, and/or Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin. As used in this Agreement, AT&T refers to the AT&T, Inc. ILECs only.
- 2.10 "AT&T-13STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, California, Connecticut, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas and Wisconsin.
- 2.11 "AT&T-12STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, California, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas and Wisconsin.
- 2.12 "AT&T-10STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas and Wisconsin.
- 2.13 "AT&T-8STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, California, Connecticut, Kansas, Missouri, Nevada, Oklahoma and Texas.
- 2.14 "AT&T-7STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, California, Kansas, Missouri, Nevada, Oklahoma and Texas.
- 2.15 "AT&T-4STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, Kansas, Missouri and Oklahoma.
- 2.16 "AT&T ARKANSAS" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Arkansas.
- 2.17 "AT&T CALIFORNIA" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in California.
- 2.18 "AT&T CONNECTICUT" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Connecticut.
- 2.19 "AT&T ILLINOIS" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Illinois.
- 2.20 "AT&T INDIANA" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Indiana.
- 2.21 "AT&T KANSAS" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Kansas.
- 2.22 "AT&T MICHIGAN" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Michigan.
- 2.23 "AT&T MIDWEST REGION 5-STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Illinois, Indiana, Michigan, Ohio and Wisconsin.
- 2.24 "AT&T MISSOURI" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Missouri.
- 2.25 "AT&T NEVADA" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Nevada.
- 2.26 "AT&T OHIO" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Ohio.
- 2.27 "AT&T OKLAHOMA" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Oklahoma.

- 2.28 "AT&T SOUTHWEST REGION 5-STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in Arkansas, Kansas, Missouri, Oklahoma and Texas.
- 2.29 "AT&T TEXAS" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Texas.
- 2.30 "AT&T WEST REGION 2-STATE" means the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) doing business in California and Nevada.
- 2.31 "AT&T WISCONSIN" means the AT&T-owned ILEC doing business in Wisconsin.
- 2.32 "Audited Party" means the Party being audited by the Auditing Party.
- 2.33 "Auditing Party" means the Party conducting an audit of the Audited Party's books, records, data and other documents.
- 2.34 "Automated Message Accounting (AMA)" means the structure that is inherent in switch technology that initially records Telecommunication message information. AMA format is contained in the Automated Message Accounting document published by Telcordia (formerly known as Bellcore) as GR-1100-CORE, which defines and amends the industry standard for message recording.
- 2.35 "Bill Due Date" means thirty (30) calendar days from the bill date.
- 2.36 "Billed Party" means the recipient Party of a bill rendered from the Billing Party.
- 2.37 "Billing Party" means the Party rendering a bill.
- 2.38 "Business Day" means Monday through Friday, excluding holidays on which the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> ILEC does not provision new retail services and products.
- 2.39 "Busy Line Verification (BLV)" means a service whereby an End User requests an operator to confirm the busy status of a line.
- 2.40 "CABS" means the Carrier Access Billing System.
- "Calling Name Delivery Service (CNDS)" means a service that enables a terminating End User to identify the calling party by a displayed name before a call is answered. The calling party's name is retrieved from a calling name database and delivered to the End User's premise between the first and second ring for display on compatible End User premises equipment.
- 2.42 "Carrier" means a telephone company certificated by the Commission to provide local Exchange Service within AT&T-13STATE's franchised area.
- "Cash Deposit" means a cash security deposit in U.S. dollars held by AT&T-13STATE.
- 2.44 "Centralized Message Distribution System (CMDS)" means the industry-wide data collection system, which handles the daily exchange of message details between CMDS participating telephone companies (also known as CMDS Direct Participants). AT&T-13STATE is a CMDS Direct Participant.
- "Central Office Switch (CO)" means the switching entity within the public switched Telecommunications network, including but not limited to: "End Office Switch" or "End Office" means the switching machine that directly terminates traffic to and receives traffic from purchasers of local Exchange Services. An End Office Switch does not include a PBX. "Tandem Office Switch" or "Tandem(s)" are used to connect and switch trunk circuits between and among other Central Office Switches. A Tandem Switch does not include a PBX.
- 2.46 "Claim" means any pending or threatened claim, action, proceeding or suit.
- 2.47 "Commission" means the applicable State agency with regulatory authority over certain Telecommunications Services. The following is a list of the appropriate State agencies:
 - 2.47.1 the Arkansas Public Service Commission (AR-PSC);
 - 2.47.2 the Public Utilities Commission of the State of California (CA-PUC);
 - 2.47.3 the Connecticut Department of Public Utility Control (DPUC);

- 2.47.4 the Illinois Commerce Commission (IL-CC);
- 2.47.5 the Indiana Utility Regulatory Commission (IN-URC);
- 2.47.6 the Kansas Corporation Commission (KS-CC);
- 2.47.7 the Michigan Public Service Commission (MI-PSC);
- 2.47.8 the Missouri Public Service Commission (MO-PSC);
- 2.47.9 the Public Utilities Commission of Nevada (NV-PUC);
- 2.47.10 the Public Utilities Commission of Ohio (PUC-OH);
- 2.47.11 the Oklahoma Corporation Commission (OK-CC);
- 2.47.12 the Public Utility Commission of Texas (PUC-TX); and
- 2.47.13 the Public Service Commission of Wisconsin (PSC-WI).
- "Common Channel Signaling (CCS)" means an out-of-band, packet-switched, signaling network used to transport supervision signals, control signals, and data messages. It is a special network, fully separate from the transmission path of the public switched network. Unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, the CCS protocol used by the Parties shall be SS7.
- 2.49 "Common Language Location Identifier (CLLI)" means the codes that provide a unique 11-character representation of a network interconnection point. The first 8 characters identify the city, state and building location, while the last three (3) characters identify the network component.
- 2.50 "Competitive Local Exchange Carrier (CARRIER)" means a telephone company certificated by the Commission to provide local Exchange Service within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s franchised area.
- 2.51 "Customer Usage Data" means the Telecommunications Services usage data of CARRIER End User measured in minutes, sub-minute increments, message units, or otherwise, that is recorded by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and forwarded to CARRIER.
- 2.52 "Customer Name and Address Information (CNAM)" means the name, service address and telephone numbers of a Party's End Users for a particular Exchange Area. CNAM includes non-published listings, coin telephone information and published listings.
- 2.53 "Daily Usage File" or "DUF" or "Usage Extract" means a service which provides End User usage call records as described in this Agreement.
- 2.54 "Delaying Event" means any failure of a Party to perform any of its obligations set forth in this Agreement, caused in whole or in part by:
 - 2.54.1 the failure of the other Party to perform any of its obligations set forth in this Agreement, including but not limited to a Party's failure to provide the other Party with accurate and complete Service Orders;
 - 2.54.2 any delay, act or failure to act by the other Party or its End User, agent or subcontractor; or
 - 2.54.3 any Force Majeure Event.
- 2.55 "Dialing Parity" means As Defined in the Act. As used in this Agreement, Dialing Parity refers to both Local dialing Parity and Toll Dialing Parity.
- "Discontinuance Notice" means the written Notice sent by the Billing Party to the other Party that notifies the Non-Paying Party that in order to avoid disruption or disconnection of the Products and/or Services, furnished under this Agreement, the Non-Paying Party must remit all Unpaid Charges to the Billing Party within fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of the Billing Party's Notice of Unpaid Charges.
- 2.57 "Disputed Amounts" as used in Section 11.8 below, means the amount that the Disputing Party contends is incorrectly billed.

- 2.58 "Disputing Party" as used in Section 11.8 below, means the Party to this Agreement that is disputing an amount in a bill rendered by the Billing Party.
- 2.59 "Electronic File Transfer" means any system or process that utilizes an electronic format and protocol to send or receive data files.
- 2.60 "End User(s)" means a Third Party residence or business that subscribes to Telecommunications Services provided by any of the Parties at retail. As used herein, the term "End User(s)" does not include any of the Parties to this Agreement with respect to any item or service obtained under this Agreement.
- 2.61 "Enhanced Service Provider (ESP)" means the provider of enhanced services, as those services are defined in 47 CFR Section 64.702.
- 2.62 "Exchange Access" means As Defined in the Act.
- 2.63 "Exchange Area" means an area, defined by the Commission, for which a distinct local rate schedule is in effect.
- 2.64 "Exchange Message Interface (EMI)" (formerly Exchange Message Record "EMR") means the standard used for exchange of Telecommunications message information among Telecommunications Carriers for billable, non-billable, CABS, sample, settlement and study data. EMI format is contained in Telcordia Practice BR-010-200-010, CRIS Exchange Message Record and the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS) document, ATIS-0406000-xxxx. (xxxx refers to the year of publication)
- 2.65 "Exchange Service" means Telephone Exchange Service As Defined in the Act.
- 2.66 "FCC" means the Federal Communications Commission.
- 2.67 "Fraud Monitoring System" means an off-line administration system that monitors suspected occurrences of ABT-related fraud.
- 2.68 "Governmental Authority" means any federal, state, local, foreign, or international court, government, department, commission, board, bureau, agency, official, or other regulatory, administrative, legislative, or judicial authority with jurisdiction over the subject matter at issue.
- 2.69 "Incumbent Local Exchange Carrier (ILEC)" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.70 "Intellectual Property" means copyrights, patents, trademarks, trade secrets, mask works and all other intellectual property rights.
- 2.71 "Integrated Services Digital Network (ISDN)" means a switched network service that provides end-to-end digital connectivity for the simultaneous transmission of voice and data. Basic Rate Interface-ISDN (BRI-ISDN) provides for a digital transmission of two (2) 64 Kbps bearer channels and one (1) 16 Kbps data channel (2B+D).
- 2.72 "Interexchange Carrier (IXC)" means a carrier that provides, directly or indirectly, interLATA or intraLATA Telephone Toll Services.
- 2.73 "InterLATA" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.74 "IntraLATA Toll Traffic" means the IntraLATA traffic, regardless of the transport protocol method, between two locations within one LATA where one of the locations lies outside of the mandatory local calling area as defined by the Commission.
- 2.75 "Jurisdictional Identification Parameter (JIP)" is an existing six (6) digit (NPA-NXX) field in the SS7 message. This field designates the first point of switching.
- 2.76 "Late Payment Charge" means the charge that is applied when a CARRIER fails to remit payment for any charges by the Bill Due Date, or if payment for any portion of the charges is received from CARRIER after the Bill Due Date, or if payment for any portion of the charges is received in funds which are not immediately available or received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> as of the Bill Due Date, or if the CARRIER does not submit the Remittance Information.
- 2.77 "LEC-carried" means the transport of calls or messages on a Carrier's network.

- 2.78 "Letter of Credit" means the unconditional, irrevocable standby bank letter of credit from a financial institution acceptable to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> naming the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) designated by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> as the beneficiary(ies) thereof and otherwise on the AT&T-13STATE Letter of Credit form.
- 2.79 "Line Information Data Base (LIDB)" means a transaction-oriented database system that functions as a centralized repository for data storage and retrieval. LIDB is accessible through CCS networks. LIDB contains records associated with End User line numbers and special billing numbers.
- 2.80 "Line Side" means the End Office switch connections that have been programmed to treat the circuit as a local line connected to a terminating station (e.g., an ordinary subscriber's telephone station set, a PBX, answering machine, facsimile machine or computer). Line Side connections offer only those transmission and signal features appropriate for a connection between an End Office and such terminating station.
- 2.81 "Local Access And Transport Area (LATA)" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.82 "Local Exchange Carrier (LEC)" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.83 "Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG)" means the Telcordia Reference document used by Telecommunications Carriers to identify NPA-NXX routing and homing information as well as Network element and equipment designations.
- 2.84 "Local Number Portability (LNP)" means the ability of users of Telecommunications Services to retain the presence of a previously existing telephone number(s).
- 2.85 "Local Wholesale Complete (LWC)" refers collectively to the technology packages, operational support capabilities, and certain ancillary services supporting the provision of local exchange service by CARRIER, that are offered by AT&T-13STATE as an end-to-end service under this Agreement.
- 2.86 "Location Routing Number (LRN)" means the ten (10) digit number that is assigned to the network switching elements (Central Office–Host and Remotes as required) for the routing of calls in the network. The first six (6) digits of the LRN will be one of the assigned NPA NXX of the switching element. The purpose and functionality of the last four (4) digits of the LRN have not yet been defined but are passed across the network to the terminating switch.
- 2.87 "Local Service Provider (LSP)" means the LEC that provides retail local Exchange Service to an End User. The LSP may or may not provide any physical network components to support the provision of that End User's service.
- 2.88 "Local Service Request (LSR)" means the form used to input orders to the Local Service Center (LSC) by CARRIER, including, but not limited to orders to add, establish, change or disconnect services.
- 2.89 "Main Distribution Frame (MDF)" means the termination frame for outside facility and inter-exchange office equipment at the CO.
- 2.90 "Multiple Exchange Carrier Access Billing" or "MECAB" means the document prepared by the Billing Committee of the OBF, which functions under the auspices of the Carrier Liaison Committee (CLC) of the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS). The MECAB document, published by ATIS as ATIS/OBF-MECAB-Issue 6, February 1998, contains the recommended guidelines for the billing of access services provided to an IXC by two or more LECs, or by one LEC in two or more states within a single LATA.
- 2.91 "Network Data Mover (NDM)" or "Connect Direct" means the industry standard protocol for transferring information electrically.
- 2.92 "Non-Paying Party" is the Party that has not made payment by the Bill Due Date of all amounts within the bill rendered by the Billing Party.
- 2.93 "North American Numbering Plan (NANP)" means the numbering architecture in which every station in the NANP Area is identified by a unique ten (10)-digit address consisting of a three (3)-digit NPA code, a three (3)- digit central office code of the form NXX, and a four (4)-digit line number of the form XXXX.
- 2.94 "Numbering Plan Area (NPA)," also called area code, means the three (3)-digit code that occupies the A, B, C positions in the ten (10)-digit NANP format that applies throughout the NANP Area. NPAs are of the form NXX, where N represents the digits two (2) through nine (9) and X represents any digit zero (0) through nine (9). In the

NANP, NPAs are classified as either geographic or non-geographic: a) Geographic NPAs are NPAs which correspond to discrete geographic areas within the NANP Area: b) Non-geographic NPAs are NPAs that do not correspond to discrete geographic areas, but which are instead assigned for services with attributes, functionalities, or requirements that transcend specific geographic boundaries. The common examples are NPAs in the N00 format, (e.g., 800).

- 2.95 "Number Portability" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.96 "NXX" or "Central Office Code" is the three (3)-digit switch entity indicator that is defined by the fourth (4th) through sixth (6th) digits of a ten (10)-digit telephone number within the NANP. Each NXX Code contains 10,000 station numbers.
- 2.97 "Operating Company Number (OCN)" means the numeric Company Code assigned by NECA identifying CARRIER as a Resale or UNE provider.
- 2.98 "Operations Support Systems (OSS)" means the suite of functions which permits CARRIER to interface to the ILEC for pre-ordering, ordering, provisioning, maintenance/ repair and billing as described in the Attachment OSS herein.
- 2.99 "Ordering and Billing Forum (OBF)" means the forum comprised of local telephone companies and inter-exchange carriers (IXCs), whose responsibility is to create and document Telecommunication industry guidelines and standards.
- 2.100 "Out of Exchange LEC (OE-LEC)" means a LEC operating within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s incumbent local Exchange Area and provides Telecommunications Services utilizing NPA-NXXs identified to reside in a Third Party ILEC's local Exchange Area.
- 2.101 "Out of Exchange Traffic" is defined as local, transit, or intraLATA traffic to or from a non-<u>AT&T-13STATE</u> ILEC Exchange Area.
- 2.102 "Party" means either CARRIER or the AT&T-owned ILEC; use of the term "Party" includes each of the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) that is a Party to this Agreement. "Parties" means both CARRIER and the AT&T-owned ILEC.
- 2.103 "Past Due" means when a CARRIER fails to remit payment for any charges by the Bill Due Date, or if payment for any portion of the charges is received from CARRIER after the Bill Due Date, or if payment for any portion of the charges is received in funds which are not immediately available to AT&T-13STATE as of the Bill Due Date (individually and collectively means Past Due).
- 2.104 "Person" means an individual or a partnership, an association, a joint venture, a corporation, a business or a trust or other entity organized under Applicable law, an unincorporated organization or any Governmental Authority.
- 2.105 "Referral Announcement" means the process by which calls are routed to an announcement that states the new telephone number of an End User.
- 2.106 "Remittance Information" means the information that must specify the Billing Account Numbers (BANs) paid; invoices paid and the amount to be applied to each BAN and invoice.
- 2.107 "Routing Point" means the location which a LEC has designated on its own network as the homing or routing point for traffic inbound to Exchange Service provided by the LEC which bears a certain NPA-NXX designation. The Routing Point is employed to calculate mileage measurements for the distance-sensitive transport element charges of Switched Access services. The Routing Point need not be the same as the Rating Point, nor must it be located within the Rate Center area, but must be in the same LATA as the NPA-NXX.
- 2.108 "Service Start Date" means the date on which services were first supplied under this Agreement.
- 2.109 "Service Switching Point (SSP)" means the telephone Central Office Switch equipped with a Signaling System 7 (SS7) interface.
- 2.110 "Serving Wire Center (SWC)" means the Wire Center that serves the area in which the other Party's or a Third Party's Wire Center, aggregation point, point of termination, or point of presence is located.
- 2.111 "Signaling System 7 (SS7)" means a signaling protocol used by the CCS Network.

Page 10 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 2.112 "Signal Transfer Point (STP)" performs a packet switching function that routes signaling messages among Service Switching Points (SSP), Service Control Points (SCP), Signaling Points (SP), and other STPs in order to set up calls and to query databases for Advanced Services.
- 2.113 "Surety Bond" means a bond from a Bond company with a credit rating by AMBEST better than a "B". The bonding company shall be certified to issue bonds in a state in which this Agreement is approved.
- 2.114 "Tax" or "Taxes" means any and all federal, state, or local sales, use, excise, gross receipts, transfer, transaction or similar taxes or tax-like fees of whatever nature and however designated, including any charges or other payments, contractual or otherwise, for the use of streets or rights-of-way, whether designated as franchise fees or otherwise, and further including any legally permissible surcharge of or with respect to any of the foregoing, which are imposed or sought to be imposed on or with respect to, or measured by the charges or payments for, any products or services purchased under this Agreement.
- 2.115 "Telecommunications" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.116 "Telecommunications Carrier" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.117 "Telecommunications Service" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.118 "Telephone Exchange Service" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.119 "Telephone Toll Service" is As Defined in the Act.
- 2.120 "Third Party" is any Person other than a Party.
- 2.121 "Toll Billing Exception Service (TBE)" means a service that allows End Users to restrict third number billing or collect calls to their lines.
- 2.122 "Trunk" means a communication line between two switching systems.
- 2.123 "Trunk-Side" means the Central Office Switch connection that is capable of, and has been programmed to treat the circuit as connecting to another switching entity (for example another Central Office Switch). Trunk-Side connections offer those transmission and signaling features appropriate for the connection of switching entities and cannot be used for the direct connection of ordinary telephone station sets.
- 2.124 "Unpaid Charges" means any charges billed to the Non-Paying Party that the Non-Paying Party did not render full payment to the Billing Party by the Bill Due Date, including where funds were not accessible.
- 2.125 "Wire Center" means the location of one or more local switching systems. It is also a point at which End User's loops within a defined geographic area converge. Such local loops may be served by one (1) or more Central Office Switches within such premises.

3.0 Interpretation and Construction

- 3.1 Definitions:
 - 3.1.1 For purposes of this Agreement, certain terms have been defined in this Agreement to encompass meanings that may differ from, or be in addition to, the normal connotation of the defined word. Unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, any term defined or used in the singular will include the plural. Whenever the context may require, any pronoun shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine and neuter forms. The words "include," "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation" and/or "but not limited to". The words "will" and "shall" are used interchangeably throughout this Agreement and the use of either connotes a mandatory requirement. The use of one or the other will not mean a different degree of right or obligation for either Party. A defined word intended to convey its special meaning is capitalized when used. Other terms that are capitalized and not defined in this Agreement will have the meaning in the Act, or in the absence of their inclusion in the Act, their customary usage in the Telecommunications industry as of the Effective Date.
- 3.2 Headings Not Controlling:

Page 11 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 3.2.1 The headings and numbering of Sections, Parts, Attachments, Schedules and Exhibits to this Agreement are for convenience only and shall not be construed to define or limit any of the terms herein or affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 3.2.2 This Agreement incorporates a number of Attachments which, together with their associated Exhibits, Schedules and Addenda, constitute the entire Agreement between the Parties. In order to facilitate use and comprehension of the Agreement, the Attachments have been grouped under broad headings. It is understood that these groupings are for convenience of reference only, and are not intended to limit the applicability that any particular Attachment, Exhibit, Schedule or Addenda may otherwise have.

3.3 Referenced Documents:

3.3.1 Any reference throughout this Agreement to an industry guideline, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s technical guideline or referenced <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> business rule, guide or other such document containing processes or specifications applicable to the services provided pursuant to this Agreement, shall be construed to refer to only those provisions thereof that are applicable to these services, and shall include any successor or replacement versions thereof, all as they are amended from time to time and all of which are incorporated herein by reference, and may be found at <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CLEC Online website.

3.4 References:

3.4.1 References herein to Sections, Paragraphs, Attachments, Exhibits, Parts and Schedules shall be deemed to be references to Sections, Paragraphs, Attachments and Parts of, and Exhibits, Schedules to this Agreement, unless the context shall otherwise require.

3.5 Conflict in Provisions:

3.5.1 If any definitions, terms or conditions in any given Attachment, Exhibit, Schedule or Addenda differ from those contained in the main body of this Agreement, those definitions, terms or conditions will supersede those contained in the main body of this Agreement, but only in regard to the products, services or activities listed in that particular Attachment, Exhibit, Schedule or Addenda. In particular, if an Attachment contains a Term length that differs from the Term length in the main body of this Agreement, the Term length of that Attachment will control the length of time that services or activities are to occur under that Attachment, but will not affect the Term length of the remainder of this Agreement.

3.6 Joint Work Product:

- 3.6.1 This Agreement is the joint work product of the Parties and has been negotiated by the Parties and their respective counsel and shall be fairly interpreted in accordance with its terms and, in the event of any ambiguities, no inferences shall be drawn against either Party.
- 3.6.2 If any provision of this Agreement is rejected or held to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, each Party agrees that such provision shall be enforced to the maximum extent permissible so as to effect the intent of the Parties, and the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby. If necessary to affect the intent of the Parties, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to amend this Agreement to replace the unenforceable language with enforceable language that reflects such intent as closely as possible. The Parties negotiated the terms and conditions of this Agreement for Products and/or Services as a total arrangement and it is intended to be non-severable.

3.7 Incorporation by Reference:

3.7.1 All of the rates, terms and conditions ("Provisions") set forth in this Agreement (including any and all Attachments, and/or Schedules hereto) and every Product and/or Service provided hereunder, are subject to all other Provisions contained in this Agreement and all such Provisions are integrally related.

3.8 State-Specific Rates, Terms and Conditions:

3.8.1 For ease of administration, this multi-state Agreement may contain certain specified rates, terms and conditions which may apply only in a designated state ("state-specific terms").

Page 12 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

3.8.2 State-specific terms, as the phrase is described in Section 3.8.1 above, have been negotiated by the Parties only as to the states where this Agreement has been executed. When the Parties negotiate an agreement for an additional state, neither Party shall be precluded by any language in this Agreement from negotiating state-specific terms for the state in which they are to apply.

3.9 Scope of Obligations:

- 3.9.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s obligations under this Agreement shall apply only to:
 - 3.9.1.1 the specific operating area(s) or portion thereof in which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is then deemed to be the ILEC under the Act (the "ILEC Territory"), and only to the extent that the CARRIER is operating and offering service to End Users identified to be residing in such ILEC Territory; and
 - 3.9.1.2 assets that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> owns or leases and which are used in connection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s provision to CARRIER of any Products and/or Services provided or contemplated under this Agreement referenced herein (individually and collectively, the "ILEC Assets").
- 3.9.2 This Agreement sets forth the terms and conditions pursuant to which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agrees to provide CARRIER with access to the products and services governed by the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s incumbent local Exchange Areas for the provision of CARRIER 's Telecommunications Services. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has no obligation to provide such products and/or services to CARRIER for the purposes of CARRIER providing and/or extending service outside of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s incumbent local Exchange Areas. Therefore, the Parties understand and agree that the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement shall only apply to the Parties and be available to CARRIER for provisioning Telecommunication Services within an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> incumbent local Exchange Area(s) in the State in which this Agreement is in effect.

3.10 Affiliates:

This Agreement, including subsequent amendments, if any, shall bind <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, CARRIER and any entity that currently or subsequently is owned or controlled by or under common ownership or control with CARRIER. CARRIER further agrees that the same or substantially the same terms and conditions shall be incorporated into any separate agreement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and any such CARRIER Affiliate that continues to operate as a separate entity. This Agreement shall remain effective as to CARRIER and any such CARRIER Affiliate for the term of this Agreement as stated herein, (subject to any early termination due to default), until either <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or CARRIER or any such CARRIER Affiliate institutes renegotiation consistent with the provisions of this Agreement for renewal and term. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement will not supersede a currently effective agreement between any such CARRIER Affiliate and AT&T-13STATE until the expiration of such other agreement.

4.0 Notice of Changes - Section 251(c)(5)

Nothing in this Agreement shall limit either Party's ability to upgrade its network through the incorporation of new equipment, new software or otherwise or to otherwise change and/or modify its network including, without limitation, through the retirement and/or replacement of equipment, software or otherwise. Each Party agrees to comply with the Network Disclosure rules adopted by the FCC in CC Docket No. 96-98, Second Report and Order, codified at 47 C.F.R 51.325 through 51.335, as such rules may be amended from time to time (the "Network Disclosure Rules").

5.0 Responsibilities of the Parties

5.1 Except as explicitly provided herein or required by applicable law, each Party is solely responsible for all products and services it provides to its End Users and to other Telecommunications Carriers.

5.2 Each Party shall act in good faith in its performance under this Agreement and, in each case in which a Party's consent or agreement is required or requested hereunder, such Party shall not unreasonably withhold or delay such consent or agreement.

6.0 <u>Insurance</u>

- At all times during the term of this Agreement, CARRIER shall keep and maintain in force at its own expense the following minimum insurance coverage and limits and any additional insurance and/or bonds required by Applicable Law:
 - 6.1.1 With respect to CARRIER's performance under this Agreement, and in addition to CARRIER's obligation to indemnify, CARRIER shall at its sole cost and expense:
 - 6.1.1.1 maintain the insurance coverage and limits required by this Section 6.0 and any additional insurance and/or bonds required by law:
 - 6.1.1.1.1 at all times during the term of this Agreement and until completion of all work associated with this Agreement is completed, whichever is later;
 - 6.1.1.2 require each subcontractor who may perform work under this Agreement or enter upon the work site to maintain coverage, requirements, and limits at least as broad as those listed in this Section 6.0 from the time when the subcontractor begins work, throughout the term of the subcontractor's work; and
 - 6.1.1.3 procure the required insurance from an insurance company eligible to do business in the state or states where work will be performed and having and maintaining a Financial Strength Rating of "A-" or better and a Financial Size Category of "VII" or better, as rated in the A.M. Best Key Rating Guide for Property and Casualty Insurance Companies, except that, in the case of Workers' Compensation insurance, CARRIER may procure insurance from the state fund of the state where work is to be performed; and
 - 6.1.1.4 deliver to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> certificates of insurance stating the types of insurance and policy limits. CARRIER shall provide or will endeavor to have the issuing insurance company provide at least 30 days advance written notice of cancellation, non-renewal, or reduction in coverage, terms, or limits to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. CARRIER shall deliver such certificates:
 - 6.1.1.4.1 prior to execution of this Agreement and prior to commencement of any Work:
 - 6.1.1.4.2 prior to expiration of any insurance policy required in this Section 6.0.

6.1.2 The Parties agree:

- 6.1.2.1 the failure of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to demand such certificate of insurance or failure of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to identify a deficiency will not be construed as a waiver of CARRIER's obligation to maintain the insurance required under this Agreement;
- 6.1.2.2 that the insurance required under this Agreement does not represent that coverage and limits will necessarily be adequate to protect CARRIER, nor be deemed as a limitation on CARRIER's liability to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in this Agreement;
- 6.1.2.3 CARRIER may meet the required insurance coverages and limits with any combination of primary and Umbrella/Excess liability insurance; and
- 6.1.2.4 CARRIER is responsible for any deductible or self-insured retention.
- 6.2 The insurance coverage required by this Section 6.0 includes:

- 6.2.1 Workers' Compensation insurance with benefits afforded under the laws of any state in which the work is to be performed and Employers Liability insurance with limits of at least:
 - 6.2.1.1 \$500,000 for Bodily Injury each accident; and
 - 6.2.1.2 \$500,000 for Bodily Injury by disease policy limits; and
 - 6.2.1.3 \$500,000 for Bodily Injury by disease each employee.
 - 6.2.1.4 To the fullest extent allowable by Law, the policy must include a waiver of subrogation in favor of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, its Affiliates, and their directors, officers and employees.
- 6.2.2 In states where Workers' Compensation insurance is a monopolistic state-run system, CARRIER shall add Stop Gap Employers Liability with limits not less than \$500,000 each accident or disease.
- 6.2.3 Commercial General Liability insurance written on Insurance Services Office (ISO) Form CG 00 01 12 04 or a substitute form providing equivalent coverage, covering liability arising from premises, operations, personal injury, products/completed operations, and liability assumed under an insured contract (including the tort liability of another assumed in a business contract) with limits of at least:
 - 6.2.3.1 \$2,000,000 General Aggregate limit; and
 - 6.2.3.2 \$1,000,000 each occurrence limit for all bodily injury or property damage incurred in any one (1) occurrence; and
 - 6.2.3.3 \$1,000,000 each occurrence limit for Personal Injury and Advertising Injury; and
 - 6.2.3.4 \$2,000,000 Products/Completed Operations Aggregate limit; and
 - 6.2.3.5 \$1,000,000 each occurrence limit for Products/Completed Operations; and
 - 6.2.3.6 \$1,000,000 Damage to Premises Rented to You (Fire Legal Liability).
- 6.2.4 The Commercial General Liability insurance policy must:
 - 6.2.4.1 include <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, its Affiliates, and their directors, officers, and employees as Additional Insured CARRIER: and
 - 6.2.4.2 be primary and non-contributory with respect to any insurance or self-insurance that is maintained by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 6.2.5 Automobile Liability insurance with minimum limits of \$1,000,000 combined single limit per accident for bodily injury and property damage, extending to all owned, hired, and non-owned vehicles.
- This Section 6.0 is a general statement of insurance requirements and shall be in addition to any specific requirement of insurance referenced elsewhere in this Agreement or a Referenced Instrument.

7.0 <u>Assignment</u>

- 7.1 CARRIER may not assign or transfer this Agreement or any rights or obligations hereunder, whether by operation of law or otherwise, to a non-affiliate without the prior written consent of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. Any attempted assignment or transfer that is not permitted is void ab initio.
- 7.2 CARRIER may assign or transfer this Agreement and all rights and obligations hereunder, whether by operation of law or otherwise, to its Affiliate by providing sixty (60) calendar days advance written Notice of such assignment or transfer to AT&T-13STATE; provided that such assignment or transfer is not inconsistent with Applicable Law (including the Affiliate's obligation to obtain and maintain proper Commission certification and approvals) or the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, CARRIER may not assign or transfer this Agreement, or any rights or obligations hereunder, to its Affiliate if that Affiliate is a party to a separate commercial agreement with AT&T-13STATE. Any attempted assignment or transfer that is not permitted is void ab initio.
- 7.3 Corporate Name Change and/or change in "d/b/a" only:

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

7.3.1 Any assignment or transfer of an Agreement wherein only the CARRIER name is changing, and which does not include a change to a CARRIER OCN/ACNA, constitutes a CARRIER Name Change. For a CARRIER Name Change, CARRIER will incur a record order charge for each CARRIER CABS BAN. Rates for service order charges are contained in the LWC Pricing Schedules.

7.4 Company Code Change:

- 7.4.1 Any assignment or transfer of an Agreement associated with the transfer or acquisition of "assets" provisioned under that Agreement, where the OCN/ACNA formerly assigned to such "assets" is changing constitutes a "CARRIER Company Code Change". For the purposes of this Section 7.0, "assets" means any product or service provided under that Agreement. CARRIER shall provide AT&T-13STATE with ninety (90) calendar days advance written Notice of any assignment associated with a CARRIER Company Code Change and obtain AT&T-13STATE shall not unreasonably withhold consent to a CARRIER Company Code Change; provided, however, AT&T-13STATE s consent to any CARRIER Company Code Change is contingent upon cure of any outstanding charges, owed under this Agreement and any outstanding charges associated with the "assets" subject to the AT&T Wholesale Customer Merger and Acquisition process. In addition, CARRIER acknowledges that CARRIER may be required to tender additional assurance of payment if requested under the terms of this Agreement.
- 7.4.2 For any CARRIER Company Change, CARRIER must submit a service order changing the OCN/ACNA for each End User record or each circuit ID number as applicable. CARRIER shall pay the appropriate service order charges as applicable for each service order submitted to accomplish a Company Code Change. In addition, CARRIER shall submit a new OSQ to update any OS/DA Rate Reference information and Branding pursuant to the rates specified in the Pricing Schedule to this Agreement
- 7.5 Assignment of any Telecommunications Service:
 - 7.5.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, any assignment or transfer of any product or Service provisioned pursuant to this Agreement without the transfer or the assignment of this Agreement shall be deemed a CARRIER to CARRIER Mass Migration. The CARRIER that is a Party to this Agreement shall provide AT&T-13STATE with ninety (90) calendar days advance written Notice of any CARRIER to CARRIER Mass Migration. CARRIER's written Notice shall include the anticipated effective date of the assignment or transfer. The acquiring CARRIER must cure any outstanding charges associated with any Product and/or Service to be transferred. In addition, the acquiring CARRIER may be required to tender additional assurance of payment if requested under the terms of the acquiring CARRIER's agreement.
 - 7.5.2 Both CARRIER's involved in any CARRIER to CARRIER Mass Migration shall comply with all Applicable Law relating thereto, including but not limited to all FCC and state Commission rules relating to notice(s) to End Users. The acquiring CARRIER shall be responsible for issuing all service orders required to migrate any product or service provided hereunder. The appropriate service order charge(s) will apply as specified in the Pricing Schedule to the acquiring CARRIER's agreement. The acquiring CARRIER shall also submit a new Operator Services Questionnaire (OSQ) to update any OS/DA Rate Reference information and Branding pursuant to the rates specified in the Pricing Schedule to the acquiring CARRIER's agreement.

7.6 Project Coordination:

- 7.6.1 When mutually agreed to by both Parties, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide project management support to effectuate changes of the types identified in Section 7.5 above.
 - 7.6.1.1 AT&T-13STATE will provide project management support to minimize any possible service outages during any CARRIER to CARRIER Mass Migration. Should AT&T-13STATE's most current version of LSOR or ASOR guidelines not support the required order activity, AT&T-13STATE will issue service orders at the manual service order rate, as specified in the Pricing Schedule to this Agreement, based upon type of service provided, and on the

condition that CARRIER provides to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> any and all information <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> reasonably requests to effectuate such changes.

- 7.7 Referral Announcement:
 - 7.7.1 When an End User changes its service provider from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to CARRIER or from CARRIER to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and does not retain its original telephone number, the Party formerly providing service to such End User shall furnish a referral announcement ("Referral Announcement") on the original telephone number that specifies the End User's new telephone number in accordance with any applicable state and federal laws, rules and tariffs.
- 8.0 Effective Date, Term and Termination
- 8.1 Effective Date:
 - 8.1.1 In <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, the Effective Date of this Agreement shall be one (1) calendar day after both Parties' final authorizing signatures have been affixed to this Agreement (the "Effective Date").
- 8.2 Term:
 - 8.2.1 Unless terminated for breach (including nonpayment), the term of this Agreement shall commence upon the Effective Date of this Agreement and shall expire on December 2, 2014 the five (5) year anniversary of the Effective Date (the "Term"). This Agreement shall automatically terminate on the first day following the Expiration Date of the Term ("Termination Date"), unless both Parties otherwise agree to extend the Term in writing via an amendment to this Agreement. Otherwise, upon the Termination Date of this Agreement, neither Party shall have any further obligation under this Agreement, except as otherwise set forth in this Section 8.0 and pursuant to Survival, Section 38.0 below.
 - 8.2.2 Either on or following the termination date of this Agreement, if the Parties have not entered into a new agreement or are in active negotiations as described herein, neither Party should have any further obligation under this Agreement in such state (or states) except that:
 - 8.2.2.1 Each Party's confidentiality obligations shall survive: and
 - 8.2.2.2 Each Party shall promptly pay all amounts (including any late payment charges and credits) accrued but unpaid under this Agreement up to and including the date of termination;
 - 8.2.2.2.1 As provided in Section 38.0 below, Survival; and
 - 8.2.2.2.2 As may be provided elsewhere in this Agreement (including the Attachments)
- 8.3 Termination for Nonperformance or Breach:
 - 8.3.1 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, either Party may terminate this Agreement and the provision of any Product and/or Services provided pursuant to this Agreement, at the sole discretion of the terminating Party, in the event that the other Party fails to perform a material obligation or breaches a material term of this Agreement and the other Party fails to cure such nonperformance or breach within forty-five (45) calendar days after written Notice thereof. If the Party against which the claim of nonperformance or breach is made materially and in good faith disagrees with the claim, it shall notify the claiming Party of its disagreement in writing by 5:00 p.m. Central Time of the 14th day following receipt of the nonperformance/breach notice, providing with specificity the basis for its disagreement, and the dispute shall then be resolved between the Parties pursuant to Section 11 (as to billing disputes) and Section 12 below. If the nonperformance/breach is not disputed in a timely manner, the Party that is non-performing or causing the breach shall cure the nonperformance/breach and certify in writing to the other by deadline on the 45th day that the nonperformance/breach has been cured. If the nonperforming Party fails to cure such nonperformance or breach within the forty-five (45) calendar day period provided for within the original Notice and fails to certify in writing by the forty-fifth calendar day that the breach has been cured,

Page 17 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

then the terminating Party will provide a subsequent written Notice of the termination of this Agreement and such termination shall take effect immediately upon delivery of written Notice to the other Party.

- 8.4 Termination for Federal or State Governmental Action:
 - AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate this Agreement in whole or in part, upon written notice to CARRIER, in the event that any federal action, or state government (including by a regulatory agency, a court, or a legislature) requires AT&T-13STATE to: a) provide, modify, or otherwise make available this Agreement or any part of this Agreement to CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier, or any other person or entity, or b) permit or otherwise allow, CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier or any other person or entity to obtain any of the provisions of this Agreement as they were agreed to by the Parties, including by way of example, at prices or price structure/application or arrangements different than agreed to in this Agreement as a whole by the Parties. If such state government action only occurs in one state, AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate the Agreement in that state by written notice to CARRIER. If such government action occurs at the federal level or in two or more states, AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate, at its election, the Agreement in its entirety or, alternatively, only in one or more of the affected states, by written notice to CARRIER.
 - 8.4.2 Any termination or invalidation of this Agreement under this Section 8.4 shall be effective as of the day before the CARRIER effective date of such governmental action that triggered the invalidation or right to terminate, and AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER agree to expeditiously adopt an d implement a transition plan to avoid or minimize impact on CARRIER's customers (including without limitation its end user customers) who are being served using the products and/or services hereunder.
- 8.5 Termination due to Event of Default:
 - 8.5.1 In addition, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have the right, at its sole discretion, to terminate this Agreement if an "Event of Default" occurs, with neither any notice of default by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> nor an opportunity for cure by CARRIER required. Such right shall be exercised by providing a written notice to terminate to CARRIER. Events of Default include the following, each of which the Parties agree would be a material breach of this Agreement:
 - 8.5.1.1 The filing of a bankruptcy by CARRIER or any of its Affiliates (including the corporate parent of CARRIER, if any, pursuant to Chapter 7 or 11 of Title 11 of the United States Bankruptcy Code.
 - 8.5.1.2 The assignment, subcontracting, or otherwise transferring of CARRIER's rights or obligations under this Agreement in violation of Section 7.0 above, Assignment.
- 8.6 Termination of Agreement after initial term expiration:
 - 8.6.1 Where CARRIER has no End Users or is no longer purchasing any services under this Agreement, CARRIER may terminate the Agreement by providing "Notice of Termination" to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> at any time after the initial term of this Agreement. After termination the Parties' liability for termination of this Agreement shall be limited to obligations contained in Section 8.0 and under Section Survival 38.1 below contained herein.
 - 8.6.2 Where CARRIER has End Users and/or is purchasing Products and/or Services under this Agreement and either Party seeks to terminate this Agreement, CARRIER shall cooperate in good faith to effect an orderly transition of service under this Agreement and CARRIER shall be solely responsible (from a financial, operational and administrative standpoint) to ensure that its End Users are transitioned to a new LEC prior to the expiration or termination date of this Agreement.
 - 8.6.3 If at any time within one hundred and eighty (180) days or any time thereafter of the expiration of the Term, if either Party serves "Notice of Expiration," CARRIER shall have ten (10) calendar days to provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> written confirmation to the Notice of Expiration indicating if CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or terminate its Agreement. If CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, CARRIER shall attach to its written confirmation or Notice of

Page 18 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- Expiration, a written request to commence negotiations with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and identify each of the state(s) to which the successor agreement will apply. Upon receipt of CARRIER's request, the Parties may commence good faith negotiations for a successor agreement.
- 8.6.4 The rates, terms and conditions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect until the earlier of:
 (i) the effective date of the successor agreement, if any; or (ii) the Termination Date set forth in Section 8.2 above. For avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement obligates <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> after the Termination Date to continue to offer or provide any services and/or product that were provided under this Agreement.
- 8.6.5 In any event, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall be under no obligation to provision any products and/or services pursuant to this Agreement as of and after the Expiration Date or Termination Date.

9.0 End User Fraud

- 9.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not be liable to CARRIER for any fraud associated with CARRIER's End User account, including 1+ IntraLATA toll, ported numbers, and ABT.
- 7.2 The Parties agree to cooperate with one another to investigate, minimize, and take corrective action in cases of fraud involving 1+ IntraLATA toll calls, ABT, and ported numbers. The Parties' fraud minimization procedures are to be cost-effective and implemented so as not to unduly burden or harm one Party as compared to the other.
- 9.3 In cases of suspected fraudulent activity by an End User, at a minimum, the cooperation referenced in Section 9.2 above will include providing to the other Party, upon request, information concerning End Users who terminate services to that party without paying all outstanding charges and who are suspected of fraudulent activity. The Party seeking such information is responsible for securing the End User's permission to obtain such information.
- 9.4 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will use a Fraud Monitoring System to determine suspected occurrences of ABT-related fraud and will provide notification messages to CARRIER on suspected occurrences of ABT-related fraud on CARRIER accounts stored in the applicable LIDB.
- 9.5 CARRIER understands that Fraud Monitoring System alerts only identify potential occurrences of fraud. CARRIER understands and agrees that it will need to perform its own investigations to determine whether a fraud situation actually exists. CARRIER understands and agrees that it will also need to determine what, if any, action CARRIER should take as a result of a Fraud Monitoring System alert.
- 9.6 The Parties will provide contact names and numbers to each other for the exchange of Fraud Monitoring System alert notification.

10.0 Assurance of Payment

- 10.1 Upon request by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, CARRIER will provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Credit Profile form and provide information to **AT&T-13STATE** regarding CARRIER's credit and financial condition.
- 10.2 Assurance of payment may be requested by AT&T-13STATE:
 - 10.2.1 If based on AT&T-13STATE's analysis of the AT&T-13STATE Credit Profile and other relevant information regarding CARRIER's credit and financial condition, there is an impairment of the credit, financial health, or credit worthiness of CARRIER. Such impairment will be determined from information available from Third Party financial sources; or
 - 10.2.2 CARRIER fails to timely pay a bill rendered to CARRIER by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> (except such portion of a bill that is subject to a good faith, bona fide dispute and as to which CARRIER has complied with all requirements set forth in Section 12.3 below); and/or
 - 10.2.3 CARRIER's gross monthly billing has increased, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> reserves the right to request additional security (or to require a security deposit if none was previously requested).
 - 10.2.4 When CARRIER admits its inability to pay its debts as such debts become due, has commenced a voluntary case (or has had an involuntary case commenced against it) under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or any other law relating to insolvency, reorganization, winding-up, composition or adjustment of debts or the

- like, has made an assignment for the benefit of creditors or is subject to a receivership or similar proceeding.
- If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> requires CARRIER to provide a security deposit, CARRIER shall provide such security deposit prior to the inauguration of service or within thirty (30) calendar days of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s request, as applicable. Deposit request notices will be sent to CARRIER via certified mail or overnight delivery. Such notice period will start the day after the deposit request notice is rendered by certified mail or overnight delivery. Interest on a cash security deposit shall accrue and be applied or refunded in accordance with the terms in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s applicable Tariff.
- 10.4 Unless otherwise agreed by the Parties, the assurance of payment will consist of:
 - 10.4.1 a Cash Deposit or
 - 10.4.2 a Letter of Credit or
 - 10.4.3 a Surety Bond
- The Cash Deposit, Letter of Credit or Surety Bond must be in an amount up to three (3) months anticipated charges (including, but not limited to, recurring, non-recurring and usage sensitive charges, termination charges and advance payments), as reasonably determined by AT&T-13STATE, for products or services to be furnished by AT&T-13STATE under this Agreement. Estimated billings are calculated based upon the monthly average of the previous six (6) months current billings, if CARRIER has received service from AT&T-13STATE during such period at a level comparable to that anticipated to occur over the next six (6) months. If either CARRIER or AT&T-13STATE has reason to believe that the level of service to be received during the next six (6) months will be materially higher or lower than received in the previous six (6) months, CARRIER and AT&T-13STATE shall agree on a level of estimated billings based on all relevant information.
- To the extent that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> elects to require a Cash Deposit, the Parties intend that the provision of such Cash Deposit shall constitute the grant of a security interest in the Cash Deposit pursuant to Article 9 of the Uniform Commercial Code in effect in any relevant jurisdiction.
- Interest on a Cash Deposit shall accrue and be applied or refunded in accordance with the terms in the appropriate AT&T-13STATE will not pay interest on a Letter of Credit or a Surety Bond.
- 10.8 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may, but is not obligated to, draw on the Letter of Credit or the Cash Deposit, as applicable, upon the occurrence of any one of the following events:
 - 10.8.1 CARRIER owes <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> undisputed charges under this Agreement that are more than thirty (30) calendar days past due; or
 - 10.8.2 CARRIER admits its inability to pay its debts as such debts become due, has commenced a voluntary case (or has had an involuntary case commenced against it) under the U.S Bankruptcy Code or any other law relating to insolvency, reorganization, winding-up, composition or adjustment of debts or the like, has made an assignment for the benefit of creditors or is subject to a receivership or similar proceeding; or
 - 10.8.3 The expiration or termination of this Agreement.
- 10.9 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> draws on the Letter of Credit or Cash Deposit, upon request by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, CARRIER will provide a replacement or supplemental Letter of Credit, Surety Bond or Cash Deposit conforming to the requirements of Section 10.5 above.
- Notwithstanding anything else set forth in this Agreement, if <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> makes a request for assurance of payment in accordance with the terms of this Section 10.10 then <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have no obligation thereafter to perform under this Agreement until such time as CARRIER has furnished <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with the assurance of payment requested; provided, however, that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will permit CARRIER a minimum of fifteen (15) calendar days to respond to a request for assurance of payment before invoking this Section 10.10.
- 10.11 In the event CARRIER fails to provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with a suitable form of security deposit or additional security deposit as required herein, defaults on its account(s), or otherwise fails to make any payment or payments required under this Agreement in the manner and within the time required, service to CARRIER may be suspended,

Page 20 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

discontinued or terminated in accordance with the terms of Section 10.0 above. Upon termination of services, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall apply any security deposit to CARRIER's final bill for its account(s). If CARRIER fails to furnish the requested adequate assurance of payment on or before the date set forth in the request, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may also invoke the provisions set forth in Section 12.0 below.

- 10.12 A Cash Deposit held by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall be returned to CARRIER if the following conditions have been met:
 - 10.12.1 Payment was made on bills rendered to CARRIER by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> (except such portion of a bill that is subject to a good faith, bona fide dispute and as to which CARRIER has complied with all requirements set forth in Section 12.3 below) as of the Bill Due Date for all but one time during the prior twelve month period and all payments were made with checks that were honored and,
 - 10.12.2 There has been no impairment of the established credit and/or financial health from information available from financial sources, including but not limited to Moody's, Standard and Poor's, and the Wall Street Journal. Financial information about CARRIER that may be considered includes, but is not limited to, investor warning briefs, rating downgrades, and articles discussing pending credit problems.
- The fact that a Cash Deposit or Letter of Credit is requested by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall in no way relieve CARRIER from timely compliance with all payment obligations under this Agreement (including, but not limited to, recurring, non-recurring and usage sensitive charges, termination charges and advance payments), nor does it constitute a waiver or modification of the terms of this Agreement pertaining to disconnection or re-entry for non-payment of any amounts required to be paid hereunder.
- At least seven (7) calendar days prior to the expiration of any Letter of Credit provided by CARRIER as security 10.14 under this Agreement, CARRIER shall renew such Letter of Credit or provide AT&T-13STATE with evidence that CARRIER has obtained a suitable replacement for the Letter of Credit. If CARRIER fails to comply with the foregoing, AT&T-13STATE shall thereafter be authorized to draw down the full amount of such Letter of Credit and utilize the cash proceeds as security for CARRIER accounts(s). If CARRIER provides a security deposit or additional security deposit in the form of a Surety Bond as required herein, CARRIER shall renew the Surety Bond or provide AT&T-13STATE with evidence that CARRIER has obtained a suitable replacement for the Surety Bond at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the cancellation date of the Surety Bond. If CARRIER fails to comply with the foregoing, AT&T-13STATE shall thereafter be authorized to take action on the Surety Bond and utilize the cash proceeds as security for CARRIER's account(s). If the credit rating of any bonding company that has provided CARRIER with a Surety Bond provided as security hereunder has fallen below "B", AT&T-13STATE will provide written Notice to CARRIER that CARRIER must provide a replacement bond or other suitable security within fifteen (15) calendar days of AT&T-13STATE's written Notice. If CARRIER fails to comply with the foregoing, AT&T-13STATE shall thereafter be authorized to take action on the Surety Bond and utilize the cash proceeds as security for CARRIER's account(s). Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, AT&T-13STATE shall be authorized to draw down the full amount of any Letter of Credit or take action on any Surety Bond provided by CARRIER as security hereunder if CARRIER defaults on its account(s) or otherwise fails to make any payment or payments required under this Agreement in the manner and within the time, as required herein.

11.0 Billing

- 11.1 Unless otherwise stated, AT&T will render monthly bill(s) to CARRIER for Products and Services provided hereunder at the applicable rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule. CARRIER will remit payment in full by the Bill Due Date.
- 11.2 A Late Payment Charge will be assessed for all Past Due payments as provided below, as applicable.
 - 11.2.1 If any portion of the payment is not received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> on or before the payment due date as set forth above, or if any portion of the payment is received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in funds that are not immediately available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, then a late payment and/or interest charge shall be due to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. The late payment and/or interest charge shall apply to the portion of the payment not received and shall be assessed as set forth in the applicable state tariff, or, if no applicable state tariff exists, as set forth in the Guide Book as published on the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CLEC Online website, or pursuant to the applicable state law as determined by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. In addition to any applicable late payment and/or interest charges, CARRIER may be charged a fee for all returned checks at the rate set

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

forth in the applicable state tariff, or, if no applicable tariff exists, as set forth in the Guide Book or pursuant to the applicable state law.

- 11.3 If any charge incurred by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> under this Agreement is Past Due, the unpaid amounts will accrue interest from the day following the Bill Due Date until paid. The interest rate applied will be the lesser of (i) the rate used to compute the Late Payment Charge contained in the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> intrastate access services tariff for that state and (ii) the highest rate of interest that may be charged under Applicable Law, compounded daily from the Bill Due Date to and including the date that the payment is actually made and available.
- The Remittance Information to apply payments must accompany the payment. Payment is considered to have been made when the payment and Remittance Information are received by AT&T-13STATE. If the Remittance Information is not received with payment, AT&T-13STATE will be unable to apply amounts paid to CARRIER's accounts. In such event, AT&T-13STATE shall hold such funds until the Remittance Information is received. If AT&T-13STATE does not receive the Remittance Information by the Bill due date for any account(s), Late Payment Charges shall apply.
- CARRIER shall make all payments to AT&T-13STATE via electronic funds transfers (EFTs) through the Automated Clearing House Association (ACH) to the financial institution designated by AT&T-13STATE. Remittance Information will be communicated together with the funds transfer via the ACH network. CARRIER must use the CCD+ or the CTX Standard Entry Class code. CARRIER and AT&T-13STATE will abide by the National Automated Clearing House Association (NACHA) Rules and Regulations. Each ACH payment must be received by AT&T-13STATE no later than the Bill Due Date of each bill or Late Payment Charges will apply. AT&T-13STATE is not liable for any delays in receipt of funds or errors in entries caused by CARRIER or Third Parties, including CARRIER's financial institution. CARRIER is responsible for its own banking fees.
- Prior to establishing EFT, CARRIER will complete a Customer Information Form for Electronic Payments (ECF11 Form) found on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CLEC Online website. This form provides <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with CARRIER's set up and contract information for electronic payments. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> banking information will be provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Treasury & Remittance Operations on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> approved forms after the CARRIER's completed ECF11 form is received, testing has completed and certification confirmed.
- 11.7 Processing of payments not made via electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network may be delayed. CARRIER is responsible for any Late Payment Charges resulting from CARRIER's failure to use electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network.
- 11.8 If any portion of an amount due to the Billing Party under this Agreement is subject to a bona fide dispute between the Parties, the Non-Paying Party may either (a) pay the Invoice in full and file its dispute in accordance with Section 13.4 below, or (b) the Non-Paying Party must, prior to the Bill Due Date, give notice to the Billing Party of the Disputed Amounts and include in such written notice the specific details and reasons for disputing each item listed in Section 13.4 below and escrow the disputed sum in accordance with this Section 11.8 and Section 11.10, below. The Disputing Party should utilize any existing and preferred form or method provided by the Billing Party to communicate disputes to the Billing Party. On or before the Bill Due Date, the Non-Paying Party must pay (i) all undisputed amounts to the Billing Party, and (ii) unless the Non-Paying Party pays the Billing Party the total Disputed Amounts, if the Non-Paying Party does not have a proven history of late payments [defined as not having established a minimum of twelve (12) consecutive months' timely payment history with the Billing Party prior to the date it notifies the Billing Party of this billing dispute], and if the Non-Paying Party's total outstanding and unpaid Invoice charges exceed 10% of the then-current monthly billing under this Agreement, then the Non-Paying Party must pay the full disputed amount (other than disputed charges arising from Intercarrier Compensation), into an interest bearing escrow account with a Third Party escrow agent mutually agreed upon by the Parties and the Third Party escrow agent has agreed to provide written evidence to the Billing Party that the Non-Paying Party has met this escrow requirement. Until evidence that the full amount of the outstanding and unpaid Invoice charges have been deposited into an escrow account that complies with this Section 11.8 and Section 11.10 below, is furnished to the Billing Party, such Unpaid Charges will not be deemed to be "disputed" under Section 13.4. Failure to meet this escrow requirement when applicable shall permit the Billing Party, upon 10 days' written notice to the Non-Paying Party, in addition to

exercising any other rights or remedies it may have under law, to take any or all of the actions set forth in Section 12.0.

- 11.8.1 Should the Billing Party agree with the Disputing Party that a material billing error has apparently occurred, but requires additional time for investigation or to ascertain the correct amount, the Billing Party will notify the Disputing Party in writing of the portion of its invoice, if any, that the Disputing Party is not required to pay or escrow pending resolution of the dispute. For purposes of this Section, to be "material" an alleged billing error must a) appear on the current invoice and b) the Billed Party's dispute does involve 50% or more of the total amount of the previous bill out of the same billing system.
- 11.9 Requirements to Establish Escrow Accounts:
 - 11.9.1 To be acceptable, the Third Party escrow agent must meet all of the following criteria:
 - 11.9.1.1 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must be located within the continental United States:
 - 11.9.1.2 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent may not be an Affiliate of either Party; and
 - 11.9.1.3 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must be authorized to handle ACH credit transfers.
 - 11.9.2 In addition to the foregoing requirements for the Third Party escrow agent, the Disputing Party and the financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must agree in writing furnished to the Billing Party that the escrow account will meet all of the following criteria:
 - 11.9.2.1 The escrow account must be an interest bearing account;
 - 11.9.2.2 all charges associated with opening and maintaining the escrow account will be borne by the Disputing Party;
 - 11.9.2.3 that none of the funds deposited into the escrow account or the interest earned thereon may be used to pay the financial institution's charges for serving as the Third Party escrow agent;
 - 11.9.2.4 all interest earned on deposits to the escrow account will be disbursed to the Parties in the same proportion as the principal; and
 - 11.9.2.5 disbursements from the escrow account will be limited to those:
 - 11.9.2.5.1 authorized in writing by both the Disputing Party and the Billing Party (that is, signature(s) from representative(s) of the Disputing Party only are not sufficient to properly authorize any disbursement); or
 - 11.9.2.5.2 made in accordance with the final, non-appealable order of the arbitrator appointed pursuant to the provisions of Section 13.7 below or
 - 11.9.2.5.3 made in accordance with the final, non-appealable order of the court that had jurisdiction to enter the arbitrator's award pursuant to Section 13.7 below.
- 11.10 Disputed Amounts in escrow will be subject to Late Payment Charges as set forth in Section 11.2 above.
- 11.11 Issues related to Disputed Amounts shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures identified in the Dispute Resolution provisions set forth in Section 13.0 below.
- 11.12 If the Non-Paying Party disputes any charges and any portion of the dispute is resolved in favor of such Non-Paying Party, the Parties will cooperate to ensure that all of the following actions are completed:

Page 23 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

- 11.12.1 the Billing Party will credit the invoice of the Non-Paying Party for that portion of the Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Non-Paying Party, together with any Late Payment Charges assessed with respect thereto no later than the second Bill Due Date after resolution of the dispute;
- 11.12.2 within ten (10) Business Days after resolution of the dispute, the portion of the escrowed Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Non-Paying Party will be released to the Non-Paying Party, together with any interest accrued thereon;
- 11.12.3 within ten (10) Business Days after resolution of the dispute, the portion of the escrowed Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Billing Party will be released to the Billing Party, together with any interest accrued thereon; and
- 11.12.4 no later than the third Bill Due Date after the resolution of the dispute, the Non-Paying Party will pay the Billing Party the difference between the amount of accrued interest the Billing Party received from the escrow disbursement and the amount of Late Payment Charges the Billing Party is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 11.8 above.
- 11.13 If the Non-Paying Party disputes any charges and the entire dispute is resolved in favor of the Billing Party, the Parties will cooperate to ensure that all of the actions required by Section 11.12.1 above and Section 11.12.3 above are completed within the times specified therein.
- 11.14 Failure by the Non-Paying Party to pay any charges determined to be owed to the Billing Party within the time specified in Section 11.12 above shall be grounds for termination of the Products and/or Services provided under this Agreement.
- 11.15 CARRIER will notify <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> at least ninety (90) calendar days or three (3) monthly billing cycles prior to any billing changes. At that time a sample of the new invoice will be provided so that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has time to program for any changes that may impact validation and payment of the invoices. If notification is not received in the specified time frame, then invoices will be held and not subject to any Late Payment Charges, until the appropriate amount of time has passed to allow <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> the opportunity to test the new format and make changes deemed necessary.
- 11.16 If either Party requests one or more additional copies of a bill, the requesting Party will pay the Billing Party a reasonable fee for each additional copy as specified in the Pricing Schedule, unless such copy was requested due to failure in delivery of the original bill or correction(s) to the original bill.

12.0 Nonpayment and Procedures for Disconnection

- 12.1 If a Party is furnished Products and /or Services under the terms of this Agreement in more than one (1) state, Section 12.2 below through Section 12.10 below, inclusive, shall be applied separately for each such state.
- Failure to pay charges shall be grounds for disconnection of Products and/or Services furnished under this Agreement. If a Party fails to pay any charges billed to it under this Agreement, including but not limited to any Late Payment Charges or Unpaid Charges, and any portion of such Unpaid Charges remain unpaid after the Bill Due Date, the Billing Party will send a Discontinuance Notice to such Non-Paying Party. The Non-Paying Party must remit all Unpaid Charges to the Billing Party within fifteen (15) calendar days of the Discontinuance Notice.
- 12.3 If the Non-Paying Party desires to dispute any portion of the Unpaid Charges, the Non-Paying Party must complete all of the following actions not later than fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of the Billing Party's notice of Unpaid Charges:

- 12.3.1 notify the Billing Party in writing which portion(s) of the Unpaid Charges it disputes, including the total Disputed Amounts and the specific details listed in Section 13.4 below of this Agreement, together with the reasons for its dispute; and
- 12.3.2 pay all undisputed Unpaid Charges to the Billing Party; and
- 12.3.3 pay all Disputed Amounts into an interest bearing escrow account that complies with the requirements set forth in Section 11.9 above and
- 12.3.4 furnish written evidence to the Billing Party that the Non-Paying Party has established an interest bearing escrow account that complies with all of the terms set forth in Section 11.9 above and deposited a sum equal to the Disputed Amounts into that account. Until evidence that the full amount of the Disputed Charges has been deposited into an escrow account that complies with Section 11.9 above is furnished to the Billing Party, such Unpaid Charges will not be deemed to be "disputed" under Section 13.0 below.
- 12.4 Issues related to Disputed Amounts shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures identified in the Dispute Resolution provision set forth in Section 13.0 below.
- 12.5 If the Non-Paying Party fails to:
 - 12.5.1 pay any undisputed Unpaid Charges in response to the Billing Party's Discontinuance Notice as described in Section 12.2 above.
 - 12.5.2 deposit the disputed portion of any Unpaid Charges into an interest bearing escrow account that complies with all of the terms set forth in Section 11.9 above within the time specified in Section 12.2 above
 - 12.5.3 timely furnish any assurance of payment requested in accordance with Section 10.4 above or
 - 12.5.4 make a payment in accordance with the terms of any mutually agreed payment arrangement, the Billing Party may, in addition to exercising any other rights or remedies it may have under Applicable Law, provide written demand to the Non-Paying Party for payment of any of the obligations set forth in (a) through (d) of this Section 12.0 within ten (10) Business Days.
 - 12.5.5 If by 5:00 p.m. Central Time of the 10th day following receipt of a notice under this Section, CARRIER fails to (a) fully comply with each of Sections 12.3 through 12.5.4, or (b) make a payment in accordance with the terms of any mutually agreed payment arrangement then agreed to by the Parties, AT&T-13STATE may, in addition to exercising any other rights or remedies it may have under law, take any or all of the following actions, without any further notice to CARRIER:
 - 12.5.5.1 suspend acceptance of any application, request or order from the Non-Paying Party for new or additional Products and/or Services under this Agreement;
 - 12.5.5.2 and/or suspend completion of any pending application, request or order from the Non-Paying Party for new or additional Products and/or Services Service under this Agreement;
 - 12.5.5.3 subject to Section 12.9, discontinue providing LWC or any other Offering furnished under this Agreement
- Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, the Billing Party's exercise of any of its options under Section 12.5 above, and Sections 12.5.5.1 above and 12.5.5.2 above and 12.5.5.3 above:
 - 12.6.1 will not delay or relieve the Non-Paying Party's obligation to pay all charges on each and every invoice on or before the applicable Bill Due Date, and
 - 12.6.2 will exclude any affected application, request, order or service from any otherwise applicable Service Assurance provisions.
- The Billing Party has no liability to the Non-Paying Party or its End Users in the event of disconnection of service in compliance with Section 12.5. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has no liability to CARRIER or CARRIER's End Users in the event of disconnection of service to CARRIER and the provision of service for a limited transition period for any End Users by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in connection with such disconnection.

Page 25 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 12.8 Additional charges may become applicable under the terms of this Agreement following discontinuance of service.
- The Parties shall comply with any applicable laws regarding the discontinuance of LWC or any other offering hereunder. In the event of any inconsistency with any applicable law and this Section, Section 22, Severability, shall not affect the application of this Section to the full extent permitted by law.
- 12.10 Limitation on Back-billing and Credit Claims:
 - 12.10.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, a Party shall be entitled to:
 - 12.10.1.1 Back-bill for or claim credit for any charges for services provided pursuant to this Agreement that are found to be unbilled, under-billed or over-billed, but only when such charges appeared or should have appeared on a bill dated within the twelve (12) months immediately preceding the date on which the Billing Party provided written notice to the Billed Party of the amount of the back-billing or the Billed Party provided written notice to the Billing Party of the claimed credit amount. The Parties agree that the twelve (12) month limitation on backbilling and credit claims set forth in the preceding sentence shall be applied prospectively only after the Effective Date of this Agreement, meaning that the twelve month period for any back-billing or credit claims may only include billing periods that fall entirely after the Effective Date of this Agreement and will not include any portion of any billing period that began prior to the Effective Date of this Agreement. Nothing herein shall prohibit either Party from rendering bills or collecting for any Products and/or Services more than twelve (12) months after the Products and/or Services was provided when the ability or right to charge or the proper charge for the Products and/or Services was the subject of an arbitration or other Commission action, including any appeal of such action. In such cases, the time period for back-billing shall be the longer of (a) the period specified by the commission in the final order allowing or approving such change or (b) twelve (12) months from the date of the final order allowing or approving such charge.
 - 12.10.1.2 Back-billing and credit claims, as limited above, will apply to all Products and/or Services purchased under this Agreement.

13.0 Dispute Resolution

- 13.1 Finality of Disputes:
 - 13.1.1 Except as otherwise specifically provided for in this Agreement, no claim may be brought for any dispute arising from this Agreement more than twenty-four (24) months from the date the occurrence which gives rise to the dispute is discovered or reasonably should have been discovered with the exercise of due care and attention.
 - 13.1.2 Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, a Party shall be entitled to dispute only those charges which appeared on a bill dated within the twelve (12) months immediately proceeding the date on which the Billing Party received notice of such Disputed Amounts.
- 13.2 Alternative to Litigation:
 - 13.2.1 The Parties desire to resolve disputes arising out of this Agreement without litigation. Accordingly, the Parties agree to use the following Dispute Resolution procedures with respect to any controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Agreement or its breach.
- 13.3 Commencing Dispute Resolution:
 - 13.3.1 Dispute Resolution shall commence upon one Party's receipt of written Notice of a controversy or claim arising out of or relating to this Agreement or its breach. No Party may pursue any claim unless such written Notice has first been given to the other Party. There are three (3) separate Dispute Resolution methods:
 - 13.3.1.1 Service Center Dispute Resolution

- 13.3.1.2 Informal Dispute Resolution; and
- 13.3.1.3 Formal Dispute Resolution, each of which is described below.
- 13.4 Service Center Dispute Resolution the following Dispute Resolution procedures will apply with respect to any billing dispute arising out of or relating to the Agreement. Written Notice sent to AT&T-13STATE for Disputed Amounts must be made on the "Billing Claims Dispute Form."
 - 13.4.1 If the written Notice given pursuant to Section 13.3 above discloses that the dispute relates to billing, then the procedures set forth in Section 12.3 above shall be used.
 - 13.4.2 For a dispute submitted by the CARRIER, the dispute shall first be processed by the appropriate service center for resolution.
 - 13.4.3 In order to resolve a billing dispute, the Disputing Party shall furnish the other Party written Notice of
 - 13.4.3.1 the date of the bill in question,
 - 13.4.3.2 the account number or other identification (CARRIER must provide the CBA/ESBA/ASBS or BAN number) of the bill in question,
 - 13.4.3.3 telephone number, circuit ID number or trunk number in guestion,
 - 13.4.3.4 any USOC (or other descriptive information) information relating to the item questioned,
 - 13.4.3.5 amount billed,
 - 13.4.3.6 amount in question, and
 - 13.4.3.7 the reason that the Disputing Party disputes the billed amount.
 - 13.4.4 When CARRIER is the Disputing Party, CARRIER must provide evidence to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> that it has either paid the disputed amount or established an interest bearing escrow account that complies with the requirements set forth in Section 11.9 above of this Agreement. To the extent that Section 11 requires that Carrier established an interest bearing escrow account, Carrier must provide evidence that it has done so and deposited all Unpaid Charges relating to Products and/or Services provided under this Agreement into that escrow account in order for that billing claim to be deemed a "dispute". Failure to provide the information and evidence required by this Section 13.0 not later than twenty-nine (29) calendar days following the Bill Due Date shall constitute CARRIER's irrevocable and full waiver of its right to dispute the subject charges.
 - 13.4.5 The Parties shall attempt to resolve Disputed Amounts appearing on current billing statements thirty (30) to sixty (60) calendar days from the Bill Due Date (provided the Disputing Party furnishes all requisite information and evidence under Section 13.4 above by the Bill Due Date). If not resolved within thirty (30) calendar days, upon request, the non-Disputing Party will notify the Disputing Party of the status of the dispute and the expected resolution date.
 - 13.4.6 The Parties shall attempt to resolve Disputed Amounts appearing on statements prior to the current billing statement within thirty (30) to ninety (90) calendar days, but resolution may take longer depending on the complexity of the dispute. If not resolved within thirty (30) calendar days from the date Notice of the Disputed Amounts was received (provided that CARRIER furnishes all requisite information and evidence under Section 13.4 above, upon request, the non-Disputing Party will notify the Disputing Party of the status of the dispute and the expected resolution date.
 - 13.4.7 If the Disputing Party is not satisfied by the resolution of the billing dispute under this Section 13.4 above, the Disputing Party may notify the Billing Party in writing that it wishes to invoke the Informal Resolution of Disputes afforded pursuant to Section 13.5 below of this Agreement.
- 13.5 Informal Dispute Resolution:
 - 13.5.1 Upon receipt by one Party of Notice of a dispute by the other Party pursuant to Section 13.3 above or Section 13.4.7 above, each Party will appoint a knowledgeable, responsible representative to meet and

negotiate in good faith to resolve any dispute arising under this Agreement. The location, form, frequency, duration, and conclusion of these discussions will be left to the discretion of the representatives. Upon agreement, the representatives may utilize other alternative Dispute Resolution procedures such as mediation to assist in the negotiations. Discussions and the correspondence among the representatives for purposes of settlement are exempt from discovery and production and will not be admissible in the arbitration described below or in any lawsuit without the concurrence of both Parties. Documents identified in or provided with such communications that were not prepared for purposes of the negotiations are not so exempted, and, if otherwise admissible, may be admitted in evidence in the arbitration or lawsuit.

13.6 Formal Dispute Resolution:

- 13.6.1 If the Parties are unable to resolve the dispute through the informal procedure described in Section 13.5 above, then either Party may invoke the formal Dispute Resolution procedures described in this Section 13.6. Unless agreed among all Parties, formal Dispute Resolution procedures, including arbitration or other procedures as appropriate, may be invoked not earlier than sixty (60) calendar days after receipt of the letter initiating Dispute Resolution under Section 13.3 above.
- 13.6.2 Claims Subject to Mandatory Arbitration:
 - 13.6.2.1 The following claims, if not settled through informal Dispute Resolution, will be subject to mandatory arbitration pursuant to Section 13.7 below:
 - 13.6.2.2 Each unresolved billing dispute involving one percent (1%) or less of the amounts charged to the Disputing Party under this Agreement in the state in which the dispute arises during the twelve (12) months immediately preceding receipt of the letter initiating Dispute Resolution under Section 13.3 above. If the disputing Party has not been billed for a minimum of twelve (12) months immediately preceding receipt of the letter initiating Dispute Resolution under Section 13.3 above, the Parties will annualize the actual number of months billed.
- 13.6.3 Claims Subject to Elective Arbitration:
 - 13.6.3.1 Claims will be subject to elective arbitration pursuant to Section 13.7 below, if, and only if, the claim is not settled through informal Dispute Resolution and both Parties agree to arbitration. If both Parties do not agree to arbitration, then either Party may proceed with any remedy available to it pursuant to law, equity or agency mechanism.
- 13.6.4 Claims Not Subject to Arbitration:
 - 13.6.4.1 If the following claims are not resolved through informal Dispute Resolution, they will not be subject to arbitration and must be resolved through any remedy available to a Party pursuant to law, equity or agency mechanism.
 - 13.6.4.2 Actions seeking a temporary restraining order or an injunction related to the purposes of this Agreement.
 - 13.6.4.3 Actions to compel compliance with the Dispute Resolution process.
 - 13.6.4.4 All claims arising under federal or state statute(s), including antitrust claims.

13.7 Arbitration:

13.7.1 Disputes subject to mandatory or elective arbitration under the provisions of this Agreement will be submitted to a single arbitrator pursuant to the Commercial Arbitration Rules of the American Arbitration Association or pursuant to such other provider of arbitration services or rules as the Parties may agree. The arbitrator shall be knowledgeable of telecommunications issues. Each arbitration will be held Dallas, Texas for AT&T SOUTHWEST REGION 5-STATE); Chicago, Illinois for AT&T MIDWEST REGION 5-STATE, San Francisco, California for AT&T CALIFORNIA; Reno, Nevada for AT&T NEVADA; or New Haven, Connecticut for AT&T CONNECTICUT, as appropriate, unless the Parties agree otherwise. The arbitration hearing will be requested to commence within sixty (60) calendar days of the demand for arbitration. The arbitrator will control the scheduling so as to process the matter expeditiously. The

Page 28 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Parties may submit written briefs upon a schedule determined by the arbitrator. The Parties will request that the arbitrator rule on the dispute by issuing a written opinion within thirty (30) calendar days after the close of hearings. The Federal Arbitration Act, 9 U.S.C. Secs. 1-16, not state law, shall govern the arbitrability of all disputes. Notwithstanding any rule of the AAA Commercial Arbitration Rules to the contrary, the Parties agree that the arbitrator will have no authority to award punitive damages, exemplary damages, Consequential Damages, multiple damages, or any other damages not measured by the prevailing Party's actual damages, and may not, in any event, make any ruling, finding or award that does not conform to the terms and conditions of this Agreement. The times specified in this Section 13.0 may be extended or shortened upon mutual agreement of the Parties or by the arbitrator upon a showing of good cause. Each Party will bear its own costs of these procedures, including attorneys' fees. The Parties will equally split the fees of the arbitration and the arbitrator. The arbitrator's award shall be final and binding and may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof. Judgment upon the award rendered by the arbitrator may be entered in any court having jurisdiction.

14.0 Audits

- Subject to the restrictions set forth in Section 21.0 below and except as may be otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, the Auditing Party may audit the Audited Party's books, records, data and other documents, as provided herein, once annually, with the audit period commencing not earlier than the Service Start Date for the purpose of verification of compliance with any provision of this Agreement that affects the accuracy of Auditing Party's billing and invoicing of the services provided to Audited Party hereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Auditing Party may audit the Audited Party's books, records and documents more than once annually if the previous audit found (i) previously uncorrected net variances or errors in invoices in Audited Party's favor with an aggregate value of at least five percent (5%) of the amounts payable by Audited Party with any provision of this Agreement affecting Auditing Party's billing and invoicing of the services provided to Audited Party with an aggregate value of at least five percent (5%) of the amounts payable by Audited Party for audited Party with an aggregate value of at least five percent (5%) of the amounts payable by Audited Party for audited Services provided during the period covered by the audit.
- 14.2 Each Party shall maintain reports, records and data relevant to the billing of any services that are the subject matter of this Agreement for a period of not less than twenty-four (24) months after creation thereof, unless a longer period is required by Applicable Law.
- 14.3 If any audit confirms any undercharge or overcharge, then Audited Party shall (i) promptly correct any billing error, including making refund of any overpayment by Auditing Party in the form of a credit on the invoice for the first full billing cycle after the Parties have agreed upon the accuracy of the audit results and (ii) for any undercharge caused by the actions of the Audited Party, immediately compensate Auditing Party for such undercharge, and (iii) in each case, calculate and pay interest as provided in Section 11.2.1 above (depending on the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) involved), for the number of calendar days from the date on which such undercharge or overcharge originated until the date on which such credit is issued or payment is made and available.
- Except as may be otherwise provided in this Agreement, audits shall be performed at Auditing Party's expense, subject to reimbursement by Audited Party of one-quarter (1/4) of any independent auditor's fees and expenses in the event that an audit finds, and the Parties subsequently verify, a net adjustment in the charges paid or payable by Auditing Party hereunder by an amount that is, on an annualized basis, greater than five percent (5%) of the aggregate charges for the audited services during the period covered by the audit.
- Any disputes concerning audit results shall be referred to the Parties' respective personnel responsible for informal resolution. If these individuals cannot resolve the dispute within thirty (30) calendar days of the referral, either Party may pursue resolution subject to Section 13.6 herein.

15.0 <u>Disclaimer of Representations and Warranties</u>

DISCLAIMER. EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY PROVIDED TO THE CONTRARY IN THIS AGREEMENT, NEITHER PARTY MAKES ANY REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES TO THE OTHER PARTY CONCERNING THE SPECIFIC QUALITY OF ANY SERVICES, OR FACILITIES PROVIDED UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. THE PARTIES DISCLAIM, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY WARRANTY OR GUARANTEE OF MERCHANTABILITY OR

FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, ARISING FROM COURSE OF PERFORMANCE, COURSE OF DEALING, OR FROM USAGES OF TRADE.

16.0 Limitation of Liability

- 16.1 Except for any indemnification obligations of the Parties hereunder, each Party's liability to the other for any Loss relating to or arising out of any cause whatsoever, including any negligent act or omission (whether willful or inadvertent) whether based in contract, tort, strict liability or otherwise, relating to the performance of this Agreement, shall not exceed a credit for the total amount AT&T-13STATE or Carrier has charged or would have charged to the other Party for the Products and/or Services provided under this Agreement that were not performed or were improperly performed.
- Except as otherwise expressly provided in specific Attachments, in the case of any Loss alleged or claimed by a Third Party to have arisen out of the negligence or willful misconduct of any Party, each Party shall bear, and its obligation shall be limited to, that portion (as mutually agreed to by the Parties or as otherwise established) of the resulting expense caused by its own negligence or willful misconduct or that of its agents, servants, contractors, or others acting in aid or concert with it.
- A Party may, in its sole discretion, provide in its tariffs and contracts with its End Users or Third Parties that relate to any Products and/or Services provided or contemplated under this Agreement that, to the maximum extent permitted by Applicable Law, such Party shall not be liable to such End User or Third Party for (i) any Loss relating to or arising out of this Agreement, whether in contract, tort or otherwise, that exceeds the amount such Party would have charged the End User or Third Party for the Products and/or Services that gave rise to such Loss and (ii) any Consequential Damages. If a Party elects not to place in its tariffs or contracts such limitation(s) of liability, and the other Party incurs a Loss as a result thereof, the first Party shall indemnify and reimburse the other Party for that portion of the Loss that would have been limited had the first Party included in its tariffs and contracts the limitation(s) of liability described in this Section 16.0.
- Neither CARRIER nor <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall be liable to the other Party for any Consequential Damages suffered by the other Party, regardless of the form of action, whether in contract, warranty, strict liability, tort or otherwise, including negligence of any kind, whether active or passive (and including alleged breaches of this Agreement and causes of action alleged to arise from allegations that breach of this Agreement constitutes a violation of the Act or other statute), and regardless of whether the Parties knew or had been advised of the possibility that such damages could result in connection with or arising from anything said, omitted, or done hereunder or related hereto, including willful acts or omissions; provided that the foregoing shall not limit a Party's obligation under Section 16.0 to indemnify, defend, and hold the other Party harmless against any amounts payable to a Third Party, including any Losses, and Consequential Damages of such Third Party; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 16.4 shall impose indemnity obligations on a Party for any Loss or Consequential Damages suffered by that Party's End User in connection with any affected Products and/or Services. Except as provided in the prior sentence, each Party ("Indemnifying Party") hereby releases and holds harmless the other Party ("Indemnitee") (and Indemnitee's Affiliates, and its respective officers, directors, employees and agents) against any Loss or Claim made by the Indemnifying Party's End User.
- AT&T-13STATE shall not be liable for damages to an End User's premises resulting from the furnishing of any Products and/or Services, including, if applicable, the installation and removal of equipment and associated wiring, unless the damage is caused by AT&T-13STATE's gross negligence or willful misconduct. AT&T-13STATE does not guarantee or make any warranty with respect to Products and/or Services when used in an explosive atmosphere.
- CARRIER hereby releases <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> from any and all liability for damages due to errors or omissions in CARRIER'S End User listing information as provided by CARRIER to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> under this Agreement, including any errors or omissions occurring in the Directory Database or the White Pages directory, or any claims by reason of delay in providing the Directory Assistance listing information, printing or provisioning of non-published numbers or the printing or providing of CARRIER End User information in the White Pages directory including, but not limited to, special, indirect, Consequential, punitive or incidental damages.

Page 30 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 16.7 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not be liable to CARRIER, its End User or any other Person for any Loss alleged to arise out of the provision of access to 911 service or any errors, interruptions, defects, failures or malfunctions of 911 service.
- This Section 16.0 is not intended to exempt any Party from all liability under this Agreement, but only to set forth the scope of liability agreed to and the type of damages that are recoverable. Both Parties acknowledge that they negotiated regarding alternate limitation of liability provisions but that such provisions would have altered the cost, and thus the price, of providing the products and services available hereunder, and no different pricing reflecting different costs and different limits of liability was agreed to.

17.0 **Indemnity**

- 17.1 Except as otherwise expressly provided herein or in specific Attachments, each Party shall be responsible only for the Products and/or Services which are provided by that Party, its authorized agents, subcontractors, or others retained by such Parties, and neither Party shall bear any responsibility for the Products and/or Services, provided by the other Party, its agents, subcontractors, or others retained by such Parties.
- 17.2 Except as otherwise expressly provided herein or in specific Attachments, and to the extent not prohibited by Applicable Law and not otherwise controlled by tariff, each Party (the "Indemnifying Party") shall release, defend and indemnify the other Party (the "Indemnified Party") and hold such Indemnified Party harmless against any Loss to a Third Party arising out of the negligence or willful misconduct ("Fault") of such Indemnifying Party, its agents, its End Users, contractors, or others retained by such Parties, in connection with the Indemnifying Party's provision of Products and/or Services under this Agreement; provided, however, that (i) with respect to employees or agents of the Indemnifying Party, such Fault occurs while performing within the scope of their employment, (ii) with respect to subcontractor with the Indemnifying Party, and (iii) with respect to the Fault of employees or agents of such subcontractor, such Fault occurs while performing within the scope of their employment by the subcontractor with respect to such duties of the subcontractor under the subcontract.
- 17.3 In the case of any Loss alleged or claimed by a End User of either Party, the Party whose End User alleged or claimed such Loss (the "Indemnifying Party") shall defend and indemnify the other Party (the "Indemnified Party") against any and all such Claims or Losses by its End User regardless of whether the underlying product and/or Service giving rise to such Claim or Loss was provided or provisioned by the Indemnified Party, unless the Claim or Loss was caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnified Party.
- 17.4 A Party (the "Indemnifying Party") shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the other Party ("Indemnified Party") against any Claim or Loss arising from the Indemnifying Party's use of Products and/or Services provided under this Agreement involving:
 - 17.4.1 Any Claim or Loss arising from such Indemnifying Party's use of Products and/or Services offered under this Agreement, involving any Claim for libel, slander, invasion of privacy, or infringement of Intellectual Property rights arising from the Indemnifying Party's or its End User's use.
 - 17.4.1.1 The foregoing includes any Claims or Losses arising from disclosure of any End Userspecific information associated with either the originating or terminating numbers used to provision Products and/or Services provided hereunder and all other Claims arising out of any act or omission of the End User in the course of using any Products and/or Services provided pursuant to this Agreement.
 - 17.4.1.2 The foregoing includes any Losses arising from Claims for actual or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property right of a Third Party to the extent that such Loss arises from an Indemnifying Party's or an Indemnifying Party's End User's use of Products and/or Services, provided under this Agreement; provided, however, that an Indemnifying Party's obligation to defend and indemnify the Indemnified Party shall not apply:
 - 17.4.1.2.1 Where an Indemnified Party or its End User modifies Products and/or Services, provided under this Agreement; and
 - 17.4.1.2.2 no infringement would have occurred without such modification

Page 31 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 17.4.2 Any and all penalties imposed on either Party because of the Indemnifying Party's failure to comply with the Communications Assistance to Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (CALEA); provided that the Indemnifying Party shall also, at its sole cost and expense, pay any amounts necessary to modify or replace any equipment, facilities or services provided to the Indemnified Party under this Agreement to ensure that such equipment, facilities and services fully comply with CALEA.
- All costs associated with the extension of Intellectual Property rights to CARRIER pursuant to Section 18.1 below, including the cost of the license extension itself and the costs associated with the effort to obtain the license, shall be a part of the cost of providing product and/or service to which the Intellectual Property rights relate and apportioned to all requesting carriers using that product and/or service including <a href="https://example.com/article-example.com/article
- AT&T-13STATE hereby conveys no licenses to use such Intellectual Property rights and makes no warranties, express or implied, concerning CARRIER's (or any Third Parties') rights with respect to such Intellectual Property rights and contract rights, including whether such rights will be violated by products and/or services in AT&T-13STATE's network or CARRIER's use of other functions, facilities, products or services furnished under this Agreement. Any licenses or warranties for Intellectual Property rights associated with products and/or service furnished under this agreement are vendor licenses and warranties and are a part of the Intellectual Property rights AT&T-13STATE agrees in Section 18 to use its best efforts to obtain.
- AT&T-13STATE does not and shall not indemnify, defend or hold CARRIER harmless, nor be responsible for indemnifying or defending, or holding CARRIER harmless, for any Claims or Losses for actual or alleged infringement of any Intellectual Property right or interference with or violation of any contract right that arises out of, is caused by, or relates to CARRIER's use of functions, facilities, products or services furnished under this Agreement and indemnities for Intellectual Property rights associated with products and/or services furnished under this Agreement shall be vendor's indemnities and are a part of the Intellectual Property rights AT&T-13STATE agrees in Section 18 to use its best efforts to obtain.
- 17.8 CARRIER shall reimburse <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for damages to AT&T-13STATE's facilities utilized to provide Products and/or Services hereunder caused by the negligence or willful act of CARRIER, its agents or subcontractors or CARRIER's End User or resulting from CARRIER's improper use of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s facilities, or due to malfunction of any facilities, functions, products, services or equipment provided by any person or entity other than <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. Upon reimbursement for damages, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will cooperate with CARRIER in prosecuting a claim against the person causing such damage. CARRIER shall be subrogated to the right of recovery by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the damages to the extent of such payment.
- Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, each Party agrees that should it cause any non-standard digital subscriber line ("xDSL") technologies (as that term is defined in herein and/or the applicable Commission-ordered tariff, as appropriate) to be deployed or used in connection with or on AT&T-13STATE facilities, that Party ("Indemnifying Party") will pay all costs associated with any damage, service interruption or other Telecommunications Service degradation, or damage to the other Party's ("Indemnitee's") facilities.

17.10 Indemnification Procedures:

- 17.10.1 Whenever a claim shall arise for indemnification under this Section 17.0, the relevant Indemnified Party, as appropriate, shall promptly notify the Indemnifying Party and request in writing the Indemnifying Party to defend the same. Failure to so notify the Indemnifying Party shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of any liability that the Indemnifying Party might have, except to the extent that such failure prejudices the Indemnifying Party's ability to defend such claim.
- 17.10.2 The Indemnifying Party shall have the right to defend against such liability or assertion, in which event the Indemnifying Party shall give written notice to the Indemnified Party of acceptance of the defense of such claim and the identity of counsel selected by the Indemnifying Party.
- 17.10.3 Until such time as Indemnifying Party provides written notice of acceptance of the defense of such claim, the Indemnified Party shall defend such claim, at the expense of the Indemnifying Party, subject to any right of the Indemnifying Party to seek reimbursement for the costs of such defense in the event that it is determined that Indemnifying Party had no obligation to indemnify the Indemnified Party for such claim.

Page 32 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 17.10.4 Upon accepting the defense, the Indemnifying Party shall have exclusive right to control and conduct the defense and settlement of any such claims, subject to consultation with the Indemnified Party. So long as the Indemnifying Party is controlling and conducting the defense, the Indemnifying Party shall not be liable for any settlement by the Indemnified Party unless such Indemnifying Party has approved such settlement in advance and agrees to be bound by the agreement incorporating such settlement.
- 17.10.5 At any time, an Indemnified Party shall have the right to refuse a compromise or settlement, and, at such refusing Party's cost, to take over such defense; provided that, in such event the Indemnifying Party shall not be responsible for, nor shall it be obligated to indemnify the refusing Party against, any cost or liability in excess of such refused compromise or settlement.
- 17.10.6 With respect to any defense accepted by the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnified Party will be entitled to participate with the Indemnifying Party in such defense if the claim requests equitable relief or other relief that could affect the rights of the Indemnified Party, and shall also be entitled to employ separate counsel for such defense at such Indemnified Party's expense.
- 17.10.7 If the Indemnifying Party does not accept the defense of any indemnified claim as provided above, the Indemnified Party shall have the right to employ counsel for such defense at the expense of the Indemnifying Party.
- 17.10.8 In the event of a failure to assume the defense, the Indemnified Party may negotiate a settlement, which shall be presented to the Indemnifying Party. If the Indemnifying Party refuses to agree to the presented settlement, the Indemnifying Party may take over the defense. If the Indemnifying Party refuses to agree to the presented settlement and refuses to take over the defense, the Indemnifying Party shall be liable for any reasonable cash settlement not involving any admission of liability by the Indemnifying Party, though such settlement may have been made by the Indemnified Party without approval of the Indemnifying Party, it being the Parties' intent that no settlement involving a non-monetary concession by the Indemnifying Party, including an admission of liability by such Party, shall take effect without the written approval of the Indemnifying Party.
- 17.11 Each Party agrees to cooperate and to cause its employees and agents to cooperate with the other Party in the defense of any such claim and the relevant records of each Party shall be available to the other Party with respect to any such defense, subject to the restrictions and limitations set forth in Section 21.0 below

18.0 Intellectual Property/ License

- Any Intellectual Property originating from or developed by a Party shall remain in the exclusive ownership of that Party.
- 18.2 Except at otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, no license under patents, copyrights or any other Intellectual Property right (other than the limited license to use consistent with the terms, conditions and restrictions of this Agreement) is granted by either Party or shall be implied or arise by estoppel with respect to any transactions contemplated under this Agreement.

19.0 Notices

- 19.1 Subject to Section 19.1.2 below, Notices given by one Party to the other Party under this Agreement shall be in writing (unless specifically provided otherwise herein), and unless otherwise expressly required by this Agreement to be delivered to another representative or point of contact, shall be pursuant to at least one of the following methods:
 - 19.1.1 delivered personally, delivered by express delivery service or mailed via certified mail or first class U.S. Postal Service, with postage prepaid and a return receipt requested.
 - 19.1.2 delivered by facsimile provided CARRIER and/or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has provided such information in Section 19.3 below.
- 19.2 Notices will be deemed given as of the earliest of:

- 19.2.1 the date of actual receipt,
- 19.2.2 the next Business Day when sent via express delivery service,
- 19.2.3 five (5) calendar days after mailing in the case of first class or certified U.S. Postal Service, or
- 19.2.4 on the date set forth on the confirmation produced by the sending facsimile machine when delivered by facsimile prior to 5:00 p.m. in the recipient's time zone, but the next Business Day when delivered by facsimile at 5:00 p.m. or later in the recipient's time zone.
- 19.3 Notices will be addressed to the Parties as follows:

NOTICE CONTACT	CARDIED CONTACT
NOTICE CONTACT	CARRIER CONTACT
NAME/TITLE	Rand Currier
	Chief Operating Officer
STREET ADDRESS	100 Newport Ave. EXT
CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE	Quincy, MA 02171
FACSIMILE NUMBER	(617) 687-5619
PHONE NUMBER*	(617) 933-5550
Email	rcurrier@granitenet.com
With a copy to:	
NAME/TITLE	Legal Department
STREET ADDRESS	100 Newport Ave. EXT
CITY, STATE, ZIP CODE	Quincy, MA 02171
FACSIMILE NUMBER	(866)-910-9771
PHONE NUMBER*	(781) 884-5383
Email	regulatory@granitenet.com
	AT&T CONTACT
NAME/TITLE	Contract Management ATTN: Notices Manager
STREET ADDRESS	311 S. Akard St. 9th floor Four AT&T Plaza
CITY,STATE, ZIP CODE	Dallas, TX 75202-5398
FACSIMILE NUMBER	(214) 464-2006

19.4 * Informational only and not to be considered as an official notice vehicle under this Section.

Page 34 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 19.5 Either Party may unilaterally change its designated contact name, address and/or facsimile number for the receipt of notices by giving written Notice to the other Party in compliance with this Section 19.0. Any Notice to change the designated contact name, address and/or facsimile number for the receipt of Notices shall be deemed effective ten (10) calendar days following receipt by the other Party.
- In addition, CARRIER agrees that it is responsible for providing <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with CARRIER'S OCN and ACNA numbers for the states in which CARRIER is authorized to do business and in which CARRIER is requesting that this Agreement apply. In the event that CARRIER wants to change and/or add to the OCN and/or ACNA information in the CARRIER Profile, CARRIER shall send written notice to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to be received at least 30 days prior to the change and/or addition in accordance with this Section 19.0 notice provision; CARRIER shall also update its CARRIER Profile through the applicable form and/or web-based interface
- 19.7 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> communicates official information to CARRIERs via its Accessible Letter, or other applicable, notification processes. These processes involve electronic transmission and/or posting to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CLEC Online website, inclusive of a variety of subjects including changes on business processes and policies, and other product/service related notices not requiring an amendment to this Agreement.
- 19.8 CARRIER may designate up to a maximum of ten (10) recipients for Accessible Letter notification via e-mail.

20.0 Publicity and Use of Trademarks or Service Marks

- 20.2 Nothing in this Agreement shall grant, suggest, or imply any authority for one Party to use the name, trademarks, service marks, logos, proprietary trade dress or trade names of the other Party in any advertising, press releases, publicity matters, marketing and/or promotional materials or for any other commercial purpose without prior written approval from such other Party.

21.0 Confidentiality

- 21.1 Both Parties agree to treat Proprietary Information received from the other in accordance with the provisions of Section 222 of the Act.
- 21.2 Each Party anticipates and recognizes that it will come into possession of technical or business information or data about the other Party and/or its customers (including without limitation its end user customers) as a result of this Agreement which will be considered confidential by such other Party. The Parties agree (1) to treat all such information and data as strictly confidential; and (2) to use such information only for the purposes of performance under this Agreement. Each Party agrees not to disclose confidential information and/or data of or pertaining to the other Party or its customers (including without limitation its end user customers) to any Third Party without first securing the written consent of such Party. The foregoing shall not apply to information which is in the public domain. Nothing in this Agreement prevents either Party from disclosing operations results or other data that might reflect the results of this Agreement as a part of that Party's aggregate operation data as long as the disclosed data is at a level of aggregation sufficient to avoid disclosing with specificity information obtained in the operation of this Agreement.
- 21.3 If a court or governmental agency orders or a Third Party requests a Party to disclose or to provide any data or information covered by this Section 21.0 that Party will immediately inform the other Party, both by telephone and certified mail, of the order or request before such data or information is provided. Notification and consent requirements described above are not applicable in cases where a court order requires the production of billing and/or usage records of, or pertaining to, an individual customer (including without limitation an end user customer).

Page 35 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

- 21.4 Unless otherwise agreed, the obligations of confidentiality and non-use do not apply to such Proprietary Information that:
 - 21.4.1 Is rightfully received from a Third Party having no direct or indirect secrecy or confidentiality obligation to the Disclosing Party with respect to such information; provided that such Receiving Party has exercised commercially reasonable efforts to determine whether such Third Party has any such obligation; or
 - 21.4.2 Is independently developed by an agent, employee representative or Affiliate of the Receiving Party and such Party is not involved in any manner with the provision of services pursuant to this Agreement and does not have any direct or indirect access to the Proprietary Information; or
 - 21.4.3 Is disclosed to a Third Party by the Disclosing Party without similar restrictions on such Third Party's rights; or
 - 21.4.4 Is approved for release by written authorization of the Disclosing Party, but only to the extent of the authorization granted; or
 - 21.4.5 Is required to be made public or disclosed by the Receiving Party pursuant to Applicable Law or regulation or court order or lawful process.

22.0 Severability

- 22.1 This Agreement is the result of good faith negotiations between the Parties. Notwithstanding any provisions contained in Section 8.0 above herein, if any action by federal regulatory or legislative body or court of competent jurisdiction invalidates, modifies, or stays the enforcement of laws or regulations that were the basis or rationale for any rate(s), term(s) and/or condition(s) ("Provisions") of the Agreement and/or otherwise affects the rights or obligations of either Party that are addressed by this Agreement, the Parties shall negotiate diligently in good faith to amend this Agreement to replace the unenforceable provision(s) in order to comport with such actions while maintaining the spirit and intent of this agreement provided, however, that failure to reach such mutually acceptable new provisions within ninety (90) days after such rejection or holding shall permit either Party to terminate this Agreement upon 90 days written notice in accordance with Section 19.0 above ("Written Notice"), during which time the Parties shall work cooperatively to establish an orderly transition of CARRIER's (as above) customers/End Users to other serving arrangements. In any situation in which the right to terminate under this Section 22.1 is triggered by State government action, the right to terminate shall arise only in the State in which such action occurred and would apply for that State only unless this Agreement otherwise permits a Party to terminate this Agreement in more than one State.
- 22.2 If the Parties are unable to agree upon the conforming modifications within ninety (90) days from the Written Notice, and neither Party elects to terminate this Agreement subject to the provisions herein, any remaining disputes between the Parties concerning such actions shall be resolved pursuant to the dispute resolution process provided for in this Agreement.

23.0 Governing Law

Unless otherwise provided by Applicable Law, this Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the Act, the FCC Rules and Regulations interpreting the Act and other applicable federal law. To the extent that federal law would apply state law in interpreting this Agreement, the domestic laws of the state in which the Products and Services at issue are furnished or sought shall apply, without regard to that state's conflict of laws principles. The Parties submit to personal jurisdiction (as appropriate) in Little Rock, Arkansas; San Francisco, California; New Haven, Connecticut; Chicago, Illinois; Indianapolis, Indiana; Topeka, Kansas; Detroit, Michigan; St. Louis, Missouri; Reno, Nevada; Columbus, Ohio; Oklahoma City, Oklahoma, Dallas, Texas and Milwaukee, Wisconsin, and waive any and all objection to any such venue. Proper venue shall be in the city located in the state whose laws apply to the dispute.

24.0 <u>Filing of Agreement: Governmental Requirement</u>

- To the extent required (and not exempted), the Parties understand and agree that this Agreement will be filed with the Federal Communications Commission pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 211.
- The Parties further understand and agree that to the extent a Party ("Disclosing Party") is requested, required or ordered by a state regulatory body, or a court of competent jurisdiction finds, that this Agreement should be filed, or that such Agreement should be submitted to a state regulatory body for approval, or should a regulatory body or court of competent jurisdiction find that its provisions should be tariffed pursuant to applicable law or regulation, the Disclosing Party shall provide the other Party ("Receiving Party") with written notice of such requirement as soon as possible and the Receiving Party shall cooperate with the Disclosing Party in expeditiously complying with any such request, order or finding.

25.0 Changes in End User Local Exchange Service Provider Selection

- 25.1 Each Party will abide by applicable federal and state laws and regulations in obtaining End User authorization prior to changing an End User's Local Exchange Carrier to itself and in assuming responsibility for any applicable charges as specified in the FCC's rules regarding Subscriber Carrier Selection Changes (47 CFR 64.1100 through 64.1170), and any applicable state regulation and in the case of <u>AT&T CONNECTICUT</u> only, tariff obligations. To the extent required by law, each Party shall retain on file all applicable letters and other documentation of authorization relating to its End User's selection of such Party as its LEC, which documentation shall be available for inspection by the other Party at its request during normal business hours and at no charge.
- 25.2 Only an End User can initiate a challenge to a change in its LEC. If an End User notifies one Party that the End User requests local Exchange Service, and the other Party is such End User's LEC, then the Party receiving such request shall be free to immediately access such End User's CPNI subject to the requirements of Attachment OSS restricting access to CPNI in order to immediately provide service to such End User.
- When an End User changes or withdraws authorization from its LEC, each Party shall release End User-specific facilities belonging to the ILEC in accordance with the End User's direction or that of the End User's authorized agent. Further, when an End User abandons its premise (that is, its place of business or domicile), <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is free to reclaim the facilities for use by another End User and is free to issue service orders required to reclaim such facilities.
- When an End User of CARRIER elects to discontinue service and to transfer service to another Local Exchange Carrier, including <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have the right to reuse the facilities used to provide LWC to CARRIER, and regardless of whether the End User served with such facilities has paid all charges to CARRIER or has been denied service for nonpayment or otherwise. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will notify CARRIER that such a request has been processed after the disconnect order has been completed.
- 25.5 Neither Party shall be obligated by this Agreement to investigate any allegations of unauthorized changes in local Exchange Service (slamming) at the request of the other Party other than required by federal or state law; provided, however, that each Party shall cooperate with any investigation of a complaint alleging an unauthorized change in local Exchange Service at the request of the FCC or the applicable state Commission. This provision does not limit the obligation of the Parties to investigate any allegations of slamming at the request of the other Party to the extent such obligation exists to do so under Applicable Law.

26.0 Compliance and Certification

- 26.1 Each Party shall comply at its own expense with all Applicable Laws that relate to that Party's obligations to the other Party under this Agreement. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed as requiring or permitting either Party to contravene any mandatory requirement of Applicable Law.
- 26.2 Each Party warrants that it has obtained all necessary state certification required in each state covered by this Agreement prior to ordering any Products and/or Services from the other Party pursuant to this Agreement. Upon request, each Party shall provide proof of certification.

Page 37 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 26.3 Each Party shall be responsible for obtaining and keeping in effect all approvals from, and rights granted by, Governmental Authorities, building and property owners, other carriers, and any other Third Parties that may be required in connection with the performance of its obligations under this Agreement.
- 26.4 Each Party represents and warrants that any equipment, facilities or services provided to the other Party under this Agreement comply with the CALEA, to the extent applicable.

27.0 Law Enforcement

27.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER shall reasonably cooperate with the other Party in handling law enforcement requests as follows:

27.1.1 Intercept Devices:

27.1.1.1 Local and federal law enforcement agencies periodically request information or assistance from local telephone service providers. When either Party receives a request associated with an End User of the other Party, it shall refer such request to the Party that serves such End User, unless the request directs the receiving Party to attach a pen register, trap-and-trace or form of intercept on the Party's facilities, in which case that Party shall comply with any valid request.

27.1.2 Subpoenas:

27.1.2.1 If a Party receives a subpoena for information concerning an End User the Party knows to be an End User of the other Party, it shall refer the subpoena to the Requesting Party with an indication that the other Party is the responsible company, unless the subpoena requests records for a period of time during which the receiving Party was the End User's service provider, in which case that Party will respond to any valid request.

27.1.3 Emergencies:

- 27.1.3.1 If a Party receives a request from a law enforcement agency for a temporary number change, temporary disconnect, or one-way denial of outbound calls by the receiving Party's switch for an End User of the other Party, that Receiving Party will comply with a valid emergency request. However, neither Party shall be held liable for any claims or Losses alleged by the other Party's End Users arising from compliance with such requests on behalf of the other Party's End User and the Party serving such End User agrees to indemnify and hold the other Party harmless against any and all such claims or Losses.
- 27.2 Each of the Parties agree to comply with the applicable state and federal law enforcement authorities, laws, and requirements, including but not limited to, the Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act (CALEA) and to report to applicable State and Federal law enforcement authorities as required by law.

28.0 Relationship of the Parties/Independent Contractor

- 28.1 Each Party is an independent contractor, and has and hereby retains the right to exercise full control of and supervision over its own performance of its obligations under this Agreement and retains full control over the employment, direction, compensation and discharge of its employees assisting in the performance of such obligations. Each Party and each Party's contractor(s) shall be solely responsible for all matters relating to payment of such employees, including the withholding or payment of all applicable federal, state and local income taxes, social security taxes and other payroll taxes with respect to its employees, as well as any taxes, contributions or other obligations imposed by applicable state unemployment or workers' compensation acts and all other regulations governing such matters. Each Party has sole authority and responsibility to hire, fire and otherwise control its employees.
- 28.2 Nothing contained herein shall constitute the Parties as joint venturers, partners, employees or agents of one another, and neither Party shall have the right or power to bind or obligate the other. Nothing herein will be construed as making either Party responsible or liable for the obligations and undertakings of the other Party. Except

Page 38 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

for provisions herein expressly authorizing a Party to act for another, nothing in this Agreement shall constitute a Party as a legal representative or agent of the other Party, nor shall a Party have the right or authority to assume, create or incur any liability or any obligation of any kind, express or implied, against or in the name or on behalf of the other Party unless otherwise expressly permitted by such other Party. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement, no Party undertakes to perform any obligation of the other Party, whether regulatory or contractual, or to assume any responsibility for the management of the other Party's business.

29.0 No Third Party Beneficiaries; Disclaimer of Agency

29.1 This Agreement is for the sole benefit of the Parties and their permitted assigns, and nothing herein expressed or implied shall create or be construed to create any Third Party beneficiary rights hereunder. This Agreement shall not provide any Person not a party hereto with any remedy, claim, liability, reimbursement, cause of action, or other right in excess of those existing without reference hereto.

30.0 Subcontracting

- 30.1 If either Party retains or engages any subcontractor to perform any of that Party's obligations under this Agreement, each Party will remain fully responsible for the performance of this Agreement in accordance with its terms, including any obligations either Party performs through subcontractors.
- 30.2 Each Party will be solely responsible for payments due that Party's subcontractors.
- 30.3 No subcontractor will be deemed a Third Party beneficiary for any purposes under this Agreement
- 30.4 No contract, subcontract or other agreement entered into by either Party with any Third Party in connection with the provision of Products and/or Services hereunder will provide for any indemnity, guarantee or assumption of liability by the other Party to this Agreement with respect to such arrangement, except as consented to in writing by the other Party.
- Any subcontractor that gains access to Customer Proprietary Network Information (CPNI) or Proprietary Information covered by this Agreement shall be required by the subcontracting Party to protect such CPNI or Proprietary Information to the same extent the subcontracting Party is required to protect such CPNI or Proprietary Information under the terms of this Agreement.

31.0 Force Majeure

31.1 No Party shall be responsible for delays or failures in performance of any part of this Agreement (other than an obligation to make monetary payments) resulting from a "Force Majeure Event" or any Delaying Event caused by the other Party or any other circumstances beyond the Party's reasonable control. A Force Majeure Event" is defined as acts or occurrences beyond the reasonable control of a Party or the Parties, including without limitation acts of nature, acts of civil or military authority, any law, order, regulation, ordinance of any Governmental Authority, embargoes, epidemics, terrorist acts, riots, insurrections, fires, explosions, earthquakes, nuclear accidents, hurricanes, floods, labor difficulties, including without limitation, strikes, slowdowns, picketing, boycotts or other work stoppages, equipment failures, cable cuts, power blackouts, volcanic action, other major environmental disturbances, unusually severe weather conditions, inability to secure products or services of other persons or transportation facilities or acts or omissions of transportation carriers, individually and collectively a Force Majeure Event. If a Force Majeure Event shall occur, the Party affected shall give prompt notice to the other Party of such Force Majeure Event following such an event specifying the nature, date of inception and expected duration of such Force Majeure Event, whereupon such obligation or performance shall be suspended to the extent such Party is affected by such Force Majeure Event during the continuance thereof or be excused from such performance depending on the nature, severity and duration of such Force Majeure Event (and the other Party shall likewise be excused from performance of its obligations to the extent such Party's obligations relate to the performance so interfered with). The affected Party shall use its reasonable efforts to avoid or remove the cause of nonperformance and the Parties shall give like Notice and proceed to perform with dispatch once the causes are removed or cease.

Page 39 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

32.0 Taxes

- 32.1 CARRIER shall be responsible for all federal, state or local, sales, use, excise, gross receipts, municipal fees, transfer, transaction or similar taxes, fees or surcharges (herein ("Tax(es)") imposed on or with respect to the products and/or services provided under this Agreement including those Taxes the incidence of which is imposed on AT&T-13STATE other than taxes imposed on the income of AT&T-13STATE. CARRIER shall reimburse AT&T-13STATE for the amount of any such Taxes that AT&T-13STATE is required to pay or collect. CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold harmless AT&T-13STATE for any costs incurred by AT&T-13STATE as a result of actions taken by the applicable taxing authority to collect the Tax from AT&T-13STATE due to the failure of CARRIER to pay or collect and remit any Tax to such authority. Nothing shall prevent the providing Party from paying any Tax to the appropriate Governmental Authority prior to the time: (i) it bills the purchasing Party for such Tax, or (ii) it collects the Tax from the purchasing Party. If the providing Party fails to bill the purchasing Party for a Tax at the time of billing the products or services to which the Tax relates, then, as between the providing Party and the purchasing Party, the providing Party shall be liable for any penalties or interest thereon. However, if the purchasing Party fails to pay any Tax properly billed by the providing Party, then, as between the providing Party and the purchasing Party, the purchasing Party shall be solely responsible for payment of the Tax and any penalties or interest thereon. Subject to the provisions of this Section 32.0 governing contests of disputed Taxes, the purchasing Party shall be liable for and the providing Party may collect from the purchasing Party any Tax, including any interest or penalties for which the purchasing Party would be liable under this subsection, which is assessed or collected by the respective Governmental Authority; provided, however, that the providing Party notifies the purchasing Party of such assessment or collection within the earlier of (i) sixty (60) calendar days following the running of the applicable statute of limitations period for assessment or collection of such Tax, including extensions, or (ii) six (6) years following the purchasing Party's payment for the products or services to which such Tax relates.
- With respect to any purchase under this Agreement of products or services that are resold by the purchasing Party to a Third Party or used as a component part of or integrated into a product or service sold to a Third Party, if any Tax is imposed on or with respect to such sale by the purchasing Party, the purchasing Party shall pay or remit such Tax to the respective Governmental Authority. If the purchasing Party fails to pay or remit any Tax as required by Applicable Law, then, as between the providing Party and the purchasing Party, the purchasing Party shall remain liable for such Tax and any interest and penalties thereon. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the purchasing Party agrees to protect, indemnify and hold harmless (and defend at the purchasing Party's expense) the providing Party from and against any Tax, any interest or penalties thereon, and any costs or expenses (including attorney fees) incurred by the providing Party as a result of any claim asserted or actions taken by the respective Governmental Authority to assess against or collect from the providing Party any Tax related to any sale by the purchasing Party to a third party.
- 32.3 To the extent a purchase of products or services under this Agreement is claimed by the purchasing Party to be for resale or otherwise exempt from a Tax, the purchasing Party shall furnish to the providing Party an exemption certificate in the form prescribed by the providing Party and any other information or documentation required by Applicable Law or the respective Governmental Authority. Prior to receiving such exemption certificate and any such other required information or documentation, the Providing Party shall have the right to bill, and the Purchasing Party shall pay, Tax on any products or services furnished hereunder as if no exemption were available, subject to the right of the Purchasing Party to pursue a claim for credit or refund of any such Tax pursuant to the provisions of this Section 32.0 and the remedies available under Applicable Law. If it is the position of the purchasing Party that Applicable Law exempts or excludes a purchase of products or services under this Agreement from a Tax, or that the Tax otherwise does not apply to such a purchase, but Applicable Law does not also provide a specific procedure for claiming such exemption or exclusion or for the purchaser to contest the application of the Tax directly with the respective Governmental Authority prior to payment, then the providing Party may in its discretion agree not to bill and/or not to require payment of such Tax by the purchasing Party, provided that the purchasing Party (i) furnishes the providing Party with any exemption certificate requested by and in the form prescribed by the providing Party, (ii) furnishes the providing Party with a letter signed by an officer of the purchasing Party setting forth the basis of the purchasing Party's position under Applicable Law; and (iii) furnishes the providing Party with an indemnification agreement, reasonably acceptable to the providing Party, which holds the providing Party harmless from any Tax, interest, penalties, loss, cost or expenses (including attorney fees) that may be incurred by the providing Party in

Page 40 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- connection with any claim asserted or actions taken by the respective Governmental Authority to assess or collect such Tax from the providing Party.
- 32.4 To the extent permitted by and pursuant to Applicable Law, and subject to the provisions of this Section 32.0, the purchasing Party shall have the right to contest with the respective Governmental Authority, or if necessary under Applicable Law to have the providing Party contest (in either case at the purchasing Party's expense) any Tax that the purchasing Party asserts is not applicable, from which it claims an exemption or exclusion, or which it claims to have paid in error; provided, however, that (i) the purchasing Party shall ensure that no lien is attached to any asset of the providing Party as a result of any contest of a disputed Tax; (ii) with respect to any Tax that could be assessed against or collected from the providing Party by the respective Governmental Authority, the providing Party shall retain the right to determine the manner of contesting such disputed Tax, including but not limited to a decision that the disputed Tax will be contested by pursuing a claim for credit or refund; (iii) except to the extent that the providing Party has agreed pursuant to this Section 32.0 not to bill and/or not to require payment of such Tax by the purchasing Party pending the outcome of such contest, the purchasing Party pays any such Tax previously billed by the providing Party and continues paying such Tax as billed by the providing Party pending the outcome of such contest. In the event that a disputed Tax is to be contested by pursuing a claim for credit or refund, if requested in writing by the purchasing Party, the providing Party shall facilitate such contest (i) by assigning to the purchasing Party its right to claim a credit or refund, if such an assignment is permitted under Applicable Law; or (ii) if an assignment is not permitted, by filing and pursuing the claim on behalf of the purchasing Party but at the purchasing Party's expense. Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Section 32.0, nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to impair, limit, restrict or otherwise affect the right of the providing Party to contest a Tax that could be assessed against or collected from it by the respective Governmental Authority. With respect to any contest of a disputed Tax resulting in a refund, credit or other recovery, as between the purchasing Party and the providing Party, the purchasing Party shall be entitled to the amount that it previously paid, plus any applicable interest allowed on the recovery that is attributable to such amount, and the providing Party shall be entitled to all other amounts.
- 32.5 If either Party is audited by or on behalf of a Governmental Authority with respect to a Tax, and in any contest of a Tax by either Party, the other Party shall cooperate fully and timely by providing records, testimony and such additional information or assistance as may reasonably be necessary to expeditiously resolve the audit or pursue the contest.
- All Notices, affidavits, exemption certificates or other communications required or permitted to be given by either Party to the other under this Section 32.0 shall be sent in accordance with Section 19.0 above hereof.
- CARRIER acknowledges and agrees that it is required to comply with Chapter 283 of the Texas Local Government Code, as it may be amended from time to time, and the reporting and compensation requirements of Subchapter R of the P.U.C. Substantive Rules Chapter 26, Applicable to Telecommunications Service Providers, as they may be amended from time to time. With respect to municipal fees charged pursuant to Chapter 283, Tex. Loc. Gov't Code, CARRIER agrees that it will directly report its access lines to the Texas Public Utility Commission, will remit the related payments to municipalities, and will otherwise comply with Chapter 283 and applicable P.U.C rules, as they may be amended from time to time. CARRIER agrees that its failure to comply with all chapter 283 requirements, including any failure to provide AT&T-13STATE with a valid Adequate Proof Agreement acknowledging CARRIER's obligation to pay Municipal Fees within thirty (30) days of AT&T-13STATE or any and all remedies provided elsewhere in this Agreement for such a breach, including, but not limited to suspension of all order processing (other than disconnect orders).

33.0 Non Waiver

33.1 Except as otherwise specified in this Agreement, no waiver of any provision of this Agreement and no consent to any default under this Agreement shall be effective unless the same is in writing and properly executed by or on behalf of the Party against whom such waiver or consent is claimed. Waiver by either Party of any default by the other Party shall not be deemed a waiver of any other default. Failure of either Party to insist on performance of any term or condition of this Agreement or to exercise any right or privilege hereunder shall not be construed as a continuing or future waiver of such term, condition, right or privilege. No course of dealing or failure of any Party to strictly enforce

Granite
Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

any term, right, or condition of this Agreement in any instance shall be construed as a general waiver or relinquishment of such term, right or condition.

34.0 <u>Network Maintenance and Management</u>

- The Parties will work cooperatively to implement this Agreement. The Parties will exchange appropriate information (for example, maintenance contact numbers, network information, information required to comply with law enforcement and other security agencies of the government, escalation processes, etc.) to achieve this desired result.
- AT&T will administer its network to ensure acceptable service levels to all users of its network services. Service levels are generally considered acceptable only when End Users are able to establish connections with little or no delay encountered in the network. Additionally, both Parties agree that they will work cooperatively to ensure that all such events will attempt to be conducted in such a manner as to avoid disruption or loss of service to other End Users. Each Party will provide a 24-hour contact number for Network Traffic Management issues to the other's surveillance management center.
- AT&T-13STATE maintains the right to implement and protect network traffic management controls, such as "cancel to", "call gapping" or seven (7)-digit and ten (10)-digit code gaps, to selectively cancel the completion of traffic over its network, when required to protect the public-switched network from congestion as a result of occurrences such as facility failures, switch congestion of failure or focused overload. Each party shall immediately notify the other Party of any protective control action planned to executed.
- 34.4 Where the capability exists, originating or terminating traffic reroutes may be implemented by AT&T to temporarily relieve network congestion due to facility failures or abnormal calling patterns. Reroutes shall not be used to circumvent normal trunk servicing.
- The Parties shall cooperate and share pre-planning information regarding cross-network call-ins expected to generate large or focused temporary increases in call volumes to prevent or mitigate the impact of these events on the public-switched network, including any disruption or loss of service to the other Party's end users. Facsimile (FAX) numbers must be exchanged by the Parties to facilitate event notifications for planned mass calling events.
- CARRIER shall not use any products and /or services hereunder in any manner that interferes with or impairs or undermines service over any facilities of AT&T-13STATE, its Affiliated companies or another connecting telecommunications carriers, prevents any telecommunications carrier from using its telecommunications service, impairs the quality or the privacy of telecommunications service to other carriers or to either Party's end users, causes hazards to either Party's personnel or the public, damage to either Party's or any connecting carrier's facilities or equipment, including any malfunction of ordering or billing systems or equipment. Upon such occurrence either Party may discontinue using or refuse to provide the products and /or services hereunder, but only for so long as the other Party is violating this provision. Upon any such violation, either party shall provide the other Party notice of the violation at the earliest practicable time.

35.0 End User Inquiries

- Except as otherwise required by Section 25.1 above, each Party will refer all questions regarding the other Party's services or products directly to the other Party at a telephone number specified by that Party.
- Except as otherwise required by Section 25.1 above, each Party will ensure that all of its representatives who receive inquiries regarding the other Party's services:
 - 35.2.1 Direct the callers who inquire about the other Party's services or products to their local service provider.
 - 35.2.2 Do not in any way disparage or discriminate against the other Party or its products or services.
- Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, CARRIER shall be the primary point of contact for CARRIER's End Users with respect to the services CARRIER provides such End Users.
- 35.4 CARRIER acknowledges that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may, upon End User request, provide services directly to such End User similar to those offered to CARRIER under this Agreement.

Page 42 of 44 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

36.0 Expenses

36.1 Except as expressly set forth in this Agreement, each Party will be solely responsible for its own expenses involved in all activities related to the matters covered by this Agreement.

37.0 Conflict of Interest

Throughout the term of this Agreement and for twelve (12) months thereafter, neither Party shall employ, attempt to employ any of the other Party's current or former employees with whom a Party has direct contact in connection with the performance or negotiation of this Agreement. The Parties acknowledge that employment advertisements made to the general public shall not constitute solicitation under this provision and employment or employment offers resulting from such advertisements.

38.0 Survival

The Parties' obligations under this Agreement which by their nature are intended to continue beyond the termination or expiration of this Agreement shall survive the termination or expiration of this Agreement. Without limiting the general applicability of the foregoing, the following terms and conditions of the General Terms and Conditions are specifically agreed by the Parties to continue beyond the termination or expiration of this Agreement: Section 8.0 above and Section 8.1.1 above on Termination; 10.6 above on Cash Deposits, Section 10.7 above on Deposit Interest, Section 10.8 above on Drawing on Cash Deposits; Section 11.9 above, Escrow requirements; Sections 11.1 above thru Section 11.6 above on Billing & Payment of Charges; Section 12.0 above on Non Payment and Procedures for Disconnection, Section 14.0 on Audits, Section 15.0 above on Warranties, Section 17.0 above on Indemnity; Section 18.0 above on Intellectual Property/ License; Section 19.0 above on Notices; Section 20.0 above on Publicity and Use of Trademarks or Service Marks; Section 21.0 above on Confidentiality; 23.0 above on Governing Law; Section 26 above on CALEA Compliance; Section 32.0 above on Taxes; Section 33.0 above on Non Waivers and Section 40.0 below on Amendments and Modifications.

39.0 Scope of Agreement

- 39.1 This Agreement is the arrangement under which the Parties may purchase from each other Products and Services, as outlined by the terms and conditions herein. Except as agreed upon in writing, neither Party shall be required to provide the other Party a function, facility, product, service or arrangement described in the Act that is not expressly provided herein.
- 39.2 Except as specifically contained herein or provided by the FCC or any Commission within its lawful jurisdiction, nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to affect any access charge arrangement.

40.0 Amendments and Modifications

- 40.1 Except as otherwise provided for in this Agreement, no provision of this Agreement shall be deemed amended or modified by either Party unless such an amendment or modification is in writing, dated, and signed by an authorized representative of both Parties.
- 40.2 Both Parties will make good faith efforts to respond in a timely manner to the other Party's request to amend the Agreement and shall make good faith efforts to negotiate such amendments.

41.0 Authority

41.1 Each of the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) for which this Agreement is executed represents and warrants that it is a corporation or limited partnership duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its state of incorporation or formation. Each of the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) for which this Agreement is executed represents and warrants that AT&T Operations, Inc. has full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement as agent for that AT&T-owned ILEC. Each of the AT&T-owned ILEC(s) for which this Agreement is executed represents and warrants that it has full power and authority to perform its obligations hereunder.

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

- 41.2 CARRIER represents and warrants that it is a limited liability company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware and has full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform its obligations hereunder. CARRIER represents and warrants that it has been or will be certified as a LEC by the Commission(s) prior to submitting any orders hereunder and is or will be authorized to provide the Telecommunications Services contemplated hereunder in the territory contemplated hereunder prior to submission of orders for such Service.
- 41.3 Each Person whose signature appears below represents and warrants that he or she has authority to bind the Party on whose behalf he or she has executed this Agreement.

42.0 Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in counterparts. Each counterpart shall be considered an original and such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.

43.0 Entire Agreement

- 43.1 AT&T-12STATE Only:
 - 43.1.1 The terms contained in this Agreement and any Attachments, Exhibits, Schedules, and Addenda constitute the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof, superseding all prior understandings, proposals and other communications, oral or written between the Parties during the negotiations of this Agreement and through the execution and/or Effective Date of this Agreement. This Agreement shall not operate as or constitute a novation of any agreement or contract between the Parties that predates the execution and/or Effective Date of this Agreement.

43.2 AT&T CONNECTICUT Only:

43.2.1 The rates, terms and conditions contained in this Agreement and any Attachments, Exhibits, Schedules, Addenda, Commission-approved tariffs and other documents or instruments referred to herein and incorporated into this Agreement by reference constitute the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof, superseding all prior understandings, proposals and other communications, oral or written between the Parties pre-dating the execution of this Agreement; provided, however, that none of the rates, terms or conditions of this Agreement shall be construed to apply in any manner to any period prior to the termination and/or expiration date of any agreement that this Agreement replaces. This Agreement shall not operate as or constitute a novation of any agreement or contract between the Parties that predates the execution and/or Effective Date of this Agreement.

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

	(Print or Type) Print or Type)	TAM Fricee
Date: ///24/	2009	
	ULEC OCN	CLEC OCN
ARKANSAS		
CALIFORNIA		
CONNECTICUT		
ILLINOIS		***************************************
INDIANA		
KANSAS		
MICHIGAN		
MISSOURI		
NEVADA		
OHIO		
OKLAHOMA		N a.7,4
TEXAS		
WISCONSIN		

Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Illinois, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Michigan, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, The Southern New England Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Connecticut, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Kansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma, AT&T Texas, Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin by AT&T Operations, Inc., its authorized agent

Wisconsin by AT&T Operations, Inc., its authorized a					
Signature:	Codevlund				
Name:	Eddie A. Reed, Jr.				
Title:	Director – Interconnection Agreements				
Date:	11-30-09				

ACNA - ____

Page 1 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

ATTACHMENT 02 – LOCAL WHOLESALE COMPLETE

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

TABLE OF CONTENTS Section **Section Number**

Introduction	1.0
Definitions	2.0
Appendices Incorporated by Reference	3.0
LWC Description	4.0
Scope; Integrated Offering	5.0
Pricing	
Service Assurance Plan	7.0
Pay-Per-Calls	8.0
Intentionally Left Blank	9.0
White Pages Directory Listings	10.0
Terminating Traffic Cooperation	11.0
Intercarrier Compensation Responsibilities	
Operational Issues	13.0
Annual Spend Commitment	14.0
Local Services Ratio	15.0
Annual Credits	16.0
LWC-Specific Events of Default	17.0
Billing and Payment of Charges	18.0
Intentionally Left Blank	
Severability	
End User Fraud	21.0
Law Enforcement	22.0
Network Maintenance and Management	23.0
Customer Inquiries/End User Notices	
Survival	25.0
Publicity	
Preservation of Legal Positions	27.0

1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 The Parties understand and agree that this Attachment sets forth the terms and conditions, including prices, under which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will make available to CARRIER its end-to-end "Local Wholesale Complete" or "LWC" service within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Service Areas, which CARRIER agrees to purchase to provide local exchange telecommunications services to Eligible End Users (as defined herein) within those same Service Areas.
- 1.2 The LWC product refers to an offering which has dial tone capabilities using Basic Analog Switching Functionality (as defined herein) connected to a Basic Analog Transmission Facility (as defined herein), in conjunction with other network capabilities, provided by AT&T-13STATE. Both the Basic Analog Switching Functionality and Basic Analog Transmission Facility are integral and mandatory parts of LWC, and must be provisioned for each LWC; otherwise, LWC is not available to CARRIER.
- 1.3 CARRIER agrees that it will not permit any Affiliate to use LWC. This Attachment includes certain Appendices, Exhibit(s), and Schedules, all of which are hereby incorporated in this Attachment by this reference and constitute a part of this Attachment.
- 1.4 This Attachment shall apply between the Parties, and each Party shall be bound to its provisions, in each AT&T-135TATE State.
- 1.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall make routine network modifications to Basic Analog Loops being used to provide CARRIER with LWC, where the requested Basic Analog Loop facility has already been constructed. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall perform routine network modifications to such Basic Analog Loops, without regard to whether those Basic Analog Loops were constructed on behalf, or in accordance with the specifications, of any carrier.
 - 1.5.1 A routine network modification is an activity that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> regularly undertakes for its own retail customers where there are no additional charges or minimum term commitments. Routine network modifications shall be performed for CARRIER under the same conditions and in the same manner that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> does for its own retail customers. Routine network modifications may entail activities such as accessing manholes, deploying bucket trucks to reach aerial cable, and installing equipment casings.
 - 1.5.2 Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, routine network modifications do not include constructing new loops; installing new cable; splicing cable at any location other than an existing splice point or at any location where a splice enclosure is not already present; securing permits, rights-of-way, or building access arrangements; constructing and/or placing new manholes, handholds, poles, ducts or conduits; installing new terminals or terminal enclosures (e.g., controlled environmental vaults, huts, or cabinets). AT&T-13STATE is not obligated to perform those activities for CARRIER. However, CARRIER may request that AT&T-13STATE perform such activities for additional charges. If CARRIER makes such a request and AT&T-13STATE is willing to perform the requested activities, AT&T-13STATE shall determine the charges for any such activities on an individual case basis (ICB), which shall reflect an engineering estimate of the actual costs of time and materials required to perform the routine network modification. CARRIER shall be required to pay those charges in advance and to execute AT&T-13STATE standard form(s) used for such or substantially similar ICBs, before AT&T-13STATE performs such activities.
 - 1.5.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall determine whether and how to perform routine network modifications using the same network or outside plant engineering principles that would be applied in providing service to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s retail customers.
- 1.6 LWC is available only where capabilities and facilities exist. The facilities used by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to provide LWC shall remain the property of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement (including without limitation any of its attachments or appendices), nothing herein shall obligate <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to provide LWC or LWCALs using or otherwise provided over (i) any fiber-to-the-premise, fiber-to-the-home or fiber-to-the-curb facilities (as defined and used in 47 C.F.R. § 51.319(a)(3) and FCC orders

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

relating thereto), or (ii) any facilities in the following <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> wire centers: Richardson, TX (DLLSTXRNDSO), Olathe, Kansas (KSCYKSOLDSO) and Corporate Woods, KS (KSCYKSCBDSO) (except that this Section 1.6 (ii) shall not apply to an end user premise to which copper loop facilities exist from the Serving Switch to that end user premise), or (iii) any other facilities that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may have deployed or that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may deploy for which it is not obligated to unbundle pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(c)(3), as determined by lawful and effective FCC rules and associated lawful and effective FCC and judicial orders. This Section 1.6 controls and otherwise applies irrespective of any other provision of this Agreement (including without limitation any of its attachments or appendices) that might be similarly written (e.g., provisions that include "notwithstanding any other provision," "in any event", "in no event").

- 1.7 Except as set forth in the LWC Service Assurance Plan (see Section 3.1.8 hereof), the Parties understand and agree that no performance measures and remedies, including without limitation, any wholesale service quality standards, liquidated damages, and remedies, shall apply under this Attachment.
- 1.8 The Parties agree that the Offerings are not subject to any <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> change management processes (often referred to as "CMP"), except that changes to systems and processes that are common to both the Offerings hereunder and other <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> offerings that are subject to any change management process, shall continue to be subject to such process and CARRIER hereunder shall be subject to the outcomes of such CMPs.
- 1.9 The Parties acknowledge and agree that this Attachment, in whole or in part, is not subject to Sections 251/252 of the Act (but excluding applicable language in Sections 201, 202 and 211 of the Act), and is not, and was not, subject to negotiation and/or arbitration under Sections 251 and/or 252 of the Act unless both Partiers otherwise agree in a writing signed by both Parties.

2.0 <u>Definitions</u>

As used in this Attachment, the following terms and phrases shall have the assigned meaning.

- 2.1 "Act" means the federal Communications Act of 1934, as amended, including by the Telecommunications Act of 1996.
- 2.2 "Affiliate" means a person or entity that (directly or indirectly) owns or controls, is owned or controlled by, or is under common ownership or control with, another person. For purposes of this definition, the term "own" means to own an equity interest (or the equivalent thereof) of more than 10 percent.
- 2.3 "Agreement" means the Commercial Agreement between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER to which the Attachment Local Wholesale CompleteTM is attached and incorporated.
- 2.4 "Basic Analog Switching Functionality" refers to the functionality provided with a Local Wholesale Complete Access Line (LWCAL) by a circuit-switched, line-side, analog or TDM switch connection available in a Loop Start Signaling configuration (as defined herein, i.e., loop start at the customer's premises but not necessarily at the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> central office) used primarily for switched voice and voice-band data communications, subject to the Agreement's Technology Evolution provisions. Expressly excluded from the scope and definition of Basic Analog Switching Functionality are Centrex, Centrex-like (and any similar), PBX, payphone (coin), and I/O features/functions/ capabilities, as well as trunk ports and DS-1 (and higher capacity) ports used other than as a multiplexing of Basic Analog Loops.
- 2.5 "Basic Analog Transmission Facility" refers to a transmission facility provided with a LWCAL that connects a distribution frame (or its equivalent) in an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> central office and the facility demarcation point at an Eligible End User's premises, which has an appearance of a 2-Wire analog transmission facility (or a facility that is being used to provide the equivalent transmission capacity including equivalent voice-band modem-data capabilities) that supports analog voice frequency, voice-band services with loop start signaling within the frequency spectrum of approximately 300 Hz and 3000 Hz. Basic Analog Transmission Facility may refer, as an example, to a hybrid circuit, in which the analog transmission originating from the Eligible End User's premises is converted to a TDM digital format at an RT, FDI, hut, CEV or other <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> enclosure for

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

carriage to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> central office, at which location appropriate digital signaling would be utilized. If CARRIER requests a Basic Analog Transmission Facility where an Eligible End User's premises is served by an Integrated Digital Loop Carrier (IDLC), <u>AT&T-12STATE</u> will, where available, move the requested Basic Analog Transmission Facility to a spare, existing all-copper or universal digital loop carrier Basic Analog Transmission Facility at no additional charge to CARRIER. If, however, no spare Basic Analog Transmission Facility is available, <u>AT&T-12STATE</u> will within two (2) Business Days of CARRIER's request, notify CARRIER of the lack of available facilities.

- 2.6 "Churn" means the fraction, represented as a percentage, whose numerator is equal to the number of CARRIER'S LWCALS that CARRIER disconnects or receives an accurate line loss notification during a month, and whose denominator is equal to the sum of the number of lines in service on the first day of the month plus the number of new lines added during the course of the month.
- 2.7 "Control" (including the terms "controlling", "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person or entity, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract, or otherwise.
- 2.8 "Electronic Service Order" means an electronic service order sent to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> over a standard, computerized <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> service order interface such as EDI or WebLEX.
- 2.9 "Flow Through" is the percentage of Electronic Service Orders in the relevant time period that are completed to "Firm Order Confirmation" (FOC), without manual intervention by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> due to CARRIER system limitations or order errors.
- 2.10 "IntraLATA Toll" is defined as traffic between one <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s local calling area to another <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s local calling area within one LATA within the respective state.
- 2.11 "Local Wholesale Complete" ("LWC") refers collectively to the technology packages, operational support capabilities, and certain ancillary services supporting the provision of local exchange service by CARRIER, that are offered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> as an end-to-end service under this Attachment.
- 2.12 "Loop Start Signaling" refers to loop start signaling at the Eligible End User's side of the Basic Analog Transmission Facility. Thus, loop Start Signaling may refer, as an example, to a hybrid circuit, in which the analog transmission originating from the Eligible End User's premises is converted to a TDM digital format at an RT, FDI, hut, CEV or other <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> enclosure for carriage to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> central office, and which, if entering the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch digitally, would employ an appropriate digital signaling format, and not transmission start signaling, at that central office end of the circuit.
- 2.13 "LWC Access Line" ("LWCAL") refers to an individual technology package offered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> which includes a Basic Analog Transmission Facility connected with Basic Analog Switching Functionality, equipped so that CARRIER can provide local exchange dialtone service to a particular LWC End User premises, and is otherwise operational in accordance with the provisions of this Attachment.
- 2.14 "Measurement Period Churn" means the simple average of the Churn for the months in that Measurement Period (as defined in Section 6.4).
- 2.15 "Offerings" means all of the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> products being made available, and activities being performed by **AT&T-13STATE**, under this Attachment, including, without limitation, LWC.
- 2.16 "TDM" refers to the channelization of digitized voice grade circuits into DS-1 and higher speed transmission signals using time division multiplexing. TDM is used in circuit switching.

3.0 Appendices Incorporated by Reference

- 3.1 Included as integral parts of this Attachment are the following listed Appendices, which are attached and incorporated by this reference:
 - 3.1.1 Attachment LWC 800
 - 3.1.2 Attachment LWC Alternately Billed Traffic ("ABT")

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- 3.1.3 Attachment LWC LIDB and CNAM
- 3.1.4 Attachment LWC OSS
- 3.1.5 Attachment LWC 911/E911
- 3.1.6 Attachment LWC Basic Analog Switching Functionality and Non-Dedicated Transport
- 3.1.7 Attachment LWC DUF
- 3.1.8 Attachment LWC Service Assurance Plan (with Attachment Service Assurance Business Rules to Attachment LWC Service Assurance Plan)
- 3.1.9 Attachment LWC Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)
- 3.1.10 Attachment LWC Number Portability
- 3.1.11 Attachment LWC Coin

4.0 <u>LWC Description</u>

- 4.1 LWC is only available to CARRIER for use in providing local exchange telecommunications service to its residential, business, and government end users within a Service Area ("Eligible End Users"). Eligible End Users being served by CARRIER using LWC are referred to herein as "LWC End Users."
 - 4.1.1 LWC is only available to Residential and Business POTS classes of service and Coin classes of service as defined in the LWC Coin Attachment.
 - 4.1.2 The definition of "Eligible End User" excludes telecommunications carriers (including without limitation CARRIER and its Affiliates for administrative use), and Internet service providers except in the instances where the telecommunication carrier or internet service provider is using CARRIER services to serve such carrier's own POTS line needs and not to serve such carrier's own customers (e.g., telecommunications carrier or internet service provider using CARRIER services for carrier's own retail and corporate locations is allowed). LWC is not available to serve those excluded end users, and CARRIER shall not use LWC to serve those excluded end users.
 - 4.1.3 LWC may not be used for termination of "pass through" or transit access traffic if such use results in an arrangement that seeks to avoid the appropriate application of switched access charges.
- 4.2 Each LWCAL includes the following, subject to the provisions of the Appendices:
 - 4.2.1 A single NANP telephone number (i.e., NPA-NXX-XXXX) assigned to it, which shall be one either associated with the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Serving Switch (as defined herein) per the Telcordia LERG (Local Exchange Routing Guide), or ported to the Serving Switch as permitted under local number portability ("LWC Number").
 - 4.2.2 One white page directory listing for the LWC Number, inclusion of the LWC Number in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Operator Services and Directory Assistance databases, and annual delivery of one Directory to each LWC End User according to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> practices for its own customers in the serving area. See also Attachment LWC Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA).
 - 4.2.2.1 Additional, foreign, enhanced, non-published, non-listed, and other special white page listings are available at the price set forth in LWC Pricing Schedule.

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- 4.2.3 Use of non-dedicated transport for calls originated from the LWCAL that terminate within the local calling scope, any mandatory extended area service calling scope(s) (one-way or two-way), and "1+" intraLATA toll calling scope. All of the foregoing calling scopes shall be determined with respect to AT&T-13STATE's retail telecommunications service offerings, the premises of the LWC End User, and the serving AT&T-13STATE end office switch providing the Basic Analog Switching Functionality used to serve the LWC End User ("Serving Switch").
- 4.2.4 Use of non-dedicated transport for intraLATA and interLATA toll calls terminated to or originating from the LWCAL, for those toll calls that are handed off between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and a third party carrier at a point other than the LWCAL's Serving Switch.
- 4.2.5 Use of those vertical features, CLASS features, line class codes that are being used, as of the effective date of this Attachment, by CARRIER to provide mandatory calling scope plans on a retail basis, and other features, functions, and capabilities Loaded and Activated from the switch-vendor-provided generic software of the Serving Switch for use with Basic Analog Switching Functionality. "Loaded" means that it is included in the software installed in the Serving Switch. "Activated" means that the licensing fees are current; that no further license, right to use, or other fee needs to be paid to, and no enabling code or other mechanism or method needs to be obtained from a third party; and that translations and USOCs for use with LWC are in place such that ordering, billing and provisioning wholesale processes have been implemented. The Phase II implementation shall not negatively affect the availability of any Basic Analog Switching Functionality feature, line class code, function or capability that was Loaded and Activated prior to that implementation, and which were previously available to CARRIER under this Attachment. Specifically excluded from the foregoing are other line class codes and any features, functions, or capabilities specifically developed by or on behalf of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> that it wishes to reserve exclusively for its use (e.g., "Toll Saver").
 - 4.2.5.1 In the event that AT&T-13STATE plans to cancel or otherwise discontinue offering, on a retail basis, a retail calling scope that is available to CARRIER under this Section 4.2.5 (excluding Optional EAS, which is specifically addressed by Section 4.2.6), AT&T-13STATE shall provide written notice to CARRIER within 30 days after AT&T-13STATE with written notice no later than the footh day after receipt of whether CARRIER wishes to continue to use the supporting line class code(s), and the Parties shall engage in good faith negotiations over the additional terms and conditions, including charges, with respect to CARRIER's continued use and AT&T-13STATE continued maintenance of the supporting line class code(s). Notwithstanding the foregoing in this Section 4.2.5.1, if AT&T-13STATE modifies a retail calling scope that is available to CARRIER under this Attachment (excluding Optional EAS, which is specifically addressed by Section 4.2.6) such that the Serving Switch functionality providing that calling scope is affected (including without limitation as a result of a legal and/or regulatory order or other requirement), that retail calling scope shall also be so modified as to CARRIER and its LWC End Users, and implemented in the same time frame as AT&T-13STATE's retail offering.
 - 4.2.5.2 CARRIER may continue to use, and AT&T OKLAHOMA agrees to maintain, the AT&T OKLAHOMA Local Plus® line class codes ("OKLCCs"), which provide for the capability of providing an optional one-way, outward, extended area calling to other customers in AT&T OKLAHOMA exchanges that are located within the same LATA where the AT&T OKLAHOMA switch providing Basic Analog Switching Functionality for an LWCAL on which an OKLCC is present, is located. Calls included in this plan are dialed using a seven-digit or ten-digit dialing pattern. CARRIER agrees to pay the monthly recurring charge set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule for each month or partial month that an LWCAL has an OKLCC present. AT&T OKLAHOMA agrees to maintain the OKLCCs in all AT&T OKLAHOMA previously made Local Plus® available. AT&T OKLAHOMA's maintenance includes making changes to the OKLCCs on a switch-by-switch basis when NPA splits or NPA overlays occur, and making changes to the OKLCCs on a switch-by-switch basis when a new NPA-

Granite
Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

NXX is added or removed from a Local Plus® calling area. The dialing pattern will be maintained so that originating calls that are to be terminated within a Local Plus® calling area will have the same dialing pattern as existed as of September 15, 2003.

- 4.2.6 Use of the Serving Switch functionality (e.g., line class code) that provides those optional extended area service calling scopes(s) (one-way or two-way) that are set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule ("Optional EAS").
 - 4.2.6.1 CARRIER may also use non-dedicated transport for calls originated from or terminated to the LWCAL as a result of use of an Optional EAS.
 - 4.2.6.2 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> cancels, discontinues or otherwise modifies its retail offering that uses an Optional EAS or any mandatory calling scope plan such that the Serving Switch functionality or other methodology used in providing the Optional EAS or mandatory calling scope plan is affected (including without limitation as a result of a legal and/or regulatory order or other requirement), the Optional EAS and/or mandatory calling scope plan available to CARRIER shall also be so canceled, discontinued, or otherwise modified, and implemented in the same time frame as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s retail offering.
- 4.2.7 Use of SS7, CNAM, LIDB, E911, and 800 as required for originating calls from, or terminating calls to, a LWCAL. See also Appendices LWC 800, LWC LIDB and CNAM, and LWC 911/E911 hereof.
- 4.2.8 Use of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s call routing tables in the Serving Switch for calls originating from the LWC Number in the same manner as calls from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail/resale service from that same Serving Switch are routed (local, intraLATA toll, transiting to other telecommunications carriers, transport to IXC POPs).
- 4.2.9 A daily usage feed containing usage records to facilitate billing and intercarrier compensation. Also see Attachment LWC DUF.
- 4.2.10 911/E911 record administration and maintenance. Also see Attachment LWC 911/E911.

5.0 Scope; Integrated Offering

- 5.1 This Attachment is applicable to and binding upon both Parties in the states of California, Nevada, Texas, Missouri, Oklahoma, Kansas, Arkansas, Illinois, Wisconsin, Michigan, Indiana, Ohio, and Connecticut, and only applies within the Service Areas.
- 5.2 **AT&T-13STATE** and CARRIER understand and agree that:
 - 5.2.1 this Agreement, including LWC, is offered as a complete, integrated, non-severable packaged offering only;
 - 5.2.2 the provisions of this Agreement have been negotiated as part of an entire, indivisible agreement and integrated with each other in such a manner that each provision is material to every other provision;
 - 5.2.3 that each and every term and condition, including pricing, of this Agreement is conditioned on, and in consideration for, every other term and condition, including pricing, in this Agreement. The Parties agree that they would not have agreed to this Agreement except for the fact that it was entered into on a 13-State basis and included the totality of terms and conditions, including pricing, listed herein;
 - 5.2.4 that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> would not provide LWC but for the Parties' mutual agreement on each and every provision of this Agreement being integrated, non-severable, and indivisible in its entirety;
 - 5.2.5 that neither CARRIER nor <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be entitled to substitutions and/or modifications to the packaged contractual and network offerings based upon agreements either Party may enter into with third parties (e.g., no "picking and choosing" of selective terms and conditions); and
 - 5.2.6 if any of the scenarios described in Section 24.2 of the Agreement or a similar situation results in any of the provisions of the Agreement (including this Attachment and its appendices and schedules) being

nge 9 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- offered in a manner that are different than they were agreed to by the Parties without all of the other provisions of this Agreement (e.g., tariffing required at different terms and conditions, including pricing), then the Parties acknowledge that Sections 17.2 and/or 17.3 of this Attachment apply.
- 5.3 In entering into this Attachment, each Party agrees to abide by and honor the terms and conditions, including pricing, set forth in this Attachment without challenging its provisions, and that it shall not take any position(s) or seek any provision(s) that are inconsistent with the provisions set forth in this Attachment for so long as this Attachment remains in effect between the Parties. CARRIER further agrees that it shall not seek and/or otherwise initiate, participate (voluntarily) and/or intervene in any pending or future state or federal regulatory, judicial or legislative proceeding relating or applicable to, or which would reasonably be expected to affect, the LWC product including, without limitation, any docket or proceeding that require(d) that any AT&T-13STATE ILEC(s) make available LWC (or a similar offering) at prices different than those in this Attachment (e.g., TELRIC rates), for so long as this Attachment remains in effect. On or before the effective date of this Attachment, or as soon as is practicable, CARRIER shall dismiss and/or withdraw from any pending proceeding(s), if any, within the scope of and consistent with the foregoing. The failure to abide by this Section shall be deemed a material breach of this Attachment, except in any State, if any, where this Attachment has been terminated. Nothing contained herein shall preclude CARRIER from membership in any association or organization that itself takes actions inconsistent with this subsection 5.3 so long as such organizations do not represent that the position is supported by CARRIER. CARRIER shall require that such organizations affirmatively acknowledge that such organizations are not representing CARRIER for any matters that CARRIER could not otherwise participate in under this Attachment. Nothing contained herein shall preclude CARRIER from taking any position with respect to the obligations of ILEC(s) that are not affiliates of AT&T-13STATE.
- 5.4 Each Party and its Affiliates shall support and defend the reasonableness of this Attachment, including without limitation its substantive terms and conditions and the nature of the Attachment, publicly and before and with any federal or state governmental entity (including any regulatory agency, court, or legislature and the representatives of each) and regardless of the nature or status of the forum or proceeding. Included within the foregoing is the obligation of each Party and its Affiliates to support and defend the indivisible nature of this Attachment, including against any attempts that could result in treatment contrary to Section 5.2.

6.0 Pricing

- 6.1 The prices that shall apply under this Attachment are set forth or referenced in the Agreement, including this Attachment and the attached LWC Pricing Schedules for AT&T-13STATE (including service order charges), which is attached and incorporated herein by this reference. The prices that shall apply under this Attachment are set forth or referenced in the Agreement, including this Attachment and the attached LWC Pricing Schedules for AT&T-13STATE (including service order charges), which is attached and incorporated herein by this reference.
 - 6.1.1 With respect to the calculation of "minutes of use" ("MOUs") per LWCAL per end office per billing cycle and the application of the usage rate(s), they shall be made for each end office that provided the Basic Analog Switching Functionality used to provide CARRIER with any LWCAL during the billing cycle. All MOUs by LWCALs during a billing cycle (any delayed usage from any previous periods are excluded) shall be gathered on a per-LWCAL basis, rounded up to the nearest full minute, and then aggregated at the end office level.
- 6.2 For LWCALs in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, there is a single usage rate that will be billed on a per minute of use basis and in accordance with Section 6.1.1. This rate is provided in the **AT&T-13STATE** Pricing schedule.
- 6.3 In the LWC Pricing Schedule, where rates are shown as monthly, a month will be defined as a calendar month. The minimum term for each LWCAL will be one (1) month. After the initial month for a LWC, billing will be on the basis of whole or fractional months used.
- 6.4 The prices for LWC may be discounted (subject to pro-rating consistent with Section 6.3), subject to this Section 6.4. The monthly recurring LWCAL Base Rate is subject to discounting as follows:

ge 10 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- 6.4.1 By the D-S-O Discount (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule) per LWCAL, where the average Days Sales Outstanding (D-S-O) is no greater than thirty (30) days over a Measurement Period (3-month average D-S-O) reporting basis across all <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> states for the purchases made under this Agreement.
 - 6.4.1.1 If CARRIER qualifies for the D-S-O Discount for an Billing Application Period (per Section 6.4.1), CARRIER may also receive the Additional D-S-O Discount (as set forth on the LWC Pricing Schedule) from the LWCAL Base Rate billed during that same Billing Application Period, if the CARRIER's average D-S-O (per Section 6.4.1.2) is no greater than 20.0 days over the associated preceding Measurement Period (3 month Average D-S-O) reporting basis across all <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the purchases made under this Agreement.
 - 6.4.1.2 D-S-O is calculated by using total outstanding receivables divided by total reported current billing (using <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Accounts Receivables Management System ("ARMS") end of month report results), times thirty (30) days. This would mean that if all bills are not being paid prior to invoice due date, the outcome would be less than 30 days in a given month. As long as the average D-S-O result is less than thirty (30) days monthly, then the average 3 month D-S-O result would also be less than 30 day, when calculating a Measurement Period D-S-O (using 3 months of total receivables divided by three (3) months billed charges times thirty (30) days, using the monthly ARMS results for the Measurement Period). In calculating D-S-O, charges deemed erroneous by both Parties will be excluded
- 6.4.2 By the Churn Discount (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule) per LWCAL during an Application Period, if the associated Measurement Period Churn Percentage is less than the Churn Percentage (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule).
 - 6.4.2.1 If CARRIER qualifies for the Churn Discount for a Billing Application Period (per Section 6.4.4), CARRIER will receive the Discount (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule) from the LWCAL Base Rate billed during the same Billing Application Period, if the CARRIER's associated Measurement Period Churn was less than the Churn Percentage (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule) necessary to earn the Discount.
 - 6.4.2.2 The Parties acknowledge and agree that the opportunity to gain the Measurement Period Churn Discount is available throughout the effectiveness of the Agreement, even if the Measurement Period Churn discount would go to \$0.0 at any time.
 - 6.4.2.3 Notwithstanding the potential discount available to CARRIER for Measurement Period Churn below the specified level or any other provision of this Agreement, the Parties acknowledge that this Agreement is not intended and shall not in any way limit or otherwise have any effect whatsoever on either Party's and/or its respective Affiliates' efforts to market and otherwise sell any telecommunications or information services to the end users and other customers of the other Party and its Affiliates. Irrespective of the Agreement, including the potential Measurement Period Churn discount, each Party and its Affiliates retain all of their rights and abilities to fully and robustly market and otherwise sell its telecommunications and information service, without regard to any possible effect on the calculation of Measurement Period Churn hereunder. No allowance shall be made in that calculation based upon any reasons underlying the calculated Measurement Period Churn, including without limitation end users who may migrate from CARRIER to an <a href="https://example.com/article-end-of-the-free-end-of-t
- 6.4.3 By the Volume Discounts (as set forth herein and the LWC Pricing Schedule) per LWCAL per month during an Application Period, based upon the total number of LWCALs in service (as determined by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> billing system (posted), e.g., not including those only ordered) at the end of the preceding Measurement Period. By way of example, if the Effective Date is February 1, 2005, any Volume Discount that would begin apply on April 1, 2005, would be determined using the total number of LWCALs in service at the end of February 28, 2005. Following are the terms and conditions specific to the Volume Discounts (collectively, the "First Volume Discount", the "Second Volume, Discount", the "Third Volume Discount", the

ge 11 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- "Fourth Volume Discount", the "Fifth Volume Discount", and the "Sixth Volume Discount" are referred to as the "Volume Discounts", singularly, as a "Volume Discount"):
- 6.4.3.1 A \$0.50 per LWCAL volume discount (the "First Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period (as specified in Section 6.4.4), CARRIER has 100,000 LWCALs in-service at the end of that Measurement Period. If and when the First Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period (as specified in Section 6.4.5 below).
- 6.4.3.2 An additional \$0.50 per LWCAL volume discount (the "Second Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate (in addition to the First Volume Discount pursuant to Section 6.4.3.1 above) will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period, CARRIER has a number of in-service LWCALs that is at least equal to 125,000 LWCALs in-service at the end of the Measurement Period. If and when the Second Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.3 An additional \$0.50 per LWCAL volume discount (the "Third Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate (in addition to the First and Second Volume Discounts pursuant to Sections 6.4.3.1 and 6.4.3.2 above) will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period CARRIER has a number of in-service LWCALs at the end of that Measurement Period that is at least equal to 150,000 LWCALs in-service at the end of the Measurement Period. If and when the Third Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.4 An additional \$0.50 per LWCAL volume discount (the "Fourth Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate (in addition to the First, Second and Third Volume Discounts pursuant to Sections 6.4.3.1, 6.4.3.2 and 6.4.3.3 above) will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period CARRIER has a number of in-service LWCALs at the end of that Measurement Period that is at least equal to 190,000 LWCALs in-service. If and when the Fourth Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.5 An additional \$0.25 per LWCAL volume discount (the "Fifth Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate (in addition to the First, Second, Third and Fourth Volume Discounts to the LWC Base Rate pursuant to Sections 6.4.3.1, 6.4.3.2, 6.4.3.3 and 6.4.3.4 above) will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period CARRIER has a number of in-service LWCALs at the end of that Measurement Period that is at least equal to 215,000 LWCALs inservice. If and when the Fifth Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.6 An additional \$0.25 per LWCAL volume discount (the "Sixth Volume Discount") to the LWC Base Rate (in addition to the First, Second, Third, Fourth and Fifth Volume Discounts to the LWC Base Rate pursuant to Sections 6.4.3.1, 6.4.3.2, 6.4.3.3, 6.4.3.4 and 6.4.3.5 above) will begin to be provided to CARRIER if and when, at the end of a Measurement Period, which Measurement Period occurs wholly after the Effective Date, CARRIER has a number of in-service LWCALs at the end of that Measurement Period that is at least equal to 240,000 LWCALs in-service. If and when the Sixth Volume Discount applies, it will begin to apply in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.7 Once a Volume Discount begins to apply hereunder, CARRIER must continue to meet the requisite threshold required for that Volume Discount at the end of each successor and/or any following Measurement Period(s). If CARRIER fails to meet that requisite threshold for that Volume Discount, CARRIER shall not be entitled to that Volume Discount in the following measurement Period(s) or following Billing Application Period(s), unless and until CARRIER again meets the requisite threshold required at the end of a Measurement Period for that Volume Discount, which Volume Discount would then begin to be applied prospectively as provided herein. No retroactive

Page 12 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- adjustments shall apply to any Volume Discount received by CARRIER due to the fact that CARRIER subsequently no longer meets the requisite threshold for that Volume Discount. The maximum Volume Discounts that can be achieved to the LWC Base Rate is \$2.50 (i.e., CARRIER has the required volume at the end of a Measurement Period so it receives a discount of \$2.50 from the LWC Base Rate due to aggregating all Volume Discounts contained herein).
- 6.4.3.8 The Parties shall review CARRIER's LWCALs in–service at the end of each Measurement Period under the Agreement to determine the application of any of the Volume Discounts in the following Billing Application Period.
- 6.4.3.9 Following review of CARRIER's LWCALs in-service for any particular Measurement Period, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will implement the First, Second, Third, Fourth, Fifth and/or Sixth Volume Discounts and/or adjustments, as appropriate, on or before the 30th day of the following Billing Application Period(s).
- 6.4.3.10 No retail and/or other wholesale purchases (e.g., UNE-Ps/ULS, resale, Centrex, UNE standalone loops) shall be considered with respect to any of the Volume Discounts, including in determining whether CARRIER qualifies for any of the Volume Discounts, as more specifically set forth above.
- 6.4.4 The discounts under Section 6.4 shall be calculated and applied as follows: The Churn and D-S-O calculations will be made using data starting with the first day and ending on the last day, of a three (3) month Measurement Period, as set forth below. The first whole Measurement Period for the purpose of this Agreement shall be September 2009, October 2009 and November of 2009, all subsequent Measurement Periods will continue as specified below. The first Billing Application Period shall be January 2010, February 2010 and March 2010, all subsequent Billing Application Periods shall be as specified below. Any discount earned per those calculations shall then be applied to the monthly LWCAL Base Rate charges invoiced during the following Billing Application Period, in accordance with Section 6.4 (and its subsections).

Measurement Period Sept., Oct. and Nov. Dec., Jan., and Feb. March, April and May June, July and August

Following Billing Application Period

following Jan, Feb., and March Following April, May and June Following July, August and Sept. Following Oct., Nov. and Dec.

- 6.4.5 CARRIER shall be entitled to the discounts set forth in Section 6.4 from the effective date of this Agreement until the beginning of the first Billing Application Period that occurs hereunder following the first full Measurement Period. The first whole Measurement Period for the purpose of this Agreement shall be September 2009, October 2009 and November of 2009, all subsequent Measurement Periods will continue as specified above. The first Billing Application Period shall be January 2010, February 2010 and March 2010, all subsequent Billing Application Periods shall be as specified above.
- 6.5 Electronic Flow Through Discount. The non-recurring Electronic Service Order Rate is subject to discounting as follows:
 - 6.5.1 Where the achieved Flow Through equals or is higher than the Flow Through Objective (as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule) for a Measurement Period, as the Electronic Service Order rate will be discounted during the following Application Period as shown on the LWC Pricing Schedule.
 - 6.5.2 CARRIER shall be entitled to the discounts set forth in Section 6.5 from the effective date of this Agreement until the beginning of the first Billing Application Period that occurs hereunder that follows the first full Measurement Period. The first whole Measurement Period for the purpose of this Agreement shall be September 2009, October 2009 and November of 2009, all subsequent Measurement Periods will continue as specified below. The first Billing Application Period shall be January 2010, February 2010 and March 2010, all subsequent Billing Application Periods shall be as specified below.
- 6.6 Where the capabilities exist, CARRIER may purchase certain optional AIN-based features set forth on the LWC Pricing Schedule, on a per-LWCAL or per-usage basis as noted. Where Activated and Loaded in the Serving

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- Switch, CARRIER may order business line hunting to serve business LWC End Users, on a per-business LWC Number basis. The prices for these optional enhancements are set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedules.
- 6.7 CARRIER shall pay an additional charge(s) per LWCAL that is equal in both amount and frequency (e.g., monthly, non-recurring, usage-based) to any <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> tariffed surcharge(s) (whether tariffed on an interstate or intrastate basis) applicable to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail or resale end users, which surcharge(s) is for recovering costs incurred in implementing federal, state, or local mandates (including modifications and expansions of existing mandates) that become effective subsequent to October 1, 2004.
- 6.8 Bill Claim/ Dispute Charge. This charge shall be applied to CARRIER each time it submits a billing dispute to which a claim number is assigned through the then-current process and the charges are "sustained" verified as correctly billed by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s then-current Billing Claims Dispute Spreadsheet must be used by CARRIER when raising claims/disputes about its LWC invoices. In those instances where a single Spreadsheet carries multiple disputes based upon the same reason, the Bill Claim/Dispute Charge would be applied once as to those instances only if the disputed charge is sustained.
- 6.9 False Technician Dispatch Charge
 - 6.9.1 If trouble appears to occur with LWC, CARRIER will first determine whether the trouble is in CARRIER's own equipment and/or facilities or those of the end user customer being served using LWC. If CARRIER determines the trouble is not with such equipment or facilities, CARRIER will issue a trouble report to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
 - 6.9.2 CARRIER shall pay the False Technician Dispatch charge, as set forth in the LWC Pricing Schedule, when CARRIER reports suspected LWC trouble and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel is dispatched (e.g., to an outside location, within a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> premises) and the trouble was not caused by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s LWC.
 - 6.9.3 CARRIER shall pay the False Technician Dispatch charge when <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> dispatches personnel and the trouble is in equipment or communications systems provided by an entity other than <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or in detariffed CPE provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, unless covered under a separate maintenance agreement.
 - 6.9.4 CARRIER shall pay the False Technician Dispatch charge when the trouble clearance did not otherwise require dispatch, but dispatch was requested for repair verification, and the circuit did not exceed maintenance limits.
 - 6.9.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not be obligated to dispatch any <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel to any location outside of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s network or premises pursuant to this Attachment.
 - 6.9.6 The False Technician Dispatch charge will apply per incident. In cases where CARRIER has been assessed a "False Technician Dispatch (CARRIER Fault)" charge as provided for herein, but a subsequent trouble report for the same problem, submitted within thirty (30) days of the initial report, determines that the service problem was due to trouble within the AT&T-13STATE network, CARRIER may submit a dispute for that initial "False Technician Dispatch (CARRIER Fault)" charge and will not be subject to a "Bill Inquiry/Dispute (Charges sustained)" charge notwithstanding the fact that the dispute is subsequently sustained (e.g., charge upheld as valid) if, when CARRIER submits the dispute over that initial "False Technician Dispatch (CARRIER Fault)" charge, CARRIER declares that its dispute is being submitted under this Section. If CARRIER does not so declare, the "Bill Inquiry/Dispute (Charges sustained)" charge will apply unless it is determined that the False Dispatch assessed by AT&T was due to trouble in the AT&T-13STATE network.
 - 6.9.7 If CARRIER requests or approves a <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> technician to perform services in excess of or not otherwise contemplated by the nonrecurring charges herein, CARRIER will pay Maintenance of Service charges for any additional work to perform such services, including requests for installation or conversion outside of normally scheduled working hours at rates under their existing Interconnection Agreement or if such rates do not exist, then at the Interstate Tariff rates. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have no obligation under

Page 14 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- the Agreement, unless otherwise noted in this Agreement, including without limitation this Attachment, to perform any inside wire work.
- 6.10 Paper Bill Charge Applicable Interstate Tariff Rate per incident. Prior to the effectiveness of this Attachment, CARRIER shall notify AT&T-13STATE, via a profile update, which Alternate Bill Media (ABM) (Magnetic Tape, CD-ROM, or NDM Connect Direct feed) CARRIER has selected as its primary billing option. This charge shall apply to any paper bill rendered more than thirty (30) days after CARRIER has been fully enabled by AT&T-13STATE to send CARRIER's bills via the initially selected ABM. The charge will apply per monthly bill cycle, per each State, for each paper bill mailed.
- 6.11 <u>Duplicate Bill Charge per incident</u>. This charge shall apply each time CARRIER requests a duplicate production of a bill, whether in the current or any past cycle (as may be available), when the original bill previously rendered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> does not have any defects that prohibit its processing or use by CARRIER.
- 6.12 Non-EFT Payment Charge per incident. This charge shall apply when CARRIER renders any payment hereunder by manner other than as required by Section 18.3 of this Attachment. By way of example only, payments made via check, cash, or money order are subject to this charge.
- 6.13 <u>Service Order Expedite Request- per incident</u>. This charge shall apply to each incident in which CARRIER requests and receives a shorter interval than the standard offered for installation of an LWCAL. The decision on whether to provide a shorter interval (a service order expedite) shall be made solely by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.

7.0 Service Assurance Plan

- 7.1 The purpose of the service assurance plan is to establish warranty levels that represent reasonable performance measure payouts.
 - 7.1.1 OSS Interface Ability
 - 7.1.2 Order Confirmation Timelines
 - 7.1.3 Order Completion Notifier Timelines
 - 7.1.4 Percent Missed Due Dates
 - 7.1.5 Installation Quality
 - 7.1.6 Trouble Report Rate
 - 7.1.7 Mean Time to Restore
- 7.2 See also Attachment LWC Service Assurance Plan.

8.0 Pay-Per-Calls

8.1 CARRIER is solely responsible for 900/976/other similar pay-per-call calls originating from LWCALs and attributable to LWC Numbers, and associated charges. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide CARRIER the functionality of blocking calls 900/976 calls on a per-LWCAL basis.

9.0 <u>Intentionally Omitted</u>

10.0 White Pages Directory Listings

10.1 General White Pages Requirements

ge 15 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- 10.1.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> publishes alphabetical White Pages directories for their respective geographic local service areas. With LWC, CARRIER will be providing local exchange telephone service via LWC to LWC End Users in the same area(s). <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> therefore offers to include CARRIER's LWC End Users' listing information in the appropriate <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> White Pages directories, at parity with that provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail end users, as set forth herein.
- 10.1.2 Subject to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s practices regarding White Pages directory publishing, as well as to state and/or federal rules and regulations applicable to the provision of telephone directories generally, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will include in the appropriate <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> White Pages directories the primary alphabetical listings of all CARRIER LWC End Users located within the local directory scope. When CARRIER provides its subscriber listing information to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> directory listings database, CARRIER will receive for its LWC End User, one primary listing in corresponding <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> White Pages directory and a corresponding listing in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Directory Assistance database.
- 10.1.3 CARRIER will provide accurate subscriber listing information for its LWC End Users to AT&T-13STATE via a mechanical or manual feed of the directory listing information to AT&T-13STATE via a mechanical or manual feed of the directory listing information via a mechanized process within six (6) months of the effective date of this Attachment, or upon CARRIER reaching a volume of two hundred listing updates per day, whichever comes first. CARRIER's LWC End User subscriber listings will be filed alphabetically in the directory listing database among AT&T-13STATE in a form acceptable to both Parties, subscriber listing information pertaining to CARRIER's LWC End Users located within the local directory scope, along with such additional information as AT&T-13STATE may require to prepare and print the alphabetical listings of said directory, as set forth in the CLEC Online web site. CARRIER will submit listing information within one (1) Business Day of installation, disconnection or other change in service (including change of non-listed or non-published status) affecting the Directory Assistance database or the directory listing of an LWC End User. In addition, for timely inclusion in the published White Pages directory, CARRIER must submit all of its LWC End User listing information intended for publication by the directory close date for that particular White Pages directory.
- 10.2 Enhanced and Non-Published White Pages Requirements
 - 10.2.1 Where a CARRIER LWC End User desires foreign, enhanced, additional or other special listing treatment in addition to the primary listing to appear in the White Pages directory, CARRIER will be responsible for ordering the desired special listing treatment on a Local Service Requests submitted to the AT&T-13STATE Local Service Center. The LSRs for foreign, enhanced, additional or other special listing treatment shall be subject to the same directory close deadlines applicable to that particular White Pages directory. Upon receipt of a timely LSR for such listings, AT&T-13STATE will publish the requested listing(s) and begin assessing CARRIER the corresponding monthly recurring charge, which charge shall be charged at a rate equal to the then-current AT&T-13STATE retail tariff rate.
 - 10.2.2 Where a CARRIER LWC End user desires not to be listed in the White Pages directory and/or the Directory Assistance database, CARRIER will be responsible for submitting LSR(s) to the AT&T-13STATE Local Service Center requesting that the LWC End User listing not be published in AT&T-13STATE White Pages and/or Directory Assistance databases. The LSRs for not publishing White Pages listings will be subject to the same directory close deadlines applicable to that particular White Pages directory. Upon receipt of a timely LSR, AT&T-13STATE will make the applicable non-published and/or non-listed designations in the White Pages and/or Directory Assistance databases and begin assessing CARRIER the corresponding monthly recurring charge, which charge shall be charged at a rate equal to of the then-current AT&T-13STATE retail tariff rate.
- 10.3 Third Party Publisher Requests for LWC End User Listings
 - 10.3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agrees to serve on CARRIER's behalf as the single point of contact for all independent and third party directory publishers who seek to include CARRIER's LWC End User listing information in an area White Pages directory, and to handle CARRIER's LWC End User listing information in the same

Page 16 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- manner as for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s end user listing information. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> further agrees not to charge CARRIER for serving as the single point of contact with independent and third party directory publishers, no matter what number or type of requests are fielded.
- 10.3.2 In exchange for AT&T-13STATE serving as the single point of contact and handling all LWC End User listing requests free of any charge separate to CARRIER, CARRIER authorizes AT&T-13STATE to include and use the published CARRIER LWC End User listing information provided to AT&T-13STATE pursuant to this Attachment to all requesting independent and third party directory publishers, as well as in AT&T-13STATE white Pages directory. Included in this CARRIER authorization is a release of CARRIER listings to requesting competing carriers as required by Section 271(c)(2)(B)(vii)(II) and Section 251(b)(3) and any applicable State regulations and orders. Also included in this CARRIER authorization is AT&T-13STATE's use of CARRIER's LWC End User subscriber listing information in AT&T-13STATE's directory assistance, directory assistance related products and services, and directory publishing products and services.

11.0 <u>Terminating Traffic Cooperation</u>

11.1 The Parties jointly desire to avoid having non-local (e.g., toll) traffic being terminated to CARRIER LWCALs or from CARRIER LWCALs to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in ways that seek to prevent the identification of that traffic as non-local and/or to avoid the application to either Party's non-local intercarrier compensation arrangements, including exchange access rates, to that traffic. The Parties agree to cooperate with one another and jointly work together to identify possible situations where such traffic termination may be occurring, to investigate them where warranted, and, where corrective action is appropriate, to explore options to resolve the matter in question. Nothing in this Attachment requires either Party to obtain from the other the right to unilaterally conduct its own investigations, or prohibits either Party from pursuing alternatives and/or remedial action on its own.

12.0 Intercarrier Compensation Responsibilities

- 12.1 For purposes of traffic compensation matters, CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agree that CARRIER shall be considered a facilities-based local exchange carrier in its use of LWC and LWCALs in the same manner as if CARRIER were using the "Unbundled Network Element-Platform" or "UNE-P" (as such has been understood by the Federal Communications Commission) to provide local telephone service to the LWC End Users. CARRIER shall be responsible for any and all compensation owed for traffic originating from, or terminating to, CARRIER's LWCALs. Traffic compensation between CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is expressly not addressed in this Agreement (including without limitation this Attachment).
- 12.2 CARRIER shall be solely responsible for establishing traffic compensation arrangements with third parties, including other telecommunications carriers (e.g., ILECs, interexchange carriers, CMRS, CLECs) for traffic originated from, or terminated to, CARRIER's LWCALs. The foregoing includes exchange access charges and reciprocal compensation charges. CARRIER shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless AT&T-13STATE against any charges, claims, damages, liabilities and expenses from third parties ("Compensation Losses") arising from traffic originated from and/or terminated to any CARRIER LWCAL. AT&T-13STATE may provide information on any LWC-related traffic to other telecommunications carriers or any third party as appropriate to resolve traffic issues, including without limitation those involving compensation. CARRIER agrees that AT&T-13STATE is not required to function as a billing intermediary for billing and payment of LWC-related traffic exchanged between CARRIER and any third party carrier and/or any other third party. Under no circumstances will AT&T-13STATE be required to pay any compensation to any third party carrier or to any other third party including, without limitation, a third party carrier for termination of traffic originated from, or terminated to, a LWCAL Number. If needed and to the extent AT&T-13STATE has any rights to third party compensation rights with respect to any such traffic and traffic compensation matters, AT&T-13STATE hereby assigns any such third party compensation rights to CARRIER.
- 12.3 Under no circumstances shall <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> be liable to CARRIER or any third party for any Compensation Losses including, without limitation, intrastate and/or interstate switched access charges, arising out of or

Page 17 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- related to Voice Over Internet Protocol traffic or any interexchange circuit-switched traffic utilizing in whole or part IP technology terminated to an LWCAL that was delivered to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for termination to an LWCAL over local interconnection trunk groups from a third party carrier.
- 12.4 Nothing in the Agreement (including without limitation this Attachment) affects the right of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to charge any telecommunications carrier or other entity for any entrance facilities and/or interconnection facilities provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 12.5 Notwithstanding any other provision of the Agreement including without limitation this Attachment, LWC shall not be available in any State until there is an agreement effective between the Parties for that State which addresses the intercarrier compensation associated with LWC-originated or -terminated traffic which is subject to Section 251 and/or 252.

13.0 Operational Issues

- 13.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER agree to mutually work on evolving the LWC ordering processes to achieve an objective of Flow Through level of 95% of Local Service requests (LSRs) for LWC.
- 13.2 Ordering and Trouble Reporting Interfaces must be electronic via existing and currently supported <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> versions of OSS interfaces. CARRIER must at all times use the then-most current version of the Electronic Bonding Trouble Administration ("EBTA") GUI and/or the EBTA APP to APP interfaces offered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for submitting trouble tickets, including as such interfaces may be modified, updated and/or replaced from time to time.

14.0 Annual Spend Commitment

- 14.1 CARRIER shall be required to achieve an Annual Spend Commitment (ASC) of \$56,000,000 for each year during the term of the Agreement subject to the terms and conditions specified herein.
 - 14.1.1 Achievement of the ASC will be based on the Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) spend (including inside wire maintenance, features and CNAM charges as applicable) in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. At least 95% of the Local Wholesale Complete spend must be derived from LWC Business POTS access lines.
 - 14.1.2 For purposes of this Section 14.0, Local Wholesale Complete spend shall be defined as the sum of all of the current charges (excluding adjustment charges) that are included on each invoice for the particular month during the measurement period. Spend from retail tariff, guidebook and/or interconnection services that are resold and LWC Residence (aka Consumer) access services will not contribute to the ASC.
- 14.2 CARRIER's actual annual spend will be evaluated for the twelve month period commencing on the first calendar day of the month in which this Agreement is executed ("Measurement Commencement Date") and annually for the twelve month period commencing with the anniversary of the Measurement Commencement Date. On or before thirty days after each anniversary date of the Measurement Commencement Date, AT&T-13STATE will provide written notice as to CARRIER's actual annual spend and whether or not it has achieved the ASC pursuant to Section 14.0 herein.
- 14.3 If CARRIER exceeds the ASC in a given measurement period, CARRIER may elect to roll-over the difference between the actual annual spend and the ASC, up to \$5,000,000, to the subsequent year to be used in the event a shortfall occurs. For example, if the ASC is \$56,000,000 in year 1 and CARRIER's actual spend for that year is \$62,000,000, then CARRIER may elect to roll-over \$5,000,000 towards the ASC for Year 2 as necessary to satisfy a shortfall in Year 2. In the event an ASC shortfall does not occur in Year 2, then the \$5,000,000 roll-over will not be used to reduce the ASC for Year 2 or any subsequent years.
 - 14.3.1 This roll-over provision cannot be used to satisfy a shortfall that is a result of CARRIER initiated migration of lines to a competitor or another AT&T offering (including but not limited to UNE-L or resale services).
- 14.4 Subject to Section 14.3 hereof, if CARRIER does not achieve the ASC during the term of the Agreement, a shortfall payment will apply and will be equal to the difference resulting from \$56,000,000 minus the sum of the billed charges for the Local Wholesale Complete spend.

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

14.5 If during the term of the Agreement, and only if in a manner consistent with all contracts between CARRIER and/or any of its affiliates and AT&T and/or any of its affiliates, CARRIER merges with, acquires, is acquired by, sells all or substantially all of its stock or assets to any other entity, or purchases all of the stock or substantially all of the stock or assets of another company or companies or establishes joint marketing arrangements with another company for local voice service, this Agreement will remain in force the spend from the other carrier will not contribute to the calculation of the ASC.

15.0 <u>Local Services Ratio</u>

15.1 CARRIER must maintain a Local Services Ratio (LSR) equal to 92% Local Wholesale Complete (LWC). The LSR will be calculated as:

<u>Local Wholesale Complete Annual spend in AT&T-13STATE</u>
Local Wholesale Complete Annual spend in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> + Resale Spend in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>

- 15.2 For purposes of this Section 15.0, Local Wholesale Complete Annual Spend shall be defined as the total monthly recurring charges and usage charges from Local Wholesale Complete. Spend from retail tariff, guidebook and/or interconnection services that are resold will not contribute to the Local Wholesale Complete annual spend for purposes of this Section 15.0.
- 15.3 For purposes of this Section 15.0, resale spend shall be defined as the total monthly recurring charges and usage charges from resold serviced purchased from tariffs and/or guidebooks, interconnection agreements or other similar arrangements; provided however, resale spend shall not include spend from resold services purchased from tariffs and/or guidebooks that are not available (provisioned) on the LWC platform (e.g., Centrex, PBX trunks, RCF, ISDN lines, Metro Service, alarm lines, DIDs/DODs, off premise extensions, and private lines) and were not previously purchased as LWC.
- 15.4 Measurement of the LSR shall be annually on the Measurement Commencement Date (as defined in Section 14.2) for the prior 12 months of purchased services.
- 15.5 If during the term of the Agreement, and only if in a manner consistent with all contracts between CARRIER and/or any of its affiliates and AT&T and/or any of its affiliates, CARRIER merges with, acquires, is acquired by, sells all or substantially all of its stock or assets to any other entity, or purchases all of the stock or substantially all of the stock or assets of another company or companies or establishes joint marketing arrangements with another company for local voice service, this Agreement will remain in force then Spend from the other carrier will not contribute to the calculation of the LSR.

16.0 Annual Credits

- 16.1 CARRIER shall receive annual credits as identified in Section 16.4 below provided CARRIER has met the ASC and LSR measurements pursuant to Sections 14 and 15, respectively.
- 16.2 Annual credits will be paid if the ASC is not achieved; provided that, CARRIER submits a payment equal to the shortfall for that anniversary measurement year.
- 16.3 Annual credits set forth in Section 16.4 shall be paid within sixty (60) days of the end of each signature anniversary of the Agreement date upon verification of achievement of the ASC and/or receipt of a shortfall payment and the LSR.
- 16.4 Annual Credits:

Anniversary Year	<u>Credit</u>
Year 1	\$4,000,000
Year 2	\$5,250,000
Year 3	\$5,250,000
Year 4	\$5,250,000
Year 5	\$5,250,000

age 19 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

16.5 In the event this Agreement is terminated for any reason other than due to CARRIER's non-performance or material breach pursuant to Section 8.3 of the Agreement, any and all of the unpaid annual credits to CARRIER pursuant to Section 16.0 hereof shall be due and payable within sixty (60) days after the termination of the Agreement.

17.0 <u>LWC Specific Event of Default</u>

- 17.1 The following shall also be considered an "Event of Default" under the Agreement:
 - 17.1.1 The sale of all, or substantially all, of the assets of CARRIER or any of its Affiliates (including the corporate parent of CARRIER, if any).
 - 17.1.2 A "change of control" of CARRIER or any of its Affiliates (including the corporate parent of CARRIER, if any), with "change of control" defined to include changes in the ownership or control of CARRIER such that the approval of a State commission, or of the Federal Communications Commission, is required. In addition, a "change of control" also includes:
 - 17.1.2.1 a change in control of a nature that would be required to be reported in response to Item 6(e) of Schedule 14A of Regulation 14A promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), whether or not CARRIER is then subject to such reporting requirement; provided, that, without limitation, such a change in control shall be deemed to have occurred if:
 - 17.1.2.1.1 any person (as such term is used in Sections 13(d) and 14(d) of the Exchange Act) (a "Person") is or becomes the "beneficial owner" (as defined in Rule 13d-3 under the Exchange Act), directly or indirectly, of securities of the CARRIER (not including in the amount of the securities beneficially owned by such person any such securities acquired directly from CARRIER or its affiliates) representing twenty percent (20%) or more of the combined voting power of CARRIER's then outstanding voting securities; provided, however, that for purposes of this Agreement the term "Person" shall not include (A) CARRIER or any of its subsidiaries, (B) a trustee or other fiduciary holding securities under an employee benefit plan of CARRIER or any of its subsidiaries, (C) an underwriter temporarily holding securities pursuant to an offering of such securities, or (D) a corporation owned, directly or indirectly, by the stockholders of CARRIER in substantially the same proportions as their ownership of stock of CARRIER; and provided, further, however, that for purposes of this paragraph (i), there shall be excluded any Person who becomes such a beneficial owner in connection with an Excluded Transaction (as defined in paragraph (iii) below); or
 - the following individuals cease for any reason to constitute a majority of the number of directors then serving: individuals who, on the date hereof, constitute the Board and any new director (other than a director whose initial assumption of office is in connection with an actual or threatened election contest including, but not limited to, a consent solicitation, relating to the election of directors of CARRIER) whose appointment or election by the Board or nomination for election by CARRIER's stockholders was approved or recommended by a vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the directors then still in office who either were directors on the date hereof or whose appointment, election or nomination for election was previously so approved or recommended; or
 - there is consummated a merger or consolidation of CARRIER or any direct or indirect subsidiary thereof with any other corporation, other than a merger or consolidation (an "Excluded Transaction") which would result in the voting securities of CARRIER outstanding immediately prior thereto continuing to represent (either by remaining outstanding or by being converted into voting securities of the surviving corporation or any parent thereof) at least 50% of the combined voting power of the voting securities

e 20 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

of the entity surviving the merger or consolidation (or the parent of such surviving entity) immediately after such merger or consolidation, or the shareholders of CARRIER approve a plan of complete liquidation of CARRIER, or there is consummated the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all of CARRIER's assets.

- 17.2 In the event that any federal or state government action (including by a regulatory agency, a court, or a legislature) requires AT&T-13STATE to: a) provide, modify or otherwise make available this Attachment or any part of this Attachment, or any part of the Agreement applicable to this Attachment, to CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier, or any other person or entity, or b) permit or otherwise allow CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier or any other person or entity to obtain any of the provisions of this Attachment as they were agreed to by the Parties without all of the other provisions of this Attachment and all of the provisions of the Agreement that are applicable to this Attachment, including by way of example, at prices or price structure/application arrangements different than agreed to in this Attachment as a whole by the Parties, the Parties both agree, except to the extent prohibited by law, to waive their respective rights to such change in this Attachment and/or the Agreement, including but not limited to waiving any right they may have to obtain the terms available to other carriers, persons or entities as a result of such government action. However, if the Parties are prohibited from legally waiving the effects of such government action, then as between the Parties the procedures of Section 20 (Severability) shall be invoked to address those provisions that were required to be provided, modified, or otherwise made available to CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier, or any other person or entity. Where the foregoing invocation of Section 20 results in a right to terminate and is the result of a state government action, the right shall arise only in the state in which such action occurred and any termination of this Attachment and, if this Attachment is the sole attachment to the Agreement, the Agreement would be for that state only (unless this Attachment is terminated pursuant to Section 17.3).
- 17.3 Section 17.3 (all references to Section 17.3 expressly includes its subsections) applies in accordance with its provisions, notwithstanding Section 17.2 or any other provision in the Agreement including without limitation this Attachment to the contrary.
 - 17.3.1 AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate this Attachment in whole or in part, upon written notice to CARRIER, in the event that any federal action, state, or local government actions in two or more states, (including by a regulatory agency, a court, or a legislature) requires AT&T-13STATE to: a) provide, modify or otherwise make available this Attachment or any part of this Attachment, or any part of the Agreement applicable to this Attachment, to any other telecommunications carrier, or any other person or entity, or b) permit or otherwise allow CARRIER, any other telecommunications carrier or any other person or entity to obtain any of the provisions of this Attachment as they were agreed to by the Parties without all of the other provisions of this Attachment, or any part of the Agreement applicable to this Attachment, as they were agreed to by the Parties, including by way of example, at prices or price structure/application or arrangements different than agreed to in this Attachment as a whole by the Parties. If such state government action only occurs in one state, AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate the Attachment in that state by written notice to CARRIER. If such government action occurs at the federal level or in two or more states, AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to terminate, at its election, the Attachment and, if this Attachment is the sole attachment to the Agreement, the Agreement in its entirety or, alternatively, only in one or more of the affected states, by written notice to CARRIER.
 - 17.3.2 This Attachment and, if this Attachment is the sole attachment to the Agreement, the Agreement shall be null and void, automatically and in its entirety in any single state if this Section 17.3 (in whole or in part) is rejected or held to be illegal, invalid and/or unenforceable, or otherwise not given effect in such state. This Attachment and, if this Attachment is the sole attachment to the Agreement, the Agreement shall be null and void, automatically and in its entirety if either a) by state government action in two or more states, or b) by federal government action, this Section 17.3 (in whole or in part) is rejected or held to be illegal, invalid and/or unenforceable, or otherwise not given effect by such state and/or federal government action(s).
 - 17.3.3 Any termination or invalidation of this Attachment and, if this Attachment is the sole attachment to the Agreement, the Agreement under this Section 17.3 shall be effective as of the day before the effective date

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

- of such governmental action that triggered the invalidation or right to terminate, and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER agree to expeditiously adopt and implement a transition plan to avoid or minimize impact on CARRIER LWC End Users.
- 17.3.4 Each Party understands and acknowledges that (i) any right to terminate under this Section 17.3 becomes available even if this Attachment and the Agreement between the Parties themselves would otherwise be unaffected by the triggering federal, state, or local government action; and (ii) that this Section 17.3 (as well as Section 17.2) is triggered and applies on each occurrence of any federal or state government action described in Sections 17.2, 17.3.1 and/or 17.3.2.

18.0 Billing and Payment of Charges

- 18.1 A Late Payment Charge will be assessed for all Past Due payments as provided below, as applicable.
 - 18.1.1 If any portion of the payment is not received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> on or before the payment due date as set forth above, or if any portion of the payment is received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in funds that are not immediately available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, then a late payment and/or interest charge shall be due to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. The late payment and/or interest charge shall apply to the portion of the payment not received and shall be assessed as set forth in the applicable state tariff, or, if no applicable state tariff exists, as set forth in the Guide Book as published on the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CARRIER Online website, or pursuant to the applicable state law as determined by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. In addition to any applicable late payment and/or interest charges, CARRIER may be charged a fee for all returned checks at the rate set forth in the applicable state tariff, or, if no applicable tariff exists, as set forth in the Guide Book or pursuant to the applicable state law.
- 18.2 If any charge incurred by AT&T-13STATE under this Agreement is Past Due, the unpaid amounts will accrue interest from the day following the Bill Due Date until paid. The interest rate applied will be the lesser of (i) the rate used to compute the Late Payment Charge contained in the applicable AT&T-13STATE intrastate access services tariff for that state and (ii) the highest rate of interest that may be charged under Applicable Law, compounded daily from the Bill Due Date to and including the date that the payment is actually made and available.
- 18.3 The Remittance Information to apply payments must accompany the payment. Payment is considered to have been made when the payment and Remittance Information are received by AT&T-13STATE. If the Remittance Information is not received with payment, AT&T-13STATE. If the Remittance Information is not received with payment, AT&T-13STATE will be unable to apply amounts paid to CARRIER's accounts. In such event, AT&T-13STATE will be unable to apply amounts paid to CARRIER's accounts. In such event, AT&T-13STATE receives the correct remittance Information is received. If AT&T-13STATE receives the correct remittance information and correct payment, consistent with the parties rights and obligations with respect to disputed amounts as addressed in this agreements, by the bill due date for any account(s), late payment charges shall not apply. If CARRIER submits its payments via electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network by the Bill Due Date, AT&T-13STATE shall post the wire transfer payments on the specific date paid and if the failure to post such payments results in the assessment of Late Payment Charges to CARRIER, AT&T-13STATE shall credit any Late Payment Charges assessed to CARRIER on the CARRIER's next invoice or remove such Late Payment Charges altogether from CARRIER's next invoice so long as CARRIER had previously submitted its payment to AT&T-13STATE via electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network on or before the Bill Due Date.

CARRIER shall make all payments to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> via electronic funds transfers (EFTs) through the Automated Clearing House Association (ACH) to the financial institution designated by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. Remittance Information will be communicated together with the funds transfer via the ACH network. CARRIER must use the CCD+ or the CTX Standard Entry Class code. CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will abide by the National Automated Clearing House Association (NACHA) Rules and Regulations. Each ACH payment must be received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> no later than the Bill Due Date of each bill or Late Payment Charges will apply. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is not liable for any delays in receipt of funds or errors in entries caused by CARRIER or Third

ge 22 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

Parties, including CARRIER's financial institution. CARRIER is responsible for its own banking fees. If CARRIER submits its payment via electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network by the Bill Due Date, <u>ATT-13STATE</u> shall post the wire transfer payments on the specific date paid. If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> fails to post payments on the specific date paid and if the failure to post such payments results in the assessment of charges to CARRIER, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall credit any Late Payment Charges assessed to CARRIER on the CARRIER's next invoice or remove such Late Payment Charges altogether from CARRIER's next invoice.

- 18.4 Prior to establishing EFT, CARRIER will complete a Customer Information Form for Electronic Payments (ECF11 Form) found on AT&T-13STATE CARRIER Online website. This form provides AT&T-13STATE with CARRIER's set up and contract information for electronic payments. AT&T-13STATE banking information will be provided by AT&T-13STATE approved forms after the CARRIER's completed ECF11 form is received, testing has completed and certification confirmed.
- 18.5 Processing of payments not made via electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network may be delayed. CARRIER is responsible for any Late Payment Charges resulting from CARRIER's failure to use electronic funds credit transfers through the ACH network.
- 18.6 If any portion of an amount due to the Billing Party under this Agreement is subject to a bona fide dispute between the Parties, the Non-Paying Party, may either (a) pay the Invoice in full and file its dispute in accordance with General Terms and Conditions, Section 13.4, or (b) the Non-Paying Party must, prior to the Bill Due Date, give written notice to the Billing Party of the Disputed Amounts and include in such written notice the specific details and reasons for disputing each item listed in General Terms and Conditions, Section 13.4 and escrow the disputed sum in accordance with this Section 18.8 and Section 18.9, below. The Disputing Party should utilize any existing and preferred form or method provided by the Billing Party to communicate disputes to the Billing Party. On or before the Bill Due Date, the Non-Paying Party must pay (i) all undisputed amounts to the Billing Party, and (ii) unless the Non-Paying Party pays the Billing Party the total Disputed Amounts, if the Non-Paying Party does not have a proven history of late payments [defined as not having established a minimum of twelve (12) consecutive months' timely payment history with the Billing Party prior to the date it notifies the Billing Party of this billing dispute], and if the Non-Paying Party's total outstanding and unpaid Invoice charges exceed 10% of the then-current monthly billing under this Agreement, then the Non-Paying Party must pay the full disputed amount (other than disputed charges arising from Intercarrier Compensation), into an interest bearing escrow account with a Third Party escrow agent mutually agreed upon by the Parties and the Third Party escrow agent has agreed to provide written evidence to the Billing Party that the Non-Paying Party has met this escrow requirement. Until evidence that the full amount of the outstanding and unpaid Invoice charges have been deposited into an escrow account that complies with this Section 18.8 and Section 18.9 below, is furnished to the Billing Party, such Unpaid Charges will not be deemed to be "disputed" under General Terms and Conditions, Section 13.4. Failure to meet this escrow requirement when applicable shall permit the Billing Party, upon 10 days written notice to the Non-Paying Party, in addition to exercising any other rights or remedies it may have under law to take any or all of the actions set forth in General Terms and Conditions, Section 12.0.
 - 18.6.1 Should the Billing Party agree with the Disputing Party that a material billing error has apparently occurred, but requires additional time for investigation or to ascertain the correct amount, the Billing Party will notify the Disputing Party in writing of the portion of its invoice, if any, that the Disputing Party is not required to pay or escrow pending resolution of the dispute. For purposes of this Section, to be "material" an alleged billing error must a) appear on the current invoice and b) the Billed Party's dispute does involve 50% or more of the total amount of the previous bill out of the same billing system
- 18.7 Requirements to Establish Escrow Accounts:
 - 18.7.1 To be acceptable, the Third Party escrow agent must meet all of the following criteria:
 - 18.7.1.1 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must be located within the continental United States;

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- 18.7.1.2 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent may not be an Affiliate of either Party; and
- 18.7.1.3 The financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must be authorized to handle ACH credit transfers.
- 18.7.2 In addition to the foregoing requirements for the Third Party escrow agent, the Disputing Party and the financial institution proposed as the Third Party escrow agent must agree in writing furnished to the Billing Party that the escrow account will meet all of the following criteria:
 - 18.7.2.1 The escrow account must be an interest bearing account;
 - 18.7.2.2 all charges associated with opening and maintaining the escrow account will be borne by the Disputing Party;
 - 18.7.2.3 that none of the funds deposited into the escrow account or the interest earned thereon may be used to pay the financial institution's charges for serving as the Third Party escrow agent;
 - 18.7.2.4 all interest earned on deposits to the escrow account will be disbursed to the Parties in the same proportion as the principal; and
 - 18.7.2.5 disbursements from the escrow account will be limited to those:
 - 18.7.2.5.1 authorized in writing by both the Disputing Party and the Billing Party (that is, signature(s) from representative(s) of the Disputing Party only are not sufficient to properly authorize any disbursement); or
 - 18.7.2.5.2 made in accordance with the final, non-appealable order of the arbitrator appointed pursuant to the provisions of Section Section 13.7 of the General Terms and Conditions: or
 - 18.7.2.5.3 made in accordance with the final, non-appealable order of the court that had jurisdiction to enter the arbitrator's award pursuant to Section 13.7 of the General Terms and Conditions
- 18.8 Disputed Amounts in escrow will be subject to Late Payment Charges as set forth in Section 18 above.
- 18.9 Issues related to Disputed Amounts shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures identified in the Dispute Resolution provisions set forth in Section 13 of the General Terms and Conditions.
- 18.10 If the Non-Paying Party disputes any charges and any portion of the dispute is resolved in favor of such Non-Paying Party, the Parties will cooperate to ensure that all of the following actions are completed:
 - 18.10.1 the Billing Party will credit the invoice of the Non-Paying Party for that portion of the Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Non-Paying Party, together with any Late Payment Charges assessed with respect thereto no later than the second Bill Due Date after resolution of the dispute;
 - 18.10.2 within ten (10) Business Days after resolution of the dispute, the portion of the escrowed Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Non-Paying Party will be released to the Non-Paying Party, together with any interest accrued thereon;
 - 18.10.3 within ten (10) Business Days after resolution of the dispute, the portion of the escrowed Disputed Amounts resolved in favor of the Billing Party will be released to the Billing Party, together with any interest accrued thereon; and
 - 18.10.4 no later than the third Bill Due Date after the resolution of the dispute, the Non-Paying Party will pay the Billing Party the difference between the amount of accrued interest the Billing Party received from the escrow disbursement and the amount of Late Payment Charges the Billing Party is entitled to receive pursuant to Section 18.7 above.

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

- 18.11 If the Non-Paying Party disputes any charges and the entire dispute is resolved in favor of the Billing Party, the Parties will cooperate to ensure that all of the actions required by Section 18.10 above and Section 18.10.2 above are completed within the times specified therein.
- 18.12 Failure by the Non-Paying Party to pay any charges determined to be owed to the Billing Party within the time specified in Section 18.11 above shall be grounds for termination of the Products and/or Services provided under this Agreement.
- 18.13 CARRIER will notify <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> at least ninety (90) calendar days or three (3) monthly billing cycles prior to any billing changes. At that time a sample of the new invoice will be provided so that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has time to program for any changes that may impact validation and payment of the invoices. If notification is not received in the specified time frame, then invoices will be held and not subject to any Late Payment Charges, until the appropriate amount of time has passed to allow <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> the opportunity to test the new format and make changes deemed necessary.
- 18.14 If either Party requests one or more additional copies of a bill, the requesting Party will pay the Billing Party a reasonable fee for each additional copy as specified in the Pricing Schedule, unless such copy was requested due to failure in delivery of the original bill or correction(s) to the original bill.

19.0 <u>Intentionally Omitted</u>

20.0 Severability

20.1 Notwithstanding anything else in the Agreement but except as otherwise provided in this Attachment, if any provision of this Attachment (including its Appendices, Exhibits, and Schedules) is rejected or held to be illegal, invalid or unenforceable, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith and diligent efforts to amend this Attachment to replace the unenforceable provision with an enforceable provision that is mutually acceptable and that reflects the intent of the unenforceable provision as closely as possible; provided, however, that failure to reach such mutually acceptable new provisions within ninety (90) days after such rejection or holding shall permit either Party to terminate this Attachment upon 180 days written notice to the other, during which time the Parties shall work cooperatively to establish an orderly transition of LWC End Users to other serving arrangements. In any situation in which the right to terminate under this Section 20 is triggered by State government action, the right to terminate shall arise only in the State in which such action occurred and would apply for that State only.

21.0 End User Fraud

- 21.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not be liable to CARRIER for any fraud associated with any CARRIER LWC End User's account, including 1+ IntraLATA toll, ported numbers, except as may be specified in the Attachment LWC Alternately Billed Traffic ("ABT").
- 21.2 The Parties agree to cooperate with one another to investigate, minimize, and take corrective action in cases of fraud, including but not limited to, 1+ IntraLATA toll calls, ABS, and ported numbers. The Parties' fraud minimization procedures are to be cost-effective and implemented so as not to unduly burden or harm one Party as compared to the other.

In cases of suspected fraudulent activity by an LWC End User or on an LWCAL, at a minimum, the cooperation referenced in Section 21.2 will include CARRIER providing to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, upon request, information concerning such LWC End User and any entity or person who terminate services to that LWC End User or LWCAL without paying all outstanding charges CARRIER is responsible for securing the LWC End User's permission to obtain such information.

22.0 <u>Law Enforcement</u>

22.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER shall reasonably cooperate with each other in handling law enforcement requests as follows:

Page 25 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

22.1.1 Intercept Devices:

22.1.1.1 Local and federal law enforcement agencies periodically request information or assistance from local telephone service providers. When AT&T-13STATE receives a request associated with an LWC End User, it shall refer such request to CARRIER, unless the request directs AT&T-13STATE to attach a pen register, trap-and-trace or form of intercept on AT&T-13STATE facilities, in which case AT&T-13STATE shall comply with any valid request.

22.1.2 Subpoenas:

22.1.2.1 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> receives a subpoena for information concerning an LWC End User, it shall refer the subpoena to the requesting entity or person with an indication that CARRIER is the responsible company, unless the subpoena requests records for a period of time during which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> was the LWC End User's service provider, in which case <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will respond to any valid request.

22.1.3 Emergencies:

22.1.3.1 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> receives a request from a law enforcement agency for a temporary number change, temporary disconnect, or one-way denial of outbound calls by its switch for an LWC End User, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will comply with a valid emergency request. However, neither Party shall be held liable for any claims or Losses arising from compliance with such requests on behalf of the LWC End User and CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> harmless against any and all such claims or Losses.

23.0 Network Maintenance and Management

- 23.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will administer its network to ensure acceptable service levels to all users of its network services, as set forth in this Agreement. Additionally, both Parties agree that they will work cooperatively to ensure that all such events will attempt to be conducted in such a manner as to avoid disruption or loss of service to other End Users. Service levels are generally considered acceptable only when end users are able to establish connections with little or no delay encountered in the network.
- 23.2 Each Party maintains the right to implement protective network traffic management controls, such as "cancel to", "call gapping" or 7-digit and 10-digit code gaps, to selectively cancel the completion of traffic over its network, including traffic destined for the other Party's network, when required to protect the public-switched network from congestion as a result of occurrences such as facility failures, switch congestion or failure or focused overload. Each Party shall immediately notify the other Party of any protective control action planned or executed.
- 23.3 Where the capability exists, originating or terminating traffic reroutes may be implemented by either Party to temporarily relieve network congestion due to facility failures or abnormal calling patterns. Reroutes shall not be used to circumvent normal trunk servicing. Expansive controls shall be used only when mutually agreed to by the Parties.
- 23.4 The Parties shall cooperate and share pre-planning information regarding cross-network call-ins expected to generate large or focused temporary increases in call volumes to prevent or mitigate the impact of these events on the public-switched network, including any disruption or loss of service to the other Party's end users. Facsimile (FAX) numbers must be exchanged by the Parties to facilitate event notifications for planned mass calling events.

24.0 Customer Inquiries/End User Notices

24.1 Except as otherwise required by General Terms and Conditions Section 25.1, each party will refer all questions regarding the other Party's services or products directly to the other Party at a telephone number specified by that Party.

e 26 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 10/14/09

24.2 Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, CARRIER shall be the primary point of contact for CARRIER'S LWC End Users with respect to the services CARRIER provides such LWC End Users. The Parties agree that they will not in any way disparage or discriminate against the other Party or its products or services.

25.0 Survival

25.1 In addition to and without affecting the general applicability of the survival provisions elsewhere in the Agreement, including without limitation to this Attachment and its Appendices, the following terms and conditions are specifically agreed by the Parties to continue beyond the termination or expiration of this Agreement: Sections 12 (Intercarrier Compensation Responsibilities), 16 (Annual Credits), 18 (Billing and Payment of Charges), 21 (End User Fraud), and 27 (Preservation of Legal Positions); LWC ATTACHMENT 5 LIDB AND CNAM.

26.0 Publicity

26.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agrees that CARRIER may refer to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, orally and in writing, as CARRIER's "underlying network provider." Any other reference to one Party by the other requires written consent of the first Party.

27.0 Preservation of Legal Positions

- 27.1 Except as specifically modified by this Attachment with respect to their mutual obligations herein, neither Party relinquishes, and each Party instead fully reserves, any and all legal rights that it had, has and may have to assert any position with respect to any of the matters set forth herein before any state or federal administrative, legislative, judicial or other legal body.
- 27.2 It is the express intent of the Parties that this Attachment is a commercial arrangement that is not subject to Sections 251 and/or 252 of the Act (but excluding applicable language in Sections 201, 202 and 211 of the Act), or any similar state law. However, in the event that this Attachment is subjected to any of the foregoing and/or is terminated or invalidated pursuant to Sections 17.2 and/or 17.3 it is the express intent and agreement of the Parties that neither of them shall be deemed or otherwise determined to have waived, and each Party shall have hereby expressly reserved, any of the rights, remedies or arguments it may have at law or under the intervening law or regulatory change provisions in any relevant interconnection agreement(s) (including intervening law rights asserted by either Party via written notice predating this Attachment) with respect to any orders, decisions, legislation or proceedings and any remands thereof, including, without limitation, the following actions, which the Parties have not yet fully incorporated into any interconnection agreement(s) between them as of the effective date of this Attachment or which may be the subject of further government review: Verizon v. FCC, et. al, 535 U.S. 467 (2002); USTA, et. al v. FCC, 290 F.3d 415 (D.C. Cir. 2002) and following remand and appeal, USTA v. FCC, 359 F.3d 554 (D.C. Cir. 2004); the FCC's Triennial Review Order, CC Docket Nos. 01-338, 96-98 and 98-147 (FCC 03-36) including, without limitation, the FCC's MDU Reconsideration Order (FCC 04-191) (rel. Aug. 9, 2004) and the FCC's Order on Reconsideration (FCC 04-248) (rel. Oct. 18, 2004), and the FCC's Biennial Review Proceeding; the FCC's Order on Remand (FCC 04-290), WC Docket No. 04-312 and CC Docket No. 01-338 (rel. Feb. 4, 2005) ("TRO Remand Order"); the FCC's Supplemental Order Clarification (FCC 00-183) (rel. June 2, 2000), in CC Docket 96-98; and the FCC's Order on Remand and Report and Order in CC Dockets No. 96-98 and 99-68, 16 FCC Rcd 9151 (2001), (rel. April 27, 2001), which was remanded in WorldCom, Inc. v. FCC, 288 F.3d 429 (D.C. Cir. 2002), and as to the FCC's Notice of Proposed Rulemaking as to Intercarrier Compensation, CC Docket 01-92 (Order No. 01-132) (rel. April 27, 2001). The foregoing shall apply with respect to each AT&T-13STATE States, and shall apply retroactively to prior to the effectiveness of this Attachment, where this Attachment is (i) subjected to Sections 251 and/or 252, or any similar state law, but not terminated or invalidated as may be permitted herein, and then applicable as to any person or entity not a Party to this Attachment, and/or (ii) is so terminated or invalidated. This provision shall be liberally construed in accordance with its intent, so as to ensure that the respective positions of the Parties with respect to any such orders, decisions, legislation or proceedings and any remands thereof (including under any relevant interconnection agreement(s)), shall not have been affected as a result of

age 27 of 27 Granite

Version: 4Q09 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 10/14/09

or otherwise arising from this Attachment in those states where this Attachment is subjected to Sections 251 and/or 252, or any similar state law, or is so terminated or invalidated.

112009

LOCAL WHOLESALE COMPLETE (LWC) PRICING SCHEDULE

Line	Product	Potential Discounts/ Adjustments	Calendar Year	Recurring Rate (Residence and Business)	Non- Recurring Rate	Non- Recurring Rate Additional
	LWCAL Base Rate ¹					
1		A,B,C,D	2009	\$29.18/LWCAL		
2		A,B,C,D	2010	2009 LWCAL Base Rate. See also LWC.		
3		A,B,C,D	2011	2010 LWCAL Base Rate. See also LWC.		
4		A,B,C,D	2012	2011 LWCAL Base Rate. See also LWC.		
5		A,B,C,D	2013	2012 LWCAL Base Rate. See also LWC.		
6		A,B,C,D	2014	2013 LWCAL Base Rate. See also LWC.		

 $^{^1}$ OK Line Class Codes for former OK "Local Plus®" offering is not included within the LWCAL Base Rate.

AT&T-13STATE/GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC 112009

Line	Product	Potential Discounts/ Adjustmen ts	Calendar Year	Recurring Rate (Residence and Business)	Non- Recurring Rate	Non- Recurring Rate Additional
	LWCAL	10	Gaioridai Todi	Basinossy	rtato	raditional
	Base Rate					
_	Discount					
7	Structure ²		First Churn			
8	Discount A	Recurring	Discount (Churn Percentage is 5.0%)	(\$1.00) / LWCAL		
	2.0000		First D-S-O (Days	(\$1100) / 2110/12		
			Sales Outstanding)			
			Discount (30.0			
9	Discount B	Recurring	days or less)	(\$1.25) / LWCAL		
			Additional D-S-O Discount (20.0			
10	Discount C	Recurring	days or less)	(\$1.00) / LWCAL		
				See Attachment 2-LWC, Section 6.4.3, et. seq. of LWC Agreement for eligibility requirements and application of Volume Discounts, which controls over this LWC Pricing Schedule with respect to Volume Discounts. Note: Maximum Volume Discount is		
11	Discount D	Recurring	Volume Discount	\$2.50 from LWC Base Rate (aggregation of All Volume Discounts outlined in Attachment 2-LWC, Section 6.4.3 et. Seq. of LWC Agreement).		
	AT&T			J		
12	Oklahoma Local Plus ^{®3}	Recurring		\$1.00 / LWCAL		
14	1 143	Recuiring		ψ1.00 / LWOAL		

 $^{^2}$ Refer to related terms, conditions and pricing in LWC for these discounts, including their calculation and application. 3 Refer to related terms, conditions and pricing in LWC for this rate element, including when it applies.

f 145				LOCAL WHOLESALE COMPLETE PRICING SCHEDULE/ <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> PAGE 3 OF 5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> /GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC 112009			
		Potential		Recurring Rate (Residence and	Non- Recurring	Non- Recurring Rate	
ina	Draduct	Diagounto	Colondor Voor	Ducinosa)	Doto	A dditional	

			Recurring Rate	Non-	Non- Recurring
Б.,					Rate
	Discounts	Calendar Year	Business)	Rate	Additional
Rate		MOLLData area			
		(Δctual – Not			
Usage					
Coago	Switching		\$0,0015		
Optional	- Cwitering	1 01 11/00	ψοισστο		
	Privacy				
			\$3.50 / LWCAL		
		Directory Assistance			
		(DA) blended Rate			
		for 1) (DA) per call;			
Directory					
		(RDA) per call	¢0.27		
Assistance		Directory Assistance	φυ.37		
			\$0.15		
			Ψ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ σ		
			\$2.00		
		Directory Assistance			
		- Branding -			
		Initial/Subsequent			
		Load – Per OS			
			None	\$1,800.00	\$1,800.00
			\$0.025		
			None	\$2 200 00	
	1		INUITE	φ∠,∠00.00	+
		IntraLATA rates	None		\$1,000.00
	Product LWCAL Rate Usage Optional Services Directory Assistance	Usage Switching Optional Services Privacy Manager® Directory	Discounts Calendar Year	Product Discounts Calendar Year Business) Calendar Year Business) MOU Rate per LWCAL per Billing Cycle (Actual – Not Averaged) Switching Per MOU \$0.0015 Optional Services Privacy Manager® Directory Assistance (DA) blended Rate for 1) (DA) per call; 2) National DA (NDA) per call; 3) Business Search Category (BCS) per call; 4) Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA) per call Directory Assistance Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC) - per call Directory Assistance Non-Pub Emergency Service - per call Directory Assistance - Branding - Initial/Subsequent Load - Per OS Switch None Directory Assistance - Rate Reference Initial Load per AT&T state/In-Region – Local and IntraLATA rates Directory Assistance - Rate Reference Subsequent Load per AT&T state/In-Region – Local and Per AT&T state/In-Region – Loca	Potential Discounts Calendar Year Business Rate

Line	Product	Potential Discounts	Calendar Year	Recurring Rate (Residence and Business)	Non- Recurring Rate	Non- Recurring Rate Additional
Line	Operator	Discounts	Operator Services - Fully Automated Call Processing (Per completed	Dusiness)	Rate	Additional
25	Services		automated call)	\$0.15	None	None
			Operator Services - Operator Assisted Call Processing (Per			
26			work second) Operator Services -	\$0.02		
			Branding Initial/Subsequent Load – Per OS			
27			Switch	None	\$1,800.00	\$1,800.00
			Operator Services - Rate Reference - Initial Load per AT&T state/In- Region – Local and			
28			IntraLATA rates	None	\$2,200.00	
			Operator Services - Rate Reference - Subsequent Load per AT&T state/In- Region – Local and	Mana		# 4 000 00
29			IntraLATA rates Non-List, Non-Pub, Foreign, enhanced, additional, alternate	None		\$1,000.00
	Directory		or other special		Retail tariff	Retail tariff
30	Listings		listing types	Retail tariff rate	rate	rate
31	Service Order Charges					
32		F	Electronic Service Order		\$15.00 / LSR	
33			Semi-manual or Manual Service Order		\$50.00 / LSR	

Line	Product	Potential Discounts	Calendar Year	Recurring Rate (Residence and Business)	Non- Recurring Rate	Non- Recurring Rate Additional
34	Service Order Charge Discount Structure					
35	Discount F	Non- Recurring	Electronic "Flow Through"		(\$7.50) per LWC LSR if Flow Through is 95.0% or higher	
36	Other Charges	-				
37	• mangoo		Bill Inquiry/Dispute (Charges sustained)		\$25.00 / Incident Applicable Access Tariff Rate	
38			Paper Bill		per Incident	
					Applicable Access Tariff Rate per	
39			Duplicate Bill False Technician		Incident	
40			Dispatch (CLEC Fault)		\$75.00 / Incident	
41			Non-EFT payment or credit		\$25.00 / Incident	

Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 03 - 800 DATABASE

Page 2 of 3 Granite Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

Section	Section Number
Introduction/Description	1.0
General Terms and Conditions	

1.0 Introduction/Description

- 1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER, and sets forth the terms and conditions for use of the Toll Free Calling Database as part of LWC.
- As part of LWC, the use of the Toll Free Calling Database supports the processing of toll free calls (e.g., 800 and 888) originating from a LWCAL where identification of the appropriate carrier (800 Service Provider) to transport the call is dependent upon the full ten digits of the toll free number (e.g., 1+800+NXX+XXXX). Use of the Toll Free Calling Database includes all 800-type dialing plans (i.e., 800, 888, and other codes as may be designated in the future).
- 1.3 Use of the Toll Free Calling Database provides the carrier identification function required to determine the appropriate routing of an 800 or other toll free number based on the geographic origination of the call, from a specific or any combination of NPA/NXX, NPA or LATA call origination detail.

2.0 **General Terms and Conditions**

- 2.1 Use of the Toll Free Calling Database provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC.
- Use of the Toll Free Calling Database is offered separate and apart from other network capabilities that may be available for use as part of LWC, e.g., end office 800 (SSP) functionality and (CCS/SS7) signaling. This Attachment is separate from the terms and conditions that may be applicable for such related elements, and in no way shall this Attachment be construed to circumvent the terms and conditions as specified for such related elements. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWC being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by **AT&T-13STATE**).
- 2.3 Each Party reserves the right to modify its network pursuant to other specifications and standards, which may include Telcordia's specifications, defining specific service applications, message types and formats, that may become necessary to meet the prevailing demands within the U.S. telecommunications industry. All such changes shall be announced in accordance with the then prevailing industry standard procedures. Each Party shall work cooperatively to coordinate any necessary changes.
- 2.4 CARRIER acknowledges and agrees that CCS/SS7 network overload due to extraordinary volumes of queries and/or other SS7 network messages can and will have a detrimental effect on the performance of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CCS/SS7 network and its Toll Free Calling Database. CARRIER further agrees that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, at its sole discretion, may employ certain automatic and/or manual overload controls within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s CCS/SS7 network to guard against these detrimental effects.
- During periods of Toll Free Calling Database system congestion, AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedure to control congestion that may affect the service of all customers of AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures of AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedures shall tell AT&T-13STATE shall utilize an automatic code gapping procedure to control congestion.
- 2.6 CARRIER shall not use any Toll Free Calling Database information to copy, store, maintain or create any table or database of any kind or for any purpose.

age 1 of 5 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 04 – ALTERNATELY BILLED TRAFFIC (ABT)

Page 2 of 5 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Section		Section Number

Introduction/Description	1.0
Daily Usage File (DUF) Rates Messages	
Intercarrier Payment of ABT Charges	
Blocking ABT	
Taxes on ABT Charges	
Billing End Users and Responding to End User Inquiries	
Miscellaneous Terms and Conditions	

1.0 <u>Introduction/Description</u>

- 1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER, and sets forth the terms and conditions for "Alternatively Billed Traffic" or "ABT" (as defined herein). The ABT terms and conditions provided under the Agreement and this Attachment are only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWC Access Line ("LWCAL") being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>).
- 1.2 "Alternately Billed Traffic" or "ABT" means a service that allows either Party's end users to bill calls to accounts that may not be associated with the originating line, and includes all of the following call types terminated to or from an LWCAL:
 - 1.2.1 Local and intraLATA toll Collect calls.
 - 1.2.2 Local and intraLATA toll Bill-to-Third-Number calls, and
 - 1.2.3 Local and intraLATA toll Calling Card calls.
- 1.3 ABT can flow in either direction, for example, either originated by an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end user and terminating to a CARRIER'S LWCAL, or originated on a CARRIER'S LWCAL and terminating to an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end user. The Agreement and this Attachment therefore cover each Party's obligation to pay the other Party on an intercarrier basis for ABT to or from either Party's end users when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then as to the LWCALs only.
 - 1.3.1 ABT does not include any interLATA long distance charges assessed by an Interexchange Carrier (IXC), or any 900, 976 or other Information Services charges.
- 1.4 Each Party will pay the other Party applicable tariffed charges for ABT calls accepted by their respective end users pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Agreement and this Attachment.
- 1.5 Because ABT occurring up to and including the termination date of the Agreement will be billed and paid on an intercarrier basis in the month following the termination date or later, the Parties acknowledge and agree that they will carry out this Attachment until the ABT subject to it has been billed and paid on an intercarrier basis, and will use commercially reasonable efforts to include all intercarrier ABT billing, payments and /or credits no later than the 30th day following the termination date of the Agreement. In no case shall the purchasing Party be liable for ABT charges for which ABT call detail was not furnished by the other Party within one hundred twenty (120) days of the date on which such usage was incurred.

2.0 Daily Usage File (DUF) Rates Messages

- 2.1 **AT&T-13STATE** will provide rated ABT call detail via the Daily Usage File (DUF).
- 2.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will record usage of all ABT on LWCALs. The recorded ABT minutes of use will be transmitted to the CARRIER electronically via the Daily Usage File (DUF). All message detail on the DUF shall be provided in accordance with Exchange Message Interface (EMI) guidelines supported by the Ordering and Billing Forum (OBF). See DUF and OSS LWC Appendices.
- 2.3 CARRIER will provide rated ABT call detail via the Daily Usage File (DUF) or a mutually agreeable industry standard mechanism.
- 2.4 The ABT will be expressed as "rated message," meaning the tariff rates applied to the individual call.
 - 2.4.1 For ABT calls originating on the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> network and terminating to CARRIER's LWCALs, the rates for the ABT rated message will be as found in the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> tariffs, as those tariffs may be amended from time to time.

- 2.4.2 For ABT originating by CARRIER's LWCALs and terminating to an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end user, the rates for the ABT rated message will be as found in the applicable CARRIER tariffs, as those tariffs may be amended from time to time.
- 2.4.3 In the event tariffing is no longer permitted or required by the appropriate regulatory commission, references to a tariff shall be deemed to refer to the corresponding provisions of the standard service descriptions, pricing and other provisions implemented by such party to replace the tariff, as may be revised from time to time.
- 2.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> also records and transmits usage for third party local exchange carriers' ABT accepted by Carrier's end users. **AT&T-13STATE** will pass through all third party traffic without re-rating the messages.

3.0 <u>Intercarrier Payment of ABT Charges</u>

- On a reciprocal basis, each Party hereby agrees to pay the other Party all of the other Party's ABT charges monthly. The Parties agree that the payment of ABT charges permits the paying Party to own outright the other Party's ABT charges, and to collect those ABT charges as if they were its own, without recourse or further adjustment.
- The originating Party will pay the Party that has the billable end user a Billing and Collection (B&C) fee per billed message as set forth in the **AT&T-13STATE** pricing schedule.
- 3.3 If <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is obligated to pay CARRIER for ABT, the billing, payment and dispute provisions of Section 11 of the General Terms and Conditions shall apply, with Carrier substituted for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> substituted for Carrier.

4.0 Blocking ABT

- 4.1 On a line by line basis, CARRIER may choose to block any of its LWC-served end users from generating ABT billing by ordering Toll Billing Exception (TBE) blocking at the terminating end of an LWCAL for collect and/or bill to third number calls, subject to applicable ordering processes and service order charges as specified elsewhere in the Agreement for each specific State.
- 4.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may choose to block any of its end users from generating ABT billing by establishing Toll Billing Exception on a line by line basis.

5.0 Taxes on ABT Charges

- 5.1 The Party sending the ABT shall not add on any sales taxes, municipal fee surcharges, or other similar taxes to the ABT charges it sends to the Billing Party on either the Daily Usage Feed or the monthly ABT invoice.
- When invoicing an end user, the Party billing the ABT shall be responsible for collection from the end user and/or payment to the appropriate taxing agency of all sales taxes, municipal fees, or other taxes of any nature, including interest and penalties, that may apply to end user charges billed under this Attachment.

6.0 <u>Billing End Users and Responding to End User Inquiries</u>

- 6.1 At its sole discretion, the purchasing Party may bill its end users for ABT transmitted by the other Party.
- Nothing in this Attachment shall be construed as permission to use the other Party's corporate name, the name under which it is "doing business as," the company logo, trademarks, or service marks, or otherwise suggest that the ABT charges still belong to the originating network.
- 6.3 Each Party is responsible for answering inquiries or handling disputes from its own end users regarding the ABT charges contained on a bill.

age 5 of 5 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

7.0 <u>Miscellaneous Terms and Conditions</u>

7.1 This document contains the complete agreement between the Parties and supersedes all prior settlement agreements, negotiations and discussions between the Parties pertaining to ABT for the term of the Agreement and this Attachment.

age 1 of 4 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 05 - LIDB AND CNAM

Page 2 of 4 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

	ABLE OF CONTENTS
Section	Section Number
	1.0
Description of Service	2.0
	3.0
	4.0

Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

1.0 <u>Introduction</u>

This Attachment is an integral part of the Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete ("LWC") between AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER (also referred to as "Customer"), and sets forth the terms and conditions for storage and administration of data in and querying the Line Information Data Base (LIDB) and/or the CNAM Database provided by the applicable AT&T Inc. (AT&T)-owned Incumbent Local Exchange Carrier (ILEC) in conjunction only with LWCALs purchased by Customer. This Attachment expressly does not apply to any LIDB or CNAM querying, storage and/or administration for any method of Customer provisioning local exchange or other service except for LWC, or for any other LIDB or CNAM storage or administration for Customer or any entity acting on behalf of, or through any relationship with, Customer.

2.0 Description of Service

- 2.1 Line Information Database (LIDB) and Calling Name (CNAM) database services (collectively "DB Services") provided under this Agreement shall only be available with LWC. AT&T-13STATE will provide Customer with: storage of Customer's End Users' names and validation information in the databases used by AT&T-13STATE ("AT&T database"), and per-Query access to CNAM information, only when Customer is using LWC to provision local exchange telecommunications service
- AT&T-13STATE's DB Services are used to validate billing of collect calls, calls billed to a third party number and nonproprietary calling card calls (where available), to screen out attempts to bill calls to payphones, for billing and for fraud prevention. DB Services also provide the ability to associate a name with the calling party's number for any name and number ("CNAM") stored in the AT&T-13STATE database, allowing an End User (to which a call is being terminated and which subscribes to the necessary services) to view the calling party's name.
- Customer's End Users' names and validation information used to provision local exchange telecommunications service shall be stored in the AT&T-13STATE Database, and shall be available, on a per query basis only, to all entities that launch queries to that database. AT&T-13STATE does not query a third party calling name database that stores the calling party's information, AT&T-13STATE cannot deliver the calling party's information to a called End User. In addition, AT&T-13STATE cannot deliver the calling party's information where the calling party subscribes to any service that would block or otherwise cause the information to be unavailable.
- 2.4 For each End User that subscribes to a switch based vertical feature providing calling name information to that End User for calls received, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will launch a query on a per call basis to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Database or to a third party database, if available. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retains sole discretion to determine which (if any) third party databases will be queried and may, at its sole discretion, modify its choice of database vendors with whom it chooses to make arrangements.
- 2.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides access to information in the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Database, including Customer's End User information, to various providers of telecommunications services via queries to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Database pursuant to tariffs and contracts. Information stored for Customer, pursuant to this Agreement, shall be available to those providers and other third parties.
- 2.6 When necessary for fraud control measures, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may perform additions, updates and/or deletions of Customer's data to the LIDB (e.g., calling card deactivation).
- 2.7 Responsibilities of the Parties
 - 2.7.1 Customer's line records shall be populated with Customer's End User information through the use of a service order. Customer will input and administer data in the same manner <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> administers its own data (e.g., via Service Order). Customer shall accurately, timely and completely populate all information for each of its Customer's End User line records.

ge 4 of 4 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

3.0 Pricing

3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not charge Customer a separate charge for storage of Customer's End Users' names and validation information in the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Database. However, service order charges may apply. CNAM queries made from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> service platforms under this Agreement are included as part of the service offering.

4.0 Ownership of Information

- 4.1 Customers storing information in the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Database ("Customer Information") retain full and complete ownership and control over such Customer Information. Customer shall not obtain any ownership interest in any other data by virtue of this Agreement (including without limitation this Attachment).
- 4.2 Unless expressly authorized in writing between the Parties, Customer will use queried CNAM information only for the purpose of delivery of Calling Name Information to Customer's LWC End Users who have a switch based vertical feature providing calling name information (e.g., CNDS). Customer may use queried CNAM information for such authorized purpose only on a call-by-call basis. Except for Customer Information, Customer may not store for future use any data that Customer obtains from these DB Services.
- 4.3 Except for Customer Information, Customer will not copy, store, maintain, or create any table or database of any kind based upon information Customer receives from gueries launched under this Agreement.
- In any agreement or tariff in which Customer provides CNAM information to its LWC End Users, with the exception of Customer Information, Customer will prohibit such End Users from maintaining or creating any table or database from any information provided under this Agreement and/or providing such information, table or database to any third party.
- In addition to any other remedies available at law or in equity or under the Agreement, if Customer's use of information other than Customer Information for any purpose not specifically authorized under the Agreement (including without limitation this Attachment), **AT&T-13STATE** may immediately terminate the Agreement and stop providing access to **AT&T-13STATE**'s DB Services, including the service that launches queries, without liability to Customer and/or any LWC End Users.

Page 1 of 13
Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 06 – OPERATIONS SUPPORT SYSTEMS

Section

Page 2 of 13 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

TABLE OF CONTENTS Section Number

Introduction	1.0
Definitions	
General Provisions	
Pre-Ordering	4.0
Ordering	5.0
Provisioning	
Maintenance/Repair	
Billing	
Data Connection Security Requirements	
Miscellaneous	
Service Bureau Provider Arrangements for Shared Access to OSS	

1.0 Introduction

This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER, and sets forth terms and conditions for use of Operations Support Systems (OSS) "functions" for pre-ordering, ordering, provisioning, maintenance/repair, and billing that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> makes available to CARRIER in conjunction with Local Wholesale Complete (LWC).

2.0 Definitions

"Service Bureau Provider (SBP)" means a company which has been engaged by a CARRIER to act on its behalf for purposes of accessing <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OSS application-to-application interfaces via a dedicated connection over which multiple CARRIER's local service transactions are transported.

3.0 General Provisions

- 3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS are comprised of systems and processes that are in some cases region-specific (hereinafter referred to as "Regional OSS"). Regional OSS is available only in the regions where such systems and processes are currently operational.
- 3.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide electronic access to OSS via web-based GUIs and application-to-application interfaces. These GUIs and interfaces will allow CARRIER to perform pre-order, order, provisioning, maintenance and repair functions. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will follow industry guidelines and the Change Management Process (CMP) in the development of these interfaces.
- The Parties agree that the Offerings are not subject to any <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> change management processes (often referred to as "CMP"). Provided however, that changes to systems and processes that are common to both the Offerings hereunder and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Section 251 offerings shall continue to be managed via CMP and CARRIER hereunder shall be subject to the outcomes of such CMP. AT&T shall provide reasonable notice of any process or system changes not subject to CMP.
- AT&T-13STATE will provide all relevant documentation (manuals, user guides, specifications, etc.) regarding business rules and other formatting information, as well as practices and procedures, necessary to handle OSS related requests. All relevant documentation will be readily accessible at AT&T's CLEC Online website. Documentation may be amended by AT&T-13STATE in its sole discretion from time to time. All Parties agree to abide by the procedures contained in the then-current documentation.
- 3.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS are designed to accommodate requests for both current and projected demands of CARRIER and other CARRIERs in the aggregate.
- 3.6 CARRIER shall advise <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> no less than five (5) Business Days in advance of any anticipated ordering volumes significantly above CARRIER's normal average daily volumes.
- 3.7 It is the sole responsibility of CARRIER to obtain the technical capability to access and utilize <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS interfaces. All hardware and software requirements for the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Regional OSS are specified on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- 3.8 CARRIER must access the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OSS interfaces as indicated in the connectivity specifications and methods set forth on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- Prior to initial use of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Regional OSS, CARRIER shall attend and participate in implementation meetings to discuss CARRIER access plans in detail and schedule testing.
- 3.10 The technical support function of electronic OSS interfaces can be accessed via the AT&T CLEC Online website. CARRIER will also provide a single point of contact for technical issues related to CARRIER's use of <a href="https://example.com/attal/a

- 3.11 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide nondiscriminatory access to OSS processes. When OSS processes are not available electronically, **AT&T-13STATE** shall make manual processes available.
- 3.12 Due to enhancements and on-going development of access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> CARRIER OSS functions, certain interfaces may be modified, may be temporarily unavailable, or may be phased out after execution of this Agreement. **AT&T-13STATE** shall provide proper notice of interface phase-out in accordance with CMP.
- 3.13 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide support for the interfaces described in this Attachment, CARRIER will provide a single point of contact for issues related to the interfaces. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide CARRIER with access to the interface during the hours of operating posted in the CLEC Handbook on the CLEC website, which shall be in parity with the hours of operating that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> offers other CLECs.
- 3.14 The Parties agree to provide one another with toll-free contact numbers for the purpose of addressing pre-ordering, ordering, provisioning and maintenance of services issues. Contact numbers for maintenance/repair of services shall be staffed twenty-four (24) hours per day, seven (7) days per week.
- 3.15 Proper Use of OSS Interfaces
 - 3.15.1 CARRIER shall use AT&T-13STATE electronic interfaces, as described herein, for the purposes provided herein. In addition, CARRIER agrees that such use will comply with AT&T-13STATE's Data Connection Security Requirements as identified in Section 9.0 below of this Attachment. Failure to comply with the requirements of this Attachment, including such security guidelines, may result in forfeiture of electronic access to OSS functionality. In addition, CARRIER shall be responsible for and indemnifies AT&T-13STATE against the cost, expense or liability relating to any unauthorized entry or access into, or use or manipulation of AT&T-13STATE oSS from CARRIER systems, workstations or terminals or by CARRIER employees, agents, or any Third Party gaining access through information and/or facilities obtained from or utilized by CARRIER and shall pay AT&T-13STATE for the damages caused by such unauthorized entry.
 - 3.15.2 CARRIER's access to pre-order functions will only be used to view Customer Proprietary Network Information (CPNI) of another carrier's End User where CARRIER has obtained an authorization from the End User for release of CPNI.
 - 3.15.2.1 CARRIER must maintain records of individual End Users' authorizations for change in local Exchange Service and release of CPNI which adhere to all requirements of state and federal law, as applicable.
 - 3.15.2.2 CARRIER is solely responsible for determining whether proper authorization has been obtained and holds AT&T-13STATE harmless from any loss on account of CARRIER's failure to obtain proper CPNI consent from an End User. The Parties agree not to view, copy, or otherwise obtain access to the customer record information about any other carriers' End Users without proper permission. CARRIER will obtain access to End User customer record information only in strict compliance with applicable laws, rules, or regulations of the state in which the service is provided.
 - 3.15.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall be free to connect an End User to any CARRIER based upon that CARRIER's request and that CARRIER's assurance that proper End User authorization has been obtained. CARRIER shall make any such authorization it has obtained available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> upon request and at no charge.
 - 3.15.4 By using electronic interfaces to access OSS functions, CARRIER agrees to perform accurate and correct ordering of LWC Services. CARRIER is also responsible for all actions of its employees using any of AT&T-13STATE caused by any and all reasonable costs or expenses, including labor costs, incurred by AT&T-13STATE caused by any and all inaccurate ordering or usage of the OSS, if such costs are not already recovered through other charges assessed by AT&T-13STATE to CARRIER. In addition, CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold AT&T-13STATE harmless against any claim made by an End User of CARRIER or Third Parties against AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE caused by or related to CARRIER's use of any AT&T-13STATE or AT
 - 3.15.5 In the event <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has good cause to believe that CARRIER has used <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OSS in a way that conflicts with this Agreement or Applicable Law, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall give CARRIER written Notice

specifically describing the alleged misuse ("Notice of Misuse"). CARRIER shall immediately refrain from the alleged misuse until such time that CARRIER responds in writing to the Notice of Misuse, which CARRIER shall provide to AT&T-13STATE within twenty (20) calendar days after CARRIER's receipt of the Notice of Misuse. In the event CARRIER agrees with the allegation of misuse, CARRIER shall refrain from the alleged misuse during the term of this Agreement.

- 3.15.6 In the event CARRIER does not respond to the Notice of Misuse or does not agree that the CARRIER's use of AT&T-13STATE OSS is inconsistent with this Agreement or Applicable Law, then the Parties agree to the following steps:
 - 3.15.6.1 If such misuse involves improper access of pre-order applications or involves a violation of the security guidelines contained herein, or negatively affects another OSS user's ability to use OSS, CARRIER shall continue to refrain from using the particular OSS functionality in the manner alleged by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to be improper, until CARRIER has implemented a mutually agreeable remedy to the alleged misuse.
 - 3.15.6.2 To remedy the misuse for the balance of the Agreement, the Parties will work together as necessary to mutually determine a permanent resolution for the balance of the term of the Agreement.
- 3.15.7 In order to determine whether CARRIER has engaged in the alleged misuse described in the Notice of Misuse, AT&T-13STATE shall have the right to conduct an audit of CARRIER's use of the AT&T-13STATE OSS. Such audit shall be limited to auditing those aspects of CARRIER's use of the AT&T-13STATE OSS that relate to the allegation of misuse as set forth in the Notice of Misuse. AT&T-13STATE shall give ten (10) calendar days advance written Notice of its intent to audit CARRIER ("Audit Notice") under this Section, and shall identify the type of information needed for the audit. Such Audit Notice may not precede the Notice of Misuse. Within a reasonable time following the Audit Notice, but no less than fourteen (14) calendar days after the date of the Audit Notice (unless otherwise agreed by the Parties), CARRIER shall provide AT&T-13STATE with access to the requested information in any reasonably requested format, at an appropriate CARRIER location, unless otherwise agreed to by the Parties. The audit shall be at AT&T-13STATE's expense. All information obtained through such an audit shall be deemed proprietary and/or confidential and subject to confidential treatment without necessity for marking such information confidential. AT&T-13STATE agrees that it shall only use employees or outside parties to conduct the audit who do not have marketing, strategic analysis, competitive assessment or similar responsibilities within AT&T-13STATE. If CARRIER fails to cooperate in the audit, AT&T-13STATE reserves the right to terminate CARRIER's access to electronic processes.

4.0 Pre-Ordering

- 4.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide access to pre-order functions to support CARRIER ordering LWC services. The Parties acknowledge that ordering requirements necessitate the use of current, real time pre-order information to accurately build service orders. The following list represents pre-order functions that are available to CARRIER so that CARRIER order requests may be created to comply with **AT&T-13STATE** ordering requirements.
- 4.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Regional OSS are available in order that CARRIER can perform the pre ordering functions for LWC Services, including but not limited to:
 - 4.2.1 Feature/Service Availability
 - 4.2.1.1 Service address validation
 - 4.2.1.2 Telephone number selection
 - 4.2.1.3 Service and feature availability
 - 4.2.1.4 Due date information
 - 4.2.1.5 Customer service information

- 4.2.2 Customer Service Information CSI Inquiry
 - 4.2.2.1Within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Service Areas, CARRIER's access to pre-order functions described in 3.2 will only be utilized to view Customer Proprietary Network Information (CPNI) of another telecommunications carrier's end user where CARRIER has obtained an authorization for release of CPNI from the end user and has obtained an authorization to become the end user's Local Service Provider.
- 4.2.3 Telephone Number Inquiry
 - 4.2.3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides a Telephone Number Reservation inquiry and a Cancellation Reservation function.
- 4.2.4 Scheduling Inquiry/Availability
 - 4.2.4.1Due Date Inquiry provides next available dates for the end user (where available).
 - 4.2.4.2Dispatch Inquiry provides information to indicate whether dispatch is required.
- 4.2.5 Address Validation Inquiry
 - 4.2.5.1 **AT&T-13STATE** provides address validation function.
- 4.2.6 Common Language Location Indicator (CLLI) Inquiry
 - 4.2.6.1 AT&T-13STATE provides CLLI code inquiry function.
- 4.2.7 Connecting Facility Assignment (CFA) Inquiry
 - 4.2.7.1AT&T-13STATE provides a CFA inquiry function.
- 4.2.8 Network Channel/Network Channel Interface (NC/NCI) Inquiry
 - 4.2.8.1AT&T-13STATE provides a NC/NCI inquiry function.
- 4.3 Loop make-up information is not necessary for the Services offered pursuant to this Agreement and, although the function may be available as a pre-ordering function of the Interfaces, CARRIER is not authorized to receive loop make-up information pursuant to this Agreement. CARRIER shall not request loop make-up information for Services under this Agreement and shall indemnify AT&T-13STATE against any claims, loss damage or other expenses arising as a result of CARRIER requesting loop make-up.
- 4.4 Complete Regional OSS pre-order functions may be found on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- 4.5 CARRIER shall provide <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> with access to CARRIER End User record information, including circuit numbers associated with each telephone number where applicable. CARRIER shall provide such information within four (4) hours after requested via electronic access where available. If electronic access is not available, CARRIER shall provide to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> paper copies of End User record information, including circuit numbers associated with each telephone number where applicable. CARRIER shall provide such End User service records within twenty-four (24) hours of a valid request, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays and holidays.
- 4.6 Where pre-ordering functions are not available electronically, CARRIER will manually request this information form the LSC, dependent on operating region, for inclusion on the service order request.
- Data validation files provided are described on the AT&T CLEC Online website. These files are available for the purpose of providing CARRIER with an alternate method of acquiring pre-ordering information that is considered relatively static and are available via the pre-order GUI, AT&T's CLEC Online website, or other distribution methods. Upon request, AT&T-13STATE will provide CARRIER with any of the following Data Validation Files via Connect: Direct, CD-ROM, or downloadable via the pre-order GUI Enhanced Verigate. Due to its size, the Street Address Guide (SAG) will be available only via Connect: Direct and CD-ROM:

- 4.7.1 Data Validation Files
- 4.7.2 SAG (Street Address Guide)
- 4.7.3 Feature/Service Availability by Switch
- 4.7.4 Directory Names
- 4.7.5 Class of Service Codes
- 4.7.6 USOC (Universal Service Order Codes)
- 4.7.7 Community Names
- 4.7.8 Yellow Page Headings
- 4.7.9 PIC/LPIC (InterLATA/IntraLATA)

5.0 Ordering

- AT&T-13STATE will provide ordering functionality to support CARRIER provisioning of LWC services via one or more electronic interfaces, where such interfaces are available. To order any LWC Services CARRIER will format a Local Service Request (LSR) to identify the features, services or elements CARRIER is requesting AT&T-13STATE to provision in accordance with applicable AT&T-13STATE ordering requirements and other terms and conditions of this Agreement. Ordering requirements are located on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- 5.2 **AT&T-13STATE** product/service intervals are located on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- 5.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall return a Firm Order Confirmation (FOC) in accordance with the applicable performance intervals. CARRIER shall provide to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> an FOC per the guidelines located on AT&T's CLEC Online website.
- AT&T-13STATE shall bill to CARRIER an LSR charge and/or appropriate service order charges based on the manner in which the order is submitted (e.g. manually, semi-mechanized, mechanized) at the rate set forth in the applicable AT&T-13STATE Pricing Schedule, and/or applicable tariffs, price list or service guides to this Agreement for each LSR submitted. An individual LSR will be identified for billing purposes by its Purchase Order Number (PON).

6.0 Provisioning

- 6.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide to CARRIER nondiscriminatory provisioning of LWC Services. Access to order status and provisioning order status is available via the regional pre-ordering and ordering GUIs, AT&T's CLEC Online website, and application-to-application interfaces.
- 6.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provision services during its regular working hours. To the extent CARRIER requests provisioning of service to be performed outside <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s regular working hours, or the work so requested requires <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s technicians or project managers to work outside of regular working hours, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will assess overtime charges as set forth on an individual case basis.
- In the event AT&T-13STATE must dispatch to the End User's location more than once for provisioning of LWC Services due to incorrect or incomplete information provided by CARRIER (e.g., incomplete address, incorrect contact name/number, etc.), AT&T-13STATE will bill CARRIER for each additional dispatch required to provision the circuit due to the incorrect/incomplete information provided. AT&T-13STATE will assess the Maintenance of Service Charge/Trouble Determination Charge/Trouble Location Charge/Time and Material Charges/Additional Labor Charges set forth in the applicable Pricing Schedule, and/or applicable tariffs, price list or service guides.

7.0 Maintenance/Repair

- 7.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide CARRIER with access to electronic interfaces for the purpose of reporting and monitoring trouble.
- 7.2 The methods and procedures for trouble reporting outlined on the AT&T CLEC Online website shall be used.

- 7.3 AT&T-13STATE will maintain, repair and/or replace LWC Services in accordance with this Agreement.
- 7.4 Neither CARRIER nor its End Users shall rearrange, move, disconnect, remove or attempt to repair any facilities owned by **AT&T-13STATE** except with the prior written consent of **AT&T-13STATE**.
- 7.5 CARRIER will be responsible for testing and isolating troubles on LWC Services. CARRIER must test and isolate trouble to the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> network before reporting the trouble to the Maintenance Center. Upon request from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> at the time of the trouble report, CARRIER will be required to provide the results of the CARRIER test isolating the trouble to the **AT&T-13STATE** network.
- 7.6 For all LWC Services repair requests, CARRIER shall adhere to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s prescreening guidelines prior to referring the trouble to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 7.7 CARRIER will contact the appropriate <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> repair centers in accordance with procedures established by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 7.8 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> reserves the right to contact CARRIER's End Users, if deemed necessary, for provisioning or maintenance purposes; however, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and its employees shall not use service calls or other contacts with CARRIER's End Users in connection with services provided under this Agreement as a vehicle for attempting to: (a) disparage or discriminate against the other Party or its products or services; or (b) induce CARRIER's End Users to transfer their service to AT&T-13STATE.
- 7.9 Repair requests are billed in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. If CARRIER reports a trouble on a AT&T-13STATE LWC Service and no trouble or intermittent trouble is found in AT&T-13STATE in etwork, AT&T-13STATE in etwork, AT&T-13STATE in order to confirm the working status. AT&T-13STATE will assess these charges at the rates set forth in the AT&T-13STATE Pricing Schedules and/or applicable tariffs.
- 7.10 In the event <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> must dispatch to an End User's location more than once for repair or maintenance of LWC Services due to incorrect or incomplete information provided by CARRIER (e.g., incomplete address, incorrect contact name/number, etc.), <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will bill CARRIER for each additional dispatch required to repair the circuit due to the incorrect/incomplete information provided. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will assess the Maintenance of Service Charge/Trouble Determination Charge/Trouble Location Charge/Time and Material Charges/Additional Labor Charges at the rates set forth in the **AT&T-13STATE** Pricing Schedules.
- 7.11 CARRIER shall pay Time and Material charges when <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> dispatches personnel and the trouble is in equipment or communications systems provided an entity by other than <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> or in detariffed CPE provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, unless covered under a separate maintenance agreement.
- 7.12 CARRIER shall pay Maintenance of Service charges when the trouble clearance did not otherwise require dispatch, but dispatch was requested for repair verification or cooperative testing, and the circuit did not exceed maintenance limits.
- 7.13 If CARRIER issues a trouble report allowing <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> access to End User's premises and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel are dispatched but denied access to the premises, then Time and Material charges will apply for the period of time that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel are dispatched. Subsequently, if <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel are allowed access to the premises, these charges will still apply.
- 7.14 Time and Material charges apply on a first and additional basis for each half-hour or fraction thereof. If more than one technician is dispatched in conjunction with the same trouble report, the total time for all technicians dispatched will be aggregated prior to the distribution of time between the "First Half Hour or Fraction Thereof" and "Each Additional Half Hour or Fraction Thereof" rate categories. Basic Time is work-related efforts of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> performed during normally scheduled working hours on a normally scheduled workday. Overtime is work-related efforts of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> performed on a normally scheduled workday, but outside of normally scheduled working hours. Premium Time is work related efforts of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> performed other than on a normally scheduled workday.

7.14.1 If CARRIER requests or approves an AT&T-13STATE technician to perform services in excess of or not otherwise contemplated by the nonrecurring charges herein, CARRIER will pay Time and Material charges for any additional work to perform such services, including requests for installation or other work outside of normally scheduled working hours.

8.0 Billing

- 8.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide to CARRIER nondiscriminatory access to associated billing information as necessary to allow CARRIER to perform billing functions.
 - 8.1.1 The charges for bill data are dependent upon the manner in which such bill data is delivered to CARRIER.
 - 8.1.1.1 CARRIER agrees to pay the applicable rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule and/or applicable tariffs, price list or service guides.

9.0 Data Connection Security Requirements

- 9.1 CARRIER agrees to comply with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> data connection security procedures, including but not limited to procedures on joint security requirements, information security, user identification and authentication, network monitoring, and software integrity. These procedures are set forth on the AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 9.2 CARRIER agrees that interconnection of CARRIER data facilities with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> data facilities for access to OSS will be in compliance with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s "Competitive Local Exchange Carrier (CARRIER) Operations Support System Interconnection Procedures" document current at the time of initial connection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and available on the AT&T CLEC Online website.
- 9.3 Joint Security Requirements:
 - 9.3.1 Both Parties will maintain accurate and auditable records that monitor user authentication and machine integrity and confidentiality (e.g., password assignment and aging, chronological logs configured, system accounting data, etc.).
 - 9.3.2 Both Parties shall maintain accurate and complete records detailing the individual data connections and systems to which they have granted the other Party access or interface privileges. These records will include, but are not limited to, user ID assignment, user request records, system configuration, time limits of user access or system interfaces. These records should be kept until the termination of this Agreement or the termination of the requested access by the identified individual. Either Party may initiate a compliance review of the connection records to verify that only the agreed to connections are in place and that the connection records are accurate.
 - 9.3.3 CARRIER shall immediately notify **AT&T-13STATE** when an employee user ID is no longer valid (e.g. employee termination or movement to another department).
 - 9.3.4 The Parties shall use an industry standard virus detection software program at all times. The Parties shall immediately advise each other by telephone upon actual knowledge that a virus or other malicious code has been transmitted to the other Party.
 - 9.3.5 All physical access to equipment and services required to transmit data will be in secured locations. Verification of authorization will be required for access to all such secured locations. A secured location is where walls and doors are constructed and arranged to serve as barriers and to provide uniform protection for all equipment used in the data connections which are made as a result of the user's access to either the CARRIER's or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s network. At a minimum, this shall include access doors equipped with card reader control or an equivalent authentication procedure and/or device, and egress doors which generate a real-time alarm when opened and which are equipped with tamper resistant and panic hardware as required to meet building and safety standards.
 - 9.3.6 The Parties shall maintain accurate and complete records on the card access system or lock and key administration to the rooms housing the equipment utilized to make the connection(s) to the other Party's

Page 10 of 13 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

network. These records will include management of card or key issue, activation or distribution and deactivation.

- 9.4 Additional Responsibilities of the Parties:
 - 9.4.1 Modem/DSU Maintenance and Use Policy:
 - 9.4.1.1 To the extent the access provided hereunder involves the support and maintenance of CARRIER equipment on <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s premises, such maintenance will be provided under the terms of the "Competitive Local Exchange Carrier (CARRIER) Operations Support System Interconnection Procedures" document cited in Section 9.2 above.

9.4.2 Monitoring:

- 9.4.2.1 Each Party will monitor its own network relating to any user's access to the Party's networks, processing systems, and applications. This information may be collected, retained, and analyzed to identify potential security risks without notice. This information may include, but is not limited to, trace files, statistics, network addresses, and the actual data or screens accessed or transferred.
- 9.4.3 Each Party shall notify the other Party's security organization immediately upon initial discovery of actual or suspected unauthorized access to, misuse of, or other "at risk" conditions regarding the identified data facilities or information. Each Party shall provide a specified point of contact. If either Party suspects unauthorized or inappropriate access, the Parties shall work together to isolate and resolve the problem.
- 9.4.4 In the event that one (1) Party identifies inconsistencies or lapses in the other Party's adherence to the security provisions described herein, or a discrepancy is found, documented, and delivered to the non-complying Party, a corrective action plan to address the identified vulnerabilities must be provided by the non-complying Party within thirty (30) calendar days of the date of the identified inconsistency. The corrective action plan must identify what will be done, the Party accountable/responsible, and the proposed compliance date. The non-complying Party must provide periodic status reports (minimally monthly) to the other Party's security organization on the implementation of the corrective action plan in order to track the work to completion.
- 9.4.5 In the event there are technological constraints or situations where either Party's corporate security requirements cannot be met, the Parties will institute mutually agreed upon alternative security controls and safeguards to mitigate risks.
- 9.4.6 All network-related problems will be managed to resolution by the respective organizations, CARRIER or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, as appropriate to the ownership of a failed component. As necessary, CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will work together to resolve problems where the responsibility of either Party is not easily identified.
- 9.5 Information Security Policies And Guidelines For Access To Computers, Networks and Information By Non-Employee Personnel:
 - 9.5.1 Information security policies and guidelines are designed to protect the integrity, confidentiality and availability of computer, networks and information resources. Section 9.6 below through Section 9.12 below inclusive summarizes the general policies and principles for individuals who are not employees of the Party that provides the computer, network or information, but have authorized access to that Party's systems, networks or information. Questions should be referred to CARRIER or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, respectively, as the providers of the computer, network or information in question.
 - 9.5.2 It is each Party's responsibility to notify its employees, contractors and vendors who will have access to the other Party's network, on the proper security responsibilities identified within this Attachment. Adherence to these policies is a requirement for continued access to the other Party's systems, networks or information. Exceptions to the policies must be requested in writing and approved by the other Party's information security organization.

9.6 General Policies:

- 9.6.1 Each Party's resources are for approved this Agreement's business purposes only.
- 9.6.2 Each Party may exercise at any time its right to inspect, record, and/or remove all information contained in its systems, and take appropriate action should unauthorized or improper usage be discovered.
- 9.6.3 Individuals will only be given access to resources that they are authorized to receive and which they need to perform their job duties. Users must not attempt to access resources for which they are not authorized.
- 9.6.4 Authorized users shall not develop, copy or use any program or code which circumvents or bypasses system security or privilege mechanism or distorts accountability or audit mechanisms.
- 9.6.5 Actual or suspected unauthorized access events must be reported immediately to each Party's security organization or to an alternate contact identified by that Party. Each Party shall provide its respective security contact information to the other.

9.7 User Identification:

- 9.7.1 Access to each Party's corporate resources will be based on identifying and authenticating individual users in order to maintain clear and personal accountability for each user's actions.
- 9.7.2 User identification shall be accomplished by the assignment of a unique, permanent user ID, and each user ID shall have an associated identification number for security purposes.
- 9.7.3 User IDs will be revalidated on a monthly basis.

User Authentication:

- 9.7.4 Users will usually be authenticated by use of a password. Strong authentication methods (e.g., one-time passwords, digital signatures, etc.) may be required in the future.
- 9.7.5 Passwords must not be stored in script files.
- 9.7.6 Passwords must be entered by the user.
- 9.7.7 Passwords must be at least six (6) to eight (8) characters in length, not blank or a repeat of the user ID; contain at least one (1) letter, and at least one (1) number or special character must be in a position other than the first or last position. This format will ensure that the password is hard to guess. Most systems are capable of being configured to automatically enforce these requirements. Where a system does not mechanically require this format, the users must manually follow the format.
- 9.7.8 Systems will require users to change their passwords regularly (usually every thirty-one (31) days).
- 9.7.9 Systems are to be configured to prevent users from reusing the same password for six (6) changes/months.
- 9.7.10 Personal passwords must not be shared. Any user who has shared his password is responsible for any use made of the password.

9.8 Access and Session Control:

- 9.8.1 Destination restrictions will be enforced at remote access facilities used for access to OSS Interfaces. These connections must be approved by each Party's corporate security organization.
- 9.8.2 Terminals or other input devices must not be left unattended while they may be used for system access. Upon completion of each work session, terminals or workstations must be properly logged off.

9.9 User Authorization:

9.9.1 On the destination system, users are granted access to specific resources (e.g. databases, files, transactions, etc.). These permissions will usually be defined for an individual user (or user group) when a user ID is approved for access to the system.

9.10 Software and Data Integrity:

- 9.10.1 Each Party shall use a comparable degree of care to protect the other Party's software and data from unauthorized access, additions, changes and deletions as it uses to protect its own similar software and data. This may be accomplished by physical security at the work location and by access control software on the workstation.
- 9.10.2 All software or data shall be scanned for viruses before use on a Party's corporate facilities that can be accessed through the direct connection or dial up access to OSS interfaces.
- 9.10.3 Unauthorized use of copyrighted software is prohibited on each Party's corporate systems that can be accessed through the direct connection or dial up access to OSS Interfaces.
- 9.10.4 Proprietary software or information (whether electronic or paper) of a Party shall not be given by the other Party to unauthorized individuals. When it is no longer needed, each Party's proprietary software or information shall be returned by the other Party or disposed of securely. Paper copies shall be shredded. Electronic copies shall be overwritten or degaussed.

9.11 Monitoring and Audit:

- 9.11.1 To deter unauthorized access events, a warning or no trespassing message will be displayed at the point of initial entry (i.e., network entry or applications with direct entry points). Each Party should have several approved versions of this message. Users should expect to see a warning message similar to this one:
 - "This is a(n) (AT&T or CARRIER) system restricted to Company official business and subject to being monitored at any time. Anyone using this system expressly consents to such monitoring and to any evidence of unauthorized access, use, or modification being used for criminal prosecution."
- 9.11.2 After successful authentication, each session will display the last logon date/time and the number of unsuccessful logon attempts. The user is responsible for reporting discrepancies.

10.0 Miscellaneous

- 10.1 Unless otherwise specified herein, charges for the use of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS, and other charges applicable to pre-ordering, ordering, provisioning and maintenance and repair, shall be at the applicable rates set forth in the Pricing Schedule and/or applicable tariffs, price list or service guides.
- 10.2 Single Point of Contact:
 - 10.2.1 CARRIER will be the single point of contact with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for ordering activity for LWC Services used by CARRIER to provide services to its End Users, except that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may accept a request directly from another CARRIER, or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, acting with authorization of the affected End User. Pursuant to a request from another carrier, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may disconnect any LWC Service being used by CARRIER to provide service to that End User and may reuse such network elements or facilities to enable such other carrier to provide service to the End User. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will notify CARRIER that such a request has been processed but will not be required to notify CARRIER in advance of such processing.

10.3 Use of Facilities:

- 10.3.1 When an End User of CARRIER elects to discontinue service and to transfer service to another LEC, including <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have the right to reuse the facilities provided to CARRIER, regardless of whether those facilities are provided as LWC Services, and regardless of whether the End User served with such facilities has paid all charges to CARRIER or has been denied service for nonpayment or otherwise. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will notify CARRIER that such a request has been processed after the disconnect order has been completed.
- AT&T-13STATE will provide loss notifications to CARRIER. This notification alerts CARRIER that a change requested by another Telecommunications provider has/or may result in a change in the Local Service Provider associated with a given telephone number. It will be provided via the ordering GUI and application-to-application interfaces and AT&T's CLEC Online website, as applicable.

age 13 of 13 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

11.0 Service Bureau Provider Arrangements for Shared Access to OSS

- 11.1 Notwithstanding any language in this Agreement regarding access to OSS to the contrary, CARRIER shall be permitted to access AT&T-13STATE OSS via a Service Bureau Provider as follows:
 - 11.1.1 CARRIER shall be permitted to access <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> application-to-application OSS interfaces, via a Service Bureau Provider where CARRIER has entered into an agency relationship with such Service Bureau Provider, and the Service Bureau Provider has executed an Agreement with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> to allow Service Bureau Provider to establish access to and use of AT <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS.
 - 11.1.2 CARRIER's use of a Service Bureau Provider shall not relieve CARRIER of the obligation to abide by all terms and conditions of this Agreement. CARRIER must ensure that its agent properly performs all OSS obligations of CARRIER under this Agreement, which CARRIER delegates to Service Bureau Provider.
 - 11.1.3 It shall be the obligation of CARRIER to provide Notice in accordance with the Notice provisions of the General Terms and Conditions of this Agreement whenever it establishes an agency relationship with a Service Bureau Provider or terminates such a relationship. AT&T-13STATE shall have a reasonable transition time to establish a connection to a Service Bureau Provider once CARRIER provides Notice. Additionally, AT&T-13STATE shall have a reasonable transition period to terminate any such connection after Notice from CARRIER that it has terminated its agency relationship with a Service Bureau Provider.
- 11.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall not be obligated to pay liquidated damages or assessments for noncompliance with a performance measurement to the extent that such noncompliance was the result of actions or events beyond <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s control associated with Third Party systems or equipment including systems, equipment and services provided by a Service Bureau Provider (acting as CARRIER's agent for connection to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s OSS) which could not be avoided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> through the exercise of reasonable diligence or delays or other problems resulting from actions of a Service Bureau Provider, including Service Bureau provided processes, services, systems or connectivity.

'age 1 of 7
Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 07 - 911/E911

Attachment

TABLE OF CONTENTS Section Number

Introduction	1.0
Definitions	2.0
AT&T-13STATE Responsibilities	3.0
Carrier Responsibilities	
Methods and Practices	5.0
Contingency	6.0
Basis of Compensation	
Liability	8.0

1.0 <u>Introduction</u>

1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER, and sets forth terms and conditions for 911/E911 Service provided as part of LWC by the applicable AT&T-13STATE ILEC. Use of 911/E911 Service provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWC being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by AT&T-13STATE).

2.0 Definitions

- 2.1 "911 Trunk" means a trunk capable of transmitting Automatic Number Identification (ANI) associated with a call to 911 from an **AT&T-13STATE** Serving Switch to the 911/E911 system.
- 2.2 "Automatic Location Identification" or "ALI" means the automatic display at the PSAP of the caller's telephone number, the address/location of the telephone and, in some cases, supplementary emergency services information.
- 2.3 "Automatic Number Identification" or "ANI" means the telephone number associated with the access line from which a call to 911 originates.
- 2.4 "Company Identifier" or "Company ID" means a three to five (3 to 5) character identifier chosen by the Local Exchange Carrier that distinguishes the entity providing dial tone to the End User. The Company Identifier is maintained by NENA in a nationally accessible database.
- 2.5 "Database Management System" or "DBMS" means a system of manual procedures and computer programs used to create, store and update the data required to provide Selective Routing and/or Automatic Location Identification for 911 systems.
- 2.6 "E911 Customer" means a municipality or other state or local government unit, or an authorized agent of one or more municipalities or other state or local government units to whom authority has been lawfully delegated to respond to public emergency telephone calls, at a minimum, for emergency police and fire services through the use of one telephone number, 911.
- 2.7 "E911 Universal Emergency Number Service" (also referred to as "Expanded 911 Service" or "Enhanced 911 Service") or "E911 Service" means a telephone exchange communications service whereby a public safety answering point (PSAP) answers telephone calls placed by dialing the number 911. E911 includes the service provided by the lines and equipment associated with the service arrangement for the answering, transferring, and dispatching of public emergency telephone calls dialed to 911. E911 provides completion of a call to 911 via dedicated trunking facilities and includes Automatic Number Identification (ANI), Automatic Location Identification (ALI), and/or Selective Routing (SR).
- 2.8 "Emergency Services" means police, fire, ambulance, rescue, and medical services.
- 2.9 "Emergency Service Number" or "ESN" means a three to five (3 to 5) digit number representing a unique combination of emergency service agencies (Law Enforcement, Fire, and Emergency Medical Service) designated to serve a specific range of addresses within a particular geographical area. The ESN facilitates selective routing and selective transfer, if required, to the appropriate PSAP and the dispatching of the proper service agency (ies).
- 2.10 "National Emergency Number Association" or "NENA" means the National Emergency Number Association is a not-for-profit corporation established in 1982 to further the goal of "One Nation-One Number". NENA is a networking source and promotes research, planning, and training. NENA strives to educate, set standards and provide certification programs, legislative representation and technical assistance for implementing and managing 911 systems.

Granite

- 2.11 "Public Safety Answering Point" or "PSAP" means an answering location for 911 calls originating in a given area. The E911 Customer may designate a PSAP as primary or secondary, which refers to the order in which calls are directed for answering. Primary PSAPs answer calls; secondary PSAPs receive calls on a transfer basis. PSAPs are public safety agencies such as police, fire, emergency medical, etc., or a common bureau serving a group of such entities.
- 2.12 "Selective Routing" and "Selective Router" or "SR" means the routing and equipment used to route a call to 911 to the proper PSAP based upon the number and location of the caller. Selective routing is controlled by an ESN, which is derived from the location of the access line from which the 911 call was placed.
- 2.13 "Service Provider" means an entity that provides one or more of the following 911 elements; network, database, or CPE.

3.0 <u>AT&T-13STATE Responsibilities</u>

- 3.1 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, 911/E911 service <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides to CARRIER in conjunction with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> LWC services shall be at Parity with the 911/E911 service that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides itself and others.
- 3.2 **AT&T-13STATE** shall provide and maintain such equipment at the 911 SR and the DBMS as is necessary to perform the 911/E911 services set forth herein when <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is the 911/E911 Service Provider for a Rate Center in which CARRIER is authorized to provide local telephone exchange service and has LWC End Users. This shall include the following:
- 3.3 Call Routing
- 3.3.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will switch 911 calls from CARRIER's LWC Access Lines (LWCALs) through the 911 SR to the designated primary PSAP or to designated alternate locations, according to routing criteria specified by the PSAP.
- 3.3.2 AT&T-13STATE will forward the calling party number (ANI) of CARRIER's LWCALs and the associated Service Location Address provided by CARRIER for its LWC End Users to the PSAP for the Automatic Location Identification (ALI) display. If no ANI is forwarded to the 911 SR that serves the AT&T-13STATE Serving Switch where CARRIER's LWCAL is provisioned, AT&T-13STATE will forward an Emergency Service Central Office (ESCO) identification code for display at the PSAP. If ANI is forwarded, but no ALI record is found in the E911 DBMS, AT&T-13STATE will forward a "No Record Found" to the PSAP and report this "No Record Found" condition to the CARRIER in accordance with NENA standards.
- 3.4 911 Trunking
- 3.4.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide and maintain sufficient dedicated 911 trunks from <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Serving Switch where CARRIER's LWCAL is provisioned to the 911 SR and from the 911 SR to the PSAP of the E911 Customer, according to provisions of the appropriate state Commission-approved tariff and documented specifications of the E911 Customer.
- 3.5 911 Database Maintenance
- 3.5.1 Where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> manages the 911/E911 database, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall store the CARRIER's LWC End User 911 Records (that is, the name, address, and associated telephone number(s) for each of CARRIER's LWC End Users) in the electronic data processing database for the 911 DBMS.
- 3.5.2 Where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> manages the DBMS, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall establish a process for the management of NPA splits by populating the DBMS with the appropriate NPA codes.
- 3.5.3 Where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is the 911/E911 Service Provider, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide CARRIER LWC End User location information to the PSAP and shall accept calls from PSAPs concerning E911 Service for CARRIER LWC End Users. CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agree to work cooperatively on requests from a PSAP in an expeditious manner if such a request requires participation from both parties.

Granite

- 3.6 Where **AT&T-13STATE** is the 911/E911 Database Provider,
- 3.6.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, upon receipt of an LSR from CARRIER for LWC End User records, will perform any necessary error correction of a LWC End User record if said record errs as a result of 911 data validation processes and that such error can be corrected without additional information provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> from CARRIER. If the LWC record does not pass 911 data validation processes and requires additional input from CARRIER, CARRIER and AT&T-13STATE will work cooperatively to correct such error.
- 3.6.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall use the appropriate service order process to update and maintain CARRIER LWC End User service address information utilized for inclusion in the Automatic Location Identification (ALI) database used to support 911/E911 on a non-discriminatory basis.
- 3.6.3 AT&T-13STATE, upon receipt of a change to the Master Street Address Guide (MSAG) from an authorized E911 Customer, will update CARRIER LWC End User records in the ALI Database. AT&T-13STATE will update all CARRIER LWC End User records in the ALI database affected by such a change in accordance with the MSAG change submitted by the E911 Customer. The Parties agree to work cooperatively to address discrepancies in the 911 database.
- 3.6.4 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>, upon receipt of an ALI Database Error Report from an authorized E911 Customer, will update CARRIER LWC End User records in the ALI Database in accordance with the change to the ALI record submitted by the E911 Customer. The Parties agree to work cooperatively to address discrepancies in the E911 database.
- 3.6.5 AT&T-13STATE, upon receipt of a "No Record Found" (NRF) or Misroute report from an authorized E911 Customer, will investigation and resolve said NRF or Misroute report on CARRIER's behalf. If said NRF or Misroute report requires assistance from CARRIER, CARRIER and AT&T-13STATE will work cooperatively to resolve all NRFs and Misroutes in an expeditious manner.

4.0 Carrier Responsibilities

- 4.1 CARRIER or its representatives shall be responsible for providing CARRIER'S LWC End User Records to AT&T-13STATE for inclusion in AT&T-13STATE in a format and time frame prescribed by AT&T-13STATE for purposes of E911 administration.
- 4.2 CARRIER shall order and provide accurate service address information for all LWC orders using the Local Service Request (LSR) process established by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>. Where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is the 911/E911 Service Provider, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall provide access to E911 Services for CARRIER's LWC End Users in the same manner that it provides such access to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> own retail End Users. This access shall include 911 call routing to a Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP) designated to receive a 911 call from a CARRIER LWC End User based on the service location of that LWC End User.
- 4.3 CARRIER is responsible for collecting from its LWC End Users and remitting to the appropriate municipality or other governmental entity any applicable 911/E911 surcharges assessed on the local service provider and/or LWC End Users by any municipality or other governmental entity within whose boundaries the CARRIER provides local exchange service using LWC.
- 4.4 All CARRIER LWC End User 911 Records, in accordance with NENA standards, will use the appropriate AT&T-13STATE NENA Company ID to identify the dial tone provider of record and where applicable submit the necessary documentation to establish the appropriate NENA Company ID.

5.0 Methods and Practices

With respect to all matters covered by this Attachment, each Party will comply with all of the following to the extent that they apply to E911 Service: (i) all FCC and applicable state Commission rules and regulations, (ii) any requirements imposed by any Governmental Authority other than a Commission, (iii) the terms and

conditions of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s 911/E911 and any other emergency services tariff(s) and (iv) the principles expressed in the recommended standards published by NENA.

6.0 Contingency

- The terms and conditions of this Attachment represent a negotiated plan for providing 911/E911 Service in conjunction with LWC.
- The Parties agree that the 911/E911 Service is provided for the use of the E911 Customer, and recognize the authority of the E911 Customer to establish service specifications and grant final approval (or denial) of service configurations offered by **AT&T-13STATE** and CARRIER.

7.0 Basis of Compensation

7.1 Rates for E911 Services are-set forth in Exhibit 1 – LWC 911/E911 for those states where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is prohibited by law, tariff, or otherwise from billing the E911 Customer for the 911 Database maintenance functions within this Attachment associated with an LWCAL.

8.0 Liability

8.1 In addition to the requirements of this Attachment 911/E911, the Parties agree E911 Service will be provided in accordance with Applicable Law.

Page 7 of 7 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

EXHIBIT 1 – LWC 911/E911

MRC

ILLINOIS

911 Database Management

ANI/ALI/SR

Per 100 Records \$3.53

INDIANIA

911 Database Management

ANI/ALI/SR

Per 100 Records \$3.55

MICHIGAN

911 Database Management

ANI/ALI/SR

Per 100 Records \$3.93

OHIO

911 Database Management

ANI/ALI/SR

Per 100 Records \$5.32

WISCONSIN

911 Database Management

ANI/ALI/SR

Per 100 Records \$3.75

Page 1 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 08 -

BASIC ANALOG SWITCHING FUNCTIONALITY AND NON-DEDICATED TRANSPORT

Page 2 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Section		Section Number

Introduction	1.0
Basic Analog Switching Functionality	2.0
Non-Dedicated Transport	
MOU (Usage-Sensitive) Charging	

Page 3 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

1.0 Introduction

This Appendix is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete between AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER, and sets forth additional terms and conditions under which AT&T-13STATE will provide Basic Analog Switching Functionality and non-dedicated transport, each as part of a LWCAL. Use of Basic Analog Switching Functionality and non-dedicated transport under the Agreement and this Appendix is only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Appendix is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWC being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by AT&T-13STATE).

2.0 Basic Analog Switching Functionality

- 2.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Serving Switch shall use the routing instructions resident in it to direct all CARRIER traffic originated by, or terminated to, an LWCAL.
- AT&T-13STATE will allow CARRIER to designate the features, functions, and capabilities that are available on a particular LWCAL to the extent such features, functions, and capabilities are Loaded and Activated in that LWC End User's Serving Switch for use with Basic Analog Switching Functionality. ("Loaded" and "Activated" are elsewhere defined in the Agreement.) When CARRIER purchases LWCAL, CARRIER will be required to designate which of those features, functions, and capabilities that are to be included on the LWCAL.
- As part of LWC and the use of non-dedicated transport, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will also provide the use of its tandem switching for the transport of toll traffic where an interexchange carrier (including the LWCAL's interLATA PIC/intraLATA LPIC) is not directly connected to the Serving Switch, and where <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is providing for the transport of "1+" intraLATA toll traffic as provided herein. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> tandem switching is only provided as part of routing traffic that originates from, or terminates to, an LWCAL.
- 2.4 LWC as provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> includes standard Central Office treatments (e.g., busy tones, vacant codes, fast busy, etc.), supervision and announcements.
- 2.5 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will control congestion points such as those caused by radio station call-ins and network routing abnormalities using appropriate network capabilities. CARRIER agrees to respond to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s notifications regarding network congestion.
- 2.6 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will perform testing on LWCALs for CARRIER in the same manner and frequency that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> performs for its own retail or resale customers for an equivalent service.
- 2.7 **AT&T-13STATE** will repair and restore any **AT&T-13STATE** equipment that may adversely impact LWC.
- 2.8 Where the technical capability is available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide usage detail for the Basic Analog Switching Functionality used in a LWCAL in accordance with and subject to other application provisions of this Agreement. Refer to DUF and OSS LWC Appendices for provisions regarding the daily usage detail records, and the usage record provisions, including those addressing Daily Usage Feed (DUF) provisions of this Agreement.
- 2.9 Where technically feasible, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide CARRIER with the use of the functionality to block in-collect calls (collect calls, calling card calls and calls billed to 3rd parties), 900 calls, international calls (IDDD), and toll calls) by line or trunk for LWCALs to the extent that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides such blocking capabilities to its end users and to the extent required by federal and/or State law.

3.0 Non-Dedicated Transport

3.1 With LWC, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> provides non-dedicated transport, which is defined as the transmission facilities shared by more than one carrier, including the relevant <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> entity, between end office switches, between end office switches and tandem switches, and between tandem switches, in the relevant <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> network to the extent of the included calling scope provided for in the Agreement.

Page 4 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

- This non-dedicated transport permits CARRIER to use <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> for the origination from and termination to the associated LWCAL of local traffic to and from AT&T-13STATE switches or third-party switches.
- 3.3 IntraLATA Toll Transmission
 - 3.3.1 AT&T-12STATE shall also make available, upon a LWCAL-specific request, the ability to route over AT&T-12STATE's existing network "1+" intraLATA calls originating from that LWCAL ("L-PIC Ability"). The L-PIC Ability will be provided from the Serving Switch for the LWCAL, and consists of use of AT&T-12STATE's existing intraLATA interexchange transmission facilities using the same routing tables and network facilities, including interexchange trunk groups and tandem switching (per above), as "1+" intraLATA toll calls originated from the same Serving Switch by AT&T-12STATE's retail end users for whom AT&T-12STATE is the presubscribed intraLATA toll carrier. The L-PIC Ability shall be made available through the use by CARRIER of AT&T-12STATE's routing code or, if the means exist and are enabled by AT&T-12STATE to use CARRIER's Carrier Identification Code (CIC) instead of AT&T-12STATE's code, then using CARRIER's CIC.
 - 3.3.2 AT&T CONNECTICUT Only: AT&T CONNECTICUT will make available, upon a LWCAL-specific request, an L-PIC Ability for "1+" calls placed to points outside of AT&T CONNECTICUT's local calling area, but within AT&T CONNECTICUT's retail intraLATA toll service area. The L-PIC Ability will be provided from AT&T CONNECTICUT's Serving Switch for the LWCAL, and consists of use of AT&T CONNECTICUT's existing intraLATA interexchange transmission facilities using the same routing tables and network facilities, including interexchange trunk groups and tandem switching, as "1+" intraLATA toll calls originated from the same Serving Switch by AT&T CONNECTICUT's retail end users for whom AT&T CONNECTICUT is the presubscribed intraLATA toll carrier.
 - 3.3.2.1 CARRIER acknowledges that "1+" calls from <u>AT&T CONNECTICUT</u> -provided LWCAL using the L-PIC Ability to Verizon switches in its incumbent service area may be originated and carried under the terms hereof, but that "1+" calls to other intrastate interLATA switches owned by other telecommunications carriers may not be originated or carried using the L-PIC Ability (e.g., Woodbury). Where appropriate in the context, references to "intraLATA" with respect to <u>AT&T</u> CONNECTICUT shall include such use to the Verizon switches.
 - 3.3.2.2 AT&T CONNECTICUT's L-PIC Ability shall be made available to CARRIER through the use of a pseudo-Carrier Identification Code ("pseudo-CIC") assigned exclusively to CARRIER. The L-PIC Ability is only available to CARRIER for an LWCAL purchased by CARRIER on which CARRIER has specifically designated the pseudo-CIC as the LPIC (after the pseudo-CIC become available for use). CARRIER shall not use any other pseudo-CIC assigned to another telecommunications carrier or any other routing code enabled for use in AT&T CONNECTICUT's network. AT&T CONNECTICUT's network. AT&T CONNECTICUT will provide call detail to CARRIER on a daily basis consistent with its then-current practices for LWCAL usage.
 - 3.3.2.3 To be enabled to use the L-PIC Ability, CARRIER shall provide a written request to AT&T CONNECTICUT shall thereafter bill CARRIER (and CARRIER shall promptly pay to AT&T CONNECTICUT) a one-time service charge for assigning and establishing CARRIER's exclusive pseudo-CIC in AT&T CONNECTICUT's systems and switches. CARRIER acknowledges and agrees that this charge is non-refundable, regardless of whether and to what extent CARRIER uses the L-PIC Ability. CARRIER shall have no right in any pseudo-CIC except the right to use it in accordance with this Agreement and its permitted use of the L-PIC Ability. CARRIER shall cease use of the pseudo-CIC with the termination of this Agreement, unless otherwise provided in any successor interconnection agreement. AT&T CONNECTICUT reserves the right to modify or change the pseudo-CIC code used by CARRIER hereunder, with such change effective thirty (30) days after written notice to CARRIER of the change. CARRIER will not be charged for changing the pseudo-CIC Code.

Page 5 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

- 3.3.2.4 The L-PIC Ability shall thereafter become available to CARRIER in an estimated six (6) weeks after AT&T CONNECTICUT's receipt of payment under Section 3.3.2.3. The Parties agree that in order to implement the updating of AT&T CONNECTICUT's switches with CARRIER's pseudo-CIC within the six weeks, CARRIER will obtain and provide its Exchange Carrier Code to AT&T CONNECTICUT upon the execution of this Amendment.
- 3.3.2.5 For intraLATA "0+" operator service calls placed from a LWCAL using the L-PIC Ability, the MOU charge shall be charged for call transport. For directory assistance calls placed from a LWCAL using the L-PIC Ability, and where the calling party uses "directory assistance call completion" to place an intraLATA "1+" call, the MOU charge in shall be charged for call transport. Other charges for non-transport functions for such calls (e.g., OS, DA, DACC charges) shall apply as set forth in the Agreement or tariff, as applicable.
- 3.3.2.6 AT&T CONNECTICUT will bill the MOUs to CARRIER on a monthly basis for total MOUs on completed calls placed from AT&T CONNECTICUT LWCALs purchased by CARRIER, and on which LWCALs CARRIER has specifically ordered the pseudo-CIC be used as the LPIC. CARRIER acknowledges that AT&T CONNECTICUT's charges to CARRIER will be rendered using the rating as set forth in Section 20 of AT&T CONNECTICUT will make manual adjustments to the bill to reflect the per-MOU price set forth in this Section.
- 3.3.2.7 This Section 3.3.2 shall not apply if <u>AT&T CONNECTICUT</u> no longer provides the L-PIC ability in the manner on which this section is based. In such event, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith replacement provisions.
- 3.3.3 AT&T-13STATE shall not be the intraLATA toll carrier of record (retail or reseller) for any traffic carried pursuant to the L-PIC Ability. CARRIER shall not charge AT&T-13STATE for any traffic carried pursuant to the L-PIC Ability, including without limitation intercompany traffic termination charges. Any charges for terminating compensation of L-PIC Ability traffic to AT&T-13STATE shall be subject to the Agreement's provisions regarding the termination of toll traffic.
- 3.3.4 For "1+" intraLATA toll calls transported via the L-PIC Ability and terminated to an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> switch, the non-dedicated transport is provided only to the trunk side of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s terminating switch. Such terminating switch and any use thereof, and any facilities and/or services provided after that trunk side of the terminating switch, are not provided under this Appendix or the Agreement.
- 3.3.5 When a LWCAL is purchased, all CARRIER's local traffic between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> switches will use the non-dedicated transport, and all local CARRIER's traffic to non-<u>AT&T-13STATE</u> switches will use an additional transiting function to those non-<u>AT&T-13STATE</u> switches that are directly trunked (interconnected) to an <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> switch that is within the included calling scope provided for in the Agreement. The non-dedicated transport shall not affect the routing of any traffic from a LWCAL that has a third party carrier's Carrier Identification Code as that LWCAL's interLATA toll provider (PIC) or intraLATA toll provider (LPIC) (e.g., traffic subject to interLATA/intraLATA presubscription will be delivered to PIC'd/LPIC'd interexchange carrier).
 - 3.3.5.1 In the event <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is ordered, required, or otherwise allowed to block CARRIER's transiting or other traffic originating from or terminating to a LWC line, CARRIER shall pay <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s costs of the work performed in establishing such blocking.
- 3.3.6 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s ability to provide non-dedicated transport as part of LWC is limited to existing circuit switch and transmission facilities capacities, or circuit switching and transmission facilities capacities which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> builds for its own use, of the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> network.
- 3.3.7 **AT&T-13STATE** will provide SS7 signaling as provided in the Agreement.

Page 6 of 6 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

- 3.3.8 IntraLATA and InterLATA Toll Calls
 - 3.3.8.1 All interexchange traffic will be routed to the interLATA (PIC) or intraLATA toll (LPIC) Interexchange Carrier, as appropriate, selected for an LWCAL.
 - 3.3.8.2 When the L-PIC Ability is not designated for a LWCAL and/or when <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is not the retail LPIC choice of CARRIER's LWC End User (the foregoing does not commit or otherwise indicate that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is available as a retail intraLATA toll provider to LWC End Users), "1+" intraLATA calls originating from that LWCAL will be routed to the LWC End User's IntraLATA Primary Interexchange Carrier (LPIC) choice. When a "1+" interLATA call originates from an LWCAL, it will be routed to the LWC End User's interLATA (PIC) choice.
 - 3.3.8.3 When an intraLATA or interLATA toll call originates from a LWCAL, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not charge originating access charges to CARRIER or the IXC except that the foregoing does not prohibit <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> from providing and/or billing the IXC for the access transport (FGD) in cases where the IXC has chosen **AT&T-13STATE** as its transport provider.
 - 3.3.8.4 When an intraLATA or interLATA toll call terminates to an LWCAL, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not charge terminating access to CARRIER or the IXC except that the foregoing does not prohibit <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> from providing and/or billing the IXC for the access transport (FGD) in cases where the IXC has chosen **AT&T-13STATE** as its transport provider.
- 3.3.9 Toll Free Calls
 - 3.3.9.1 When an LWCAL is used to originate a call to 1+800 (or equivalent toll free dialing NPA, e.g., 888, 877 or 866), **AT&T-13STATE** will perform the appropriate database query and route the call to the indicated IXC as provided in the Agreement.

4.0 MOU (Usage-Sensitive) Charging

4.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will charge CARRIER MOU rates for an LWCAL as per the usage rate noted in LWC Pricing Schedule.

Page 1 of 4 Granite

Version: 4Q08 Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 09 -

DAILY USAGE FILE

Page 2 of 4
Granite
Version: 4Q08 Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

TAE	LE OF CONTENTS
Section	Section Number

Introduc	ction and S	Scope	1.0
Daily Us	sage File		2.0

1.0 <u>Introduction and Scope</u>

1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER, and sets forth additional terms and conditions for Daily Usage File (DUF) of message data provided as part of LWC by the applicable AT&T-13STATE ILEC. The DUF terms and conditions provided under the Agreement and this Attachment are only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWCAL being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by AT&T-13STATE).

2.0 <u>Daily Usage File (DUF)</u>

- If and to the extent technically available and consistent with the availability and provision of usage records previously associated with basic analog UNE-P, AT&T-13STATE will provide CARRIER a specific Daily Usage File ("DUF") containing message data recorded by AT&T-13STATE from CARRIER customer local and Access usage of Basic Analog Switching Functionality and non-dedicated transport on LWCALs, and alternately billed calls being billed to CARRIER's LWC Numbers. Such recorded message data will be provided by AT&T-13STATE in accordance with Exchange Message Interface (EMI) guidelines supported by OBF. Any exceptions to the supported formats will be noted in the DUF implementation requirements documentation for each AT&T-13STATE ILEC. Procedures and processes for implementing the interfaces with AT&T-13STATE will be included in implementation requirements documentation.
- 2.2 File transmission for DUF is requested at an OCN level. If CARRIER has a single OCN that covers multiple states and DUF is requested for that OCN, then DUF will be provided for that OCN and those states that the OCN covers. CARRIER must provide to AT&T-13STATE a separate written request for each OCN no less than sixty (60) calendar days prior to the desired first transmission date for each file.
- 2.3 For LWC Services purchased in **AT&T-13STATE** there is not a separate rate for DUF, if requested.
- 2.4 Unless otherwise specified herein with respect to Alternately Billed Service Calls, call detail for LEC-carried calls that are alternately billed to CARRIER's LWC Numbers will be forwarded to CARRIER as rated call detail on the DUF.
- 2.5 Interexchange call detail on LWC Numbers that is forwarded to AT&T-13STATE for billing, which would otherwise be processed by AT&T-13STATE for its retail end users, will be returned to the IXC and will not be passed through to CARRIER. This call detail will be returned to the IXC with a transaction code indicating that the returned call originated from a CARRIER account. Billing for information/enhanced services and other ancillary services traffic will be passed through when AT&T-13STATE records the message.
- Neither Party shall be liable to the other for any special, indirect, or consequential damage of any kind whatsoever with respect to DUFs or message data associated with LWC. A Party shall not be liable for its inability to meet the terms of this Section where such inability is caused by failure of the other Party to comply with its obligations in a commercially reasonable fashion. Each Party is obliged to use its commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate damages and to inform the other of issues and concerns regarding DUFs and/or message data so that analysis and investigation can occur and, if warranted, action taken to address and resolve any such issues or concerns. Included within the types of issues and/or concerns would be those that might indicate CARRIER is not being sent the volume and/or type of records that it expects (e.g., anomalous trends, significant usage records shifts/usage changes in short period of time lack of record types, record mismatches, the possibility of "missing" records). The Parties agree to work cooperatively to resolves these issues.
- 2.7 When <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> is notified that, due to its error or omission, incomplete message data has been provided to CARRIER, upon written request from CARRIER, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will make commercially reasonable efforts to locate and/or recover the message data recorded no earlier than sixty (60) calendar days from the date the details initially were made available to CARRIER, and provide it to CARRIER at no additional charge. Such requests to recover the message data must be made within thirty (30) calendar days from the date the details initially were made available to CARRIER, or that CARRIER should have reasonably known or had reason to know of any such error or

- omission. If such written request is not received by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> within thirty (30) calendar days, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have no further obligation to recover the data and shall have no further liability to CARRIER.
- 2.8 Except as provided in Section 2.8, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> shall have no further liability to CARRIER beyond its obligation to make reasonable efforts to locate and/or recover the incomplete message data, for the data recorded no earlier than the previous twelve (12) months.
- If, despite timely written request or notification by CARRIER, message detail is lost or unrecoverable as a direct result of AT&T-13STATE having lost or damaged tapes or incurred system outages while performing recording and/or processing of message detail, AT&T-13STATE and CARRIER will estimate the volume of lost messages and associated revenue based on reciprocal compensation and Access rates available herein for the average intrastate, interstate and/or local call. In such events, AT&T-13STATE's liability to CARRIER shall be limited to the granting of a credit adjusting amounts otherwise due from it equal to the estimated net lost compensation associated with the lost message detail for a period of time no greater than the previous twelve (12) months. AT&T-13STATE shall have no obligation or liability for unrecoverable message detail beyond the previous twelve (12) months.
- 2.10 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will not be liable for any costs incurred by CARRIER when CARRIER is transmitting Return DUF files via data lines and a transmission failure results in the non-receipt of data by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>.
- 2.11 CARRIER also agrees to release, defend, indemnify and hold harmless AT&T-13STATE from any claim, demand or suit that asserts any infringement or invasion of privacy or confidentiality of any person(s), caused or claimed to be caused, directly or indirectly, by AT&T-13STATE employees and equipment associated with provision of any message data or other usage data as part of or in conjunction with LWC. This includes, but is not limited to lawsuits and complaints arising from disclosure of any customer specific information associated with either the originating or terminating telephone numbers or calls to a LWCAL or LWC Number.

Page 1 of 9 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 10 -SERVICE ASSURANCE PLAN

Page 2 of 9 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Section		Section Number

Introduction	1.(
Definitions	2.0

This Attachment LWC Service Assurance Plan sets forth the terms and conditions under which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC have agreed to levels of service whereby <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will pay service level assurance payments (service credits where technically feasible¹) to CLEC in connection with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s performance as measured by the performance measures included in Exhibit 1 - Service Assurance Business Rules to this Attachment. These service credits shall be the sole and exclusive remedy of CLEC for <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s failure to perform any and all obligations under the Local Wholesale Complete Agreement (LWC) and shall be in lieu of any other damages CLEC might otherwise seek for such breach through any claim or suit brought under any contract or tariff.

- 1.0 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agrees to the payment of service credits to CLEC based on the performance measures listed in Exhibit 1 Service Assurance Business Rules. <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will collect, analyze, and report performance data for these measures in accordance with AT&T-13STATE's Service Assurance Business Rules in Exhibit 1.
- 2.0 No changes to service level assurance payments (service credits) or any other term or condition of this Attachment shall be made except by the mutual consent of the Parties only and shall not be effective until and memorialized in an amendment to this Agreement.
- 3.0 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC agree to use the statistical tests set forth below to determine whether or not service credits are due.

Percent	Rate	Average
	Parity Measurements	
 Classical Z test for equality of proportions on arsine transformed data Fisher's exact test if either the expected numerator < 5 for either CLEC or AT&T-13STATE Sample Size >10 but <30 for either CLEC or AT&T-13STATE Fisher's Exact Test Sample Size < 10 for Either CLEC or AT&T-13STATE No test 	Sample Size > 10 Classical Z test for equality of proportions on arsine transformed data Sample Size < 10 for either CLEC or AT&T-13STATE No test	 Sample Size > 10 Two Sample t-test on log transformed data Sample Size < 10 for either CLEC or <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> No test
	Benchmark Measurements	
Sample Size > 10 Classical Z test for population proportion on arsine transformed data Sample Size < 10 No test	 Sample Size > 10 Classical Z test for population proportion on arsine transformed data Sample Size < 10 No test 	 Sample Size > 10 One sample t-test on log transformed data Sample Size < 10 No test

4.0 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC concur that, for purposes of this Attachment, performance for the CLEC on a particular measure will be considered in compliance when the measured results in a single month (whether in the form of means, percents, or rates) for the same measurement, at equivalent disaggregation, for both <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC are used to calculate a p-value and the resulting value is no greater than the critical p-value.

¹ Checks will be issued only where systems are not designed to issue bill credits.

Granite

- 5.0 Overview of Service Assurance Plan
- 6.0 **AT&T-13STATE** agrees with the following methodology for developing the service credits.
- 7.0 **AT&T-13STATE** will provide service credits to the CLEC according to the terms set forth in this Attachment.
- 8.0 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC agree that for performance that exceeds the statistical significance level, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be given performance credits equivalent to the over performance for Percentage Missed Installation Due Dates and Out of Service within 48 Hours. The performance credits will be calculated as outlined in Section 11.0. These performance credits may be applied to reduce the overall service credits and may be accumulated month to month.
- 9.0 Procedural Safeguards and Exclusions
- AT&T-13STATE's agreement to implement Service Assurance Plan, and specifically its agreement to issue a service credit for any failure to meet the agreed to performance levels hereunder, will not be considered as an admission against interest or an admission of liability in any other proceeding of any kind relating to the same performance.

 AT&T-13STATE and CLEC agree that CLEC may not use: (1) the existence of this plan; or (2) AT&T-13STATE's issuance of any of service credits as evidence that AT&T-13STATE has discriminated in the provision of any facilities or services, has violated any state or federal law or regulation or breached any agreement. CLEC agrees that AT&T-13STATE's performance with respect to this agreement may not be used as an admission of liability or culpability for a violation of any state or federal law or regulation. AT&T-13STATE's conduct underlying its performance and the performance data provided under the performance measures, however, are not made inadmissible by these terms. The terms of this paragraph do not apply to any proceeding before the Commission or the FCC to determine whether AT&T-13STATE has met or continues to meet the requirements of section 271 of the Act.
- 11.0 CLEC and AT&T-13STATE will consult with one another and attempt in good faith to resolve any issues regarding the calculation of performance or service credits pursuant to this Attachment. In the event that CLEC requests such consultation and the issues raised by CLEC have not been resolved within 45 days after CLEC's request for consultation, CLEC may have an independent audit conducted, at CLEC's expense, of AT&T-13STATE's performance or credit calculation for the affected measurement(s) under this Service Assurance Plan. In the event the audit reinforces the issue identified during the 45 days of consultation period or if any new issue is identified, AT&T-13STATE shall reimburse CLEC any expense reasonably incurred by the CLEC for such audit. CLEC may not request more than one audit under this Service Assurance Plan per twelve calendar months under this section.
- 12.0 Exclusions Limited
- 13.0 AT&T-13STATE shall not be obligated to issue service credits for noncompliance with a performance measurement for any measures not included on the Exhibit 1. Further for any such Measures, AT&T-13STATE shall not be obligated to issue service credits for noncompliance with a performance measurement if, but only to the extent that, such noncompliance was the result of any of the following: a Force Majeure event (including but not limited to acts of nature, acts of civil or military authority, terrorist acts, work stoppages etc.); an act or omission by a CLEC that is contrary to any of its obligations under the LWC Agreement with AT&T-13STATE, including the dumping of orders or applications in unreasonably large batches, at or near the close of a business day, on a Friday evening or prior to a holiday, or unreasonably failing to timely provide forecasts to AT&T-13STATE for services or facilities when such forecasts are required to reasonably provide such services or facilities or the action are contrary to the Act or State law; or non-AT&T-13STATE problems associated with third-party actions or systems or equipment, which could not have been avoided by AT&T-13STATE in the exercise of reasonable diligence (delaying event). If a delaying event excuses the issuance of any credits under this Service Assurance Plan, AT&T-13STATE shall provide advance Notice of the impact that such delaying event has on credits. Any dispute regarding whether an AT&T-13STATE performance failure is excused under this paragraph will be resolved between the Parties through the dispute resolution provisions of the LWC Agreement. If a delaying event only suspends AT&T-13STATE's ability to timely perform an activity subject to performance measurement, the applicable time frame in which AT&T-13STATE's

- compliance with the parity or benchmark criterion is measured will be extended on an hour-for-hour or day-for-day basis, as applicable, equal to the duration of the excusing event.
- 14.0 The force majeure provisions of the general terms and conditions of the LWC Agreement are incorporated herein by reference.
- The service credit payments to individual CLECs shall be capped such that <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s credits to CLEC in a given month shall not exceed 50% of CLEC's billed revenues for the Local Wholesale Complete product for that same month.
- 16.0 Service Credits
- 17.0 The number of measures that may be classified as "non-compliant" before a service credit is applicable is limited to the F values shown below. The applicable p-value is determined based upon the total number of measures with a sample size of 10 or greater that are required to be reported to a CLEC where a sufficient number of observations exist in the month to permit parity conclusions regarding a compliant or non-compliant condition. For any performance measurement, each disaggregated category for which there is a minimum of 10 data points constitutes one "measure" for purposes of calculating the p-value.
- 18.0 Service credits in the amount specified in the table below apply to all "non-compliant" measures in excess of the applicable "F" number of exempt measures. Service Credits apply on a per occurrence basis with a CAP, using the amount per occurrence taken from the table below. The amount of service credits in a single month shall not exceed the amount listed in the table below for the "Per measurement" category. Service credits apply only to the following measurements: Percent Missed Installation Due Dates, Installation Quality, Repeat Trouble Report Rate and Out of Service Within 48 Hours. OSS Interface Availability and Mechanized Order Completion Notifier Timeliness are provided for diagnostic purposes only, with no service credits applicable. The methodology for determining the order of exclusion, and the number of occurrences is addressed in Section 10.0 "Methods of calculating the service credits".

SERVICE CREDITS TABLE

	Per Occurrence									
Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6 and each following month					
\$50	\$75	\$100	\$125	\$150	\$200					

Per Measure Cap									
Month 1	Month 2	Month 3	Month 4	Month 5	Month 6 and each following month				
\$10,000	\$20,000	\$30,000	\$40,000	\$50,000	\$60,000				

19.0 The following table will be used to determine the critical probabilities that define the Performance Criterion as well as the number of non-compliant measures that may be excused in a given month. The table is read as follows: (1) determine the number of measures to which service credits are applicable and which have sample sizes greater than or equal to 10 cases. Let this number be M. (2) Find the value of M in the columns of the table with the heading "M". (3) To the immediate right of the value of M, find the value in the column labeled "F". This is the maximum number of measures that may be failed when there are M measures being evaluated. (4) To the immediate right of F in the column labeled "P" is the critical probability for determining compliance in each statistical test performed on the M measures Statistical tests that yield probabilities less than this value indicate failures for the sub-measure. For tests

without an explicit p-value formula the probability of a particular value of the test statistic is to be found in appropriate tables, e.g. Student's T distribution or Standard Normal Z distribution tables.

M	F	P	M	F	P	M	F	P	M	F	Р	M	F	Р	М	F	Р
1	0	0.010	71	8	0.051	141	14	0.054	211	19	0.054	281	23	0.051	351	28	0.052
2	1	0.100	72	8	0.050	142	14	0.054	212	19	0.053	282	23	0.051	352	28	0.052
3	1	0.059	73	9	0.059	143	14	0.054	213	19	0.053	283	23	0.051	353	28	0.052
4	2	0.141	74	9	0.058	144	14	0.053	214	19	0.053	284	23	0.050	354	28	0.051
5	2	0.106	75	9	0.057	145	14	0.053	215	19	0.053	285	23	0.050	355	28	0.051
6	2	0.085	76	9	0.056	146	14	0.052	216	19	0.052	286	23	0.050	356	28	0.051
7	2	0.071	77	9	0.055	147	14	0.052	217	19	0.052	287	24	0.053	357	28	0.051
8	2	0.061	78	9	0.055	148	14	0.052	218	19	0.052	288	24	0.052	358	28	0.051
9	2	0.053	79	9	0.054	149	14	0.051	219	19	0.052	289	24	0.052	359	28	0.051
10	3	0.093	80	9	0.053	150	14	0.051	220	19	0.051	290	24	0.052	360	28	0.051
11	3	0.084	81	9	0.053	151	14	0.051	221	19	0.051	291	24	0.052	361	28	0.050
12	3	0.076	82	9	0.052	152	14	0.050	222	19	0.051	292	24	0.052	362	28	0.050
13	3	0.069	83	9	0.051	153	15	0.055	223	19	0.051	293	24	0.052	363	28	0.050
14	3	0.064	84	9	0.051	154	15	0.054	224	19	0.050	294	24	0.051	364	28	0.050
15	3	0.059	85	9	0.050	155	15	0.054	225	19	0.050	295	24	0.051	365	29	0.052
16	3	0.055	86	10	0.057	156	15	0.054	226	20	0.053	296	24	0.051	366	29	0.052
17	3	0.052	87	10	0.057	157	15	0.053	227	20	0.053	297	24	0.051	367	29	0.052
18	4	0.077	88	10	0.056	158	15	0.053	228	20	0.053	298	24	0.051	368	29	0.052
19	4	0.073	89	10	0.055	159	15	0.053	229	20	0.053	299	24	0.050	369	29	0.052
20	4	0.069	90	10	0.055	160	15	0.052	230	20	0.052	300	24	0.050	370	29	0.051
21	4	0.065	91	10	0.054	161	15	0.052	231	20	0.052	301	24	0.050	371	29	0.051
22 23	4	0.062	92 93	10 10	0.053	162 163	15 15	0.052	232 233	20	0.052	302 303	25 25	0.053	372 373	29 29	0.051
24	4	0.053	94	10	0.053	164	15	0.051	234	20	0.052	304	25	0.052	374	29	0.051
25	4	0.054	95	10	0.052	165	15	0.051	235	20	0.051	305	25	0.052	375	29	0.051
26	4	0.052	96	10	0.051	166	15	0.050	236	20	0.051	306	25	0.052	376	29	0.051
27	5	0.070	97	10	0.051	167	15	0.050	237	20	0.051	307	25	0.052	377	29	0.050
28	5	0.068	98	10	0.050	168	16	0.054	238	20	0.051	308	25	0.052	378	29	0.050
29	5	0.065	99	11	0.056	169	16	0.054	239	20	0.050	309	25	0.051	379	29	0.050
30	5	0.063	100	11	0.056	170	16	0.053	240	20	0.050	310	25	0.051	380	29	0.050
31	5	0.061	101	11	0.055	171	16	0.053	241	21	0.053	311	25	0.051	381	30	0.052
32	5	0.059	102	11	0.055	172	16	0.053	242	21	0.053	312	25	0.051	382	30	0.052
33		0.057	103	11	0.054	173	16	0.053	243	21	0.053	313	25	0.051	383	30	0.052
34		0.055	104	11	0.054	174	16	0.052	244	21	0.052	314		0.051	384	30	0.052
35	5	0.054	105	11	0.053	175	16	0.052	245	21	0.052	315	25	0.050	385	30	0.051
36	5	0.052	106	11	0.053	176	16	0.052	246	21	0.052	316		0.050	386	30	0.051
37	5	0.051	107	11	0.052	177	16	0.051	247	21	0.052	317	25	0.050	387	30	0.051
38		0.065	108	11	0.052	178	16	0.051	248	21	0.052	318		0.052	388	30	0.051
39 40	6	0.063	109 110	11 11	0.051	179 180	16 16	0.051	249 250	21	0.051	319 320	26 26	0.052	389 390	30	0.051
41	6	0.060	111	11	0.051	181	16	0.050	251	21	0.051	321	26	0.052	391	30	0.051
42	_	0.058	112	12	0.056	182	17	0.054	252	21	0.051	322	26	0.052	392	30	0.051
43		0.057	113	12	0.055	183	17	0.054	253	21	0.051	323	26	0.052	393	30	0.050
44		0.055	114	12	0.055	184	17	0.053	254	21	0.050	324	26	0.051	394	30	0.050
45		0.054	115	12	0.054	185	17	0.053	255	21	0.050	325	26	0.051	395	30	0.050
46	6	0.053	116	12		186	17	0.053	256	22	0.053	326	26	0.051	396	31	0.052
<u> </u>																	

47	6	0.052	117	12	0.054	187	17	0.052	257	22	0.053	327	26	0.051	397	31	0.052
_	_																
48	6	0.051	118	12	0.053	188	17	0.052	258	22	0.053	328	26	0.051	398	31	0.052
49	7	0.062	119	12	0.053	189	17	0.052	259	22	0.052	329	26	0.051	399	31	0.052
50	7	0.061	120	12	0.052	190	17	0.052	260	22	0.052	330	26	0.050	400	31	0.052
51	7	0.059	121	12	0.052	191	17	0.051	261	22	0.052	331	26	0.050	401	31	0.051
52	7	0.058	122	12	0.051	192	17	0.051	262	22	0.052	332	26	0.050	402	31	0.051
53	7	0.057	123	12	0.051	193	17	0.051	263	22	0.052	333	27	0.052	403	31	0.051
54	7	0.056	124	12	0.050	194	17	0.051	264	22	0.051	334	27	0.052	404	31	0.051
55	7	0.055	125	13	0.056	195	17	0.050	265	22	0.051	335	27	0.052	405	31	0.051
56	7	0.054	126	13	0.055	196	17	0.050	266	22	0.051	336	27	0.052	406	31	0.051
57	7	0.053	127	13	0.055	197	18	0.054	267	22	0.051	337	27	0.052	407	31	0.051
58	7	0.052	128	13	0.054	198	18	0.053	268	22	0.051	338	27	0.052	408	31	0.050
59	7	0.051	129	13	0.054	199	18	0.053	269	22	0.050	339	27	0.051	409	31	0.050
60	7	0.050	130	13	0.053	200	18	0.053	270	22	0.050	340	27	0.051	410	31	0.050
61	8	0.060	131	13	0.053	201	18	0.052	271	23	0.053	341	27	0.051	411	31	0.050
62	8	0.059	132	13	0.053	202	18	0.052	272	23	0.053	342	27	0.051	412	32	0.052
63	8	0.058	133	13	0.052	203	18	0.052	273	23	0.052	343	27	0.051	413	32	0.052
64	8	0.057	134	13	0.052	204	18	0.052	274	23	0.052	344	27	0.051	414	32	0.052
65	8	0.056	135	13	0.051	205	18	0.051	275	23	0.052	345	27	0.051	415	32	0.052
66	8	0.055	136	13	0.051	206	18	0.051	276	23	0.052	346	27	0.050	416	32	0.051
67	8	0.054	137	13	0.051	207	18	0.051	277	23	0.052	347	27	0.050	417	32	0.051
68	8	0.053	138	13	0.050	208	18	0.051	278	23	0.052	348	27	0.050	418	32	0.051
69	8	0.053	139	14	0.055	209	18	0.050	279	23	0.051	349	28	0.052	419	32	0.051
70	8	0.052	140	14	0.055	210	18	0.050	280	23	0.051	350	28	0.052	420	32	0.051

20.0 General

AT&T-13STATE will make Service Assurance Reports available on a monthly basis. Reports will begin with the dta month following the signed or effective date of the agreement. When AT&T-13STATE performance creates an obligation to provide service credits to CLEC under the terms set forth herein, AT&T-13STATE shall issue such credits in the required amount on or before the 30th day following the due date of the service assurance report for the month in which the obligation arose (e.g., if AT&T-13STATE performance through March is such that AT&T-13STATE owes service credits to CLEC for March performance, then those credits will be due May 31, 30 days after the April 30 due date for reporting March data).

22.0 Methods of Calculating the Service Credit

The following methods apply in calculating per occurrence for service credit:

23.0 Application of F Value Exclusions

Determine the number of measures with a sample size greater than 10 that are "non-compliant" for the individual CLEC for the month, applying the parity test and benchmark provisions provided for above. Sort all measures having non-compliant classification with a sample size greater than 10 in ascending order based on the number of data points or transactions used to develop the performance measurement result (e.g., service orders, collocation requests, installations, trouble reports). In applying the exclusions in the F-Table, the following qualifications apply to the general rule for excluding measures by progression from measures with lower transaction volumes to higher. A measure for which service credits are calculated on a per measure basis will not be excluded in applying the F Value unless the amount of service credits due for that measure is less than the amount of service credits due for each remaining measure.

23.1.1 Measures for Which the Reporting Dimensions are Averages or Means

- Step 1: Calculate the average or the mean for the measure for the CLEC that would yield the Critical p-value. Use the same denominator as the one used in calculating the test statistic for the measure.
- Step 2: Calculate the percentage difference the between the actual average and the calculated average. The calculation is as follows:

%diff = (CLEC-result – Calculated -Value)/Calculated Value.

Assuming high values indicate poor performance. The percent difference will be capped at a maximum of 100%.

Step 3: Multiply the total number of data points by the percentage calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Service Credits Table to determine the applicable service credit amount for the given month for that measure.

23.1.2 Measures for Which the Reporting Dimensions are Percentages

- Step 1: Calculate the percentage for the measure for the CLEC that would yield the Critical p-value. Use the same denominator as the one used in calculating the test statistic for the measure.
- Step 2: Calculate the difference between the actual percentage for the CLEC and the calculated percentage.
- Step 3: Multiply the total number of data points by the difference in percentage calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Service Credits Table to determine the applicable service credits for the given month for that measure.

23.1.3 Measures for Which the Reporting Dimensions are Ratios or Proportions

- Step 1: Calculate the rate for the measure for the CLEC that would yield the Critical p-value. Use the same denominator as the one used in calculating the test statistic for the measure.
- Step 2: Calculate the absolute difference between the actual rate for the CLEC and the calculated rate.
- Step 3: Multiply the total number of data points by the difference calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Service Credits Table to determine the applicable service credits for the given month for that measure.
- 24.0 Methods of Calculating Performance Credits
- 25.0 Measures for Which the Reporting Dimensions are Averages or Means
 - Step 1: Calculate the average or the mean for the measure for the CLEC that would yield the Critical p-value. Use the same denominator as the one used in calculating the test statistic for the measure.
 - Step 2: Calculate the percentage difference the between the actual average and the calculated average. The calculation is as follows:

%diff = (Calculated Value - CLEC result)/Calculated Value.

- Assuming low values indicate good performance. The percent difference will be capped at a maximum of 100%.
- Step 3: Multiply the total number of data points by the percentage calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Service Credits Table to determine the applicable performance credits for the given month for that measure.
- 26.0 Measures for Which the Reporting Dimensions are Percentages
 - Step 1: Calculate the percentage for the measure for the CLEC that would yield the Critical p-value. Use the same denominator as the one used in calculating the test statistic for the measure.
 - Step 2: Calculate the difference between the actual percentage for the CLEC and the calculated percentage.
 - Step 3: Multiply the total number of data points by the difference in percentage calculated in the previous step and the per occurrence dollar amount taken from the Service Credits Table to determine the applicable performance credits for the given month for that measure.
- 27.0 Attached hereto, and incorporated herein by reference, is the following Attachment:

Exhibit 1 - Service Assurance Business Rules

Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 10 - EXHIBIT 1 -

SERVICE ASSURANCE PLAN BUSINESS RULES

Page 2 of 8 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Section		Section Number

OSS Interface Availability	1.0
Mechanized Order Completion Notifier Timeliness	2.0
Percent AT&T-13STATE Caused Missed Due Dates	
Installation Quality	
Repeat Trouble Report Rate	
Out of Service Within 48 Hours	

age 3 of 8 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

SERVICE ASSURANCE

Metric Number:	Name:	
1	OSS Inte	rface Availability

Definition:

This measures the time during which <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> electronic OSS Interfaces for CLECs are actually available, as a percentage of scheduled availability. Because <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC service representatives obtain information from the same underlying legacy OSS, if a particular OSS is down, it is equally unavailable to both <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CLEC employees.

Exclusions:

- Interface outages outside of prime time hours (as published or defined on a state-by-state basis)
- Interface outages reported by a CLEC, but not found to be in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s systems
- Undetected Interface outages reported by a CLEC that were not reported to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s designated trouble reporting center
- Scheduled interface outages for major system releases or system maintenance where CLECs were provided with advanced notification of the downtime in compliance with AT&T-13STATE's change management process

Business Rules:

The total "number of hours functionality to be available" is the cumulative number of hours (by date and time on a 24 hour clock) over which AT&T-13STATE plans to offer and support CLEC access to AT&T-13STATE's operational support systems (OSS) functionality during the reporting period. "Hours Functionality is Available" is the actual number of hours, during scheduled available time, that the AT&T-13STATE interface is capable of accepting or receiving CLEC transactions or data files. The actual time available is divided by the scheduled time available and then multiplied by 100 to produce the "Percent system availability" measure. AT&T-13STATE will not schedule normal maintenance during OSS Hours of availability as posted on the CLEC web site unless otherwise notified via an accessible letter. AT&T-13STATE will not schedule normal maintenance during business hours (8:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. Monday through Friday). When interfaces experience partial unavailability, an availability factor is applied to the calculation of downtime. This factor is stated as a percentage and represents the impact to the CLEC. Determination of the availability factor is governed by AT&T-13STATE's Availability Team on a case by case basis. Disputes related to application of the availability factor may be presented to the Commission. Whenever an interface experiences complete unavailability, the full duration of the unavailability time rounded to the nearest minute.

Levels of Disaggregation:

- Verigate
- LEX
- EDI ordering
- EDI pre-ordering
- EBTA
- EBTA GUI
- CORBA

Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
[(Hours functionality is available during the scheduled available hours) ÷ Scheduled system available hours)] * 100	By interface geography. If an interface serves more than one state, the same performance will be reported for all states served by this interface.

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

Interface available 95% of scheduled hour for the reporting month - Diagnostic - No Penalty to be Paid

Metric Number:	Name:
2	Mechanized Order Completion Notification Timeliness
Definition:	

The percent of Mechanized Order Completion Notifications available within five business days of work completion.

Exclusions:

- Test and Administrative Orders
- Canceled service orders
- Orders received manually, e.g. fax or e-mail
- AT&T-13STATE Affiliate (or separate division) Orders
- Weekends and published holidays

Business Rules:

Days are calculated by subtracting the date the SOC was available to the CLEC via EDI/LEX minus the order completion date. Business Days is determined based on Local Service Center (LSC) published business hours. If the CLEC accesses <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> systems using a Service Bureau Provider, the measurement of <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s performance does not include Service Bureau Provider processing, availability or response time.

Levels of Disaggregation:

None

Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
(# mechanized completions notifications returned to the CLEC within 5 business days of work completion ÷ total mechanized completions notifications sent) * 100	By CLEC

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

95% of mechanized service order completion notifications for Local Wholesale Complete POTS sent within 5 business days of work completion. Diagnostic – No penalty to be paid

Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Metric Number:	Name:
3	Percent AT&T-13STATE Caused Missed Due Dates
Definition:	

This measures the percentage of orders/circuits completed after the committed due date. Includes only orders/circuits with inward activity that have an assigned due date.

Exclusions:

- Canceled service orders
- **Test Orders**
- Orders that are not N, T, C.
- Administrative Orders
- Orders missed for facility reasons
- Due dates missed solely due to CLEC or customer reasons will be excluded from the numerator.
- **Excludes Interconnection Trunks**

Business Rules:

The due date is the date negotiated by the customer and the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> representative for service activation. For CLEC orders, this is the due date reflected on the FOC. The Completion Date is the day that AT&T-13STATE personnel complete the service order provisioning activity. Wholesale Complete is measured at the order level.

Levels of Disaggregation:

See Benchmarks.

Too Donomia no.	
Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
(Number of orders/circuits where the order completion date is greater than the FOC due date due to AT&T-13STATE reasons) ÷ (Total number of orders/circuits)	•

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

Wholesale Complete POTS - No more than 5% missed due dates

ge 6 of 8 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Metric Number:	Name:	
4	Installation Quality	
Definition:		

This measures the percentage of lines/circuits installed where a reported trouble was found in the network within 10 calendar days

Exclusions:

- Exclude pre-existing trouble
- AT&T-13STATE Test and Administrative Orders trouble reports
- Subsequent reports (additional customer calls while the trouble is pending)
- Troubles beyond <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s control (e.g., CPE troubles, troubles closed due to customer action, inside wire troubles, Interexchange Carrier/Competitive Access Provider, Informational, etc.)
- Troubles reported on the Order Completion Date, or trouble reported prior to service order completion in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Southwest systems (except as noted in the Business Rules section).
- Troubles reported but not found (Found OK, Test OK, Came Clear)
- Troubles reported by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> employees in the course of performing preventative maintenance, where no customer has reported a trouble
- Excludes disposition code "13" reports (excludable reports), with the exception of code 1316, unless the trouble report is taken prior to completion of the service order. (Refer to Appendix 2 for list of Excluded "13" disposition codes). In <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Midwest excludes disposition code "11", "12" and "13" reports.

Business Rules:

Wholesale Complete

Includes reports received the day after <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> personnel complete the service order through 10 calendar days after completion. The denominator for this measure is the total count of orders posted within the reporting month. (However, the denominator will at a minimum equal the numerator). The numerator is the number of trouble reports received during the reporting month within 10 days of service order completion. These will be reported the month that they are closed. This will include troubles taken on the day of completion found to be as a result of a Local Wholesale Complete conversion.

Levels of Disaggregation:

See Benchmarks

Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
Number of trouble reports submitted within 10 days of installation activity with trouble found in the network ÷ orders/circuits installed in the calendar month	

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

Wholesale Complete POTS – trouble reports within 10 days of installation not to exceed 8% of orders/circuits installed in the reporting month

Page 7 of 8 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Metric Number:	Name:	
5		Repeat Trouble Report Rate
Definition:		

Percentage of additional reported/cleared Network trouble that had a Network trouble cleared within the previous 10 days.

Exclusions:

- Disposition code "13" reports (excludable reports), with the exception of code 1316, unless the report is taken prior to the completion of the service order. In <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Midwest excludes disposition code "11", "12" and "13" reports.
- Reports submitted by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> employees in the course of performing preventative maintenance, where no customer has reported a trouble
- Troubles beyond <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s control (e.g., CPE troubles, troubles closed due to customer action, inside wire troubles, Interexchange Carrier/Competitive Access Provider, Informational, etc.)
- Troubles reported on the Order Completion Date, or, trouble reported prior to service order completion in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> systems
- Subsequent reports (additional customer calls while the trouble is pending)
- Troubles reported but not found (e.g. Found OK, Test OK, Came Clear)
- AT&T-13STATE official or administrative orders trouble reports

Business Rules:

A repeat trouble report is defined as a trouble on the same line/circuit as a previous trouble report that occurred within the last 10 calendar days of the previous trouble. When the second report is received within 10 days, the original report is marked as an Original of a Repeat, and the second report is marked as a Repeat. If a third report is received within 10 days, the second report is marked as an Original of a Repeat as well as being a Repeat, and the third report is marked as a Repeat. In this case there would be two repeat reports. If either the original or the second report within 10 days is a measured report, then the second report counts as a Repeat report.

Levels of Disaggregation:

See Benchmarks

Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
Number of qualifying network trouble reports ÷ total network trouble reports found within the reporting month	By state

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

Wholesale Complete POTS - No more than 10% repeat trouble reports in the reporting month

age 8 of 8 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement – LWC 11/05/08

Metric Number:	Name:	
6		Out of Service within 48 Hours
Definition:		

This measures the average trouble duration interval from trouble receipt to trouble clearance.

Exclusions:

- Affecting service problems
- Subsequent reports (additional customer calls while the trouble is pending)
- Troubles beyond <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s control (e.g., CPE troubles, troubles closed due to customer action, inside wire troubles, Interexchange Carrier/Competitive Access Provider, Informational, etc.)
- Troubles reported by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> employees in the course of performing preventative maintenance, where no customer reported a trouble
- For troubles where the stop clock is used, the time period from when the stop clock is initiated until the time when the clock resumes
- Excludes disposition code "13" reports (excludable reports), with the exception of code 1316, unless the report is taken prior to the completion of the service order. In <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> Midwest excludes disposition code "11", "12" and "13" reports.
- No access
- Delayed maintenance

Business Rules:

Trouble duration intervals may be measured on a running clock or limited stop-clock basis. Running clock includes weekends and holidays. A stop clock excludes time when <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> does not have access to the customer premise. For example, if the customer premises access is not available on a weekend, the clock stops at 5:00 p.m. Friday, and resumes at 8:00 a.m. Monday. This applies to dispatched out tickets only.

The clock starts on the date and time <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> receives a trouble report. The clock stops on the date and time that **AT&T-13STATE** personnel clear the repair activity and complete the trouble report.

Levels of Disaggregation:

See Benchmarks

Calculation:	Report Structure/Geography:
Count of trouble reports where [(Date and time trouble report is cleared with the customer) - (date and time trouble report is received)] is <48 hours ÷ total network customer trouble reports in the reporting month	By state

Benchmark/Parity Performance Standard:

Wholesale Complete POTS – 90% OOS trouble reports cleared within 48 hours

age 1 of 5 'Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 11 -

OPERATOR SERVICES AND DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE (OS/DA)

Section

Page 2 of 5 Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
	Section Number

Introduction and Scope	1.0
Specifics of OS Offering	
Specifics of DA Offering	
OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loaded Automated Call Greeting	

1.0 Introduction and Scope

- 1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER, and sets forth terms and conditions for Operator Services (OS) and Directory Assistance (DA) calls provided as part of LWC by the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> ILEC.
- 1.2 In the context of LWC only, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will offer Operator Services (OS) and Directory Assistance (DA) to CARRIER's LWC End Users at the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment and the LWC Pricing Schedule. OS/DA is provided to CARRIER hereunder for use only with LWC. Use of OS and/or DA provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWCAL being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by **AT&T-22STATE**).
- 1.3 CARRIER's LWC End Users shall have the same ability to reach <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms as all <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail end users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call is originated, including the following:
 - (a) Dialing "0" or "0+NPA-NXX-xxxx" and obtaining Operator Services, such as:
 - (i) Operator-assisted dialing
 - (ii) Placing a Collect Call
 - (iii) Placing a "Bill to Third Number" Call
 - (iv) Obtaining a Busy Line Verification
 - (v) Attempting a Busy Line Interrupt
 - (b) Dialing "411" or "555-1212" and reaching a Directory Assistance Operator for purposes such as
 - (i) Retrieving a Published Telephone Number
 - (ii) DA Call Completion to a Retrieved Telephone Number
 - (iii) National Directory Assistance
 - (iv) Reverse Directory Assistance
 - (v) Business Category Search (where available)
- 1.4 CARRIER's LWC End Users shall be answered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms with the same priority as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail end users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call is originated. Any technical difficulties in reaching the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA platform (e.g., cable cuts in the OS/DA trunks, unusual OS/DA call volumes, labor strikes at the OS/DA call centers, etc.) will be experienced at parity with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail end users served via that same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch.

2.0 Specifics of OS Offering

- 2.1 Operator Services Rate Structure. Where technically feasible and/or available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will differentiate its OS charges by whether the CARRIER LWC End User is receiving:
 - 2.1.1 Manual OS call assistance (i.e., provided a live, human Operator)
 - 2.1.1.1 for which a per work second charge will apply in AT&T-13STATE
 - 2.1.2 <u>Automated</u> OS call assistance (i.e., an OS switch equipment voice recognition feature, functioning either fully or partially without live, human Operators), where a flat rate per call charge will apply.
 - 2.1.3 See LWC Pricing Schedule for the full set of OS recurring rates that apply to LWC.
- 2.2 Operator Services Call Processing. Whether manual or automated, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following services when originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether 1-411-dialed DA usage is also requested from that LWCAL:

- 2.2.1 <u>General Operator Assistance</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the Operator to provide local and intraLATA dialing assistance for the purposes of completing calls or requesting information on how to place calls; handling emergency calls, handling credits and handling person-to-person calls.
- 2.2.2 <u>Calling Card</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL provides operator with a Calling Card number for billing purposes.
- 2.2.3 <u>Collect</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to the called number, provided such billing is accepted by the called number.
- 2.2.4 <u>Third Number Billed</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to a different number than the calling or called number.
- 2.2.5 <u>Busy Line Verification (BLV)</u>. A service in which the Operator, upon request, will check the requested line for conversation in progress and advise the caller being served via LWC of the status.
- 2.2.6 <u>Busy Line Interrupt (BLI)</u>. A service in which the caller asks the Operator to interrupt a conversation in progress, to determine if one of the parties is willing to speak to the caller from a LWCAL requesting the interrupt. Busy Line Interrupt service applies even if no conversation is in progress at the time of the interrupt attempt, or when the parties interrupted refuse to terminate the conversation in progress.

3.0 Specifics of DA Offering

- 3.1 Directory Assistance Rate Structure. Where technically feasible and/or available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will NOT differentiate its DA products by type, and instead will charge for DA products on a flat rate per call.
 - 3.1.1 See the LWC Pricing Schedules for the full set of DA recurring rates that apply to LWC.
- 3.2 Directory Assistance Call Processing. Where technically feasible and/or available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following DA Services when originating a Directory Assistance call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether Operator Services is also requested from that LWCAL:
 - 3.2.1 <u>Local Directory Assistance</u>. Consists of providing published name, address and telephone number to the individual originating a directory assistance call from a LWCAL.
 - 3.2.2 <u>Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC) [Sometimes also known as "Express Call Completion" (ECC)]</u>. A service in which a local or an intraLATA call to the requested number is completed on behalf of the individual originating the call from a LWCAL, utilizing an automated voice system or with operator assistance.
 - 3.2.3 <u>National Directory Assistance (NDA) [Where Available]</u>. A service whereby callers may request directory assistance information outside their LATA or Home NPA (the geographic numbering plan from which a call originates) for a listed telephone number for residential, business and government accounts throughout the 50 states.
 - 3.2.4 Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA) [Where Available]. An Information Service consisting of providing listed local and national name and address information associated with a telephone number provided by the individual originating the call from a LWCAL.
 - 3.2.5 <u>Business Category Search (BCS) [Where Available]</u>. A service in which an individual calling from a LWCAL request business telephone number listings for a specified category of business, when the name of the business is not known. Telephone numbers may be requested for local and national businesses. A maximum of two requested telephone numbers will be provided for each BCS call.

Page 5 of 5 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

4.0 <u>OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loading Automated Call Greeting (i.e., Brand Announcement),</u> Rates and References

- 4.1 In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> service area, the incoming OS/DA call is automatically answered by a pre-recorded greeting loaded into the switch itself, prior to being handled by an automated equipment or live operator.
 - 4.1.1 CARRIER may have a CARRIER-selected brand name or other greeting for calls originating from a LWCAL by providing a pre-recorded announcement to AT&T-13STATE in conformity with the format, length, and other requirements specified for all carriers on the AT&T CLEC Online website. AT&T-13STATE will then perform all of the loading and testing of the announcement for each applicable switch prior to live traffic. CARRIER may also change its pre-recorded announcement at any time by providing a new pre-recorded announcement in the same manner, for subsequent loading and testing charges.
 - 4.1.2 If CARRIER does not wish to brand the OS/DA calls, CARRIER may also have silence used instead upon connecting with the OS/DA switch by having <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> load a recording of silence into the automatic, pre-recorded announcement slot, set for the shortest possible duration allowed by the switch, to then be routed to automated or live operators as with all other OS/DA calls.
 - 4.1.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> makes no warranties or representations that silent announcements will be perceived by end users as ordinary mechanical handling of OS/DA calls.
 - 4.1.3.1 CARRIER understands that it is not technically feasible to avoid the automatic pre-recorded announcement function in these OS/DA switches, and that if it does not brand the call, CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> harmless from any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction for failing to identify the OS/DA provider to the dialing end user.
 - 4.1.3.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> understands that it must make the silent recording play for the shortest possible duration technically feasible for each applicable switch, and accepts responsibility for any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction stemming from failure to do so (e.g., call handling delay), but otherwise it has no responsibility if a silent announcement is chosen by CARRIER.
 - 4.1.4 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for loading the CARRIER-provided recording or the silent announcement into all applicable OS and/or DA switches prior to live traffic, testing the announcement for sound quality at parity with that provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail end users. CARRIER will be responsible for paying the initial announcement loading charges, and thereafter, the per-call charge (primarily to cover switch maintenance), as well as any subsequent loading charges if a new brand announcement is provided as specified above. Branding load charges are Nonrecurring and are found in LWC Pricing Schedule.
 - 4.1.5 In the event the technical makeup of a particular <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS switch does not route the incoming call through an automatic pre-recorded announcement, the foregoing subsections do not apply, and CARRIER and **AT&T-13STATE** agree to make alternative arrangements for OS branding announcements.
 - 4.1.6 Where the phraseology is the same for OS and DA branding, only one branding charge will apply.
- 4.2 In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches, the applicable CARRIER-charged retail OS/DA rates and a CARRIER-provided contact number (e.g., a business office or repair call center) are loaded into the system utilized by the OS and/or DA operator.
 - 4.2.1 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will quote to any individual calling from a LWCAL, when asked, CARRIER's retail rates for all OS/DA services as loaded. If further inquiries are made about rates or billing and/or "business office" questions, the OS and DA operators shall direct the calling party's inquiries to the CARRIER-provided contact number.
 - 4.2.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for loading the CARRIER-provided OS/DA retail rates and the CARRIER-provided contact numbers into the OS/DA switches. Rate/Reference load charges are Nonrecurring and are found in LWC Pricing Schedule.

Granite

Version: 4Q08 - Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

ATTACHMENT 12 -LOCAL NUMBER PORTABILITY

Page 2 of 4 Granite

Version: 4Q08 – Commercial Agreement - LWC 11/05/08

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
Section		Section Number
		••••••

1.0 <u>Introduction</u>

- 1.1 This Attachment is an integral part of the Private Commercial Agreement for Local Wholesale Complete (LWC) between <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER, and sets forth the terms and conditions for Local Number Portability mutually provided by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> and CARRIER for use in conjunction with LWC. Use of the LNP provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available as part of and use in conjunction with LWC. This Attachment is only applicable when CARRIER is purchasing LWC, and then only as part of the LWC being provided (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by AT&T-13STATE).
- This Attachment applies only when CARRIER is using Basic Analog Switching Functionality (under this Agreement, and as defined in the Agreement) that is being provided by AT&T-13STATE switches to or from which telephone numbers may be ported, pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(b)(2) and associated FCC rules and orders, for serving CARRIER's customers. CARRIER acknowledges that this Attachment shall not apply to porting involving any other arrangement (e.g., CARRIER owns and/or operates its own switch; CARRIER uses a third-party switch to provide local exchange service; CARRIER uses another AT&T-13STATE offering to provide local exchange service).

2.0 Local Number Portability (LNP)

- 2.1 General Terms and Conditions
 - 2.1.1 The Parties agree to provide Local Number Portability (LNP) via Location Routing Number (LRN) to each other as required by applicable law, including the FCC's orders in CC Docket No. 95-116, and consistent with Industry practices.
 - 2.1.2 Other than as specifically provided elsewhere in this Attachment, <u>AT&T CONNECTICUT</u> does not offer LNP under this Attachment. Rather, LNP is available as described in Section 14 of the Connecticut Tariff FCC No. 39.
- 2.2 The Parties shall:
 - 2.2.1 disclose, upon request, any technical limitations that would prevent LNP implementation in a particular switching office; and
 - 2.2.2 provide LNP services and facilities where technically feasible, subject to the availability of facilities, and only from properly equipped central offices.
- 2.3 Obligations of AT&T-12STATE
 - 2.3.1 AT&T CALIFORNIA, AT&T NEVADA, AT&T MIDWEST REGION 5-STATE, AT&T SOUTHWEST REGION 5-STATE have deployed LRN in all of their circuit switches used to provide LWC that exist on the Effective Date.
 - 2.3.2 <u>AT&T-12STATE</u> may cancel any line-based calling cards associated with telephone numbers ported from any of their switches.
- 2.4 Obligations of CARRIER
 - 2.4.1 CARRIER shall adhere to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>'s Local Service Request (LSR) format and LNP due date intervals.
- 2.5 Obligations of Both Parties

- 2.5.1 When a ported telephone number becomes vacant, e.g., the telephone number is no longer in service by the original end user, the ported telephone number will be released back to the telecommunications carrier owning the switch in which the telephone number's NXX is native.
- 2.5.2 **AT&T-13STATE** has the right to block default routed call entering a network in order to protect the public switched network from overload, congestion, or failure propagation.
- 2.5.3 Industry guidelines shall be followed regarding all aspects of porting numbers from one network to another.

2.6 Limitations of Service

- 2.6.1 Telephone numbers can be ported as a basic network offering only within <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> rate centers or rate districts, whichever is a smaller geographic area, as approved by state Commissions.
- 2.6.2 Telephone numbers in the following <u>AT&T-12STATE</u> NXXs shall not be ported: (i) <u>AT&T-12STATE</u> Official Communications Services (OCS) NXXs; and (ii) NXX 555, 976, 950, 900 telephone numbers (TNs), Unassigned TNs, Disconnected TNs, N11 TNs (such as 411, 911, etc.), and 800/888/877/866 TNs.

2.7 Basic SPNP Service

2.7.1 With the exception of lawful query charges if applicable, the Parties shall not charge each other for the porting of telephone numbers as a means for the other to recover the costs associated with LNP. Notwithstanding the foregoing, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> may charge CARRIER LNP end-user surcharges in conjunction with the provision of LWCALs, provided that the conditions set forth in 47 C.F.R. § 52.33 are met.

AT&T Wholesale Amendment

Contract Number: 19734

Contract Id: 4387694

Signature Page/<u>AT&T-13STATE</u>
Page 1 of 2
GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC

Version: 2Q14 - 04/10/14

Page 2 of 13

AMENDMENT

BETWEEN

ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA, MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T NEVADA AND AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T CALIFORNIA, SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA AND AT&T TEXAS, WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN

AND

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC



Version: 2Q14 - 04/10/14

Name:

Title:

Signature: eSigned - Kristen E. Shore

Name: eSigned - Kristen E. Shore

(Print or Type)

Title: Executive Director-Regulatory
(Print or Type)

Date: _____

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

Signature: __eSigned - Rand Currier

eSigned - Rand Currier

(Print or Type)

(Print or Type)

Chief Operating Officer

25 Sep 2014

Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ILLINOIS, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T INDIANA, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T MICHIGAN, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T NEVADA and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T OHIO, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T CALIFORNIA, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA and AT&T TEXAS, Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T WISCONSIN by AT&T Services, Inc., its authorized agent

State	Resale OCN	ULEC OCN
ARKANSAS	9927	204C
CALIFORNIA	9927	946B
ILLINOIS	9927	911B
INDIANA	9927	969B
KANSAS	9927	891B
MICHIGAN	9927	832B
MISSOURI	9927	876B
NEVADA	9927	748B
OHIO	9927	710B
OKLAHOMA	9927	921B
TEXAS	9927	561B
WISCONSIN	9927	541B

Description	ACNA Code(s)
ACNA(s)	GIM

Page 4 of 13

AMENDMENT TO THE LOCAL WHOLESALE COMPLETE
COMMERCIAL AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA,

MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T NEVADA AND AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T CALIFORNIA, SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA, AT&T TEXAS AND WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN, AND

AND

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC

This Amendment (the "Amendment") amends the Local Wholesale Complete Commercial Agreement executed as of December 1, 2009 ("LWC Agreement")) by and between Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Illinois, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Michigan, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Kansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma, AT&T Texas and Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin ("AT&T") and Granite Telecommunications, LLC ("CARRIER"), hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party", and shall apply in the state(s) of Arkansas, California, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas and Wisconsin.

WHEREAS, the Parties acknowledge and agree that the provisions set forth in this Agreement are not subject to and/or required by the Communications Act of 1934, as amended ("Act") including, without limitation, Sections 251/252 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and any regulation or rule of the FCC or any state commission, and are not subject to negotiation and/or arbitration under Section 252 of the Act unless both Parties otherwise agree in a writing signed by both Parties.

WHEREAS, Frontier Communications Corporation and AT&T Inc. have entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of December 16, 2013 (the "SPA"), pursuant to which Frontier Communications Corporation will purchase from AT&T Inc. all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of certain Transferred Companies (as defined in the SPA);

WHEREAS, in connection with the transactions contemplated by the SPA, CARRIER and AT&T desire to amend the LWC to terminate the LWC as to The Southern New England Telephone Company, a Connecticut corporation ("SNET"); and

WHEREAS, concurrently with this Amendment, SNET is entering into a separate, standalone LWC Agreement with CARRIER.

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to extend the term of the LWC Agreement and make additional changes as set forth below.

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the promises and mutual agreements set forth herein, the Parties agree to amend the Agreement as follows:

1.0 This Amendment is composed of the foregoing recitals, the terms and conditions, contained herein, and Exhibit A immediately following, all of which are hereby incorporated in this Amendment by this reference and constitute a part of this Amendment.

- 2.0 Section 8.2.1 and 8.2.2 of the General Terms and Conditions of the LWC Agreement is hereby amended and restated as follows:
 - 8.2.1 Unless terminated for breach (including nonpayment), the term of this Agreement shall commence upon the Effective Date of this Agreement, as defined in Section 12 below, and shall expire on December 31, 2017 (the "Term"). Upon expiration of the Term ("Expiration Date"), absent receipt of Notice of Termination or Notice of Expiration by either Party, this Agreement shall continue month-to-month. If the Agreement continues to survive on a month-to-month basis, either Party may terminate the Agreement by providing Notice of Termination. Such Notice of Termination provided under this Section 8.2.1 must be provided with at least thirty (30) days advance notice of the date the Agreement will terminate ("Termination Date"), unless both Parties otherwise agree to extend the term in writing through an amendment to this Agreement. To the extent services exist after the Termination Date the rates and terms for such services shall be the rates and terms for services in effect as of the Termination Date, except such rates may be raised or lowered at any time by AT&T upon sixty (60) days prior Notice.
 - 8.2.2 Either on or following the Termination Date of this Agreement, if the Parties have not entered into a new agreement, neither Party should have any further obligation under this Agreement in such state (or states) except that:
 - 8.2.2.1 Each Party's confidentiality obligations shall survive; and
 - 8.2.2.2 Each Party shall promptly pay all amounts (including any late fees as applicable) owed under this Agreement:
 - 8.2.2.2.1.1 as provided in Section 38.0 below, Survival; and
 - 8.2.2.2.1.2 as may be provided elsewhere in this Agreement (including the Attachments).
- 3.0 Section 8.6 of the General Terms and Conditions of the LWC Agreement is hereby replaced with the following:
 - 8.6 Termination of Agreement :
 - 8.6.1 Where CARRIER has no End Users or is no longer purchasing any services under this Agreement, either Party may terminate the Agreement by providing a "Notice of Termination" to the other Party. Such Notice of Termination shall be provided no earlier than one hundred eighty (180) days before the Expiration Date and may not specify termination before the Expiration Date unless mutually agreed to by the Parties. After termination the Parties' liability under this Agreement shall be limited to obligations contained in Section 8.0 and under Section Survival 38.0 below contained herein.
 - 8.6.2 Where CARRIER has End Users and/or is purchasing Products and/or Services under this Agreement, either Party may seek to terminate this Agreement by providing a Notice of Termination. Such Notice of Termination shall be provided no earlier than one hundred eighty (180) days before the Expiration Date and may not specify termination before the Expiration Date unless mutually agreed to by the Parties. CARRIER shall cooperate in good faith to effect an orderly transition of service under this Agreement. CARRIER shall be solely responsible (including from a financial, operational and administrative standpoint) to ensure that its End Users are transitioned to a new Local Exchange Carrier or to other AT&T wholesale services prior to the termination date of this Agreement. However, the failure to develop a transition plan shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement.
 - 8.6.3 The rates, terms and conditions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect, except as provided in Section 8.2.1, until the Termination Date. For avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement obligates AT&T after the Termination Date to continue to offer or provide any services and/or product that were provided under this Agreement.
 - 8.6.4 In any event, except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, AT&T shall be under no obligation to provision any products and/or services pursuant to this Agreement as of and after the Termination Date.

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

- 8.6.5 If at any time within one hundred and eighty (180) days prior to expiration of the Term, but in no event less than 120 days, either Party serves "Notice of Expiration," (a) in the event CARRIER serves the Notice of Expiration, CARRIER shall indicate if CARRIER wished to pursue negotiation of a successor agreement (and identify each of the state(s) to which the successor agreement will apply) or terminate its Agreement in such notice and AT&T-13STATE shall have ten (10) calendar days to provide CARRIER written confirmation to the Notice of Expiration indicating if AT&T-13STATE wishes to pursue a successor agreement with CARRIER or terminate the Agreement and (b) if AT&T-13STATE serves the Notice of Expiration, CARRIER shall have ten (10) calendar days to provide AT&T-13TATE written confirmation to the Notice of Expiration indicating if CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with AT&T-13STATE or terminate its Agreement. If CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with AT&T-13STATE, CARRIER shall attach to its written confirmation or Notice of Expiration, a written request to commence negotiations with AT&T-13STATE and identify each of the state(s) to which the successor agreement will apply. The failure of either Party to notify the other of expiration does not preclude the Parties from providing a Notice of Termination as provided in Sections 8.6.1 and 8.6.2. Upon receipt of CARRIER's request and if AT&T accepts CARRIER's request, the Parties may commence good faith negotiations for a successor agreement. If the Parties have not executed a new Agreement within sixty (60) days prior to the Expiration Date of this Agreement (i.e., December 31, 2017), negotiations for a new agreement shall cease unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, and the Parties shall develop a transition plan to move the services to a different Carrier or to other AT&T-13STATE wholesale services; provided however, that the failure to develop a transition plan shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement. In the event the Parties are unable to agree upon a transition plan, AT&T may, at its discretion, disconnect all or any of the services at any time after December 31, 2017. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 8.6.5, the negotiation of a successor agreement and a Party's right to so request may be modified by the written agreement of the Parties in connection with any migration plan as set forth in Section 5.5.5.
- 4.0 Section 5.5 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby added as follows:
 - 5.5 Local Wholesale Complete Sunset
 - 5.5.1 CARRIER acknowledges and understands that LWC is a wholesale service provisioned using time division multiplexing ("TDM") facilities and services, and that AT&T has publicly announced its intention to move all customers from TDM-based services. For avoidance of doubt, the foregoing does not mean that AT&T is committing that LWC will be available through the Term of this Agreement.
 - Notwithstanding that this Agreement may commit AT&T to provide LWC to CARRIER for the Term, and subject to any regulatory requirements, AT&T may discontinue providing LWC upon at least three hundred and sixty five (365) days notice ("Discontinuance Notice"), but only where AT&T generally (i) discontinues providing LWC to similarly–situated customers, and (ii) has available one or more wholesale local services that include a voice component (for clarity, this (ii) does not require such voice service to be available to all of CARRIER's LWC-served customers). AT&T shall not in any event issue a Discontinuance Notice prior to September 30, 2016, except with respect to any geographically discrete area in which AT&T TDM-based wireline local voice services are being discontinued as part of a TDM-to-IP transition trial subject to oversight of the FCC or Commission.
 - 5.5.3 AT&T may provide a Discontinuance Notice(s) to CARRIER in advance of fulfilling any regulatory requirements and, if so, the timing of such discontinuance shall occur in accordance with the regulatory requirements, but not earlier than as set forth in such notice. CARRIER acknowledges and understands that discontinuance may be tested first and/or implemented on a geographically discrete basis (e.g., by wire center) and/or staged basis (e.g., not flash cut within any geographic

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

- area). Therefore, there may be multiple Discontinuance Notices and Discontinuance Dates. The date(s) on which LWC shall be discontinued as set forth in a Discontinuance Notice(s) is referred to as a "Discontinuance Date(s)".
- 5.5.4 AT&T shall no longer accept orders for new LWC lines or moves of or changes to existing LWC lines beginning ninety (90) days prior to the Discontinuance Date(s). The Parties shall cooperate in good faith in negotiating an agreement for replacement products and scheduling and effecting the transition from LWC so that CARRIER no longer has any LWC lines on or prior to a Discontinuance Date as set forth in a Discontinuance Notice.
- 5.5.5 The Parties shall engage in good faith discussions to negotiate an agreement for replacement products and establish a migration plan for CARRIER's embedded base of LWCALs to move to comparable non-TDM replacement products. The migration plan shall be completed by December 31, 2016.
- 5.0 Section 6.4.3 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is modified to reduce the number of lines necessary to qualify for each of the Volume Discounts by three point four percent (3.4%). The number of LWCALs to qualify for the Volume Discounts will be as follows: (1) 96,600 LWCALs in service for the First Volume Discount; (2) 120,750 LWCALs in service for the Second Volume Discount; (3) 144,900 LWCALs in service for the Third Volume Discount; (4) 183,540 LWCALs in service for the Fourth Volume Discount; (5) 207,690 LWCALs in service for the Fifth Volume Discount; and (6) 231,840 LWCALs in service for the Sixth Volume Discount.
- 6.0 Section 14.1 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby replaced with the following:
 - 14.1 CARRIER shall be required to achieve an Annual Spend Commitment (ASC) of seventy-two million five hundred thousand dollars (\$72,500,000) in 2015 and sixty seven million six hundred thousand dollars (\$67,600,000) in 2016 and 2017 during the term of the Agreement as set forth in Section 14.2 and subject to the terms and conditions specified herein, including, but not limited to, Section 14.6 relating to ASC adjustments. If the contract continues beyond 2017 on a month to month basis, then revenue commitments for the timeframe beyond 2017 shall be negotiated and incorporated into this Agreement.
- 7.0 Section 14.6 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby added:
 - In the event LWC is discontinued within a certain geographical area as described in section 5.5.2, the ASC and LWCALs necessary to achieve Volume Discounts will be reduced to account for the amount of revenue and LWCALs that would have been achieved in the normal course of business if LWC had not been discontinued within the impacted area.
 - 14.6.1 The following describes the calculation of the ASC reduction. The same method and formulae will be used to calculate the reduction of LWCALs necessary to achieve Volume Discounts.
 - 14.6.1.1 Actual LWC revenue eligible for the ASC up through the last full month before the Notice of Discontinuance shall be included in the ASC. Actual LWC revenue generated within the impacted area during the month the Notice of Discontinuance is sent to CARRIER and all subsequent months shall not be counted toward the ASC. This ASC reduction will be calculated as follows:
 - 14.6.1.2 A projection of the monthly LWC revenue eligible for the ASC in the discontinued geographic area shall be calculated using the last six (6) months (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) of actual LWC revenue. Using the last six (6) months (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) an average growth rate will be calculated. The average growth rate will then be multiplied by the last full month's (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) actual LWC revenue to create the first projected month's LWC revenue. This will be done for each month remaining in the current ASC period and subsequent ASC periods, if applicable. For example (see the table below), if the Notice of Discontinuance was provided in month eight (8), actual and eligible LWC revenue from months one (1) through seven (7) would count toward the current ASC. The actual growth rate of actual and

eligible LWC revenue in months two (2) through seven (7) shall be used to develop a projected growth rate for the remaining months for the current ASC and subsequent ASC periods. In the example this results in a rate of 11.3%, which is then multiplied by the last full month, month seven (7), to yield the first month's, month eight (8), projected LWC revenue. This shall be repeated for each remaining month in the current ASC period and subsequent ASC periods. In the example, actual LWC revenue within the current ASC period is \$10,000 and forecasted eligible LWC revenue is \$13,253 for the discontinued area. Therefore, the overall ASC shall be reduced by \$13,253 for the current ASC period, and if additional ASC periods remain, additional ASC reductions will be calculated.

Month	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	Total
Actual Revenue	\$ 1,000	\$ 1,100	\$ 1,250	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,600	\$ 1,750	\$ 1,900						\$ 10,000
Average Growth Rate		10.0%	13.6%	12.0%	14.3%	9.4%	8.6%						
Forecasted Growth Rate							11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	
Forecasted Revenue								\$ 2,115	\$ 2,354	\$2,620	\$2,917	\$ 3,247	\$ 13,253
									Over	all ASC Re	eduction:	\$ 13,253	

14.6.1.3 In addition, the calculation for the Churn Discount will be adjusted to exclude the outward movement of LWCALs in the geographic areas specified in a Discontinuance Notice beginning when the Discontinuance Notice is issued.

- 8.0 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, without altering, amending or eliminating AT&T's obligation to pay to Carrier the Annual Credits as set forth in Section 16.4 Annual Credits of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement (credit for the Measurement Period ending in Year 5 (November 30, 2014)), Section 15.0 Local Service Ratio of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement and Section 16.0 Annual Credits of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement shall be removed. In addition, for purposes of calculating the LSR Ratio under Section 15.1 Local Service Ratio of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement, the LWCALs and the monthly recurring charges and usage in the associated SNET service territory shall be included in the LSR Ratio and those LWCALs and charges shall not be excluded from the calculation because the Parties entered into a separate agreement. See SNET Local Wholesale Complete Agreement.
- **9.0** Attachment 11 Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA) of the LWC Agreement is hereby removed and replaced with Exhibit A ("Attachment 11 Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)").
- Notwithstanding anything in the Amendment, the LWC shall terminate in its entirety as to SNET and the state of Connecticut, it being understood that nothing herein shall relieve any Party of any liability with respect to obligations incurred or actions taken prior to the Amendment Effective Date. Consistent with this section, the term "AT&T" shall no longer include SNET or any AT&T entity within the state of Connecticut.
- 11.0 EXCEPT AS MODIFIED HEREIN, ALL OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE UNDERLYING AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN UNCHANGED AND IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.
- 12.0 This Amendment shall not modify the effective date of the underlying Agreement.
- 13.0 AT&T will file a copy of the fully executed Amendment with the FCC under 47 U.S.C. § 211.
- 14.0 This Amendment is binding upon the Parties as of the date executed by both Parties and the effective date of this Amendment shall be December 3, 2014 ("Amendment Effective Date").

EXHIBIT A - Attachment 11 – Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)/<u>AT&T-13STATE</u>

Page 1 of 5

Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

Page 9 of 13

ATTACHMENT 11 – OPERATOR SERVICES AND DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE (OS/DA)

Page 10 of 13

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Secti</u>	<u>on</u> <u>Page Nun</u>	<u>nber</u>
1.0	Introduction and Scope	3
2.0	Specifics of OS Offering	3
3.0	Specifics of DA Offering	4
4.0	OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loading Automated Call Greeting (i.e., Brand Announcement), Rates and References	
5.0	General Conditions	5

Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

1.0 Introduction and Scope

- This Attachment sets forth terms and conditions for Operator Services (OS) and Directory Assistance (DA) calls provided as part of LWC by the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> ILEC. The terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment shall apply to all Services ordered and provisioned pursuant to this Agreement.
- OS and/or DA provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available to CARRIER exclusively in conjunction with CARRIER's purchase of LWC and then only as part of a LWCAL (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>). <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide OS and DA at the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment and the LWC Pricing Schedule.
- 1.3 CARRIER'S LWC End Users shall have the same ability to reach <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call originates, including the following where technically feasible and available:
 - (a) Dialing "0" or "0+NPA-NXX-xxxx" and obtaining Operator Services, such as:
 - (i) Operator-assisted dialing
 - (ii) Placing a Collect Call
 - (iii) Placing a "Bill to Third Number" Call
 - (iv) Obtaining a Busy Line Verification
 - (v) Attempting a Busy Line Interrupt
 - (b) Dialing "411" or "555-1212" and reaching a Directory Assistance operator for purposes such as
 - (i) Retrieving a Published Telephone Number
 - (ii) DA Call Completion to a Retrieved Telephone Number
 - (iii) National Directory Assistance
 - (iv) Reverse Directory Assistance
 - (v) Business Category Search
- 1.4 CARRIER's LWC End User OS/DA calls shall be answered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms with the same priority as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call originates. Any technical difficulties in reaching the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA platform (e.g., cable cuts in the OS/DA trunks, unusual OS/DA call volumes, labor strikes at the OS/DA call centers, etc.) will be experienced at parity with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via that same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch.

2.0 Specifics of OS Offering

- 2.1 <u>Operator Services Rate Structure</u>. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will differentiate its OS charges by whether the CARRIER LWC End User is receiving:
 - 2.1.1 Manual OS call assistance (i.e., provided via a live operator)
 - 2.1.1.1 for which a per work second charge will apply in AT&T-12STATE and in
 - 2.1.1.2 in AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE
 - 2.1.2 <u>Automated</u> OS call assistance (i.e., an OS switch equipment voice recognition feature, functioning either fully or partially without live operators), where a flat rate per call charge will apply.
- 2.2 Operator Services Call Processing. AT&T will provide OS to CARRIER's End Users where technically feasible and available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served, in accordance with OS methods and practices that are in effect at the time the CARRIER's LWC End User makes an OS call. Whether manual or automated, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following services when originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether 1-411-dialed DA usage is also requested from that LWCAL:
 - 2.2.1 <u>General Operator Assistance</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to provide local and intraLATA dialing assistance for the purposes of completing calls or

Page 4 of 5 Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

- requesting information on how to place calls; handling emergency calls, handling credits and handling person-to-person calls.
- 2.2.2 <u>Calling Card</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL provides operator with a Calling Card number for billing purposes.
- 2.2.3 <u>Collect</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to the called number, provided such billing is accepted by the called number.
- 2.2.4 <u>Third Number Billed</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to a different number than the calling or called number.
- 2.2.5 <u>Busy Line Verification (BLV)</u>. A service in which the operator, upon request, will check the requested line for conversation in progress and advise the caller being served via LWC of the status.
- 2.2.6 <u>Busy Line Interrupt (BLI)</u>. A service in which the caller asks the operator to interrupt a conversation in progress, to determine if one of the parties is willing to speak to the caller from a LWCAL requesting the interrupt. Busy Line Interrupt service applies even if no conversation is in progress at the time of the interrupt attempt, or when the parties interrupted refuse to terminate the conversation in progress.

3.0 Specifics of DA Offering

- 3.1 <u>Directory Assistance Rate Structure</u>. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will NOT differentiate its DA products by type, and instead will charge for DA products on a flat rate per call.
- 3.2 <u>Directory Assistance Call Processing.</u> AT&T will provide DA Services to CARRIER's End Users where technically feasible and available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served in accordance with DA Services methods and practices that are in effect at the time CARRIER's LWC End User makes a DA call. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following DA Services when CARRIER's LWC End User originates a DA call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether OS is also requested from that LWCAL:
 - 3.2.1 <u>Local Directory Assistance</u>. Consists of providing published name and telephone number to the individual originating a directory assistance call from a LWCAL
 - 3.2.2 <u>Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC) [also known as "Express Call Completion" (ECC)]</u>. A service in which a local or an intraLATA call to the requested number is completed on behalf of the individual originating the call from a LWCAL, utilizing an automated voice system
 - 3.2.3 <u>National Directory Assistance (NDA)</u>. A service whereby callers may request directory assistance information outside their LATA or Home NPA (the geographic numbering plan from which a call originates) for a listed telephone number for residential, business and government accounts throughout the 50 states.
 - 3.2.4 <u>Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA).</u> An information service consisting of providing listed local and national name and address information associated with a telephone number provided by the individual originating the call from a LWCAL.
 - 3.2.5 <u>Business Category Search (BCS).</u> A service in which an individual calling from a LWCAL request business telephone number listings for a specified category of business, when the name of the business is not known. Telephone numbers may be requested for local and national businesses. A maximum of two requested telephone numbers will be provided for each BCS call.

4.0 <u>OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loading Automated Call Greeting (i.e., Brand Announcement),</u> Rates and References

- 4.1 In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> service area, the incoming OS/DA call is automatically answered by a pre-recorded greeting loaded into the switch itself.
 - 4.1.1 CARRIER may have a CARRIER-selected brand name or other greeting for calls originating from a LWCAL by providing a pre-recorded announcement to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in conformity with the format, length, and other requirements specified for all carriers on the AT&T CLEC Online website. <u>AT&T-</u>

Page 5 of 5 Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

<u>13STATE</u> will then perform all of the loading and testing of the announcement for each applicable switch prior to live traffic. CARRIER may also change its pre-recorded announcement at any time by providing a new pre-recorded announcement in the same manner, for subsequent loading and testing charges.

- 4.1.2 If CARRIER does not wish to brand the OS/DA calls, CARRIER may also have silence used by having AT&T-13STATE load a recording of silence into the automatic, pre-recorded announcement slot, set for the shortest possible duration allowed by the switch.
- 4.1.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> makes no warranties or representations that silent announcements will be perceived by End Users as ordinary mechanical handling of OS/DA calls.
 - 4.1.3.1 CARRIER understands that it is not technically feasible to avoid the automatic pre-recorded announcement function in these OS/DA switches, and that if it does not brand the call, CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> harmless from any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction for failing to identify the OS/DA provider to the dialing end user.
 - 4.1.3.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> understands that it must make the silent recording play for the shortest possible duration technically feasible for each applicable switch, and accepts responsibility for any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction stemming from failure to do so (e.g., call handling delay), but otherwise it has no responsibility if a silent announcement is chosen by CARRIER.
- 4.1.4 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for loading the CARRIER-provided recording or the silent announcement into all applicable OS and/or DA switches prior to live traffic, testing the announcement for sound quality at parity with that provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users. CARRIER will be responsible for paying the initial announcement loading charges, and thereafter, the per-call charge (primarily to cover switch maintenance), as well as any subsequent loading charges if a new brand announcement is provided as specified above. Branding load charges are Nonrecurring and are found in LWC Pricing Schedule
- 4.1.5 In the event the technical makeup of a particular <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS switch does not route the incoming call through an automatic pre-recorded announcement, the foregoing subsections do not apply, and CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agree to make alternative arrangements for OS branding announcements.
- 4.1.6 Where the phraseology is the same for OS and DA branding, only one branding charge will apply.
- In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches, the applicable CARRIER-charged retail OS/DA rates and a CARRIER-provided contact number (e.g., a business office or repair call center) are loaded into the system utilized by the OS operator where technically feasible and available.

5.0 General Conditions

5.1 Notwithstanding the foregoing, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> reserves the right to suspend, modify or terminate, without penalty, any Service(s) or features of Service(s) Offerings contained in this Attachment on ninety (90) days' notice to the same extent as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has suspended, modified or terminated such Services or feature to its retail endusers served by the same platform.

Docket No. 17-1713-TP-CSS

AT&T Ohio Motion to Dismiss Attachment 2

AT&T Ohio Motion to Dismiss Attachment 2

Contract Id: 4387694

Signature Page/<u>AT&T-13STATE</u>
Page 1 of 2
GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC
Version: 2Q14 - 04/10/14

AMENDMENT

BETWEEN

ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA, MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T NEVADA AND AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T CALIFORNIA, SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA AND AT&T TEXAS, WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN

AND

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC



Signature Page/AT&T-13STATE Page 2 of 2

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC

Version: 2Q14 - 04/10/14

eSigned - Kristen E. Shore Signature: eSigned - Rand Currier Signature: _____ Name: _____eSigned - Kristen E. Shore eSigned - Rand Currier Name: ____ (Print or Type) (Print or Type) Executive Director-Regulatory Chief Operating Officer Title: ____ Title: (Print or Type) (Print or Type) 25 Sep 2014 25 Sep 2014 Date: Date: ___

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ILLINOIS, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T INDIANA, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T MICHIGAN, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T NEVADA and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T OHIO, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T CALIFORNIA, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA and AT&T TEXAS, Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T WISCONSIN by AT&T Services, Inc., its authorized agent

State	Resale OCN	ULEC OCN
ARKANSAS	9927	204C
CALIFORNIA	9927	946B
ILLINOIS	9927	911B
INDIANA	9927	969B
KANSAS	9927	891B
MICHIGAN	9927	832B
MISSOURI	9927	876B
NEVADA	9927	748B
OHIO	9927	710B
OKLAHOMA	9927	921B
TEXAS	9927	561B
WISCONSIN	9927	541B

Description	ACNA Code(s)
ACNA(s)	GIM

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

AMENDMENT TO THE LOCAL WHOLESALE COMPLETE COMMERCIAL AGREEMENT BETWEEN

ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ILLINOIS, INDIANA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY INCORPORATED D/B/A AT&T INDIANA,

MICHIGAN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T MICHIGAN, NEVADA BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T NEVADA AND AT&T WHOLESALE, THE OHIO BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T OHIO, PACIFIC BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T CALIFORNIA, SOUTHWESTERN BELL TELEPHONE COMPANY D/B/A AT&T ARKANSAS, AT&T KANSAS, AT&T MISSOURI, AT&T OKLAHOMA, AT&T TEXAS AND WISCONSIN BELL, INC. D/B/A AT&T WISCONSIN, AND

AND

GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC

This Amendment (the "Amendment") amends the Local Wholesale Complete Commercial Agreement executed as of December 1, 2009 ("LWC Agreement")) by and between Illinois Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Illinois, Indiana Bell Telephone Company Incorporated d/b/a AT&T Indiana, Michigan Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Michigan, Nevada Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Nevada and AT&T Wholesale, The Ohio Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Ohio, Pacific Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T California, Southwestern Bell Telephone Company d/b/a AT&T Arkansas, AT&T Kansas, AT&T Missouri, AT&T Oklahoma, AT&T Texas and Wisconsin Bell, Inc. d/b/a AT&T Wisconsin ("AT&T") and Granite Telecommunications, LLC ("CARRIER"), hereinafter referred to collectively as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party", and shall apply in the state(s) of Arkansas, California, Illinois, Indiana, Kansas, Michigan, Missouri, Nevada, Ohio, Oklahoma, Texas and Wisconsin.

WHEREAS, the Parties acknowledge and agree that the provisions set forth in this Agreement are not subject to and/or required by the Communications Act of 1934, as amended ("Act") including, without limitation, Sections 251/252 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 and any regulation or rule of the FCC or any state commission, and are not subject to negotiation and/or arbitration under Section 252 of the Act unless both Parties otherwise agree in a writing signed by both Parties.

WHEREAS, Frontier Communications Corporation and AT&T Inc. have entered into a Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of December 16, 2013 (the "SPA"), pursuant to which Frontier Communications Corporation will purchase from AT&T Inc. all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of certain Transferred Companies (as defined in the SPA);

WHEREAS, in connection with the transactions contemplated by the SPA, CARRIER and AT&T desire to amend the LWC to terminate the LWC as to The Southern New England Telephone Company, a Connecticut corporation ("SNET"); and

WHEREAS, concurrently with this Amendment, SNET is entering into a separate, standalone LWC Agreement with CARRIER.

WHEREAS, the Parties desire to extend the term of the LWC Agreement and make additional changes as set forth below.

NOW, **THEREFORE**, in consideration of the promises and mutual agreements set forth herein, the Parties agree to amend the Agreement as follows:

1.0 This Amendment is composed of the foregoing recitals, the terms and conditions, contained herein, and Exhibit A immediately following, all of which are hereby incorporated in this Amendment by this reference and constitute a part of this Amendment.

- 2.0 Section 8.2.1 and 8.2.2 of the General Terms and Conditions of the LWC Agreement is hereby amended and restated as follows:
 - 8.2.1 Unless terminated for breach (including nonpayment), the term of this Agreement shall commence upon the Effective Date of this Agreement, as defined in Section 12 below, and shall expire on December 31, 2017 (the "Term"). Upon expiration of the Term ("Expiration Date"), absent receipt of Notice of Termination or Notice of Expiration by either Party, this Agreement shall continue month-to-month. If the Agreement continues to survive on a month-to-month basis, either Party may terminate the Agreement by providing Notice of Termination. Such Notice of Termination provided under this Section 8.2.1 must be provided with at least thirty (30) days advance notice of the date the Agreement will terminate ("Termination Date"), unless both Parties otherwise agree to extend the term in writing through an amendment to this Agreement. To the extent services exist after the Termination Date the rates and terms for such services shall be the rates and terms for services in effect as of the Termination Date, except such rates may be raised or lowered at any time by AT&T upon sixty (60) days prior Notice.
 - 8.2.2 Either on or following the Termination Date of this Agreement, if the Parties have not entered into a new agreement, neither Party should have any further obligation under this Agreement in such state (or states) except that:
 - 8.2.2.1 Each Party's confidentiality obligations shall survive; and
 - 8.2.2.2 Each Party shall promptly pay all amounts (including any late fees as applicable) owed under this Agreement:
 - 8.2.2.2.1.1 as provided in Section 38.0 below, Survival; and
 - 8.2.2.2.1.2 as may be provided elsewhere in this Agreement (including the Attachments).
- 3.0 Section 8.6 of the General Terms and Conditions of the LWC Agreement is hereby replaced with the following:
 - 8.6 Termination of Agreement :
 - 8.6.1 Where CARRIER has no End Users or is no longer purchasing any services under this Agreement, either Party may terminate the Agreement by providing a "Notice of Termination" to the other Party. Such Notice of Termination shall be provided no earlier than one hundred eighty (180) days before the Expiration Date and may not specify termination before the Expiration Date unless mutually agreed to by the Parties. After termination the Parties' liability under this Agreement shall be limited to obligations contained in Section 8.0 and under Section Survival 38.0 below contained herein.
 - 8.6.2 Where CARRIER has End Users and/or is purchasing Products and/or Services under this Agreement, either Party may seek to terminate this Agreement by providing a Notice of Termination. Such Notice of Termination shall be provided no earlier than one hundred eighty (180) days before the Expiration Date and may not specify termination before the Expiration Date unless mutually agreed to by the Parties. CARRIER shall cooperate in good faith to effect an orderly transition of service under this Agreement. CARRIER shall be solely responsible (including from a financial, operational and administrative standpoint) to ensure that its End Users are transitioned to a new Local Exchange Carrier or to other AT&T wholesale services prior to the termination date of this Agreement. However, the failure to develop a transition plan shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement.
 - 8.6.3 The rates, terms and conditions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect, except as provided in Section 8.2.1, until the Termination Date. For avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Agreement obligates AT&T after the Termination Date to continue to offer or provide any services and/or product that were provided under this Agreement.
 - In any event, except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement, AT&T shall be under no 8.6.4 obligation to provision any products and/or services pursuant to this Agreement as of and after the Termination Date.

- 8.6.5 If at any time within one hundred and eighty (180) days prior to expiration of the Term, but in no event less than 120 days, either Party serves "Notice of Expiration," (a) in the event CARRIER serves the Notice of Expiration, CARRIER shall indicate if CARRIER wished to pursue negotiation of a successor agreement (and identify each of the state(s) to which the successor agreement will apply) or terminate its Agreement in such notice and AT&T-13STATE shall have ten (10) calendar days to provide CARRIER written confirmation to the Notice of Expiration indicating if AT&T-13STATE wishes to pursue a successor agreement with CARRIER or terminate the Agreement and (b) if AT&T-13STATE serves the Notice of Expiration, CARRIER shall have ten (10) calendar days to provide AT&T-13TATE written confirmation to the Notice of Expiration indicating if CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with AT&T-13STATE or terminate its Agreement. If CARRIER wishes to pursue a successor agreement with AT&T-13STATE, CARRIER shall attach to its written confirmation or Notice of Expiration, a written request to commence negotiations with AT&T-13STATE and identify each of the state(s) to which the successor agreement will apply. The failure of either Party to notify the other of expiration does not preclude the Parties from providing a Notice of Termination as provided in Sections 8.6.1 and 8.6.2. Upon receipt of CARRIER's request and if AT&T accepts CARRIER's request, the Parties may commence good faith negotiations for a successor agreement. If the Parties have not executed a new Agreement within sixty (60) days prior to the Expiration Date of this Agreement (i.e., December 31, 2017), negotiations for a new agreement shall cease unless otherwise mutually agreed to by the Parties, and the Parties shall develop a transition plan to move the services to a different Carrier or to other AT&T-13STATE wholesale services; provided however, that the failure to develop a transition plan shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement. In the event the Parties are unable to agree upon a transition plan, AT&T may, at its discretion, disconnect all or any of the services at any time after December 31, 2017. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Section 8.6.5, the negotiation of a successor agreement and a Party's right to so request may be modified by the written agreement of the Parties in connection with any migration plan as set forth in Section 5.5.5.
- 4.0 Section 5.5 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby added as follows:
 - 5.5 Local Wholesale Complete Sunset
 - 5.5.1 CARRIER acknowledges and understands that LWC is a wholesale service provisioned using time division multiplexing ("TDM") facilities and services, and that AT&T has publicly announced its intention to move all customers from TDM-based services. For avoidance of doubt, the foregoing does not mean that AT&T is committing that LWC will be available through the Term of this Agreement.
 - Notwithstanding that this Agreement may commit AT&T to provide LWC to CARRIER for the Term, and subject to any regulatory requirements, AT&T may discontinue providing LWC upon at least three hundred and sixty five (365) days notice ("Discontinuance Notice"), but only where AT&T generally (i) discontinues providing LWC to similarly–situated customers, and (ii) has available one or more wholesale local services that include a voice component (for clarity, this (ii) does not require such voice service to be available to all of CARRIER's LWC-served customers). AT&T shall not in any event issue a Discontinuance Notice prior to September 30, 2016, except with respect to any geographically discrete area in which AT&T TDM-based wireline local voice services are being discontinued as part of a TDM-to-IP transition trial subject to oversight of the FCC or Commission.
 - 5.5.3 AT&T may provide a Discontinuance Notice(s) to CARRIER in advance of fulfilling any regulatory requirements and, if so, the timing of such discontinuance shall occur in accordance with the regulatory requirements, but not earlier than as set forth in such notice. CARRIER acknowledges and understands that discontinuance may be tested first and/or implemented on a geographically discrete basis (e.g., by wire center) and/or staged basis (e.g., not flash cut within any geographic

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

- area). Therefore, there may be multiple Discontinuance Notices and Discontinuance Dates. The date(s) on which LWC shall be discontinued as set forth in a Discontinuance Notice(s) is referred to as a "Discontinuance Date(s)".
- 5.5.4 AT&T shall no longer accept orders for new LWC lines or moves of or changes to existing LWC lines beginning ninety (90) days prior to the Discontinuance Date(s). The Parties shall cooperate in good faith in negotiating an agreement for replacement products and scheduling and effecting the transition from LWC so that CARRIER no longer has any LWC lines on or prior to a Discontinuance Date as set forth in a Discontinuance Notice.
- 5.5.5 The Parties shall engage in good faith discussions to negotiate an agreement for replacement products and establish a migration plan for CARRIER's embedded base of LWCALs to move to comparable non-TDM replacement products. The migration plan shall be completed by December 31, 2016.
- 5.0 Section 6.4.3 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is modified to reduce the number of lines necessary to qualify for each of the Volume Discounts by three point four percent (3.4%). The number of LWCALs to qualify for the Volume Discounts will be as follows: (1) 96,600 LWCALs in service for the First Volume Discount; (2) 120,750 LWCALs in service for the Second Volume Discount; (3) 144,900 LWCALs in service for the Third Volume Discount; (4) 183,540 LWCALs in service for the Fourth Volume Discount; (5) 207,690 LWCALs in service for the Fifth Volume Discount; and (6) 231,840 LWCALs in service for the Sixth Volume Discount.
- 6.0 Section 14.1 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby replaced with the following:
 - 14.1 CARRIER shall be required to achieve an Annual Spend Commitment (ASC) of seventy-two million five hundred thousand dollars (\$72,500,000) in 2015 and sixty seven million six hundred thousand dollars (\$67,600,000) in 2016 and 2017 during the term of the Agreement as set forth in Section 14.2 and subject to the terms and conditions specified herein, including, but not limited to, Section 14.6 relating to ASC adjustments. If the contract continues beyond 2017 on a month to month basis, then revenue commitments for the timeframe beyond 2017 shall be negotiated and incorporated into this Agreement.
- 7.0 Section 14.6 of Attachment 2 Local Wholesale Complete of the LWC Agreement is hereby added:
 - In the event LWC is discontinued within a certain geographical area as described in section 5.5.2, the ASC and LWCALs necessary to achieve Volume Discounts will be reduced to account for the amount of revenue and LWCALs that would have been achieved in the normal course of business if LWC had not been discontinued within the impacted area.
 - 14.6.1 The following describes the calculation of the ASC reduction. The same method and formulae will be used to calculate the reduction of LWCALs necessary to achieve Volume Discounts.
 - 14.6.1.1 Actual LWC revenue eligible for the ASC up through the last full month before the Notice of Discontinuance shall be included in the ASC. Actual LWC revenue generated within the impacted area during the month the Notice of Discontinuance is sent to CARRIER and all subsequent months shall not be counted toward the ASC. This ASC reduction will be calculated as follows:
 - 14.6.1.2 A projection of the monthly LWC revenue eligible for the ASC in the discontinued geographic area shall be calculated using the last six (6) months (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) of actual LWC revenue. Using the last six (6) months (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) an average growth rate will be calculated. The average growth rate will then be multiplied by the last full month's (prior to the Notice of Discontinuance) actual LWC revenue to create the first projected month's LWC revenue. This will be done for each month remaining in the current ASC period and subsequent ASC periods, if applicable. For example (see the table below), if the Notice of Discontinuance was provided in month eight (8), actual and eligible LWC revenue from months one (1) through seven (7) would count toward the current ASC. The actual growth rate of actual and

eligible LWC revenue in months two (2) through seven (7) shall be used to develop a projected growth rate for the remaining months for the current ASC and subsequent ASC periods. In the example this results in a rate of 11.3%, which is then multiplied by the last full month, month seven (7), to yield the first month's, month eight (8), projected LWC revenue. This shall be repeated for each remaining month in the current ASC period and subsequent ASC periods. In the example, actual LWC revenue within the current ASC period is \$10,000 and forecasted eligible LWC revenue is \$13,253 for the discontinued area. Therefore, the overall ASC shall be reduced by \$13,253 for the current ASC period, and if additional ASC periods remain, additional ASC reductions will be calculated.

	1												
Month	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	Total
Actual Revenue	\$ 1,000	\$ 1,100	\$ 1,250	\$ 1,400	\$ 1,600	\$ 1,750	\$ 1,900						\$ 10,000
Average Growth Rate		10.0%	13.6%	12.0%	14.3%	9.4%	8.6%						
Forecasted Growth Rate							11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	11.3%	
Forecasted Revenue								\$ 2,115	\$ 2,354	\$2,620	\$2,917	\$ 3,247	\$ 13,253
								Over	all ASC Re	eduction:	\$ 13,253		

14.6.1.3 In addition, the calculation for the Churn Discount will be adjusted to exclude the outward movement of LWCALs in the geographic areas specified in a Discontinuance Notice beginning when the Discontinuance Notice is issued.

- 8.0 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, without altering, amending or eliminating AT&T's obligation to pay to Carrier the Annual Credits as set forth in Section 16.4 Annual Credits of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement (credit for the Measurement Period ending in Year 5 (November 30, 2014)), Section 15.0 Local Service Ratio of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement and Section 16.0 Annual Credits of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement shall be removed. In addition, for purposes of calculating the LSR Ratio under Section 15.1 Local Service Ratio of Attachment 2 of the LWC Agreement, the LWCALs and the monthly recurring charges and usage in the associated SNET service territory shall be included in the LSR Ratio and those LWCALs and charges shall not be excluded from the calculation because the Parties entered into a separate agreement. See SNET Local Wholesale Complete Agreement.
- **9.0** Attachment 11 Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA) of the LWC Agreement is hereby removed and replaced with Exhibit A ("Attachment 11 Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)").
- Notwithstanding anything in the Amendment, the LWC shall terminate in its entirety as to SNET and the state of Connecticut, it being understood that nothing herein shall relieve any Party of any liability with respect to obligations incurred or actions taken prior to the Amendment Effective Date. Consistent with this section, the term "AT&T" shall no longer include SNET or any AT&T entity within the state of Connecticut.
- 11.0 EXCEPT AS MODIFIED HEREIN, ALL OTHER TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THE UNDERLYING AGREEMENT SHALL REMAIN UNCHANGED AND IN FULL FORCE AND EFFECT.
- 12.0 This Amendment shall not modify the effective date of the underlying Agreement.
- 13.0 AT&T will file a copy of the fully executed Amendment with the FCC under 47 U.S.C. § 211.
- 14.0 This Amendment is binding upon the Parties as of the date executed by both Parties and the effective date of this Amendment shall be December 3, 2014 ("Amendment Effective Date").

EXHIBIT A - Attachment 11 – Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)/AT&T-13STATE

Page 1 of 5

Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

ATTACHMENT 11 – OPERATOR SERVICES AND DIRECTORY ASSISTANCE (OS/DA)

EXHIBIT A - Attachment 11 – Operator Services and Directory Assistance (OS/DA)/<u>AT&T-13STATE</u>

Page 2 of 5

Granite Telecommunications, LLC

Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

TABLE OF CONTENTS

<u>Secti</u>	<u>tion</u> <u>Pag</u>	<u>e Number</u>
1.0	Introduction and Scope	3
2.0	Specifics of OS Offering	3
3.0	Specifics of DA Offering	4
4.0	OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loading Automated Call Greeting (i.e., Brand Announcer Rates and References	•
5.0	General Conditions	5

1.0 <u>Introduction and Scope</u>

- This Attachment sets forth terms and conditions for Operator Services (OS) and Directory Assistance (DA) calls provided as part of LWC by the applicable <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> ILEC. The terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment shall apply to all Services ordered and provisioned pursuant to this Agreement.
- OS and/or DA provided under the Agreement and this Attachment is only available to CARRIER exclusively in conjunction with CARRIER's purchase of LWC and then only as part of a LWCAL (e.g., not for use separately, or with respect to any other offering by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u>). <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide OS and DA at the rates, terms and conditions set forth in this Attachment and the LWC Pricing Schedule.
- 1.3 CARRIER'S LWC End Users shall have the same ability to reach <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call originates, including the following where technically feasible and available:
 - (a) Dialing "0" or "0+NPA-NXX-xxxx" and obtaining Operator Services, such as:
 - (i) Operator-assisted dialing
 - (ii) Placing a Collect Call
 - (iii) Placing a "Bill to Third Number" Call
 - (iv) Obtaining a Busy Line Verification
 - (v) Attempting a Busy Line Interrupt
 - (b) Dialing "411" or "555-1212" and reaching a Directory Assistance operator for purposes such as
 - (i) Retrieving a Published Telephone Number
 - (ii) DA Call Completion to a Retrieved Telephone Number
 - (iii) National Directory Assistance
 - (iv) Reverse Directory Assistance
 - (v) Business Category Search
- 1.4 CARRIER's LWC End User OS/DA calls shall be answered by <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS and DA platforms with the same priority as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via the same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch providing the LWCAL from which the OS/DA call originates. Any technical difficulties in reaching the <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA platform (e.g., cable cuts in the OS/DA trunks, unusual OS/DA call volumes, labor strikes at the OS/DA call centers, etc.) will be experienced at parity with <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served via that same <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> end office switch.

2.0 Specifics of OS Offering

- 2.1 <u>Operator Services Rate Structure</u>. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will differentiate its OS charges by whether the CARRIER LWC End User is receiving:
 - 2.1.1 Manual OS call assistance (i.e., provided via a live operator)
 - 2.1.1.1 for which a per work second charge will apply in AT&T-12STATE and in
 - 2.1.1.2 in AT&T SOUTHEAST REGION 9-STATE
 - 2.1.2 <u>Automated</u> OS call assistance (i.e., an OS switch equipment voice recognition feature, functioning either fully or partially without live operators), where a flat rate per call charge will apply.
- 2.2 Operator Services Call Processing. AT&T will provide OS to CARRIER's End Users where technically feasible and available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served, in accordance with OS methods and practices that are in effect at the time the CARRIER's LWC End User makes an OS call. Whether manual or automated, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following services when originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether 1-411-dialed DA usage is also requested from that LWCAL:
 - 2.2.1 <u>General Operator Assistance</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to provide local and intraLATA dialing assistance for the purposes of completing calls or

Granite Telecommunications, LLC Version: 2Q14 – LWC – 04/16/14

- requesting information on how to place calls; handling emergency calls, handling credits and handling person-to-person calls.
- 2.2.2 <u>Calling Card</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL provides operator with a Calling Card number for billing purposes.
- 2.2.3 <u>Collect</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to the called number, provided such billing is accepted by the called number.
- 2.2.4 <u>Third Number Billed</u>. The individual originating a 0+ or 0- call from a LWCAL asks the operator to bill the call to a different number than the calling or called number.
- 2.2.5 <u>Busy Line Verification (BLV)</u>. A service in which the operator, upon request, will check the requested line for conversation in progress and advise the caller being served via LWC of the status.
- 2.2.6 <u>Busy Line Interrupt (BLI)</u>. A service in which the caller asks the operator to interrupt a conversation in progress, to determine if one of the parties is willing to speak to the caller from a LWCAL requesting the interrupt. Busy Line Interrupt service applies even if no conversation is in progress at the time of the interrupt attempt, or when the parties interrupted refuse to terminate the conversation in progress.

3.0 Specifics of DA Offering

- 3.1 <u>Directory Assistance Rate Structure</u>. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will NOT differentiate its DA products by type, and instead will charge for DA products on a flat rate per call.
- 3.2 <u>Directory Assistance Call Processing.</u> AT&T will provide DA Services to CARRIER'S End Users where technically feasible and available to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users served in accordance with DA Services methods and practices that are in effect at the time CARRIER'S LWC End User makes a DA call. Where technically feasible and available, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will provide the following DA Services when CARRIER'S LWC End User originates a DA call from a LWCAL, regardless of whether OS is also requested from that LWCAL:
 - 3.2.1 <u>Local Directory Assistance</u>. Consists of providing published name and telephone number to the individual originating a directory assistance call from a LWCAL
 - 3.2.2 <u>Directory Assistance Call Completion (DACC) [also known as "Express Call Completion" (ECC)]</u>. A service in which a local or an intraLATA call to the requested number is completed on behalf of the individual originating the call from a LWCAL, utilizing an automated voice system
 - 3.2.3 <u>National Directory Assistance (NDA)</u>. A service whereby callers may request directory assistance information outside their LATA or Home NPA (the geographic numbering plan from which a call originates) for a listed telephone number for residential, business and government accounts throughout the 50 states.
 - 3.2.4 <u>Reverse Directory Assistance (RDA).</u> An information service consisting of providing listed local and national name and address information associated with a telephone number provided by the individual originating the call from a LWCAL.
 - 3.2.5 <u>Business Category Search (BCS).</u> A service in which an individual calling from a LWCAL request business telephone number listings for a specified category of business, when the name of the business is not known. Telephone numbers may be requested for local and national businesses. A maximum of two requested telephone numbers will be provided for each BCS call.

4.0 <u>OS/DA Non-Recurring Charges for Loading Automated Call Greeting (i.e., Brand Announcement),</u> Rates and References

- 4.1 In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches in <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> service area, the incoming OS/DA call is automatically answered by a pre-recorded greeting loaded into the switch itself.
 - 4.1.1 CARRIER may have a CARRIER-selected brand name or other greeting for calls originating from a LWCAL by providing a pre-recorded announcement to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> in conformity with the format, length, and other requirements specified for all carriers on the AT&T CLEC Online website. <u>AT&T-</u>

<u>13STATE</u> will then perform all of the loading and testing of the announcement for each applicable switch prior to live traffic. CARRIER may also change its pre-recorded announcement at any time by providing a new pre-recorded announcement in the same manner, for subsequent loading and testing charges.

- 4.1.2 If CARRIER does not wish to brand the OS/DA calls, CARRIER may also have silence used by having AT&T-13STATE load a recording of silence into the automatic, pre-recorded announcement slot, set for the shortest possible duration allowed by the switch.
- 4.1.3 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> makes no warranties or representations that silent announcements will be perceived by End Users as ordinary mechanical handling of OS/DA calls.
 - 4.1.3.1 CARRIER understands that it is not technically feasible to avoid the automatic pre-recorded announcement function in these OS/DA switches, and that if it does not brand the call, CARRIER agrees to indemnify and hold <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> harmless from any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction for failing to identify the OS/DA provider to the dialing end user.
 - 4.1.3.2 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> understands that it must make the silent recording play for the shortest possible duration technically feasible for each applicable switch, and accepts responsibility for any regulatory violation, consumer complaint, or other sanction stemming from failure to do so (e.g., call handling delay), but otherwise it has no responsibility if a silent announcement is chosen by CARRIER.
- 4.1.4 <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> will be responsible for loading the CARRIER-provided recording or the silent announcement into all applicable OS and/or DA switches prior to live traffic, testing the announcement for sound quality at parity with that provided to <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> retail End Users. CARRIER will be responsible for paying the initial announcement loading charges, and thereafter, the per-call charge (primarily to cover switch maintenance), as well as any subsequent loading charges if a new brand announcement is provided as specified above. Branding load charges are Nonrecurring and are found in LWC Pricing Schedule
- 4.1.5 In the event the technical makeup of a particular <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS switch does not route the incoming call through an automatic pre-recorded announcement, the foregoing subsections do not apply, and CARRIER and <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> agree to make alternative arrangements for OS branding announcements.
- 4.1.6 Where the phraseology is the same for OS and DA branding, only one branding charge will apply.
- In all current <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> OS/DA switches, the applicable CARRIER-charged retail OS/DA rates and a CARRIER-provided contact number (e.g., a business office or repair call center) are loaded into the system utilized by the OS operator where technically feasible and available.

5.0 General Conditions

5.1 Notwithstanding the foregoing, <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> reserves the right to suspend, modify or terminate, without penalty, any Service(s) or features of Service(s) Offerings contained in this Attachment on ninety (90) days' notice to the same extent as <u>AT&T-13STATE</u> has suspended, modified or terminated such Services or feature to its retail endusers served by the same platform.

Docket No. 17-1713-TP-CSS

AT&T Ohio Motion to Dismiss Attachment 3

APPENDIX

AT&T LWC Extension Amendments With Competitive Carriers ¹⁰ (as of July 25, 2017)							
Carrier	Coverage						
\$34.50 / \$35.50 / \$36.50 Per Line Business Rates							
Access Point	21-state						
BCN Telecom	21-state						
Broadriver Communications	AL, FL, GA						
Clear Rate	FL, IL, IN, MI, OH						
E. Ritter Communications	AR, TN						
Entelegent Solutions	9-state						
Optical Communications	FL						
Public Service Communications	LA						
Rosebud Telephone	AR, AL, CA, FL, GA, KY						
Select Connect	MS						
\$35 / \$3 Per Line Bus							
Utility Telecom	CA, NV						
\$38 / \$3 Per Line Bu	•						
Cutter Communications	TX						
Enhanced Communications	CA						
Impact Network	ОН						
ITELECOM	MI						
Mastercall	IL						
Pathwayz Communications	TX						
Socket Telecom	AR, KS, MO, OK						
South Central Wireless	KS						
TelNet	MI						

¹⁰ AT&T has chosen to file these rates with the FCC and they are publicly available.

This foregoing document was electronically filed with the Public Utilities

Commission of Ohio Docketing Information System on

10/6/2017 4:34:44 PM

in

Case No(s). 17-1713-TP-CSS

Summary: Motion AT&T OHIO'S MOTION TO DISMISS AMENDED COMPLAINT OF GRANITE TELECOMMUNICATIONS, LLC electronically filed by Mr. Mark R Ortlieb on behalf of AT&T Entities and AT&T Ohio and Ohio Bell Telephone Company